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HEARING ON AMERICANS MISSING OR PRISON-
ER IN SOUTHEAST ASIA, THE DEPARTMENT
OF DEFENSE ACCOUNTING PROCESS

%
WEDNESDAY, JUNE 24, 1992

U.S. Senate,
Select Committee on POW/MIA Affairs,

Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room
SH-216, Hart Senate Office Building, Hon. John F. Kerry, (chair-

^
man of the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN F. KERRY, U.S. SENATOR
FROM MASSACHUSETTS

The Chairman. This hearing of the POW/MIA Senate Select
Committee will come to order.

I would like to do a -couple of housekeeping items, if I may,
- -
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" before I make my opening comments and turn to “colleagues fort

• their openings. I want to apologize up front for the fact that my
opening may be a little bit longer than normal. But I think it is

very important to set the framework and to understand exactly
how the committee is coming at this hearing today, indeed, coming
at the hearings of the next months.
The first housekeeping matter I want to deal with is that yester-

day I talked with Ambassador Toon in Moscow, and we are still fol-

• lowing up onaspects of the reports concerning American POW’s
that were made by President Yeltsin. At this time, there is no ar-

chival information that supports the statements that were made.
There is still a question with respect to some of the individuals

from whom information has come. And he has assured me that our
staff, the commission staff in Moscow, is following up on that even
as we are here now. And he was having an important meeting with

q the head of the military intelligence yesterday afternoon. I do not
know the results of that. So that is being pursued even as we
speak.

Originally, we were to have had a meeting with President Yeltr

sin this Friday. We are not going to be able to do that for a couple
of reasons, not the least of which is that the President is now
unable to meet at that particular time. So we will hold that in

m abeyance.
• Second, we have been in touch with Vietnam through their rep-

resentation in New York, and they have assured us that as to any
names or any individuals who might become the subject of discus-

sion here in the course of our releasing new lists and bringing to-

(l)



gether new information, that they will move immediately to search
out any information with respect to those people, that they wel-
come whatever new information we might have in terms of names
and they will do their best, or so they say, to try to help us resolve
any questions that might exist.

Third, I read with some interest today about a characterization
of deep divisions within the committee with respect to its direction
I do not buy that, and I just want to make the record very clear
that whatever problems have existed in the last couple of days
have existed over the issue of leaks, and some people may have had
their own priorities with respect to issuing information that has
not yet been fully examined, analyzed, and vetted by this commit-
tee. We will not tolerate leaks, and we have taken action with re-
spect to that.

There is no disagreement between Senator Smith and myself
whatsoever as to the direction of this Committee or what we will
do with respect to information. Senator Smith and I have said ninw
the inception of this committee that we will seek full dwWQifV?.
toon of all material relevant to this issue and that it will take a
nugor showing of national security concern in order to prevent us
from seeking that declassification of material now 20 years or more
old. We have been in touch with various parties and we have
gotten much of that. And we appreciate the cooperation.

I might add that the Defense Department, the State Department,
and the National Security Council have provided to this committee

- documents that have never before been viewed with respect torthis
“

Both Senator Smith and I believe that we could still do better.
Both of us believe that there are procedures in place that could be
simplified, and both of us believe that the agencies of our Govern-
ment could frankly be more forthcoming. So I concur heartily with
Senator Smith s expression of frustration with respect to that issue.
We are going to take a vote next week on a suggestion of our sub-
comnuttee of Senator Grassley and Senator Robb, who have been
tasked to put together a declassification approach. We will be seek-
ing the full declassification of materials. But I want to mate it ab-
solutely clear to all that we are going to vet this.

I also want to make it clear that as chairman, I object to those
within the committee or elsewhere who might undertake on their
own volition to set the agenda or the schedule and decide that they
will release information to the press when it has not necessarily
been fully analyzed or vetted. Why? Why do I do that? Not because
I want this committee to withhold anything. I cannot make it more
clear that we want all information out. But we have a responsibil-
ity to families, families who have been jerked around and tugged
and pulled on an emotional roller coaster for 20 years. I am not
going to allow the Committee to raise hopes falsely or to become a
cause of that kind of unfair emotional roller coaster. We will do
our work responsibly and we will do it cautiously and we will do it
intelligently.

Now, let me also say that we received a letter from the White
House this past week from Boyden Gray which does not satisfy the
committee with respect to our ability to get a waiver of executive
privilege with respect to POW/MIA materials. Dr. Kissinger has

'
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given us a letter granting us access to his archival material. But he
has done that subject to the White House’s control of executive
privilege over that material. We have asked for access to that ma-
terial, and it is my hope that the White House will quickly decide
that they do not want to apply executive privilege as to material
that is 20 years old or more.
We fully understand as to current national security material. We

are not seeking copies of current national security material, al-

though it may be that we need Senatorial access to some of it.

Now, having said that, let me talk about what we are setting out
to do beginning today. We had one set of hearings last November,
and they were to set the stage: What is this issue all about? Who is

concerned about this issue? What are the concerns that people
have expressed? We heard from veterans groups; we heard from
families; we heard from activists; we heard from people on all sides
of the issue, all of whom have carried for years a responsibility of
one kind or another in order to get answers on this issue.

We promised we would do careful analysis. We have tried to do
that. For 6 months, we have quietly been pouring over lists, getting
information, trying to understand ourselves what the story is here
so that we could lay out to our fellow Americans the truth. I want
to emphasize, and I have said it before, we are not interested in
any ideological slant on the truth. We are not interested in some
particular party’s view of the truth. We are not. interested in a
shade of the truth. We are interested in the truth. Painful as-it -

may be, upsetting as.it might be, disturbing, we want the truth no
matter whatr it doerto somebody’s 20 years of“endeavors on this
issue. I am convinced that nothing will do more to satisfy Ameri-
cans that Government can produce something than for this com-
mittee to come through with that.

In that effort, we are going to start to sort some of it out in
public. We do not have all the answers today. I want to emphasize
that. A 1-day or 2-day hearing on this issue will leave questions
outstanding. We know that. What we are beginning is the open in-

quiry that Americans have asked for so that people can say with
certainty there is not a conspiracy to cover up or to continue to
cover up.

On April 13, 1973, less than 2 weeks after the return of the last
American prisoners as part of Operation Homecoming, Dr. Roger
Shields, who was then the head of the Defense Department task
force on POW/MIA’s said, quote, we have no indication at this
moment that there are any Americans alive in Indochina, That
statement, in fact, is perhaps the beginning point of much of the
controversy.

Information uncovered by the investigators of this Committee in-

dicate that this statement which was so disheartening to families
and so difficult to accept at that time has fed controversy for two
decades, and we have found that it was wrong. There was evidence.
And it is this statement that really has helped to feed this issue,

and it may have been the critical moment, if you will, of the begin-
ning of the controversy that has raged for 20 years or more.

In point of fact, during and after Operation Homecoming our
Government—and our Government, in fact, did a better job than it

has even advertised for itself—but it did at the highest levels press

< *
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Vietnam to explain why Americans that we had recorded as cap-
tive were not on the returning POW lists. We wanted to know
what had happened to them and why, and the Defense Intelligence
Agency, the DIA, had a list at that tune that included 80 names. So
we are left asking what was this, if it was not evidence that Ameri-
cans could have been left alive?

Some might answer that was simply 80 questions, Senator, we
were not certain. But in fact, this committee finds, having looked
at those files that it was evidence. It was exactly that, evidence
that an American might be alive. Sufficient, I might add, for some
people to make a judgment that they believed and had reason to
believe that someone was alive. That will be seen as we go through
these hearings.

In addition, after careful review of current and archival DOD
documents, our committee has compiled a list not of 80, but of 244
Americans who did not return at Operation Homecoming but who
were or should have been recorded prior to Operation
as in captivity. One hundred and eleven of those people are ac-
counted for as having died in captivity by virtue of the dehriAfingc
of those prisoners who did return during Operation Homecoming,
leaving you with a potential universe, according to our analysis of
DODs and DIAs documents, and I emphasize we are Healing
within that universe—there may be names outside of that and that
has yet to be determined in the course of these hearings—but
within that universe that leaves us with 133 people at the end of

_ Operation Homecoming about whom we should have been
questions, .

- ----- ------ ••• .• - - :

Now, let me emphasize we cannot prove that all of these people
were alive at that moment. We are owed an explanation, however,
as to what we did to try to find out about whether or not they
were, and as to why there are discrepancies in these lists and what
the differences are. But it is accurate to state that we had suffi-
cient reason to believe that even if they had died in captivity previ-
ously and we did not know it, they should have been listed as
people about whom we were concerned as prisoners of war and
missing in action.

There is evidence that some people were absolutely left behind in
that status at that time. And it is sufficient to contradict official
statements made then and repeated for almost 2 decades. It is
enough to require us now to demand to know why we said what we
said back then and if and why we may have failed to aggressively
pursue the information that we had,
For 19 years Hie POW/MIA issue has been tearing the country

apart in many different ways. Isolated facts mixed with rumor and
hope and theory and all too often with fraud have driven concep-
tions and confused the public and left families agonized over whom
and what to believe. For years people have asked, is the nffinini
story accurate that there was no evidence that anyone was alive
after 1973, or are the stories about hundreds of prisoners being
moved around from camp to camp true? What is the reality? Does
»t he somewhere in between the two?

Well, as I said a moment ago, we do not have the final answers
to that today. I have my own suspicions at this point, but as chair-
man of the Committee I am pledged to try to provide the answers,

not to provide you with our suspicions. And that is what the entire

Committee is going to try to do as openly as we can. But we intend

today for the first time in all of the inquiries that have taken place

over the course of. the years to try. to. narrow the universe of possi-

bility based not on theory, not on speculation, not on ideology, but

on fact.

Here in this document is the entire list of names, all of the

people who are within that potential universe who might have

been POW/MIA. Most of them are accounted for by virtue of re-

mains that have come back, by virtue of first-hand reports of their

having been killed in action, by virtue of their having come back in

Operation Homecoming or having come back to their families alive

as a consequence of their service. But we anticipate challenging

and testing and exposing what we can in order to get to the retd

universe.

Let me say a word.about that. Sometimes you read a story about

hundreds of people in tiger cages. Sometimes you hear people talk

about thousands of people who might still be there. The question

has to come down to reality now. What is the potential for thou-

sands? If you do not have thousands of names of servicepeople who
are missing in any category and who are unaccounted for then we
owe it to America to say so and to bring these theories down to a

level of reality. And that is the purpose of these hearings.

This morning and for the next 2 days we will hear and we will

question those who have had the very important responsibility of

accounting for Americans lost or taken prisoner during the wan-In

preparation, we ask.them to break that process down step by step,

-

going back more than 25 years. We literally reconstructed their da-

tabase and we have asked them to answer questions under oath

about how and why people were categorized as prisoners of war, as

missing in action, as presumed dead, and who made those deci-

sions, who kept the lists, and on what basis individuals were moved

from one category to another. In so doing, we learned a great deal

about the sources of confusion and even deception in the POW/
MIA accounting process, the fragmentation of responsibility, the se-

crecy, the constantly changing terminology, and the failure to pull

together and follow through on important pieces of information.

We learned, for example, that there were not one but at least

two official lists of POW/MIA’s that were kept—a casualty list

kept by the military services and an intelligence list kept by DIA

—

and that these lists did not and still do not always agree. We
learned that terms used by DOD and DIA to categorize POW’s and

MIA’s changed over time, adding to the confusion. We learned that

for years during fire war the location of loss for those involved in

covert operations in Cambodia and Laos was intentionally falsified,

manning that erroneous information was provided to families and



or should have been listed as prisoners but who did not return in
operation homecoming. Now, our purpose in doing all of this has
been to construct a foundation of facts, and I emphasize facts. It
may be that one or two of our interpretations are incorrect.
That is the purpose of this hearing, to sort out these lists, be-

cause I will tell you, if after 6 months we have had trouble abso-
lutely sorting it out and there are different lists and terminology,
you can well understand why the American people simply do not
understand what is going on here. And that is what we are going
to get at. So we hope to build the foundation upon which subse-
quent hearings on the Paris peace accords, on Laos and on live
sighting reports may be held.

viduals he asserted were POWs in Vietnam.
Photocopy of an Unclassified Memorandum For Record, November 13, 1969, Sub-

ject: Rev. Lindstrom’s List, providing a breakdown of the names of 107 individuals
nn a Jist. provided bv Rev. Lindstrom, List was determined to contain 10 names
-which cpuld-not.be identified, names associated with known POWs and MIAs from
Vietnam and Laos, names of 81 MIA from the Korean War and the names of two
U.S. military detainees lost over North Korea on August 17, 1969.
Photocopy of a For Official Use Only Memorandum For Record dated November

28, 1969, providing an analysis of the current casualty status and prior information
about those 59 names on the 'Dellinger PW List," 54 of whom were carried by both

MmSfaS^ifFo? SflSSddated Decem-
ber 2, 1969, Subject: Prisoner ofWar List Released by Mr. David Dellinger. Attached
to the Memorandum is a handwritten list of the 59 individuals with annotations
about the DIA and Service casualty status and DIA computer database holdings de-
scribing when the individual had previously written mail when releasees had pro-
vided inhumation about the individual being in captivity and North Vietnam Dress
releases about the individual's captivity.

H

Photocopy of four pages of unclassified typewritten material, undated, titledNam« ofUS. PWs Released Thru US. Mobilization Committee. The pagescontain
the 60 names and related military service, rank, service number and city or State
association with a column heading “First Ust 26 Nov. 1969

" X

Photocopy of For Official Use Only material including a photocopy of press re-
lease dated January 15 (1970) announcing the formation of a Committee ofLiaison
with Families of Servicemen Detained in North Vietnam, the release describesthe

a£ .‘*“?dS‘f?
r “ail between US. POWs in North Vietnam

S&fi? (tecnbes 5 POW releases during 1965-1969, a list of 156 US.K “. North Vietnam, a list of 5 servicemen "confirmed as being dead by the
North Vietnamese; and 3 individuals neither confirmed alive nor dead. Investiga-
tor ^mmentiThree of the individuals reported dead were identified in the Jam-
ary 27, 1973 as having died in captivity and their remains have been returned to the

Yfj individuals have been recovered, both having
di^ while in anMIAstetuB and neither is earned as having survived into captivity
Photocopy of For Offitml Use Onto Memorandum ForThe Record, DIAAP-7C,

dated January 22, 1970 Subject: PW Letters on the Schneider List Announced by
Cora Weiss, prmnding the PW status of those individuals with mail brought from
Hanoi by Mr. Schneider of the American Friends Society, total mail received to

fill!

||:

lifts
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included the 334 names from the original Weiss-list, plus the four added in Novem-
ber, plus 20 the North Vietnamese now say are dead.

Title: Ibid., Special Analysis, The Prisoner of War Problem, American Enterprise'

Institute for Public Policy Research, p. 1. As of December 5, the Department of De-

fense unofficial carried 1,150 total missing (South Vietnam 520, North Vietnam 403,

Laos 227). Four hundred and sixty believed captured (South Vietnam 79, North

Vietnam 378, Laos 3). Total 1,610.

Title: Ibid., Appendix H, p. 481. On March 5, 1971, the White House released the

following recapitulation of U.S. POW's and men missing in action in Southeast Asia:

Total 1,145 missing, 460 captured, total 1,605. North Vietnam: 402 missing, 378 cap-

tured, 780 total; South Vietnam 482 missing, 79 captured, total 561. Laos 261 miss-

ing, 3 captured, total 264.

Title: Ibid., Appendix ID: Material Submitted for the Record by Charles W.
Havens, from the American Bar Association Journal, January 1, 1971, p. 488. Amer-
ican Pnsoner of War and Missing in Action in Southeast Asia as of February 28,

1971. Total 1,604, captured 460, missing 1,145 (Army total 444, Navy 250, Marine
Corps 116, Air Force 795). Total missing and captured by year lost 1964 (7), 1965

(128), 1966 (299), 1967 (409), 1968 (397), 1969 (211), 1970 (96), 1971 (58). Enemy ac-

knowledged capture of 370 (349 in North Vietnam, 20 in South Vietnam, 1 in Laos).

As ofFebruary 1971, received mail from 335 separate writers.

Title: American Prisoner of War in Southeast Asia, 1971. Hearings Before the

Subcommittee on National Security Policy and Scientific Developments of the Com-
mittee on Foreign Affairs, House of Representatives, Ninety-Second Congress, First

Session, Part 2, June 29, August 8, September 28, 1971, p. 87. Statement of Mrs. Iris

Powers, Special Assistant to General Westmoreland on POW/MIA matters. Total

captured and missing personnel by service in Southeast Asia as of September 3,

1971. Total captured and missing: 1,599 (1,134 missing, 46 captured).

Title: -By name listing of 61 .American Prisoners ofVfar in Southeast Asia who
have returned to United States control as of March 2, 1972, including those re-

leased, recovered and escaped and by captor force (North Vietnam, Pathet Laos and
Viet Cong). Source: Unknown. Preparer Unknown.

Title: List dated January 17, 1972, of 80 US. Army personnel dropped from the

rolls (deserters) who were accountable to units in Vietnam, Cambodia or Laos on the

date they were dropped from the rolls, prepared by the US. Army enlisted records

and evaluation center. Preparer USAEREC. Source: US. Army total personnel

command. Preparer Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Command, Con-
trol, Communications and Intelligence), as enclosure 2 to OASD letter dated Febru-

ary 18-19, 1992 responding to a Select Committee letter of December 10, 1991.

Supplemental Information

Title: American Prisoners of War in Southeast Asia, 1972. Hearings Before the

Subcommittee on National Security Policy and Scientific Developments of the Com-
mittee on Foreign Affairs, House of Representatives, Ninety-Second Congress,

Second Session, Part 3, February 3, March 16, 1972, p. 21. Over 1,600 US. military

personnel are listed as missing or captured in Southeast Asia and over 40 US. civil-

ians are in the same status. According to Defense Department, 383 listed captured

in North Vietnam, 92 in South Vietnam and 5 in Laos. Two US. pilots known cap-

tured in China. North Vietnam has identified 346 US. pilots captured in North
Vietnam.

Title: Ibid.,’Statement by Mr. Nutter (DOD/ISA). One thousand six hundred and
eighteen American Prisoners of War and Missing in Action in Southeast Asia as of
March 11, 1972, (1,129 missing, 489 captured). Missing or captured January 1, 1972-

March 17, 1972: Total 11 (1 South Vietnam, 6 North Vietnam, 4 Laos. Five of the 6
from North Vietnam captured).

Title: Ibid. Hon. Clement J. Zablocki on February 2, 1972. Defense Department
reports 1,617 total missing/captured as of January 1972, 476 of whom the US. be-

lieves to be POW. (Three hundred and twenty six captured/identified as of January
1969, 10 released and 2 escaped since January 1969, 162 captured and identified

prior to or after January 1969.)
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Title: Hearings on H.R 16520 before Subcommittee No. 2 of the Committee on
Armed Services, House of Representatives, Ninety-Third Congress, Second Session,

October 10, 1974, p. 25. Mr. Mills provided the following information from Defense
Department: As of September 28, 1974, 960 POW/MIA; 37 of whom were POWs.

Title: Hearing before the Committee on Foreign Relations, United States Senate,

Ninety-Third Congress, Second Session on Accounting for U.S. Prisoners of War and
Missing in Action in Southeast Asia, January 28, 1974, p. 1. Senator Fulbright,

opening statement. Six-bundled American prisoners were released, 1,200 other
Americana still listed as pyyring in action.

Title; Ibid. Statement of Scott Albright, Executive Director, National League of

Families of American Prisoners and Missing in Action in Southeast Asia. In the

names of 580 American POWs—566 military men and 24 civilians—whowere to be
repatriated, a list of 60 Americana-55 military men and 5 civilians. One thousand,
nine hundred and twenty five military men and 55 civilians were reported missing
in Indochina and carried on the U.S Government’s “official list” live hundred and
ninety-four prisoners, 3 more were reported.and released, 3 U.S. (2 military/1 civil-

ian) were released by China. The lists included 70 said to have died in captivity.

Over 1,300 others listed as missing and captured.

Title: Ibid., p. 69. Response of Mr. Sieverts, Department of State, to Additional
Questions of Senator Case. The Administration did not conclude that "North Viet-

nam would responsibly account for the releaae of all American prisoners.”

Title: DIOR 1975 statistical reports providing by name changes to died, unaccount-
ed for and returned to military control categories since January 27, 1973 with infre-

quent breakdown of unaccounted for by military servioe/country of loss. Reports ini-

tially weekly, then-monthly startihgApril 1975. Total unaccounted for on Septem-
ber 30, 1975 is 856 (820 missing hostile/nonhostUe and 36 POWs). Report for Febru-
ary 1, 1975 lists, without by name identification, a total of 1,592 declared deaths
(body not recovered). This total includes those declared dead both prior and subse-
quent to January 27, 1973. Preparer/Source: DIOR, WHS, DIOR

Supplemental Information

Title: Hearings before the House Select Committee on Missing Persons in South-
east Asia, Ninety-Fourth Congress, First Session, Part I, September 23 and 30, Octo-
ber 9 and 23, 1975, p. 31. Statement of Dr. Roger Shields, Deputy Assistant Secre-
tary of Defense. During Operation Homecoming, almost 600 individuals held POW
came back, about 1^50 carried as either POW or MIA did not return. We had about
1,200 declared dead, KLA, remains never recovered, for a total of about 2,500 individ-

or MIA.
PP y cany PO

P. 32. All 860 are carried on the payroll. We had nothing hard until we re-
ceived what we were told was a comprehensive list when the cease-fire agree
ment was signed in Paris. We brought home almost 600. We left some that we
knew had been captured at one time ... So there were a number of men that
we knew had been captured who were not repatriated.

P. 51. There have been 509 status changes smce January 27, 1973, 142 of
which are termed reports of death. Three hundred and sixty seven were what
we call presumptive findings.

P. 71. DOD says there are 758 military missing hostile and 69 missing nonhoe-
tile. Still carry 36 POWs for a total of 863. State has 30 missing civilians and 10
captured civilians. This makes a total of 903.

Title: DIOR 1976 quarterly statistical reports providing by name changes to died,
unaccounted for and returned to military control categories since January 27, 1973
with breakdown of unaccounted for by military service/country of lass. Total unac-
counted for on September 30, 1976 is 774 (740 missing hostile/nonhoetUe and 84
POWs, and a total of 1,710 dead (body not recovered)). This total includes those de-
clared dead both prior and subsequent to January 27, 1973. Preparer/Source: DIOR,

Supplemental Information
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Title: Americans Missing in
'

ditional and Separate Views of ..........
east Asia, United States House of Representatives, December 13, 1976, p. 21. Of the

2.6 million Americans, military and civilian, who served in the war in Indochina,

2,546 did not return to the' United States. These Americans were killed or'became
missing during a 12-year period in five different countries.

P. 22. Americans missing or those who have been declared dead-body not re-

covered, as of November 1976, based on official record of the Department of

State and Department of Defense.

North Vietnam—247 MIA, 15 POW, 213 PFOD, 294 KIA-BNR.
South Vietnam-227 MIA, 14 POW. 300 PFOD, 586 KIA (BNR), 13 civilians

missing, 12 presumed dead. i

Laos-233 MIA, 2 POW, 109 KBrffiNR), 5 missing, 4 presumed dead.

Cambodia-19 MIA, 2 POW, 7 PFOD, 47 KIA (BNR), 7 missing.

China-2 MIA, 2 PFOD.
Subtotal-723 MIA, 33 POW, 631 PFOD, 1,118 KIA (BNR), 25 missing civil-

ians, 16 presumed dead civilians.

Grand total-2,505 Servicemen MIA, POW, PFOD, KIA (BNR), 41 civilians

missing or presumed dead.

P. 135. Table 1, US. servicemen listed as Missing in Action or POW in South-

east Asia (1961-1971) by year.

P. 135. Fifty two servicemen were repatriated whom the military services had
previously listed as MIA, 36 of these 52 had been lest in late 1972 and early

P. 142. last of individuals provided by the U.S. Delegation to the Four Power
Joint Military Team. April 17, 1973, 104 persons; May 8, 1978, 1,444 persons;

May 14, 1973, 1,114; June 13, 1974, 2,558; April 1, 1975, 2,401.

P. 143. Dates between August 6, 1973 and February 6, 1975 when 52 folders

regarding 69 individuals were passed to the DRV and 30 folders with informs-

. . tion on 38 individuals were given to the PRG. The DRV. returned two folders,

. saying they’d.been lost in.Laos. The.NorthJfietnameae permitted- return of 23
-remains of Americans, a 24th was-not-- repatriated because the individualhad
died in his aircraft, not in captivity.

P. 196. Twehty-eix civilians are currently listed as missing or unaccounted
for; another 16 are presumed to have died or were declared dead.

P. 241. That a total accounting for the 2,546 Americans who did not return
from Southeast Asia is not now, and never will be, possible. Sixty-four of those

cases still listed as missing and 345 of the KIA (BNR) may not be resolved by
former enemy forces which occurred under nonhostile conditions, generally in

Title: Americans Missing in Southeast Asia, Hearings Before the House Select

Committee on Missing Persons in Southeast Asia, Ninety-Fourth Congress, Second
Session, Part 4, April 7, May 12, 26 and June 2, 1976, p. 22-23. Statement of Dr.
Roger £. Shields, Deputy Assistant for International Security Affairs, Department
of Defense. Eight hundred and sixteen Americans are still carried as missing in

and service as of March 31, 1976. 1964 (8), 1965 (29), 1966 (113), 1967 (133), 1968

(170), 1969 (120), 1970 (61), 1971 (49), 1972 (123), 1973 (12), 1974 (0), .1975 (3). Total
340 Army, 81 Nary, 58 Marines, 437 Air Force, toted 816. Attached are compare-

hundred and sixty-six military, 25 US. civilians returned, including 2 military and 1

civilian from China. Fifty-two returned alive who were carried as MIA, 36 of whom
were last late in 1972 and early 1973.

P. 58. Data processing lists were provided to the other three delegations, be-

ginning with the list of 104 on April 17, 1973. The list turned over in June 1974
consolidated the two lists provided in May 1973 and also totaled 2,558. There
were 2,401 names on the April 1975 list, a decrease which resulted from the de-

letion of bodies recovered and over water crashes, far distances out at sea.
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Title: To Express the Sense of Congress Concerning Americans Missing m Action

in Laos, Hearing and Markup Before the Committee on Foreign Affairs and its Sub-

committee on Asian and Pacific Affairs, Housejof.Beprewntatives Nmety-^emth

Congress, Second Session, on H. Con. Res. 425, December 3 and 14, 1982, p. 2. State-

tnentofHon. Thomas M. Foglietta, a Representative in Congress from the Stated

Pennsylvania. Currently, there are 2,494 Americans listed by the Department of De-

fense as ".ivsinF and unaccounted for in Southeast Asia. Five hundred and fifty

eight of these Americans are presumed to be located in Laos.

Title- American POW/MIA's in Southeast Asia, Hearing Before the Subcommittee

on Asian and Pacific Affairs of the.Committee on Foreign Affairs, House of Repre-

sentatives, Ninety-Seventh Congress, Second Session, September 30, 1992, p_8.

There are still 2,500 Americans still missing. The PEG died in captivity list from

the South had a list of 39 men and 1 worn!

of those people had never been returned.

Title: Ibid., p. 18. Ms. Griffiths responsi

POWs, there is a list of 113 that were t

turned POWs; That might have decrease:

mately 100 listed as POW unreturned.

to Mr. Solars. Of the 2,500 MIA’s and

l the U.S. Government record as unre-

through return of remains to approxi-

Title: Loss incident cases passed to the Vietnamese via SRV Embassy in Bangkok

on February 16, 1983. Source/Preparer: JCRC.

-Title: Loss incident cases passed fa the Vietnamese via-SRV Embassy in Bangkok
- "on. April 6, 1983r Source/Preparer JCRC. - - - -----

-
-Title: Loss incident cases passed to fim "Vietnamese during June 1-3, 1988- techni-

cal meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Supplemental Information

Title: MIA/POWs in Southeast Asia: A Continuing National Priority, Hearing

Before the Subcommittee on Asian and Pacific Affairs of the Committee on Foreign

Affairs, House of Representatives, Ninety-Eighth Congress, First Session, July 14,

1983 p 6 Statement of Hon. Paul Wolfowitz, Assistant Secretary of State, East

Asian Affairs. Some 2,500 Americans are missing and unaccounted for as a result of

the war in Indochina; some 1,800 in Vietnam, nearly 600 in Laos and almost 100 in

Kampuchea.

Title: Ibid., p. 12. Prepared statement of Hon. Richard L. Armitage, Areistant Sec-

retary of Defense, International Security Affairs. Nearly 2,500 men missing in Indo-

Title: U.S. Casualties in South East Asia, dated split 840822 and 8408^, By State

and Alphabetical Within State. Preparer: Unknown. Source: Tracy Usiy files.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to the Vietnamese during February 1, 1984 repa-

triation of remains. Source/Preparer. JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to the Vietnamese during August 15-18, 1984

technical meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to the Vietnamese during October 24-27, 1984

technical meeting. Source/Preparer. JCRC.

Supplemental Information

Title: Prisoner of War/Missing in Action in Southeast Asia: Recent Developments

and Future Prospects, Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Asian and Pacific Af-

fairs of the Committee on Foreign Relations, House of Representatives, Ninety-

Eighth Congress, Second Session, August 8, 1984, p. 12. Statement of Hon. Pad
Wolfowitz Assistant Secretary of State, East Asian and Pacific Affairs. Almost 2,500

1, p. 54. Mr. Applegate. The

Preparer DIA. Source: Tracy UeryfiE *esult of the Vietnam war.”

technical meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.
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CDO. Preparer/Source: D1A.

Preparer: Unknown. Source: Tracy Usry files.

Title: DU POW/MU Automated File (PMSEA), dated July IS, 1986, Alphabetical

and chronologically by date of incident. Secret NOPORN. Preparer: DIA. Source:

Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Command, Control, Communications

Title: Loss incident cases paved to Vietnamese during January 22-25, 1988 tech-

nical meeting. Source/Preparer. JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during March 12-15, 1988 techni-

cal meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Lace during May 8-11, 1988 recovery oper-

ation-Souree/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during June 1-3, 1988 technical

meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during July 25-28, 1988 technical

meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Laos during August 22-23, 1988 consultative

meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loes incident cases passed to Vietnamese during September 12-14, 1988

technical meeting. Source/Preparer: JCRC; '

.
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Title: Loss..incident cases passed to- Laos during October 24-28, 1988 visit to

Hawaii. Source/Preparer JCRC. - - - -

~ ~ ~

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during December 19-21, 1988 tech-

nical meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

1989

Title: List of 32 individuals (also known as Vessel- U discrepancy raa^lpareed to

the Vietnamese in October 1989, provided as Enclosure 14, to S-O04/DOC POW/

MU CDO.

Title: Loes incident cases passed to Vietnamese during January 26-28, 1989 tech-

nical meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during March 23-24, 1989 techni-

cal meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during May 16-17, 1989 technical

meeting. Source/Preparer. JCRC.
’

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during August 28-30, 1989 techni-

cal meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loes incident eases passed to Vietnamese during November 27-29, 1989

technical meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Tide: tf.S. Personnel, Southeast Asia (and Selected Foreign Nationals) Alpte and

Chronological Reports, dated February 1, 1990. Alphabetical hst of 3,754 U.S.citi-

tens and foreign nationals of interest to DU 8 POW/MU office together with a

chronology of their date of capture, detention and/or disappearance during the

period from 1952 to present Includes wartime prisoneie/missing and those persons

detained/disappeared after January 27, 1973 to the present time. Preparer/Source:

DIA/POW-MU
Title: Navy Southeast Asia Unaccounted for, dated May 1990, with alphabetical

list of all unaccounted for Navy personnel. Preparer U.S. Navy. Source: Enclosure

5, Letter of February 20, 1992, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Com-

mand, Control, Communications and Intelligence), DOD POW/MIA Central Docu-

mentation Office, providing the Navy's response to the Select Committee s request

of December 20, 1991 for information on all U-S. citisens lost in and/or over Laos.
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response to the Committee’s letter dated December 9, 1991 (included as Enclosure F,

listing attached at Enclosure G). Source/Preparer: DIA/POW-MIA.

Title: Tab H, Listing of 244 American civilians who became missing in Southeast

mittee in response to the Committee’s letter dated :

parer: DIA/POW-MIA.

Title: Tab I, Listing of 42 American civilians who are still unaccounted for in

Southeast Asia, an enclosure to the DIA/POW-MIA CDO letter dated January 15,

1992 to the Senate Select Committee in response to the Committee's letter dated De-

cember 9, 1991. Source/Preparer: DIA/POW-MIA.
Title: ILS. Personnel, Southeast Asia (and Selected Foreign Nationals), Alpha and

POW/MIA Central Documentation Office, providing the Department of the Navy’s
response to the Select Committee’s request of December 20, 1991 for information cn
all US. mtizens lost in and or over Laos,

Title: Alpha Roster, Biographic Report (sorted alphabetically by name), 161 pages,

dated 910821. Preparer Joint Casualty Resolution Center. Source: Letter, February

20, 1992, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense, Command-Control-Communi-
cations and Intelligence, DOD POW/MIA Central Documentation Office, providing

the Department of the Navy’s response to the Select Committee's request of Decem-
ber 20, 1991 for information on all U.S. citizens lost in and or over Laics.

Title: REFNO Roster, Biographic Report (sorted by REFNO), 250 pages, dated
910821. Preparer Joint Casualty Resolution Center. Source: Letter, February 20,

1992, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense, Command-Control-Communica-
tions and Intelligence, DOD POW/MIA Central Documentation Office, providing the
Department of the Navy’s response to the Select Committee’s request of December

. 20, 1991 for information on all U-S-dtizens lost in and or over Laos. -
*

Title: Navy Southeast Asia Unaccounted For, dated September 1991 appearing to
provide an alphabetical list of all unaccounted for Navy. Preparer US. Navy.
Source: Enclosure 6, Letter, February 20, 1992, Office of the Assistant Secretary of
Defense, Command-Control-Communications and Intelligence, DOD POW/MIA Cen-
tral Documentation Office, providing the Department of the Navy’s response to the
Select Committee's request of December 20, 1991 for information on all US. citizens

lost in and or over Laoh.

Title Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during March 19-23, 1991 techni-

cal meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Vietnamese during May 9-11, 1991 technical

meeting. Source/Preparer. JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Cambodians during August 22-23, 1991 techni-
cal meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Cambodians during September 19-20, 1991
technical meeting. Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases pmsed to Vietnamese during October 31-November 1,

1991 technical meting. Source/Preparer: JCRC.

Title: Loss incident cases passed to the Laos during December 16, 1991 consults-
tive^ meeting^ and outlinmj5j>rimary/secondary areas of investigative focus during

Title: Loss incident cases passed to Laos during May 5, 1991 consultative meeting.
Source/Preparer JCRC.

Title: List, dated September 10, 1991, of 15 U.S. Army personnel with records in
'

the Army Personnel Center Deserter Information Point, a list of 6 personnel for

whom there were no records of them in the Deserter Information Point and at-

tached list of 21 individuals "last seen while on authorized absence in Southeast
Asia. Source: U.S. Army Total Personnel Command. Preparer Office of the Assist-

ant Secretary of Defense (Command, Control, Communications and Intelligence), as
Enclosure 2 to OASD letter dated February 18, 1992, February 19, 1992, responding
to Select Committee letter of December 10, 1991.

Title: Listing of approximately 1,900 UB. Navy personnel placed in a deserter
status after January 1, 1962, worldwide, through the end of 1991, and who are still

carried in that status, with approximately 105 individuals in that status from the

^Titie^Attachn^nt
preSent their*current locatioru





Title: Listing of 20 United States Marine Corps personnel POW/MIA in Laos, 2 of
whose remains have been returned and identified, alphabetically. Preparer: U.S.
Marine Corps. Source: Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Command, Con-
trol, Communications and Intelligence), Enclosure 2 to letter of January 31, 1992 re-

sponding to Senate Select Committee letters of December 20, 1991.

Supplementary Information

Title: Summarization of authority to place individual in POW/MIA status, 1962 to
present, together with the application of the Missing Persons Act and casualty
status review procedure by the U.S. Air Force for all Air Force for all persons in an
MIA/POW statowho^rcremct^Mounted for in Southeast Asia. Preparer: U.S. Air

munications and Intelligence), Enclosure 2 to letter of March 4, 1992* responding to
Senate Select Committee Interrogatories 20, 21 and 22.

To set the stage for the testimony we will receive, I am going to
run quickly through two things. Again, I apologize to my colleagues
for the length, but I think it is the only way to make sense of
where we are going today. First, I want to mention how DOD and
DIA reached their current number of more than 2,200 still unac-
counted for, and second, I want to give you a breakdown of the list

of 244.

We have a chart, a couple of charts up here, that are harder to
read from the distance, but one chart indicates that DIA began a
systematic accounting of POW/MIA’s in 1965. In October of that
year, the list of prisoners, possible prisoners and MIA’s, was 430.
There was no running list during the war of those now referred to
as KIA-BNR, killed in action, body not recovered.
The totals rose during the war until on January 27, 1973, the day

the peace agreement" was -signed, DOD listed 591. POW’s, 1;220
MIA s, and 118 as missing but in nonhostile circumstances, for a
total of 1,929. DIA, which included civilians in its count, had a
higher total of 1,986.

From that point, the numbers declined. The prisoners came
home and told officials what they knew about other actual or sus-
pected prisoners. Several hundred changes in status were approved
from missing to presumed dead as a result of the prisoner accounts
or at the request of next of kin. The total number of POW/MIA’s
dropped below 1,000 on both the DOD and DIA lists.

But in 1975 DOD began recording a new number, the so-called
KIA-BNR’s, killed in action, body not recovered. This category in-
cluded almost 1,600 Americans. Near the end of the decade the cat-
egory was folded into yet another new term, total unaccounted for.

Thus, the universe of possibility, at least in the public mind, ex-
panded to about 2,500, not because of new facts, but because of new
policy. Now obviously, this larger number includes those formerly
listed as POW’S or MIA’s, but it also includes those listed as killed
in action, body not recovered. The overall total as of today is 2,236
on the DOD list and 2,266 on the DIA list.

Now, one of the principal questions that we are going to need to
discuss today is what this number, 2,266 or 2,236, what does it

really mean? Does it really mean that that many servicemen are
truly unaccounted for in the sense that we do not know if they are
alive or dead, or does it mean something else?

It is clear given the history that the probability of survival is

greater on the list for some than it is for others. Some are individ-
uals who survived their incidents and were taken captive. Many
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During the next 2 days, we will hear from the people who put
these lists together and set the criteria, and made the judgments
and issued the policy directives that lie behind them. We will begin
with wartime decisions and policies and go right through to the
present. Some of this is tedious, I recognize that.

Every Member of the Committee recognizes it, but we are not
here to provide television entertainment. We are here to build a
factual basis which can put this issue to rest, and the only way to

do it is to go through step by step what happened to these names
so that we maintain a realistic universe.

We understand the shortcomings of bureaucracy. The chaos of
the war, the passage of time, and the past obsession with secrecy
may make it very difficult to erase entirely the confusion that still

surrounds this whole process, but we believe that we can narrow
the range of possibility in a way that is more real and more accu-
rate than has ever been done before.

Already, the information that we have put out is information
that, notwithstanding 20 years and 13 investigations, has never
been made public. In closing I want to add a couple of points which
deal generally with the work of this Committee and why we are
here today. These hearings are only going to begin to tell the story.

They are a starting point.

No Member of this Committee yet knows what the full story will

be, or how complete it will turn out-to be, and while' these hearings
are held, "ourinvestigations are continuing.dlong two. tracks. The
first track is historical, to piece together the past record through
the evaluation and review of depositions and files, and documents.
The second track is anchored firmly in the present and that is to

follow up on the freshest, most recent, most credible evidence that
an American might still be alive in Southeast Asia, or elsewhere.
Second and related to the first, we are continuing to press other
governments and our own to cooporate fully in our investigation.

Whatever we eventually learn about Americans in Russia, Presi-
dent Yeltsin’s declaration of full cooperation is the standard by
which we should judge ourselves and everyone else.

We are not interested in assigning blame for past mistakes. We
are not interested in nurturing anger. We want healing and we
want the truth, and we want, as President Yeltsin put it, full

access to every document in every archive about every American,
and we want immediate follow-up of credible live sighting reports.
We will be satisfied with nothing less.

Finally, I apologize in advance for the fact that much of the dis-

cussion during these 2 days will be about numbers and lists. We
will throw around acronyms and we will talk apparently coolly
about status changes. We will talk about presumptions of death
and bodies not recovered and it may all sound a little bit cold, and
a little bit callous, and far removed from the reality of why we are
here.

I wish it could be otherwise. I think I speak for all Members of
the Committee when I say that we, none of us, have forgotten why
we are here. We have not forgotten that behind every name on
these lists there is a family, there is a memory, there is a strong
feeling of duty and a sense of commitment and we recognize the

talk

These are the brothers we looked up to, the sons that were
raised, and buddies that we fought with, and that is why we are
here. Now, I am aware that some people have chosen to question
the political motives of this Committee or otherwise. I just hope
people will not do that. This is a tough issue. There is nothing easy
about digging into it. We are going to do our work as solidly as we
conceivably know how and we are promising the American people
that we are going to get it done, and we just ask for patience as we
proceed through a very difficult task.

Opening Statement op Senator Kebry

On April 13, 1973, less than 2 weeks after the return of the last American prison-
ers as partof Operation Homecoming, Dr. Roger Shields, head of the Defense De-
partment (DOD) Task Force on POW/MIAs, said that “we have no indication at this
tune that there are any Americans alive in Indochina.”
Information uncovered by the investigators of this Committee indicate that this

statement, so disheartening to families and so difficult to accept that it has fed con-
troversy for 2 decades, was wrong.
During and after Operation Homecoming, our government, at the highest levels,

pressed Vietnam to explain why the Americans we had recorded as captive were not
on the returning POW lists; we wanted to know what had happened to them and
why. The Defense Intelligence Agency’s (DIA) list at the time included 80why. The Defense Intelligence Agency’s (DIA) list at
What was this, if not evidence that Americans could h

In addition, after careful review of current and s

Committee has compiled a list not of 80 but of 244 An
Operation Homecoming, but whojyere orlhould have
the end of Operation Homecoming and the debriefing c

I want to emphasize that neither this list nor c

beyond doubt that all 244 Americans were left behir
turning prisoner reports and other information that
captivity. But taken altogether, the information ava
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— ~..e in Indochina after Oper-

ation Homecoming. This is enough in my mind to contradict official statements
made then and repeated for almost 2 decades. It is enough to require from us a
demand to know why our government said what it said, and if and why it failed
aggressively to pursue the information that it had.
For 19 years, the POW/MIA issue has been tearing our country apart. -Isolated

facts mixed with rumor and hope and theory and—all too often—fraud have driven
perceptions and confused the public and left families agonizing over whom and what
to believe. Is the official story accurate—no evidence that anyone was alive after
1973? Or are the stones about hundreds of prisoners being moved around from
camp to camp true? What is the reality?

We do not have final answers today. But we intend, for the first time, to narrow
the universe of possibility, based not on theory or speculation, but fact; not by ac-
cepting the official story, but by challenging it, testing it, and exposing what we be*
cepting the official story, but by challenging it, testing it, and exposing what we be*"
lieve to be some very serious flaws of priority and process.
This morning, and for the next 2 days, we will be hearing from, and questioning

those, who had the very grave responsibility of accounting for Americans lost or
taken prisoner during the war. In preparation, we asked them, to break that process
down, step by step, going back more than 25 years. We literally reconstructed their
database, and asked them to answer questions, under oath, about how and why
people were categorized as prisoners of war, as missing in action, as presumed dead;
about who made those decisions; who kept the lists; and i

were moved from one category to another.
In so doing, we learned a great deal about the sources i

ception in the POW/MIA accounting process—the fragmt
the secrecy, the constantly changing terminology and the

We learned, for exa:
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Senator Smith,

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT SMITH, U.S. SENATOR FROM NEW
HAMPSHIRE

Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My colleagues and au-
dience will probably be very pleased to know that I do not have an
opening statement and I will be very brief. I apologize for being a
few minutes late, Mr. Chairman. I did not hear the beginning of
your remarks, but I just want to comment on the issue of leaks
from the committee. Of course, when these types of things happen
it is an embarrassment to the committee, and frankly, to the mem-
bers.

You start off by being angry and you get frustrated, and after a
point you almost get to the point where you get resigned to this in
this city, because reporters have big ears and are able to apparent-
ly gain access, which does reflect on all members of the staff. I just
want to move on from that to say and reiterate what Senator
Kerry has already said, essentially that we intend to get the infor-
mation.

: ,

'
- -

.

- -
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This committee intends to get the information that the executive
branch of the Government has on this issue, the whole issue, in-
cluding the numbers which are the subject of this week’s hearing.
However, I must say that over the past, you might say, 45 years, if

you want to go all the way back to World War n, which we techni-
cally do in the jurisdiction of this committee, and with some of the
recent revelations of Mr. Yeltsin, basically are involved in World
War E issues as well, although the main focus is Vietnam.
Over the past 45 years, we have seen not only zealous, but jeal-

ous guarding of information by the executive branch of the Govern-
ment on this issue, and it would be one heck of a lot easier if, in
fact, the executive branch would Cooperate with the legislative
branch and get the truth out to the American people totally, un-
equivocally—totally and unequivocally cooperative. That is what
we have asked for.

That is what the American people want. That is why 75 percent
of them do not believe that the truth has been told, because frank-
ly, we would' not have an investigation today on any of this if the
information had been put out and given to the American people. So
I expect total cooperation. I am prepared as one member of this
committee to do whatever it takes to get that information. Hopeful-
ly, it will be willingly.

The cooperation thus far has been good. There has been a vast
improvement after Secretary of Defense Cheney spoke to this com-
mittee early in the very beginning stages of it, but it has not been
total and it has not been easy getting all of the information. We
have been rebuffed for various reasons which I will not get into at
this time, but we have been rebuffed on information.
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The Chairman. Without objection, so ordered. Senator Kerrey?

Senator Kerrey. I have no opening statement.

The Chairman. Senator Reid?

Senator Reid. I have no opening statement.

The Chairman. Senator Grassley.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, U.S. SENATOR
FROM IOWA

Senator Grassley. Mr. Chairman, it has become apparent that it

is open season on leaks from this committee. It has gotten to the

point that instead of getting briefed by my staff, all I simply have

to do is pick up the morning paper and read a lot of what this com-

mittee does. So a lot of people in this town as well as the country

at large must really have big question marks about what it all

means.
_

The public and even our colleagues in the Senate,- indeed all

those not intimately involved with this issue, find it difficult to un-

derstand the dynamics of the issue and hence, the dynamics of this

committee. This is certainly not a proper way to air a debate. 1

would like to take a stab, if I could, at defining it and then offering

a suggestion.

As the chairman himself recently said, there are a lot of people

involved who have investments in particular viewpoints, state-

ments, or conclusions on this POW/MIA issue. Perhaps a lot"of rep-

utations and perhaps even a lot of careers might -be at stake, and

that is not even to mention the most important point, that this

issue involves the fate of thousands of loved ones throughout the

country.

When you sum all this up, what you have got is a deeply rooted

emotional polarized situation. The very notion that a committee

could come together in this environment would necessarily lead to

a microcosm of the broader polarized environment, and that is

indeed what this committee is. Someone described it as a tent, as I

read in this morning’s paper. Whatever it is, it certainly is no melt-

ing pot, and expecting calm and order on this issue is like expect-

ing cats and dogs to live in perfect harmony.

Having said all that, Mr. Chairman and members of the commit-

tee, I would also like to point out that in my view, the Chairman
and Vice Chairman of this committee have done next to the impos-

sible in terms of keeping this committee together, to keep it fo-

cused, and conducting its oversight. This round of hearings is

merely scratching the surface. It is an attempt to create a baseline.

Meanwhile, we have uncovered numerous documents which are

beginning to tell a rather uncomfortable story in my view. Those

documents must and will be declassified. The task force staff has

identified hundreds of thousands of documents to be declassified.

The sooner they are declassified, the better. In my view, part of the

frustration being felt by Senator Smith is that the documents that

we are collecting do not tell the same rosy story that we keep hear-

ing from the Administration.

When a report comes out in public the Administration is quick to

debunk it and then claims there is no evidence that we left men
behind. Well, that simply is not true. We do have evidence that we
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Senator Grassley. I will accept what you said.

[The prepared statement of Senator Grassley follows:]

Prepared statement of Senator Grassley

Mr. Chairman, it's apparently become open season on leaks from this committee.
It’s gotten to the point where, instead of getting briefed by my staff, I simply pick

up the morning paper. So a lot Of people out there must have big question marks
about what it all means. The public, and even our colleagues in the Senate, indeed
all those' not intimately involved in this issue, find it difficult to understand the dy-

namics of the issue, and hence the dynamics of this committee. This is certainly not
the proper way to air a debate. Nonetheless, I'd like to take a stab at defining it,

and then offering a suggestion.

As the chairman himself recently said, there are a lot of people involved who
have investments in particular viewpoints, statements or conclusions on this issue.

Perhaps, a lot of reputations and careers are at stake. And that’s not even to men-
tion the most important point—that this issue involves the fate of thousands of
loved ones throughout this country. When you sum all that up, what you've got is a
deeply-rooted, emotional, polarised situation. The very notion that a committee
could come together in that environment would necessarily lead to a microcosm of
the broader, polarised environment. And that is, indeed, what this committee is.

Someone described it as a tent, as I read in this morning’s papers. Whatever it is, it

certainly is no melting pot. And expecting calm and order on this issue is like ex-
pecting cats and dogs to live in perfect harmony.
Having said all that, Mr. Chairman, I would also like to point out that, in my

view, the chairman and vice chairman of this committee have done next to the im-
possible in terms of keeping this committee together, keeping it focused, and con-
ducting its oversight. This round of hearings that begin today are merely scratching
the surface. It's an attempt to create a baseline. Meanwhile we have uncovered nu-
merous documents which are beginning to tell a rather uncomfortable story, in my
view. Those documents“must and will be declassified. The task force staff has identi-

fied hundreds of thousands~of documents to he declassified. The sooner they are de-
classified, the better. In my view, part of the frustration being felt by Senator Smith
is that the documents we are collecting do not tell the same rosy story we keep
hearing from the Administration. When a report comes out in public, the Adminis-
tration is quick to debunk it, and then claims there’s no evidence we left men
behind. Well, that simply is not true. We do have evidence we left men behind. But
it hasn’t been subjected to rigorous secutiny because we’re still early in this process.

Until these documents become declassified, and tell the story themselves, without
all the debunkers, the conspiratorialists and the spin doctors, it’s incumbent upon
us—we on this committee-and the media as well, to counter the misrepresentation
that there is no evidence. Unfortunately, we were given a glimpse of that evidence
in yesterday’s Wall Street Journal. Evidence exists. And the next time someone in

the Administration says there is no evidence we left people behind, it’s dear he or
she is not reading the same documents we have.
So my suggestion, Mr. Chairman, is that we make it very clear, and as often as is

necessary, that statements to the effect that there is “no evidence’’ is simply not
credible.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. I detailed all of these lists to be made public so
that anybody who wants to struggle through and try to recreate
this database obviously can do so. We are going to follow through
on what I said. We are releasing some 70 documents today, most of
these lists. We will be releasing other documents that we have that
support the contention of knowledge about people being alive at
that time.

I might add that the committee has other documents supporting
what we have stated today. These are not blind statements, but
they are not yet declassified. As soon as we can get all these docu-
ments declassified, then people will be able to make their own judg-
ments and obviously the purpose of this effort is to allow people to

make their own judgments. Senator Kassebaum?

41

Q„Iii
C/AIRM

J
AN ' r

-

aPPrec
j
at® the patience of my colleagues and

hnrTrfn
d
ti,’^.

d
f
gam 1 apo

!?
glze for

.

the longer opening statement,
dVhmk 11 wf “Portal to give you a sense of the basis of

we are go!ng“
g °r 1 *“ SUr® where 1,601,16 would know where

One final announcement. With respect to Mr. Perot’s testimony,

Jufv°l -n f

d
l
a f?mal deposition with the Committeeon July 1, and that will take place. He has agreed to do that. I justwant to correct any misinterpretation that appeared, again in sto-

M?pJnJT
ittee tl

H',
ea

^
en

- nor ^ ^ vote, any subpoena.Mr. Perot has cooperated with the committee and has been invalu-
able to us on a number of occasions. He did not, obviously, want tocome in a public way for the reasons that he stated. We are Dro-ceeding as we have with other witnesses, which is to do the denosi-
tion. The committee has waived no right with respect to subse-quent public testimony should -that be what we decide^
senator Kerrey. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Yes, Senator Kerrey.
Senator Kerrey Has Mr. Perot asked any restrictions be placed0D_^e deposition, those doing the deposing?

J5“; P* 2?
Iy restraint we have accepted is thenotion that it will be with respect to POW/M1A issues. In other

not going to be asking political questions, or his
' 4,™

on PGsitions but anything with respect to POW/MIA is fair
---game within this deposition. We waived nothing as to POW/MIA

-

1 w
°i

Uld hl
J

e topraceed, f we can, with the first panel. We have
several panels today. The first panel is an overview of wartime cas-
ualty accounting procedures from 1967 through the presenh-

present*

1973 - There will be some overlap, obviously, into the

rt,!^n
are .P168?**1

?IT6 Mr ' Robert Sungenis, who is the Chief of

c ^
of Information Operations and Reports of the

Office of Secretary of Defense, and Mr. Charles Trowbridge, Deputy
^!£

eFtor> f^nse Intelligence Agency, Special Office for POW/MIA
fWri/’ iff

-

971 u
,

nt
A

1992, Col
??|

1 Michael Spinello, Director ofS Operations, U.S. Army, Brigadier General Mi-

CapiiKS'’lSi
n

er
^ °rCe PerS°nnel &nter«-

Captain Debien. Debien.

u,?
efH

n
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The Chairman. Mr. Trowbridge and Mr. Sungenis, I gather you

both will have opening statements, and then we will proceed to

questions. Would you pull the microphone over to you, Mr. Trow-

bridge, if you are going to begin.

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES TROWBRIDGE, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, DE.

FENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY, SPECIAL OFFICE FOR POW/
MIA AFFAIRS, (1971-1992)

Mr. Trowbridge. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I’m

pleased to appear before you today to discuss the role of the De-

fense Intelligence Agency in the POW/MIA issue and in particular

provide to you historical background on DIA’s wartime activities.

I came to DIA in December of 1971, and became involved in the

POW/MIA issue almost immediately. At that time, I was aware
that prior to my arrival in DIA, with the build-up of U.S. forces in

Southeast Asia, the intelligence community already had increased

emphasis on collecting information relating to our POW’s and
MIA’s.

Hanoi’s June 1966 announcement that our captured airmen
would be tried for War crimes drastically focused intelligence com-
munity attention on this issue. In Vietnam and Laos, both military

and civilian organizations were sensitized to exploit all sources for

any information they might have on missing Americans.
Worldwide -intelligence-gathering efforts, were expanded to in-

clude collection of all media coverage and photographs of POW’s.
Communist radio broadcasts were also carefully monitored for in-

formation. During these years, DIA’s role in the issue expanded
and the agency assumed the chairmanship of the Interagency
POW/MIA Intelligence Ad Hoc Committee.

-

Through this committee and the POW/MIA Intelligence Task
Force which was formed in December of 1971, DIA worked closely

with each of the military services and with the other members of

the intelligence community. These committees, which were com-
prised of representatives from the intelligence sections of each of
the military services as well as appropriate representatives from
State and CIA monitored and focused the worldwide POW/MIA in-

telligence efforts and expedited communication with the policy-

makers.

I want to emphasize that the entire intelligence community was
involved in the collection and analysis of information which could

be related to our men. During these interagency working meetings,

which were usually held weekly, information was exchanged on
specific cases to ensure that each of the services had access to all

collected and correlated information and that any information that

the services had would be commonly shared.

During the war, DIA’s efforts were focused almost exclusively on
trying to determine who was being held prisoner and where they

were likely being held. While DIA was obviously interested in any
information on a missing man, crash and grave related information
was more the responsibility of the Joint Personnel Recovery
Center, whose mission was to pursue the long-term task of recover-

ing U.S. personnel after search and rescue operations had been sus-

pended. The Joint Persorinel Recovery Center was the forerunner
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then be put in each man’s file in the hope that subsequent infor-

mation would then become available which would aid in positive

identification of the POW. Sometimes we did get additional data,

sometimes not.

It must be understood that intelligence analysis is not an exact

science where conclusions can be faultlessly reached based on per-

fect knowledge. We have to make the best judgment we can based

on the information we have, and that is what we did.

I would like to elaborate on my previous comment. When you

take into account the POW’s who were returned, we are left with

slightly less than 100 men who are officially listed by the services

as POW’s. While many of these official POW status determinations

were based on imperfect knowledge pf the circumstances of loss, in-

cluding in some cases varying indication that the man had sur-

vived and fallen into enemy hands, in no instance did we have cur-

rent intelligence to indicate that these men were currently held in

In some cases, we had very good information that the individuals

had been held in captivity but had died there. In many other cases,

there was no information beyond the original loss data. There were

also a few cases where the services listed men as prisoners of war

based on data which they later learned was erroneous in that it

correlated to a different man. Much of this we learned through de-

briefing all of the returnees, who also told us of men who had died
'

bef3fe entering the prison system. - / _ - \
Further,“there are also instances such as those well-publicized

cases in Laos, for example, where in the mid-Sixties two men were

known to have been held in captivity by the Pathet Laos in caves

near the command headquarters in Sam Neua Province but who

did not come home in 1973. In these cases, however, we also possess

convincing evidence that both of these men had died several years

earlier.

There were obviously many questions stemming from the lack of

full knowledge. Many of these questions remain unanswered to this

day. Tliat is why DIA has joined hands with the Joint Task Force

for Full Accounting. DIA provides detailed intelligence support

packages to the JTF prior to each round of research activities in

Vietnam, Laos, find Cambodia. In these packages we try to high-

light positive steps that can be taken to gather missing information

through interview, archival records, and other field investigative

means.

DIA realizes that the answers to these vexing and troublesome

questions lie within the borders of the nations of Vietnam, Laos,

and Cambodia. As an agency, DIA intends to keep doing its part

until these answers are obtained.

I hope these opening remarks will be of value to the committee,

and I will be happy to take your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Trowbridge follows:]

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am pleased to appear before you

today to discuss the role of the Defense Intelligence Agency in the POW-MIA issue,

and particularly provide you with historical background on DIA’s wartime activi-
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, DIA realizes that the answers to these vexing and troublesome

in the borders of the nations of Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia. As

an asencv DIA intends to keep doing its part until these answers are obtoned.

I hope these opening remarks will be of value to the committee. I would be happy

to taie your questions.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Trowbridge. Mr. Sun-

genis.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT SUNGENIS, CHIEF, DIRECTORATE OF IN-

FORMATION, OPERATIONS AND REPORTS (DIOR), OFFICE OF

THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE (OSD), (1973-1992)

Mr. Sungenis. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee——

The Chairman. Would you pull the mike closer to you, please?

You almost want to talk right on it, into it. .

Mr. Sungenis. My name is Joseph Robert Sungenis. I am the Di-

rector of Information, Operations, and Reports in the Washington

Headquarters Services. The Washington Headquarters Services is a

field activity of the Department of Defense. Its mission is to pro-

vide administrative and operational
, „ „ ..
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compilation and consolidation of reports on U.S. casualties in

combat areas as reported by the casualty officers of the military

services in consonance with Department of Defense Instruction

7730.22.

To the best of my knowledge, at no time did this office engage or

participate in any policy determination or jurisdictional matter

concerning the reporting criteria used by the respective military

services. We compiled and published the data submitted by DD
Form 1300. Any changes made to the information were upon notifi-

cation by the cognizant military service component via a revised

DD 1300.

I have prepared detailed responses to the committee s questions.

- They are contained in my detailed statement

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sungenis follows:]

Pkepared Statement or Joseph R. Sungene

formation Division of the Directorate for Information Operations and Control of the

DOD Comptroller. That organization was responsible for the collection and dissemi-

nation of information on all aspects of the' Southeast Asia conflict In the fall of

1976 1 moved to the Manpower Management Information Division of DIO&C and no

longer was involved in the Southeast Asia statistical operations. In October 1977,

the Washington Headquarters Services was established and I was selected as the Di-

rector for Information Operations and Reports. Subsequent to that reorganization,

the Southeast Asia casualty responsibility was transferred to one of my operating

divisions. Since that time 1 Have hal second level' responsibility for the program.

In September 1963, the Department of Defense begarrcollecting reports of US.
casualties in Southeast Asia from the Military Services. This weekly statistical

report was submitted in accordance with a memorandum dated September 27, 1963,

from the Director, Statistical Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense

(Comptroller). This reporting requirement was formalized in DOD Instruction

7730.22, "Statistical Report ofUS. Casualties in Southeast Asia” dated December 2,
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and designate a single pointiof-contact for maintaining the official DOD Combat
Area Casualties Data Base.”

The Southeast Asia Casualty Data Base contains selected personal data on U.S.

military personnel who became casualties in the Vietnam conflict Currently, the

official Southeast Asia Casualty Data Base contains 55,939 individuals whose re-

mains have been recovered and 2,226 individuals whose bodies have not been recov-

In agreement with the National Archives and Records Administration, the South-

east Asia Casualty file was transferred to that organization on July 3, 1980. At that
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7730 63 “Reports on Active Duty Military Personnel Casualties in Official Combat

Areas and™ Noncombat Areas’’ dated.August 26, 1982, superseded DODI 7730.22

(March 20, 1973), and designated the "DIOR, Washington Headquarters Sernces, as

the focal point for the collection, processing, and dissemination of casualty statis-

tics.” The Department of Defense Instruction 1300.18, “Military Personnel Casualty

Matters, Policies, and Procedures,” dated Derember 27, 1991, superseded DODI

7730.63 (August 26, 1982) and requires that DIOR "Maintain and operate the De-

partment Of Defense Worldwide Casualty System . .
.” and "Prepare consolidated

casualty information reports for use by the Department of Defense, and as required,

for use by the President, the Congress, other Federal Agencies, and the general

tion contained in casualty reports and audit the accuracy of information it enters

into its own Southeast Asia Casualty data base? „ , „ ,

Answer The official Department of Defense Southeast Asia Casualty file is an

automated file of the most recent information on U.S. military personnel deter-

mined to have been a casualty in Southeast Asia, based on information contained on

a final DD Form 1300 from the respective military service. Only data from a final

DD Form 1300 or other appropriate record is entered into the official file.

The official Southeast Asia Casualty file is a matter of public record. The com-

plete official file is available to any requester from the National Archives and

Records Administration, and the information is displayed on the Vietnam Veterans

Memorial and in the Vietnam Veterans Memorial Directory of names. Through

these avenues alone, the official data is reviewed by families, friends—any and all

interested persons—who can and do bring possible inconsistencies to our attention.

We welcome this type of review. Anyone in the public can come to us with questions

concerning the data. We take these requests extremely seriously and carefully in-

vestigate any and fill claims.

Recently, the SenateSelect-Committee suggested thatJDIOR reconcile the official

file with the Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA), the Military Services, and the Joint

Task Force-Full Accounting (formerly the Joint Casualty Resolution Center). We
were in complete agreement with this suggestion and immediately took steps to ini-

tiate the process. We met with and provided our file to DIA for comparison with

their records. DIA provided a list of possible discrepancies that required investiga-

Currently, all automated information provided by the military services is verified

manually against the hard copy source documents. Printouts of these verified data,

with any annotated changes made by DIOR, are returned to the military service for

their review and correction, if applicable.
. , .. „ . •

All DD Forms 1300 received from the military services for the Southeast Asia

Casualty database are reviewed and if information is entered into the system, the

resultant data are printed for manual verification by DIOR staff. Periodically, a

copy of the data is provided to the military services for their review and validation.

All known errors in the data base are corrected as they are identified. Whenever

any error is brought to our attention, the error is researched and applicable errors

are corrected based on information contained on the DD Form 1300. If the error is

on the DD Form 1300, the applicable military service will provide a corrected DD
Form 1300 with the correct information which is then entered into our data base.

Question 6. What is the accuracy of that data base today, particularly with regard

to the process dates, the dates your Department actually entered a particular casu-

alty data transaction?

Answer. DODI 7730.22 dated March 20, 1973, required for the first time that casu-

alty information by name be provided. The data were to be cumulative from 1961.
mu. the military department provide punch card information
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Answer. The number of U.S. military casualties accounted for and unaccounted

for as of January 27, 1973, are as follows;

Died hostile action—45,941.
Died nonhostile—10,308.

Unaccounted for

Missing in action—1,220
Missing nonhostile—118.

Prisoner of war—591

Question 9. How were those found to have died during the war and without the

recovery of remains accounted for in casualty statistics?

Answer. The following chart depicts how the personnel who died during the war

without the recovery of remains were accounted for in the DOD Southeast Asia Cas-

ualty fUe:

Question 10. What were the numbers of accounted for and unaccounted for in

your casualty statistics as of the first week of June 1973?

Answer. The numbers of U.S. military casualties accounted for and unaccounted

for in the casualty statistics as of the first week of June 1973 are as follows:

Died hostile action—46,040.
Died Nonhostile—10,304.

Unaccounted for:

Missing in action—1,103.
Missing nonhostile—113.

Prisoner of war—67.

Question 11. What were the numbers of accounted for and unaccounted for in

your casualty statistics as of the first week of January 1975?

Question 12. What were the numbers of accounted for and un
your casualty statistics as of the week of March 30, 1977?

Answer. The numbers of US. military casualties accounted for

:

for in the casualty statistics as of the week of March 80, 1977 are as

Died hostile action—46,572.
Died Nonhostile—10,390.

Unaccounted for:











CASUALTY PLACE DIFFERENCES—Continued

24. Murphy, Terence Meredith..

25. Neislar, David Phillip

26. Nyman, Lawrence

Frederick.

27. Patterson, Bruce Merle,

28. Payne, KylisTherod :

29. Needy, William Henry, Jr...

30. Rogers, Billy Lee ;

31. Schoderer, Eric John...

32. Stephenson. Richard C—
. 33. Sullivan, Martin Joseph—

,

34. Talken, George Franas

35. Thompson, William Joseph.

3S. Trowbridge, Dustin Cowles

37. Tunnell, John Wallace

38. Westwood, Norman Philip,

655021 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

018341135 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

303525682 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

647826 Navy North Vietnam China

703942 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

535368550 Navy ........ South Vietnam North Vietnam

708088 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

231667788 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

1197842 Navy ............ South Vietnam North Vietnam

317523673 Navy South Vietnam... North Vietnam

9175626 Navy North Vietnam South Vietnam

292403773 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

58976 Navy North Vietnam South Vietnam

'

545544055 Navy. South Vietnam...—.. North Vietnam

605294 Navy South Vietnam. North Vietnam

335360810 Navy.... North Vietnam.— South Vietnam

564442556 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

046343306 Navy South Vietnam North Vietnam

Answer. We can never be certain that every item for each of the 58,165 personnel

listed in the file is totally accurate. However, when any entry for any individual is

questioned, we research their official record; if an error is identified, a change to the

file is made. At the same time, we are not certain that all of the individuals who

were casualties are included in the casualty file. As recent as June 8, 1992, Sergeant

Donald Eugene Kramer was added to the file. He was wounded in 1966 while serv-

ing in theRepublic of Vietnam and died on October 28, 1966, at Wright Patterson

Air Force Base in Ohio. When he was brought to our attention through official noti-

fication from the Department of the Army, SGT Kramer was added to the file.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Sungenis.

What I would like to do, at least for the first round, is 5 minutes

each We will see how it goes after that. We have a lot of Senators

and we have a lot of questions.

There are a lot of detailed questions we need to ask you to get

them on the record about the accounting procedures and how
things happened, but I’d like to ask you a couple of big picture

questions if I can to start with.

Both of you, Mr. Sungenis and Mr. Trowbridge, have been there

for 20 years, a long time. You were there when the first reporting

really began in a substantive way. You were there during the tran-

sition and Operation Homecoming. Did either of you work with Dr.

Shields?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. What was your relationship with Dr. Shields?

Mr. TRowBRiDGE. We had a very close relationship. Our agency
supported Dr. Shields with intelligence information.
The Chairman; And Mr. Sungenis?
Mr. Sungenis. Senator, I was involved in casualty reporting be-

grnning in September of 1974 through the fall of 1976, so I was not
personally familiar with anything that transpired before that date.
As far as Dr. Shields is concerned, he was in the organization when
1 there- 1 have never met the gentleman.
The Chairman. Now, when Dr. Shields, Mr. Trowbridge, says we

nave no indication at this time that there are any Americans alive
in Indochina, do you agree with that?
Senator Reid. Will you.repeat that question, John, please?
The Chairman. When Dr. Shields says we have no indication at

this time—this being in 1973 or 1974, correct?
Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. That we have any Americans alive in Indochina,
a public policy statement of the Department, did you agree with
that statement?

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, the agency’s position at that time was that
we held no current information that individuals at that time were
being held against their will.

The Chairman. Now, what about the list of 80 people that had
been presented and that you were following up on as Government

_ policy with the Vietnamese? What was that?
Mr. Trowbridge. I’m not sure what you’re talking about when

you mention the 80 individuals. I will make an assumption here
that maybe we re talking about those that were listed as prisoners
tnat aid not return. Is that a correct assumption?
The Chairman. Well, it is. I’m asking about the 80 people who

were carried as prisoners of war, but who did not return. You
thought they were alive. You expected them to come back. They
aid not come back.

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, we carried 97 individuals. As far as I know,
at that point m time the U.S. Government carried 97 individuals
listed as prisoners of war that did not return. This is at the comple-
tion of Operation Homecoming.
The Chairman. That is a different number from any that I think

you ve given us yet. I have your DIA casualty data summary from
februaty 5, 1973 right here, which we will enter into the record.
[The information referred to follows:]

. .
“Puvs and data depicted below are based on intelligence information and es-

timates and may not correlate with official Defense Department or service casualty



PRISONERS OF WAR

Not Accounted Form Any Enemy lists

•Ttie reported dead figures do not include 21 individuals already cantaf by the Services and DIA as dead.

PERSONNEL MISSING IN ACTION

•The reported dead figures do not include 21 individuals already carried tv the Sente and DIA as dead.

The Chairman. The number, the total for North Vietnam, South

Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia is 80—36 in North Vietnam, 33 in

South Vietnam, 6 in Laos, 5 in Cambodia, for a total of 80.

Mr. Trowbridge. I believe what you are holding there is a statis-

tical document that certainly was subject to change on a weekly

basis at the completion of Operation Homecoming, statistics

The Chairman. That particular week, during Operation Home-
coming, you expected 80 people who didn’t come back in Operation

Homecoming, because you have total to be returned, 586, at the

Mr. Trowbridge. .Sir, of those -individuals who were listed as
prisoner there was information or judgments that were made by
our agency at the time. When I said 97, or to use your term, 80,
actually at the completion of Operation Homecoming our agency
held 115 individuals in a prisoner status that did not return home.
What did we do? Well, they did not come home.
The Chairman. Let me just interrupt you there for a minute.

You interviewed prisoners, did you not?
Mr. Trowbridge. Yes.
The Chairman. The prisoner said, so-and-so was alive, he did not

come back, correct? Yes or no. Did prisoners say
Mr. Trowbridge. I know of no prisoners who came home who

said, I saw an individual who was alive who we left behind, without
ot
Sl

r ““ormation that “ay have supported the fact that he died.
The Chairman. But that is not accurate, according to your own

records. You have a list of people who, according to the returnees,
suggested that they were left alive, that they were alive. It didn’t
say that—there are some. There are 111.
Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, are you saying that there is a list that thePW s gave us that said were left behind alive? I know of no such

The Chairman. Well, according to the lists we’ve gotten, there
were 111 people accounted for through the returnee debriefings,
111 names—we can give you the names—of people who prisoners
said so-and-so died in captivity, but outside of those 111 there are a
grouping, and we have the list, of those that people suggested they
last saw them alive. They don’t know if they died. They might

w?’
™ey were 86611 s^ve and reported to you as such.

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, without seeing your actual list—in fact, I
saw a list yesterday that was provided to us by the committee that
I could just comment on that had 115 names on it. Allegedly, those
individuals came from prisoners, prisoners who had mwifinned
these individuals by name.
We took a quick scrub of that list. Excuse me. Actually, it was 51

names, not 115. We took a quick look at that last night. As I say,
that was provided to us yesterday. When we debriefed the prison-
ers, we asked them information that they may have known relative
to anybody that was unaccounted for, did they have knowledge,
and we had various lists that indicate a returnee had said yes, I
have information about individuals, and they list them by

• Pvt? “st “a* was Provided to us yesterday by the committee,
it tad 51 names on it that it claimed came from debriefs. Well, as I
said, we asked these prisoners, did they have any information rela-
tive to unaccounted for Americans, not just information on known
prisoners of war.
So if you just take a list of names that came from the returned

prisoners that said yes, I had knowledge on this individual or I re-
ceived knowledge in prison on this individual, when you do the
analyse of these names—in fact, we quickly looked at those 51 last
night, for mstance, only 6 percent of those names, were of individ-
uals who the returned prisoners tad indicated he actually saw the
person.



Many of the names of those 51 names that were reported, they

were heard in the prison communication system. When they were

investigated after the debriefs of Operation Homecoming, they

broke out into various categories.

Many of the reports were from prisoners who made queries

within the prison system. Someone had asked about a particular

individual. If you asked that returnee, did he have that name, yes,

he gave you a name. We looked into it. It was a query that was in

the prison system—Does anybody know about this individual?—not

that he was a prisoner. None of the prisoners may have seen him.

There were returned prisoners who came up with that informa-

tion and said yes, I heard about a particular individual. It may

have been hearsay information. But when you get that information

or you go to the original source—where did he get it?—I heard it

from another prisoner, and that may lead to another prisoner.

At the time of Operation Homecoming, these lists and these

T'amm; were reviewed very thoroughly. If we had information such

as a the returned prisoner who provided that name may be

hospitalized in the Philippines. His debrief may have led to the

original source of the name of a returnee who was in a hospital m
New Orleans.

We would contact that returnee s debnefer, set up a conference

call, and we would clear up_any discrepancy right on the spot.

Some of the reports were of possible PW’s, based on the individual

-name they brought out. Some names were written on the walls, yet

no one ever saw some of these individuals in a prison environment.

The Chairman. If we did not have evidence in 1973 that someone

was alive potentially, then you have to ask what the Vessey dis-

Moreover, there is a specific Air Force list listing people as pris-

oners post-homecoming. Now I find it hard to see how you could

say there was not evidence when you are carrying people as

POW’s, they have been carried as POW's, and suddenly post-home-

coming you decide that that is not evidence that they might be still

alive.

Until homecoming, you expected them home alive. When they

did not come home alive, you ceased to think they should be home

alive.

Mr. Trowbridge. No sir. We did not cease

The Chairman. Then there was evidence that people were still

POW’s.
Mr. Trowbridge. In some cases of those 97 that were listed as

prisoner, some individuals were made a prisoner by virtue of the

fact, they were a crew member of a dual-seated aircraft. We had

firm evidence that—and I’m not saying that DIA put them in that

category, but the service classified both individuals as prisoners

based on the fact that it was known that one individual had been

Sometimes it was based on information received that said the

enemy had captured an individual. That information may have

been used that put the man in a prisoner status may have been

dated back to 1967. There was never any other information devel-

oped on that individual from the time of that initial 1967 loss inci-
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in captivity by DIA at the end of Operation Homecoming after our

returnees had been debriefed; Basically, what is on that chart over

there.

I just want to make, suse we are talking about the same frame-

work here, Mr. Trowbridge. Of those 244, as this chart says, 111

died in captivity and I do not believe there is any question about

that. There is, of 50 of those, 57 remains covered. Two military de-

serters died in captivity, 16 civilians died in captivity, 15 military

confirmed by DIA as POW’s as of February 1973. DIA changed the

status of 14 within 6 months. The last one was changed in 1976.

So, we get down to about 90 people, which we get down on this

chart, I think this committee and others have significant question

about. Are you with me so far, Mr. Trowbridge?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.

Senator McCain. Why did the DIA change the status of 20 of

these individuals between February and May 1973 to died in cap-

tivity? And if you want, you can supply some of these answers for

the record.

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir, on those particular cases, that s prob-

ably what I’d have to do, because you know, I don’t have that infor-

Senator McCain. Was it based on evidence? Was it based on

hearsay or was it based on a whole body of different sources?

Mr. Trowbridge. I’d say it
.
probably had to go with a cross-sec-_

tion of information. Our best source of information happened to be

the POW’s that came home.
Senator McCain. OK. What is the difference between that cate-

gory of 20 and the 21 following that who quote, may have died in

captivity, precise fate unclear?

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, I can’t address that. I don’te-without

knowing those 21 names.

Senator McCain. OK. We obviously have two categories here

that

The Chairman. I thought we gave you the names, Mr. Trow-

bridge, prior to this. We provided you with these categories, so that

you could explain them.

Senator McCain. I would like you to do that for the record, Mr.

Trowbridge. Go ahead and answer right now.

Mr. Trowbridge. All right, sir. Could you just give me your defi-

nition of the 21 again? Maybe I can explain it.

Senator McCain. According to this chart and I admit you are at

some disadvantage because this is provided by the committee, not

by you, there is a category of 20 military missing. DIA changed

that in February 1973 to died in captivity. And then there are 21

personnel who may have died in captivity, precise fate unclear. In

other words, I am very curious what the difference in those two

categories would be..

Mr. Trowbridge. Let’s start with the 20. If we changed their

status, I’d have to say that was probably based on information

where we had, perhaps we had or the service had declared a man
POW. After the debriefs at homecoming, we may have acquired ad-

ditional information directly from say, the crew member involved

or the fact that the services had made him a prisoner based on in-

formation where we had a good parachute. But we later had addi-
tional information that the man was killed in action.

. ^e .other category of tlm 21 military personnel may have died incaptmty-1 think the judgment is just what it says. Maybe we had

S^'w^there
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Office,

Robert D. Avery

Returnee report: Norris Charles, based on a list that had been nassed alnru,him while captive, recalled that a USAF major named Avery was a POW
tamments: Initially, this information was deduced to potentially relate to USMCD
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Richard Lee Ayers
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run and the aircraft exploded on impact with the ground. No parachutes were

S
'1^nciusion: It is extremely unlikely that Jewell survived his lees incident. The

correlation of “Jual” to Jewell is probably erroneous, and in any event provides no

information to support a supposition of survival.

Bobby Marvin Jones

Returnee reports: James A. Mulligan and Richard D. Vogel heard Bob Jones men-

tioned in prison communications. William J. Metzger reported Beeing Bob Jones at a

movie at Despatch in November 1972. Orson G. Swindle reported firsthand observa-

tion of B. Jones. No others reported seeing or hearing of Bobby Jones.

Comments: Bobby M. Jones was a flight surgeon passenger aboard an F4D ferry

flight from Udorn, Thailand, to Danang, South Vietnam, on November 28, 1972. The

aircraft disappeared from radar view approximately 20 miles NW
f
Of Danang. An

unsuccessful SAR effort was conducted for 5 dayB; two beeper signals were believed

to be heard in the area on November 30. .

Conclusion: This is an obvious case of misidentificatien. Both returnee Robert C.

Jones and returnee Murphy N. Jones were held at Dogpateh prison camp in Novem-

ber 1972. No doubt it is one or both of these individuals who prompted the reports

cited above.

^Returnee report: Jon Cavaiani said that prior to his capture he shared a bunker

with John Jones, who was wounded in the legs by a grenade, then shot several

times in the chest when he tried to surrender. The bunker then burned for 6 to 8

James E. Kennedy

Returnee report Mark Smith, a returnee, “had no knowledge of Kennedy. He

“did not recognize the name and could not identify (his) photo as being anyone he

had had contact with.”

Comments: None.
.

.

Conclusion: There is no information, from returnees or otherwise, to suggest

James Kennedy was ever a prisoner of war.

Larry Gene Kier

Returnee report: A man described as possiblya pilot shot down in December 1972

was seen in January 1973 in Hoa Loa prison. Two other individuals communicated

with this individual but no name is known.

Comments: PFC Larry G. Kier (refno 1618) was lost in a ground incident when his

position located near an ammo dump was hit with a rocket propelled grenade. The

resulting explosion damaged the ammo dump which caused a leak in a napalm con-

tainerwhich then exploded, causing a fire. A 2 day search of the area after the inci-

dent did not produce any trace of Kier. ... ,

Conclusion: Kier loss incident does not match the loss description of the unknown

man seen in Hoa Lo in 1973. There is no analytical evidence to conclude that Kier

survived his loss incident.

John Henry Sothoron Long

Returnee reports: Harvey G. Brande reported firsthand observation of Long,

saying that Long was held with the "Lao Group at the Citadel. No one else report-

Comments: John H.S. Long was the oo-pilot of an HU-16B Albatross which disap-

peared in bad weather over the South China Sea on October 18, 1966. An extensive

search effort revealed no trace of the aircraft or 7-member crew.





^Concl^oK°Thcre is no analytical evidence to conclude that Francis Townsend

survived his loss incident.

LewisC. Walton
,

'

,

Returnee report Jon Cavaiani purportedly indicated in an early po^relesw de-

brief that he had heard about an Army captain named “Waton who was a POW.

Specifically, he was told by someone (not identified) that an enemy message asked

foriratructions regarding captives Waton and Entncan, and that they were in turn

Sid tftate themliorthto Itonoi and to kill all future captives.

Comment This debrief does not exist m full text, but only in an ^ndgiri data-

base form and thereis no mentkmofthematter intherecord of his subsequent

extensive debrief. There is reason to suspect Danny Entncan was captured by hos-

tile forces; Entncan is included on the last known alive list. _
Conclusion: There is no independent basis to believe I^wis C. Walton (a staff ser-

geant not a captain) was captured by hostile forces.

L&ny A. Zich

Returnee report Lawrence Stark, although he could not make a positive identiJB-

. cation, believed that the photo he was shown of larryZmh matched^meone he

ly was not among the socafled "Laos Group" at Hoa Lo. .. .
-

^Conclusion: It is not possible to determine who Stark saw, but his identification of

Zich is tenuous and not supported by any other evidence.

Ronat/ir McCain. Again, for the benefit of the record, what k the

so-caUed Vessey discrepancy list and where did that come from?

Now it is my understanding the Vessey discrepancy list is a list

that General Vessey took to use in his negotiations with the Viet-

namese as men who are still unaccounted for and that we expect

them to help us out. Is that—can you tell about that?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir. I understand General Vessey is going

to avp13'" this in detail during his testimony. But I can give you a

quick summary of it. „„ , * ,

There are presently 269 priority cases of those cases that are-

—

Senator McCain. Two hundred and fifty-nine.

Mr. Trowbridge. One hundred and sixty-nine m Vietnam.

Senator McCain. And these are cases that he got from you or

fr

°Mr. Trowbridge. They were developed over a period of time. The

first group was a combination of DIA, the Joint Casualty Resolu-

tion Center and some other individuals in making a selection of

^And they ran the broad spectrum. There were cases within Gen-

eral Vessey’s cases that we—the individual, we knew he had been

captured, but he was now dead. We had information that he was

dead, yet he was on that list that was provided to the Vietnamese.

The categories or the definitions of these individuals changed

over time. There are individuals, for instance, who were last known

alive. They’re part of these discrepancy cases. They may have been

allring with the man on the radio, after a good chute, he said, I m

lllirl

Phepared Statement op Senatob McCain

• you, Mr. Chairman.
n eaVOr'

The Chairman. Senator Kerrey?

thankful the war was over and we were going to move aheadI think your statement about today-la lot of timesthe POWMIA issue is looked at through the lens of 992 wWch arP ; W
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Senator Kerrey. When you say happy the war was over or glad

the war was over, I do not remember exactly which word you

IsSTShit to,» taptot? you ever Wd to

somebody, the war is over, let us not drag this out any further with

energy expended in areas that are not apt to be terribly usefiil?

Mt^Trowbridge. No, sir, never. And in fact, our nnssion durmg

the war as was mentioned in my statement, our focus was the pris-ed fhTSA and after the war we also started lookmgto

those individuals that were listed as kiUed. We wanted a detenrn-

of what happened to these individuals and where were they.

It became an accountability process. „ _ . .

So penally we worked harder for the overall effort, trying to

make an accounting of everybody. „ . , .

Senator Kerrey. Do you have any recoUectaon of ever having

anybody say to you during that period of time m 1973, after Oper-

ZnHomwoS! that™ should just let this matter rest?

SSuS&nKlmwt talking aboutpoliticimisnow orpeople

in the Department of Defense or in the Joint Chiefs, I am JUst teUi-

ing about friends, neighbors, people that might know what you

^Nt.^TROWBRiDGE. I’ve heard public comment to that effect, yes.

Senator Kerrey. In 1973? Do you not think it ls-fair to say there

was an attitude in 1973 that we were indeed glad the war was over

and that we wanted it to be over. We wanted very little further dis-

cussion of anything in regards to the war, including the status of

0<

MrTROvre^GE. Oh, I think that there may have been some in-

dividuals who thought that way, but I think the moral fiber that

runs through the American citizen is we don’t leave our unaccount-

ed for. We go get them.

I did have people make comments to me.
.

Senator Kerrey. I must say that I agree that there is a moral

fiber running through the American people in that regard, but my

recollection is certainly not an overwhelming d^ire to continue the

debate about the war by pursuing POW s and MIA s.

I think the concern for the POW/MIA has increased rather than

decreased over the years, which implies that it was not terribly& »«» to.

We have access to these countries now. The numbers of people in-

volved are greatly increased. We have teams in all three countries

now, so—we have the join task force in the Pacific that has really

boosted the numbers. •

¥ ... , ,

,

.

Kerrey. Let me also say that I believe an awful lot of

the increased attention to the POW/MIA status has come of a con-

sequence of disclosures from our own Government, not from disclo--

sures by the Vietnamese Government. Does that track with your

own view of what is going on?
10_„ ,

Mr. Trowbridge. At varying periods of tune since Wit, the em-

phasis has gone up and down through various administrations.
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Senator Kerrey. Did you have a written procedure for determin-
ing the status of individuals in Southeast Asia, written criteria for
judgments aboutr—r
Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir. There is no matrix or check list that

says you have to have each one of these documents to make some-
body a prisoner of war. It’s an analytical judgment. You judge each
case on its own, and the availability of information and reliability
of information differs from case to case
Senator Kerrey. You, on the one hand say that there is no

matrix and then you say it is an analytical judgment. How can it
be an analytical judgment if there is no matrix? You mean it is a
subjective judgment?
Mr. Trowbridge. Well, if we had an American prisoner that

came home and said, I saw a certain individual and he was alive
and m prison, we’d certainly say that was valid.
Senator Kerrey. So there were no written criteria?
Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir.

Senator Kerrey. No attempt to establish written criteria for
Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir.

Senator Kerrey. Do you believe that that contributes to some of
the discrepancies today that we are having? Do you have any re-
pets over not establishing written criteria? You appeared today to
be confident that it would have been difficult to put one together.
Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir, I don’t. In fact, I think it probably en-

nchs the analytical process and hypothesis.lt doesn’t put bounds
on the analysts. They can consider all the information.
Again, I’d just like to go back when we talk about status replac-

ing individuals in these analytical positions that were held by DIA
relative to these individuals. The services that looked at the infor-
mation are the ones that actually made that official status, not us.
Senator Kerrey. With respect, it seems to me that while the

services were making that evaluation determination, that you did• lave authority and responsibility that would lead one to conclude
that at least the question would arise as to whether or not written
criteria would be developed by your office.

You seem to be saying that that question did arise and that your
evaluation was that written criteria would restrict your capacity to
carry out your mission.

_
Mr. Trowbridge. Oh, I think if you had a firm check list and you• had to meet these certain requirements before you could call an in-

dividual a POW, in my view, I don’t think that’s the way to do it.

Senator Kerrey. But the problem of discrepancy never occurred
to you at that time? The problem that later evaluations might
cause people to have doubt simply because of the discrepancy, that
problem was not one that you anticipated at that time?
Mr. Trowbridg: No, sir.

• Senator Kerrey. My time is up, Mr. Chairman
The Chairman. Senator Reid?
Senator Reid. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Sungenis, how do

you say that?

Mr. Sungenis. Sungenis.

Senator Reid. Where were you at Operation Homecoming?
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Mr. Sungenis. I was in the Department of Defense in another

part of the organization that was responsible for casualties. There

was an umbrella organization.
,

„ .

Senator Reid. At the time of Operation Homecoming, did you

have a belief at that time or did you develop one at a subsequent

time, that there were prisoners of war still left in Southeast Asia.

Mr. Sungenis. No, sir, I had no involvement with the summary

management information division, which was the Southeast Asia

“S^lSoK'The rest of the question was did you, at any

time later, develop an opinion that at the time of Operation Home-

coming, there were prisoners of war, American prisoners of war in

^°Mr. Sungenis. Yes, sir. We had a list of people that were being

carried in our official records as prisoner of war. ...

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, at that point in time, that was a possibili-

ty. And, of course, we have tracked that over the years as weU.

Right now we have, I believe, 40 unresolved reports about Ameri-

cans living freely in Vietnam. We do not know who they are.

So, we have tracked it over the years. At that point in tune, we

had information that two individuals—Bobby Garwood was one

that we felt was in the country someplace, but we knew he was not

a prisoner at least, and that was based on information we had

gotten from returnees. '

, , ,
-

There was one other individual. We did not know where.he was

at the time, but he had gone to the other side, and he was married

to a Vietnamese woman and had children, but we did not know

where he was at the time. But again, he was not a prisoner.

Senator Reid. What was his name?

Mr. Trowbridge. McKinley Nolan.

Senator Reid. What subsequently happened to him.'

Mr. Trowbridge. We still do not know, sir.

Senator Reid. How were military casualties reported? Well, no, 1

think you have answered that. How were deserters in Southeast

Asia categorized and accounted for by the Department of Defense?

Mr Trowbridge. Deserters were not our responsibility, sir. Per-

‘X
t

S»Si
,T^“rr

»S=<l torn (I* DOD
Southeast Asia casualty files, sir, by direction.

Senator Reid. By direction of the Secretary?

Mr. Sungenis. Yes, sir. There is a directive.

Senator Reid. Does the Department of Defense have an accurate

number of deserters from each of the services?
.

Mr. Sungenis. I have no knowledge as to what the services nave,

^Senator Reid. How could we obtain that information?

£ k*. ft. darter

status is, do you hot? . . ,

Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir. Over the years we have tried to deter-

mine exactly what a good number is, and we have worked over the

years with the services. Again, a lot of those individuals that fit

thn«a various categories—they went on the rolls. They may never

have made it into Vietnam some who are called a.deserter.
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We continue to try and review that list. As late as 1988, we had
an analyst from our office go through the service files on people in

th”“8h

Mr. Trowbridge. We went through over 1,000 files. That was the

w?6
r
We went through the Navy files but did not go

through Air Force records, but they were down to just a very few
Our office cam^ something like i5 individuals who we track!

Not that we are tracking, but that are in our database, because we
had information after reviewing these files on our own that theymay have deserted in country. That does not mean they are still
there. They may have left very shortly after that incident. As youmay recall, a number of years ago somebody came out of Australia.
The Chairman. Would my colleague yield for a minute?
Senator Reid. I would yield.

The Chairman. Mr. Trowbridge, are you saying that the Defensek
Mr

1

T^^f^.
Cy 0nly

v
5 P601116 88 deserters in country?

Mr. Trowbmdge. Based on what we have been able to obtain
fro® the services, that is correct, sir.

S.'SftASiS’vtS °f u“ *"rt“

“

TROvraRiDGE. Sir, I cannot answer that. As I said, we had an
analyst that went through the records in 1988. Again, if you have a
list-I do not know where these lists come from and what the crite-
ria was to make these lists.

The Chairman. Does that not say something to you’ You are
supposed to be analyzing live sighting reports. You have got a po-

some 1,200 people who supposedly deserted in cou£
tey. I am not suggesting—this committee, incidentally, is not focus-
ing on deserters. This committee is focused on POW’s, military
people who had been taken prisoner. But obviously there is a possi-
bihty that someone who is a deserter could be the source of alive
sighting report.

Mr. Trowbridge. That is absolutely correct.
The Chairman. Well, how can you then operate an intelligence

operation that does not take into account the base?
.we follow up that report and we do not^e who the mdiyidua1 is. If we can determine that there is some-

body held at that location, it does not make any difference if that is
somebody on the unaccounted for rolls or the deserter rolls. We are
trying to determine, is there somebody at that location
The Chairman. I know, but if you are only carrying 15 people,

then something is wrong with your Ha^kqca
Mr. Trowbridge. Well, I would like to see the list.

The Chairman. Well, I will just tell you. The committee got a
hst of 1,284 names. We gave them to the FBI, the IRS, and the
Social Secunty Administration. We requested that they attempt to
determine the last known location of these individuals whom the
services last knew to be m Southeast Asia—last recordation of the
services that they were in Southeast Asia.
Mr. Trowbridge. What is the date of that list, sir?
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dividual may be.

Senator Reid. But, of course, we need both. We need to trackdown the report and do our best to determine -
-

aw tracK

*n™h^°??
RIDGE ' If^e track it down and determine that there is

somebody there, and then we find out he is a deserter, well, cer-

Senator Reid. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Senator Brown.
Senatw Brown. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wondered, Mr.

Trowbridge,
£
you v

J
ew

.
developing the comprehensive list of thosewho have not come back, correlated the records, making sense out

of these numbers as the committee has tried to do—§ you view
that as your responsibility or someone else’s?

w® c?nnot start looking for someone until

H18 ~e-°r whatever his status may be, or

tbat i^-c^
pa^nent^ we have a civilian in Southeast Asia«mt is missmg. Our numbers are compiled based on what is provid-

edto us, and, again, working with Mr. Sungenis’ office, or the serv-

During the war, things were moving very rapidly. There was asm^ intelligence outfit with each of the serwes.^e State De-
partment was also involved. We met at least once a week-many

r!f,
m0re

,

a
^
lan
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was missing, for instance, and we knew it by

the message traffic. He was immediately put on our rolls.

,

But we did not keep track. We were not the accountants as towho was unaccounted for in the Department of Defense. That had
to come from the services to us.

Senator Brown. So, in terms of trying to make sense out of these
nnmhers and correlate, for example, who might be missing.
Mr. Trowbridge, That was our responsibility, correlating infor-

mation to somebody who may be missing. But, until somebody told
us he was missmg, he was not on our rolls.
Senator Brown. Well, what portion of the reconciliation job the

copmurte* is trying to do does not fall under your responsibility’
Mr. Trowbridge. I guess if the committee found a discrepancy

where they
^

actually found more or less people unaccounted for in
Southeast Asia than were on the Department of Defense rolls, that
is not our responsibility.

Senator Brown. So the effort to reconcile who was alive or who

SKS2&JI"'
“ “» “I * «* •« Ml «* burned

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.

Senator Brown. And as you look at that, are you comfortable

01 *.*»

«

No ’ SlT
J ^ a good job then, and we

are contmumg to do a good job. For instance, the services carried—
i think 1 made this point before-the services carried 97 individ-
uals in prisoner status at that time. Well, our efforts since then,
gaining intelligence information over the years—now we are going
m(? ourarchiva1 records and doing searches-of that 97, there are
only 55 that are still unaccounted for.
We have gotten remains and confirmed the fate of those individ-

uais and other mdmduals. The number is even higher for the 115
that DIA earned m a prisoner status.



stator Brown I do not mean to belabor the point. You may not

SgSsSr'i“-
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to*cm tek to toom*

ent light. And if you do, I think the committee would be interested

“mTtmtoridge. Sir, I think we did a fine job of correlationjta

facfthose 97 that the services did carry as a P"®on®r-^,T.fSE*

'

UtpH nr aereed with the DlA status ana some did not. But of those,

we^bave found that! at least of that 97, 55 of those individuals were

not prisoners of war.
, „

.fa-*- an »»
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and the correlation to the individual, that mformation is provided

t/i the services DlA does not make a declaration of death or change

SKSffifK I mentioned earlier. We do that in-house, be-

^fenator EJmlS ftSSSy?«*odd

I

roI

;

be a^f““
between the records the services maintain and the records that you

^"/Trowbridge. As far as the numbers are concerned, no.

Senator Brown. Thank you.

The Chairman. But there are.
.

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, that is what I am hearing.
, „

The Chairman. Is this the first time that you have heard

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, sir, I only know of two individuals that

are different from what DOD holds, that we hold.

The Chairman. You have 2,236 on one list, and there are 2,2bb

0n
Mr

6
Trowbridge. Department of Defense’s list does not carry ci-

vilians and we do. „

The Chairman. That is the only difference' - _ ,, LL
.

Mr. Trowbridge. I know a few individuals that the Depmtaien

of Defense has on their rolls that we do not have on our rolls. We

Mr. Trowbridge. Absolutely.

The Chairman. Why do you do that/ .

Mr Trowbridge. We have direction not to add these individuals

to our lists. I

. „ , ,
The Chairman. Direction from whom.'

^
r

n
'

l

^°S?“DGE: From the Deputy Assistant Secretary’s officeSenator Brown. I have no other questions.
y

The Chairman. Senator Grassley.

nffn
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,
9uestion would be more along the
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? P.robably following up on diafogueyouhad with Senator McCain. It is just for clarification, as I ind£

.In regard to the numbers, 51-that is military personnel renort"‘W durinS Operation Homecoming Andffien the 111 nuhtary died in captivity. Fifty-seven remKec^v

We^iv^^n^il™?f^
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’ 1 apologize for interrupting,we nave a roll call vote on, and we want to try not to interruDt th»proc^. So I think some of us will go vote now and try to ask^them-to hold the vote for you, and we wifi try to get Wk here.
Senator Grassley. OK. I will not be very long here So mv clari-
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was '“togly said by the returned prison-

wereSe
h tkey said' They drd «* say all of these 51

I went through a little rundown here very quickly that some ofth«e individuals said that they saw them«w them diSm
g
°L

mt0 the Pnson system. Some of them were nothtogbut .queries by returned POW’s that they had heard Someone
ab
?
ut “ individual and they brought that“ame
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a10?® that line, describe to me the

Kledfee
^ h ^ may h3Ve follow up to clarify or a^and

.
Mr. Trowbridge. For instance, again, a returnee is beimr He.

bk
6-,- 1?® Jus? <fnie back from Hanoi. He is now going through

tos initial medical checks m the Philippines. One ofour first con-2 aLT^’ f,
m

.

edlcal attention. Second is, what do you know
that ajeunawounted for. What knowledge do youpossess about unaccounted for Americans?

y

And they would tell us, yes, I heard this name or I saw this indi-
vidual m captmty. Someone asked me about this individual. Wellevery name that they gave us we would follow up on.
for instance, to use an example, if the POW said well I heard

from
11

MotW^etu
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je^pee- We would go to that returnee if he had
Han<? at that tune. Maybe he had been processedMtwkr m
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ry hospital elsewhere. We wouldCon-
tact his debnefer and say, follow up with him.
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U^ aMa>m pOW who roomedwith, say, on a earner with this individual. He got shot down a



month before the other prisoner arrived, and all I did was ask

about him. Does anybody know about him? No one ever saw him in

the prison system. That is how his name got uito the system.

Senator Grassley. I feel good about your explanation. Now, as a

follow up, what you just described to me, will that be reflected m
the information that you give to the committee, and will that infor-

mation be available so that we can know how you have arrived at

ea
Wt

C

^ovraMDGE. We will do it name by name, as far as these 51

are concerned. That is no problem.
. ,

Senator Grassley. So we will have access to thatr

Senator Grassley. You were given this list of names yesterday.

Did you bring these files with you today to clear up any discrepan-

cies, and if not, why not? ,

Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir. I did not bring any cases here today.

Senator Grassley. Can you tell me whyyoudidnot?

Mr Trowbridge. I was not asked. I did not think it was appro-

priate to go case by case here. But I can certainly, as I mentioned,

provide the committee with that analysis. That is no problem.

Senator Grassley. Thank you, Mr. Trowbridge. -

pcpfitor Smith. We only have about 5 or 6 minutes left on that

— nr. . V.L1., nnwmJ fnr a faw minutes. Let US take a

The Chairman. The hearing will come to order. While I wait for

colleagues to return, 1 am going to proceed with some of the mun-

dane but record-necessary questions, if we can, and then I want to

get back into some other more substantive matters.

Mr. Sungenis, let me ask you if you would, please, so we can es-

tablish this formally on the record—would you explain the catego-

ries that your office used to classify casualties during and after the

Vietnam War. hi other words hostile, killed, died non-hostile,

POW/MIA. I would like to have your explanation of the categories.

Mr. Sungenis. Yes, sir.

MrSuNGENis. My office published what was called a post-cease-

^TheCHAiRMAN. Could you put the mike down a little bit.
_

Mr. Sungenis. And it had the following categories: died, hostile

action; died, non-hostile action.

The Chairman. Well what about during? I do not want post-cea-

sefire. And the point is that this all changed, correct?

Mr. Sungenis. Excuse me, sir. _ . „

„ The Chairman. Now what were the first categories?

Mr. Sungenis. If you will just bear with me one moment, sir.

The Chairman. Let me just say to you—I am going to interrupt

my own question since you have not answered it. These are some of

the detailed questions we need to ask, but other colleagues are here

who have not had a chance to ask questions yet so I am going to

cede to them. Then we can always come back to this if we can.

So let me turn first to Senator Robb.
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Senator Robb. Mr. Chairman, because I have been out presiding
on other matters, I do not have the continuity. I will yield the time
at this point back to you.
The Chairman. Senator Daschle.
Senator Daschle. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I too have had

scheduling conflicts this morning, but I wanted to clarify some of
the points that were addressed in earlier questioning.
You had indicated, Mr. Trowbridge, that it was under the au-

thority of the Assistant Secretary of Defense that you were re-
quired to report certain numbers that appeared to be in conflict
with numbers given to us by the services. What I am confused
about is why it would be the assistant secretary who would author-
ize you, or as I understand it determine for you that these numbers

serricesf

6*1 dl”erent y than what nurabers were reported by the

Mr. TROWBRpGE. Actually, as I mentioned earlier, we start
tracking individuals when the services provide the namw to us or
in the case of civilians, State Department. As far as I know there
is some differences in numbers. The DOD numbers plus the civil-
imm^As far as I know we are totally in sync with the Department
ot Defense number-keepers, or Mr. Sungenis’ office, with the excep-
tion of two individuals.

pjM 1 ““ti0nm ,

the Assistant Secretary’s Office for.
Prisoner of War. We know who those individuals -are. They, happen
to be two Nayy losses that were lost overboard. The Navy canVd-
dress those. We know who they are. They are not in the numbers,

tabase
kD°W W“° they 316 and

’ “ effect
> we have them in our da-

Senator Daschie. Well, Mr. Trowbridge, that is not the answer
you gave to the chairman when he asked you to clarify the dispari-
ty that existed just in the number of deserters that we were pre-
sented versus the number that you indicated to exist. I mean how
does one clarify just that one indication of the disparities that existm numbers that go beyond the explanation you have just provided
Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, we have no responsibility for deserters. As

to who is a deserter, who is not a deserter, I understand the ques-
tiornng was you certainly should have them in your database to
track. We went through those files of the individual services trying

•Jl
et on wbo was a deserter in country, and we came up

with a different number.
Senator Daschle. So do I understand that all of the services are

exactly m sync with DIA, except for the two that Mr. Trowbridge
has mdicated are not in sync. Is that a correct interpretation?
Mr. Trowbridge. Those are individuals that are* unaccounted for

It has nothing to do with deserters.

^Senator Daschle. I understand it had nothing to do with desert-

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s my understanding.
Senator Daschie. What I am asking is is there agreement, is

there unanimity between DIA and the services with regard to all
the numbers presented to the committee this morning?
Mr. Sungenis. May I answer that one, sir?

Senator Daschle. Yes.
Mr. Sungenis. I have



The Chairman. Can I ask you, Mr. Sungenis, do you know if

^Mr. Sungenis. Yes, sir. I just wanted to get the detailed num-

bers. In the official DOD file there are today 2,226 names listed for

those whose bodies have not been recovered. I use that term be-

cause that is the term that my organization uses. 1 don t use any

other term other than, if you remember in my introductory state-

ment. I said so many remains had been recovered, so many re-

mains had not been recovered. So I don’t underetend, nor do 1 fully

know what the intelligence community does with these other cate-

^Senator Daschle. Let me stop you there,, right there, because

therein lies the problem. What you have just said is more revealing

than you may realize. You just said you do not understand, nor do

you My . appreciate the DIA interpretation of these numbers.

We’re all under the same roof, and for the life of me I don t under-

stand why there hasn’t been more cohesion, “ore
,

e“0^ 9̂
a
v
“* “

try to correlate these numbers so you do understand after 20 years.

Senator Daschle. Therein lies the tragedy. .

Mr. Sungenis. I have a directive which I follow meticulously. It

tells me what I will report, how I will report. I deal directly with

the military services. I have no instructions anywhere to deal with

the Defense Intelligence Agency. It's outside of my realm.

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, can I try to add something to that

Senator Daschle. Well", if you think you can.
.

'

Mr. Trowbridge. The number that he just gave you is the same

number that our agencies carries, the 2,226 individuals.

The Chairman. They were not always in sync, were they?

Mr. Trowbridge. Over the years, no, sir.

The Chairman. OK, so they got into sync by getting together and

agreeing to get them in sync, right?

Mr. Trowbridge. Right.
. ,, , m ,

The Chairman. And a lot of names were kind of scrubbed, so to

speak, in that process. ...

Mr Trowbridge. At various periods of tune, yes. DOD did not

have some individuals that we had and vice versa.

'

The Chairman. And to follow up on Senator Daschle s comment,

therein lies another part of the problem. You agree. You are nod-

ding your head.

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.
. ^ . „

Senator Daschle. Mr. Sungenis, let me just follow up on some-

thing. You said you were not directed to work with DIA in trying

to find some accommodation for the differences that exist in your

approaches and your calculations. I take it from that that because

you were not directed to do so, you did not do so. Was there a pro-

l

Mr. Sungenis. No, sir. I may have misled you. Over the years I

have maintained the official casualty file. Periodically, and I mean

regularly, my information is provided to anybody and everybody

who is interested and involved. Periodically, when I rerun my file.

I’ll distribute it to all the military services with the request that

they review what we have and if there are any discrepancies, let us

know. DIA has always been a recipient of our information. It s just
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that I have never participated in making decisions about the
people; this is the point I wanted to make.
Senator Daschle, It just seems to. me, as involved as you were, as

you are, and as interested as everyone here proclaims to be in
trying to acquire the best information, the most coordinated effort
to acquire that information, then it would seem just common sense
that you would pick up the phone and say Mr. Trowbridge, we
have got a problem here I do not understand, and so let us sit down
and try to work this thing out so we can better understand and
work in a coordinated fashion.

But I hear you saying is that because you were not told to do so,

you may have sent them a message once and a while, to anybody
and everybody. I mean that could include the families, it could in-
clude the Congress, it could include the press. Mr. Trowbridge isn’t

just anybody. I mean you. are sending us messages here that I do
not know you fully appreciate the consequences of. But the mes-
sage I am getting is that you might as well have been in two differ-

ent countries trying to look into this thing? for as little cooperation
and coordination that there was.

•

Let me just clarify one other matter, and I will not belabor this
because I guess my time is up. You had said, Mr. Trowbridge, that
there was no information—thus was in answer to a question by Sen-
ator Reid—-that there was no information that anyone was held
against their will in 1973. Is that the same as saying that you had
information that all known POW’s were released?

_ Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir, it’s not:
" _

Senator Daschle. Well I would not think it is either. So what
solace was there in being able to say—I mean what satisfaction do
you have in saying that you did not have any information that
people were being held against their will, when the fact was that
there was very little information period?
Mr. Trowbridge. In some cases, as I indicated, an individual

may have been put into prisoner status, say in 1968, based on the
fact that he had a good chute and reached the ground and was
alive. We never had anything more on the individual. He never ap-
peared in the prison systems. We never had any other information
on him. He was carried as a prisoner up to that time.

In 1973, after Operation Homecoming, you know we reviewed all

the intelligence that they had. We had nothing at that point in
time that would indicate that individual was in captivity.

Senator Daschle. And it was on that basis you made decisions
about the way in which the investigation would continue.
Mr. Trowbridge. These discrepancies still exist today. These are

the core of our investigations. These are the cases that are the dis-

crepancy cases. Since 1973 we have pressed for the information on
these cases. The fact that the services may have placed them in a
presumptive finding of death in a status review has had no bearing
on us trying to continue to follow, or to find information on that
individual. And as I indicated—of that original 97, in a prisoner
status, we have determined the fate of all but 55.

Senator Daschle. Well I have used more than my time and I

thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. I would like to just intercede here, if I can, for a

minute, because I do not want to lose the train of thought here.
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But I am very troubled, from my first round of questioning through

now. I think there is a semantical game being played here, and it is

a kind of semantical game that has driven families around the

bend over the course of 20 years and, frankly, not really done your-

self a lot of credit.

This committee has found various kinds of evidence. What we
deem—as a lawyer, I certainly am not going to tell you what I

would say the weight of it is or what standard of proof there might

be yet, but it is evidence. Mr. Trowbridge, you know as well as I do,

there is signal intelligence that tracked people. Is that not correct?

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.
.

The Chairman. You know as well as I do there is human intelli-

gence that reported on people. Is that not correct?

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.

The Chairman. That is evidence, is it not?

Mr. Trowbridge. It’s evidence.

The Chairman. And people were carried in the title prisoner of
;

war based on that evidence, were they not?

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.

The Chairman. And they were expected to come home in 1973 in

Operation Homecoming, correct?

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.

The Chairman. And they did not come home, some of them, did

they?

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s.correct.

The Chairman. So when you sit there and say that on the March-

date you did not have evidence they were held, against their will,

that is not, in fact, true. Because the last evidence you had was

that they were held against their will. Maybe a year earlier, maybe

9 months earlier, but the last—the United States of America knew
about its service person—he was held against his will, correct?

Mr. Trowbridge. In some cases they were made—I want to say

yes to you, but I want to give you a little qualifier. There were

some cases, he was last known alive and he was in the proximity

where he should have been captured. And based on that informa-

tion, he was made a prisoner.

The Chairman. I understand that.

Mr. Trowbridge. We have information, for instance, two individ-

uals in Laos. We knew they were in captivity; they did not come

home. We had information that they probably died.

The Chairman. Therefore, it gets back—yes, but I am not talking

about the ones we then gained information on that they had died. I

am talking about the people that you carried as POW. They did not

come home. And to go back to what Senator Bob Kerrey raised ear-

lier, there was an attitude then. We wanted out.

The fact is, that when Roger Shields turned around and said

there is no evidence anybody is alive, that was not true. The last

evidence we held was that people were in captivity, correct? Some
people, yes or no?

Mr. Trowbridge. Some people, yes.

The Chairman. There you have it.

Senator McCain. Mr. Chairman, if you would like to engage in a

dialog on this, I would be glad to. Is it not true that in many, many
cases, there was a presumption that they'were alive unless we had

proof they were dead, whiGh in my view is the proper way to ad-

Trowbridge?
erS°n Wh° “ missing in action - 18 that correct, Mr.

“r
-

^owbridge. Yes, sir; that is the Government’s position
today. We work on the assumption that someone is still alive if we
do not have that evidence.

Senator McCain. There were people who were shot down in
flames. There was no evidence of them being alive but there clear-
ly was no evidence of them being dead. Is that correct, Mr. Trow-
bridge?

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.
Senator McCain. Thank you.
The Chairman. Now it is fair to say that we are making a great-

?Le]
fmd out about these people than we did in 1973,

1974, 1975, 1976, are we not?

.

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, yes, sir, we have access to those coun-
tri«. We have people there traveling all over those countries now.
The Chairman. But I think the critical component here, the one

that raises ire—I want to emphasize I am not saying that we knew
to a certainty they were alive. That is the difficulty here. But we
also did not know they were dead.
Mr. Trowbridge. That’s true, we never said they were dead.
The Chairman. That is not accurate. The way the information

-
was

-
that *ey were dead. I mean there are plenty of sto-

nes that ^interpreted the Shields statement as saying we don’t be-
heve anybody s alive. In fact Richard Nixon was quoted as saving
that. They were also quoted as saying, specifically, all the prisoners
have returned. I can show you the quote.
Mr. Trowbridge. I can’t speak for them.
The Chairman. Well, why do you think this issue is alive today

20 years later?
J

the

r

^y
R0WBRn>GE - * can t sPeab them or why they said what

The Chairman. But they were not correct, were they?
Mr. Trowbridge. I don’t know what they said, so I won’t sav one

way or another.
J

TTr^l

S

i
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i J°U 3°,not i™" that the President of the
United States said that all the prisoners of war have returned. You
do not know that?

Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir.

The Chairman. You never read that.
Mr. Trowbridge. I never read that.
The Chairman. You have never had anybody tell you that Rich-

ard Nucon said that.

Mr. Trowbridge. I don’t recall that, no, sir.

The Chairman. I cannot believe, Mr. Trowbridge, nobody ever
said that to you in your position, that you never heard a comment
that that was the official policy of the United States
Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir. If I had heard it at one time, I certain-

ly don t remember it today.
The Chairman. Senator Kassebaum.
Mr. Trowbridge. As far as our agency was concerned, a man was

classified as a prisoner regardless of what the services may have



done in the status reviews. We have still tracked that man just like

he
Th?Chairman. But the question is do you see Mr. Trowbridge—

as a human being—do you see the reason that there is such a gap

“
credibility here just based on what you have now said in answer

to my questions and based on what is there for anybody to judge.

D
°M°

U,

towBWDGE! Oh, I can see where there’s confusion, yes, sir.

The Chairman. Senator Robb, Senator Kassebaum was next, but

I will come right back to you unless you want to intercede quickly.

Senator Robb. It is on the same topic. Mr. Chairman, thank you

Just a quick question, and if it has been clarified earlier I wJl get

it from the record, but could you tell us what was done by DOD or

DIA to clarify any discrepancies that were discovered when the list

was received from North Vietnam of Americans that were being

held? What actions did you take at that time.to resolve any differ-

ences between your lists and the lists that we received from the

Mn Trowbridge. Well there were a number of lists, but the gov-

ernment lists that were provided, we compared those, of course.

Senator Robb. The question, essentially, though, is what actions

did either DOD or DIA take to try to resolve any of the discrepan-

C1

Mr.

1

TrowbRidge. Of those discrepancies, people did not return,

_ this information was- made known to -the policymakers.. As far as I

know, there were various demarches that were made to the various

governments of Vietnam relative to these discrepancies these last

known alive that were unaccounted for. And that continues

^Senator^BB. Mr. Chairman, do we have copies of any of the de-

marches or whatever, that might have been made to document that

particular activity? I do not think I have the Chairman s attention.

The Chairman. Excuse me, I apologize, Senator.

Senator Robb. I was asking if we have copies of any of the de-

marches or other communications that might reflect the kmdofac-

tivity.that took place when the list was received from the North

Vietnamese about the list of people that they held. And we checked

our own list, whatever list, at the time, and any activity we took to

verify those discrepancies. . ,
. „

The Chairman. We have located a very extensive archive: am

index of that kind of information within the Archives withm the

Kissinger papers. As I mentioned before you got here, Dr. Kissin-

ger has agreed to let us look at those, but we are still tugging with

the White House over the issue of Executive privilege. It is our

hope we will get access to them, forthwith.

Senator Robb. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Statements of Service Casualty Officers Follows]

Prepared Statement of Colonel Michael Spinello

RESUME OF SERVICE CAREER OF MICHAEL THOMAS SPINELEO, COIONER

Date and place of birth Aprill4, 1945, New London, Connecticut

Affairs Operatic- Center,

2461 Eisenhower Avenue, Alexandria, Virginia 22331, since January 16, 1990.



8 neutral power in protecting its neutral status. Injuries or illnesses due to the ele-
ments, exhaustion, or self-inflicted wounds and injuries were not to be considered
battle casualties.

The six battle casualty categories were:

t 1) Killed In Action: Those killed outright or those who died of wounds before
reaching any medical treatment facility;

2) Died Of Wounds Received In Action: Died after reaching a medical treat-
ment facility as a result of wounds;

3) Wounded In Action: Included were all kinds of wounds or injuries, whether
there was a piercing or tearing of the body, as in a penetrating wound, or none,
as in a contused wound, all fractures, burns, concussions, as well as the effects

*
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The Marine Corps currently provides a monthly report of casualties to Washing-
ton Headquarters Service for inclusion in their master data base. During the con-
flict in Southeast Asia casualty reports were sent to the Directorate for Information
Operations (Comptroller), which was designated as the central repository responsi-
WeJforcollecting, processing and dissemination of official statistical data on U.S.

,
Currently the Marine Corps records reveal that 283 Marines are unaccounted for

from Southeast Asia. Of this number, 179 were classified as having been killed in
action, bodies not recovered. The remaining 104 have been determined to be dead
through a presumptive finding of death.
Those Marines that weredassified as unauthorized absentees during the South-

east Asia conflict or deserters are not considered casualties. Should evidence be re-
ceived to indicate otherwise the status would be changed accordingly.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement.

Phepahed Statement ofCaptain Maug/uutt S. Demen, USN

a/i
°f Port Clinton, OH, Captain Debieu is a graduate of Bowling Green

State University, where she earned a B5. in education with a major in Englih.
Pnor to entering the Navy in 1970, she taught English at the senior highschool

After graduating from Officer Candidate School, Captain Debieu was assigned to
the Fteet InteUgence Center Atlantic, Norfolk, VA, as Top Secret Control and Spe-
aal Security Officer. She followed that tour with an assignment to the Personnel

- Exchange Program with the Women's Royal Naval Service, United Kingdom, as As-
smtant Training Officer for recruit training. Captain Debien was subsequentlyIs-
sued to Bureau ?f Naval Personnel to the Officer Recall and Release Section.
In 1980, she reported to Commander Training Command, U.S. Atlantic Fleet, as
Flag Secretary. 1

From 1981 to 1988, Captain Debien served as Executive Officer, Personnel Sup-

Commanding Officer, Personnel Support Activity, Northern Europe, London, United
Kingdom. Following graduation from the Naval War College in 1988, she reported
as Head, Congressional Policy Coordination Section (OP-806D), staff of the Chief of

Operations. Captain Debien returned to the Bureau of Naval Personnel in
1990 Mid currently serves as the Director, Personal, Family and Community Sup-
port Division (Pere-66).

Captain Debien holds a Master of Science degree in Administration (Personnel
Management) from George Washington University and a Master of Arts degree in
National Security and Strategic Studies from the Naval War College. Her personal
awards include the Meritorious Service Medal (with Gold Star in lieu of second
awart) “d the Navy Commendation Medal (with two Gold Stare in lieu of third

ty reporting during the Vietnam conflict.

the parameters within which each
United States Code, Section*
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M&r^S^&SSt1 Squadron> 8th Tactici Fighter Wia*’

In September 1967 he was assigned as an F-4 pilot to the 9th Tactical Fighter
Squadron, 49th Tachca1 FighterWing, Spangdahlem Air Base, West Germany. He
transferred to Hahn An- Base, West Germany, in July 1968 and served with the 81st
Tactical fighter Squadron until July 1969, when he moved to the 10th TacticS
fighter Squadron, 50th Tactical Fighter Wing.
General McGinty became chief. Promotions and Performance Reports Division,

S"?™* when he became Chief of the Standardization and Evaluation Division,
3rd Tactical Fighter Wing.
In December 1976 he transferred to the 49th Tactical Fighter Wing, Holloman Air

Fbrre Base, NM. There he served as Chief of the Standardization and Evaluation
Division, and later, as operationsofficer for the 9th Tactical Fighter Squadron from
January until August 1978. The General was assigned as Chief of theRated Officer
Assignments Division, Headquarters Tactical Air Command, Langley Air Force
jksS' VA, m June 1979, and as Chief.of the Officer Assignments Division in Septem-

when he became Deputy Commander for Operations. In March 1985 he became
Chief of the Colonels’ Group, Air Force Military Personnel Center. He was assigned
as Vice Commander of the 10th Tactual fighter Wing, Royal Air Force Station^U-
conbtmy, England, m July 1987, and became Commander in March 1988. In June
1990 he transferred to Headquarters Air Training Command, Randolph Air Force
Base, as Deputy Chief of Staff for Plans and Requirements. In October 1990 he
became Vice Commander of the Air Force Military Personnel Center and Deputy
Assistant, Deputy Chief of Staff, Personnel for Militaiy Personnel, at Randolph Hfe
assumed his present position in February 1991.

v

The General is a command pilot with more than 3,200 flying hours. He flew 115
combat missions in Southeast Asia, including 100 over North Vietnam. His military
awards mid decorations include the Legion of Merit with oak leaf cluster Distin.
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The Marine Corps currently provides a monthly report of casualties to Washing-
ton Headquarters Service for inclusion in their master data base. During the con-
ton Headquarters Service for inclusion in their master data base. During th
flrct in Southeast Asia casualty reports were sent to the Directorate for Worn
Operations (Comptroller), which was designated as the central repository res
ble for collecting, processing and dissemmation of official statistical data or

Currently the Marne Corps records reveal that 283 Marines are unaccounted for
from Southeast Asia. Of this number, 179 were classified as having been killed in
action, bodies not recovered. The remaining 104 have been determined to be dead
through a presumptive finding of death.

Marines that were classified as unauthorized absentees during the South-
east Asia conflict or deserters are not considered casualties. Should evidence be re-
ceived to indicate otherwise the status would be changed accordingly.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement.

Pnmnm Statement ofCaptain Maugmutt S. Debten, USN
A native of Port Clinton, OH, Captaui Debien is a graduate of Bowling Green

State University, where she earned a BS. in education with a major in Envlih.
Priw to entering the Navy in 1970, she taught English at the senior highschool

After graduating from Officer Candidate School, Captain Debien was assigned to
the Fteet InteUgence Center Atlantic, Norfolk, VA, as Top Secret Control and Spe-
aal Security Officer. She followed that tour with an assignment to the Personnel

- Exchange Program with the Women's Royal Naval Service, United Kingdom, as As-
sistant Training Officer for recruit training. Captain Debien was subsequently Tis-

f’S’iSL*
0 Bureau 9f Naval Personnel to the Officer Recall and Release Section.

In 1980, she reported to Commander Training Command U.S. Atlantic Fleet, as
Flag Secretary. 1

From 1981 to 1983, Captain Debien served as Executive Officer, Personnel Sup-

d, Congressional Policy Coordination Section (OP-806D), staff of the Chi
Operations. Captain Debien returned to the Bureau of Naval Persona
aa currently serves as the Director, Personal, Family and Community1990 and currently serves as the Director, Personal, Family and Community Sup-

port Division (Pers^6).

Captain Debien holds a Master of Science degree in Administration (Personnel
Management) from George Washington University and a Master of Arts degree in
National Security and Strategic Studies from the Naval War College. Her personal

Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the committee. I am pleasi
the opportunity to appear before you today to provide a Navy perspective
ty reporting during the Vietnam conflict.

Throughout the conflict in Southeast Asia, Navy personnel casualt
"verned by federal statute and Department of Defense directive,
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eminent agencies, and communicate any additional information received about

their unaccounted for family member. We provide by telephone and follow-up per-

sonal letters any applicable information we receive including refugee reports, grave

and aircraft crash site reports, aircraft loss investigations and excavations, remains
recovery and repatriation, and purported live sighting reports.

I am confident that the Air Force carried out its responsibilities to report casual-

ties accurately and completely during the Southeast Asian conflict. Our responsibil-

ities to the families of these airmen continue. The Air Force will never forget.

Missing: Not present at his or her duty location due to apparent involuntary rea-

sons and whose location may or may not be known. Personnel who are absent with-

out leave, dropped from the rolls, or deserters are not included.

Missing In Action: Those who are hostile casualties not present at a duty location

due to apparent involuntary reasons and whose location is unknown. Not included

are victims of terrorist activity.

Interned In A Foreign Country: Individuals known to have been taken into the

custody of a non-belligerent foreign power as the result of and for reasons arising

out of any armed conflict in which the Armed Forces of the United States are en-

^Beleoguered: Individual who is a member of an organised element which has been
surrounded by a hostile force to preclude escape of its members.

Besieged: Individual who is a member of an organized element surrounded by a
hostile force intent on compelling the element to surrender.

Captured: Individual who has been seised as a result of action on an unfriendly

military or paramilitary force in a foreign country.

Detained: Individual is prevented from~proceeding or is restrained in custody, for

alleged violations of intemational .law or other reason claimed by the Government
or group under which the person is being held.
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The Chairman. Senator Kassebaum.

Senator Kassebaum. Thank you, Mr. Chainnan. I would like to

ask a bit about procedure. Prior to 1966, did the Department of De-

fense keep all of the figures and keep track ofthe casua ty lists, or

did each of the military services keep track of their own lists.

Mr. Sungenis. Each of the military services was >-eqmred to pro-

vide to my office, beginning in 1963 retroactive to 1961, the num-

bers of casualties that occurred in the various countries. _
Senator Kassebaum. Was that standard military procedure m

other conflicts, that each of our services kept track of their own

^Senator Kassebaum. During the Korean conflict, did each of the

armed services keep track of their own casualty numbers, or did

reports of casualties during Korea and certainly no name listings..

Because, as a special project about 10 years ago, we were asked to

come Up with name listings and we have initiated a special project

with the various military services. We’re attempting to get that m-

f
°
Senator Kassebaum. I guess what I find troubling in the testimo-

ny so far is just the lack of coordination. I was interested, Mr.

Trowbridge, in your sayingthat you gavethe numbers to thevari-

ous branches of the armed service, or to DOD, 1 guess, but the legal

status was determined by the service. ,

Mr. Trowbridge. Senator, it was just the opposite. DIA doesn t

start to track someone until the service tells us that they re miss-

ing or that they were killed or whatever happened to them.

Senator Kassebaum. But I thought you said that the l^al-I

wrote this down, I thought^-the legal status was assigned by the

^Mt^Trowbridge. That’s correct. It is the responsibility of the

service to place an individual into whatever their status may be.

We kept very close coordination during the war. When we talk

about coordination and lack of coordination, throughout the war

there was a small intelligence outfit with each of the military serv-

ices. And it was their sole responsibility to deal with the prisoner

of war/missing in action issue. We talked with those individuals

practically on a daily basis, and we had a formal meeting once a

W
A^y information relative to losses that the services may have in-

curred during that week was made known to us. Any infonnation

that we may have had or wanted to exchange with the services was

made with the services at that time. There was total interface with

the service casualty officers by these small units, again on practi-

Ca
sLateKj^EBAUM. Why was there not just one centralized list

for that, that had been legally assigned prisoner of war?
.

Mr. Trowbridge; There was an office that was responsible for

that, which is now Bob Sungenis’ office. And when the mll‘tory

service declared someone in a missing status, or whatever the

status they put them in—killed, whether it be hostile, nonhostile—

« •
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a DOD Form 1300, was filled out by the service and provided to Mr.
Sungenis’ office and then he formulated the official Government
list, but that takes time.

So they’re the official keepers of that list, but as the war went
on, day to day, yes, DIA did keep a list. We would read message
traffic where an aircraft went down on that particular afternoon
and the crew were missing. We immediately picked them up on our
rolls. We did not wait for paperwork to make its way through the
sjrstem to Mr. Sungenis’ office. It was the same way with the war
in the Gulf, the same process applied.

Senator Kassebaum. So you picked it up on your roll. But then if
they were say, downed pilots, Navy pilots for instance, whose re-
sponsibility, whose list did they go on at that point: DIA, the Navy?
Mr. Trowbridge. I’ll let the Navy address that. They were Navy

individuals.
.

Captain Debien. Yes, they would be on the Navy list.

Senator Kassebaum. You assigned the status at that point, deter-
mining whether they were missing in action or presumed to be
prisoner of war. .

Captain Debien. The statuses originally assigned by the com-
manding officer of the unit to which the individual was ggsimH
Senator Kassebaum. Then DIA, though, kept track of that

person at that point.

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.

Senator Kassebaum. What about those areas that ,were part of
the black operations where there was a falsifying of locations? His
this made it difficult to really be accurate in accounting for an ac-
curate determination of status, and is that standard procedure?
Mr. Trowbridge. As far as individuals that were lost at the time

the U.S. Government, as least as far as the DIA was concerned,
was in areas that we weren’t admitting we were in, the individuals
that were lost in those areas were known to the Defense Intelli-
gence Agency. As well as to the services, of course, because the
services are the ones that initially said they were missing.
We did put those individuals on our rolls. I can only speak for

what I know about our agency following them at the time. We had
their names. If they were lost in a cross-border operation in an
area that the U.S. Government wasn’t admitting to, initially we
had their names. There was a sort of generic lost coordinate that
was used.

It’s my understanding in 1971, as far as the Defense Intelligence
Agency is concerned, at that point in time we were provided the
classified loss coordinates of these individuals as to where they
were actually lost. That was entered into the database:

Again, it’s my understanding, having talked with individuals
that were involved at the time, that by 1972 all the actual loss co-
ordinates for these individuals were in our database. And when the
government declassified the information that we were operating in
these areas, then it became declassified as far as we were con-
cerned as well. Again, it was the services’ responsibility to tell
where these individuals were lost and who they were. And, yes, we
did know who they were.

Senator Kassebaum. Was that the correct location that they
gave?
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Mr. Trowbridge. It's my understanding that initially it was not.

Senator Kassebaum. So nowhere at that point was their correct

location kept with the data.

Mr. Trowbridge. We got that information from the (operations)

in the JCS, who had that information.

Senator Kassebaum. So you feel pretty confident that there was

good working coordination between the Defense Intelligence

Agency and the various branches of the armed services involved,

and then you coordinated your figures with the department run by

Mr. Sungenis.

Mr. Trowbridge. We kept very close contact with the service

casualty officers, and we have since the war—during the war and

after the war. Following the war, we did make some reviews of the

list with Mr. Sungenis’ office, and periodically from that time on

we have run through the lists with Mr. Sungenis’ office. However

we have not done that on a regular basis, like every few months or

every 6 months or even every year.

Senator Kassebaum. Is my time up? Just one more qu'estion I

would like to ask, just because I am trying to understand this. Now
if legal status was determined by the Army regarding one of the

personnel as prisoner of war, assumed to be prisoner of war, they

report that to you. And do you investigate at that point? Does that

immediately kick in some investigation?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, ma’am. As soon as we received that infor-

mation—it doesn’t make any difference whether it’s missing or

prisoner—we would start to track that information immediately.

Senator Kassebaum. Then if you had any reservations about the

status that had been determined by the service, did you express

that to the service?

Mr. Trowbridge. As I mentioned, we had close coordination with

the services. They had a small intelligence outfit that met with us,

and we talked on a daily basis and met once a week. Any informa-

tion that we had relative to a case was passed through them to

their service casualty office, so they were totally aware of what we
had relative to those cases.

Senator Kassebaum. Was there ever a time that there was any

change in the status made because of intelligence information?

Mr. Trowbridge. I believe there was.

Senator Kassebaum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Senator. I wanted to

thank the JCS, Joint Chiefs of Staff, for making available to us

that information. That is in the spirit of cooperation and openness,

and I think they are to be congratulated for making that available.

And I am going to enter into the record now the report by the J3

to the Joint Chiefs of Staff, which sets out the history and change

with respect to the cross-border recordation process, and that will

be made part of the record now.

[The information referred to follows:]
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The Chairman. I might just add that Senator Kassebaum malrac
a good point. That clearly if you do not have accurate—you did not
have the accurate locations with respect to those losses at the time,
did you?

Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir.

do
Ue Carman. It makes intelligence gathering very difficult,

Mr. Trowbridge. At that time, yes, sir.

Chairman. Which is the relevant time in terms of families. I
would like to ask each of the casualty officers who are representing
each of the branches of the service whether or not they are aware
of any period in time, going back to 1973, when their legal author-
ity for casualty status determination was usurped? Did anybody at
a

,

ny tune instruct that they would be responsible for any of the
classification process, and not your particular branches of the serv-

If we could go right down, Marine Corps, Army. Marine Corps.

c YSlo
ne
iQu™odeaux - Mr. Chairman, the only time was on July

b, 1973 when there was a request that sill services provide their cas-
ualty determination information to the Secretary of the Navy for
his decision. At that point in time we went up there with recom-
mendations and they would come back, based on our recommenda-
tions for casualty status.

The Chairman. Do you remember when that was?
Colonel Quebodeaux. July 6, 1973.
The Chairman. July 6, 1973.
Colonel Quebodeaux. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. Do you know why that took place?
Colonel Quebodeaux. Basically, what we were trying to do at

that point in time—I believe there was an injunction that came
about in New York City that identified to the services that they did
not want us to change statuses with regards to our casualties
unless we had an opportunity for the next of kins to get informa-
tion on their particular categories at the time.

ft was made more for us to coordinate efforts to make sure that
we had all the intelligence information at the time in order to
make those decisions.

The Chairman. Colonel, was that revoked at some point? Did
that revert to original policy?

Colonel Quebodeaux. Yes, sir. I think it was issued for a short
penod of time with regards for us to ensure that the next of kin
had an opportunity to review information that we may have avail-

The Chairman. Now what specific status did that order apply to?
Did that apply to all stati?

Colonel Quebodeaux. Well this was simply with the Marine
Corps as it works with the Department of Navy. And basically on
several of our casualties which we had previously reported as miss-
es- °r missing in action. When there was information that came
from Operation Homecoming, or any other source—we would take
that information and evaluate it.

At that point in time, we would forward our recommendation as
to whether or not we intended to change the status of the individ-
ual Marine. That recommendation was forwarded to the Secretary
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of Navy who at that point in time reviewed that information, and

forwarded back down to us whether or not they agreed with the

service’s recommendation. .

'

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Colonel. I appreciate that

well-ordered and accurate answer. Colonel.

Colonel Spinello. Sir, in the case of the Army the secretarial au-

thority to TnaVp casualty determinations has never been overridden

to our knowledge.

The Chairman. Including in 1973?

Colonel Spinello. Sir, that authority still rested with the Secre-

tary of the Army. I believe what the Colonel from the Marine

Corps was referring to was the activity that took place between

their casualty operation and secretarial level.

The Chairman. Are you giving me that answer knowing that you

have checked all the data and that is accurate, or is it your belief?

Colonel Spinello. Sir, what has just been referred to with re-

spect to 19—I believe—73.

The Chairman. 1973.
.

'

.. ,

Colonel Spinello. And the Missing Persons Act specifically and

any decision that accrued to the change in the Missing Persons

Act, those changes also applied to the Army. And what 1m trying

to answer for you sir, is your question as I understood it, which

was did our secretary—or the authority of our secretary, was it

ever overridden. The answer to that question, sir, is no it never

W
Captain Debien. There’s no.indication.from the 1973 change that

the secretarial prerogative was overridden.

The Chairman. General. ... ,
General McGinty. No, sir, there has never been an overriding ot

the Secretary of the Air Force’s decision. And as was mentioned by

my Marine colleague, that was part of the direction that we were

given in 1973 for conducting the status hearings that the Secretary

of the Air Force would make them a personal matter of review.

For those status hearings subsequent to that, the Secretary of

the Air Force did, in fact, review the transcripts of each status

review hearing. But that was all within the Department of Air

Force.
,

The Chairman. We are going to have to sort that out. I am going

to put in the record now a memorandum to the Secretaries and

Joint Chiefs of Staff, Assistant Secretaries of Defense, and Director

of Defense Intelligence Agency from the Deputy Secretary of De-

fense, Bill Clements, which is now declassified.

Which is a memorandum saying, quoting it: I request that all ac-

tions which recommend reclassification of military personnel from

missing in action to captured status be submitted to me for approv-

al. Proposed reclassification action should first be routed through

the Assistant Secretary of Defense for International Security Af-

fairs for preliminary review before referral to me.

So—and that is signed June 8, 1973, which is around the time,

Colonel, you mentioned there was some kind of change, at least in

Marine Corps policy. We are not exactly sure why that reclassifica-

tion focus went into that office, or what happened as a consequence

of it, but it raises some questions that the committee is going to

pursue. And we are interested to see what' each of the services un-
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derstood as to their casualty reporting requirements at that point
in time, because it is, obviously, a critical point in time.

So that will be placed in the record in full.

[The information referred to follows:]
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The CHAIRMAN. Senator—I think we are on a new round here,
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Mr. Trowbridge. I may have been at the time. Right now I can’t
answer, that, no.

Senator Smith. Well you made the statement that nobody had
made any identification. I just asked you again.

Mr. Trowbridge. I tried to clarify that, sir; There may have been
individuals that came back that said yes, I saw an individual and,
in fact, he may have been a PW. But we may have information
from other PW’s that have returned that have clarified that situa-
tion.

Maybe they did see him. In fact, I know there’s PW’s that were
seen in captivity by other PW’s and they were reported by those
returnees, but we have subsequent information that they died from
other returnees.

Senator Smith. This is one that you do not have subsequent in-
formation that he died. This is, as I say, an Egress Recap report, a
casualty resolution report, in which you are carrying—I have the
permission of the family to use his name—Dominic Spinelli as a
prisoner of war.

He was, according to your report, it says here, verified in photo-
identification by Mr. Tangeman. Mr. Tangeman, a returning POW
said, looking at a photograph—in looking at a photograph of Mr.
Spinelli said that is Spinelli and he was a POW incarcerated with
me.
Mr. Trowbridge. All I can say at this point in time is we can go

back and look at all the facts surrounding that particular case and
we can probably clarify that.

Senator Smith. Wellrl am trying to clarify-it now. You made the
statement that this has not happened. That is what you said. You
said it to me and you said it, I believe, to Senator Reid, that there
was no such case happening. Now, this is a very specific photo
identification. Did he recant that? Did he ever recant that? Does
anybody know that is here from DOD or DIA?
Mr. Trowbridge. All I know is we reviewed those cases very

carefully at the time. There has to be something in the man’s file.

He may have indicated, again, that he was in a certain group or
that he was held in a certain cell, maybe, with others and other
individuals who were held with him did not see him. I don’t know.
I don’t know, sir, until I read the file.

Senator Smith. Well, I would like for the record that the specif-

ics on that case be presented to the committee. Because as I said
before, to clarify, Mr. Tangeman identified Mr. Spinelli of the U.S.
Navy as being a POW. He was in your system as a POW, on your
own reports as a POW. It says on your report that he was verified.
It does not say there was any challenge to that. It just says he was
verified, as many individuals who came home made identifications

of prisoners, and as you said, many of those were substantiated to
have died in captivity. This is one that was not substantiated as
having died in captivity, according to the family and according to
the records that I have seen. So I would like that information pro-
vided to the committee.

I might also say that to make a blanket statement like that, Mr.
Trowljridge, when in fact you do not know this case, then I just do
not see how you can make such a statement. I mean, that is one of
the problems, is we try to identify these people. That is one of the

* •
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problems that we face. You come before a United States Senate

committee and you say that there was not any such case. And here

is one.

Mr. Trowbridge. Again, I didn’t walk in with all these- cases in

my I gave you that blanket statement based on the judg-

ments that were made at the time and we continued to scrub that

list. There may be other documents after that date that certainly

clarify that. I don’t have that in my mind.

The Chairman. Senator Smith, if I could just intercede here, in

fairness to Mr. Trowbridge and what I think he is saying, what we

need to do—this underscores two things. Number one, I heard you

say that it may be that somebody said that but that you, in, quote,

scrubbing it, which I think is a term people need to have a better

sense of what that means, that other information may have given,

you an answer. The problem is the committee does not have that.

And the committee and others have no real way of discerning, as

you can see. That is part of the tightness of this thing.

Now, we need to figure out a way to protect the debnefs of

POW’s, which we all understand is sensitive and important, but at

the game time to allow the committee to get its work done so that

we can help you, if you will, to explain where it is legitimate to

explain and where we can legitimately leave a question out there if

a question deserves to be out there. We are not seeking to leave

one hanging out there if it does not desefve to be out there. But I

.

- think we need your help, Mr. Trowbridge.- _ ~
-

_

Mr. Trowbridge. Glad to work with, the committee on that, sir.

The Chaieman. Well, let us hope we can work out a way to do

^Senator Smith. I know that fortunately or unfortunately, I guess,

depending on how you look at it, Chuck, you will be on the next

panel. So if it is possible for.somebody to get that information to

me by the time the next panel meets I would appreciate that.

Let me just ask one or two quick questions and stop. Did you

have any information at all in January 1973, or let us move that to

April 1973 when the last group of POW’s came home, that Robert

Garwood was alive? Any information of any kind?

[Information on Lt. Tangeman and Lt. Spinelli follows:]

Senator Smith. DIA provide for the record the specific resolution of the debriefing

information on MIA Dominic Spinelli, received from returned POW Richard G. Tan-

geman.

A compilation of photographs of all missing or captured servicemen were made

into a book for DIA's use for identification purposes. The pictures were generally

obtained from the service records of the individuals concerned and the pictures

would have been taken prior to their missing status. AsJhe returnees were de-
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Mrs. Mona Wright,W Washington Street,

ML Vernon, WA 98273.

Department of the Navy,
Washington, DC 20370-5000,

August IS, 1990.

“brief of LT Tangeman conducted aft
'ather has been extracted from the cot
*• Each paragraph in the message co

• t “W^tion of phot^phs of all missing or captured servicemen were made
into a book for DIAs use for identification purposes. The pictures were generally ob-
tainedfrom the service records of the individuals concerned and the pictures would
nave been taken prior to their missing status. As the returnees were debriefed they

•*** « Perhaps £w ,

When shown your father’s picture located in this volume of identification nic-
tures, LT Tangeman made a positive identification that he knew your father. This is
amplified in the comments where he explains that he knew your father before he
became missing. He knew him at NAS Sanford. LT Tangeman had never seen LT
Spinelli in the prison system or heard his name as being in the prison system

1 hope tMs explains the line "ident very positive”, and puts it in the context it
must be to be understood. I explained the debriefing report to your mother over the
phone and she stated she did not need a copy, but to forward a copy to you. If vou
hawe any farther questions, please feel free to write or call toll-free at 1-8MM43-

Sincerely,

.. rrr, ,,
- Laureen M. Mahoney,

Lieutenant, U.S. Navy, Special Assistant, POW/MIA Affairs
ncl: (1) Paragraph "C" from NAS JAX FLA 222114Z March 1973 -

Mr. Trowbridge. No, I think that that time we were operating
under the assumption that he was alive and that he had probably
moved to North Vietnam. But do I have anything that said he was
actually alive on a specific date in April 1973, 1 don’t know.
Senator Smith. Given just that fact and other reports that Sena-

tor Kerry has already gone into, why would those of you actively
working the issue of trying to resolve the fact of misting Ameri-
cans at the end of the war in 1973 not challenge the statement
made by Roger Shields and the President of the United States that
all of the men had returned and, to use Trowbridge’s language ev-
erybody else was dead? Why would you not challenge that? Why
would you not, not necessarily publicly, but—did you challenge it
internally?

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, I think there’s sill sorts of documentation
as far as DIA is concerned, where our position was, these were dis-
crepancy cases. They were people that were last known alive in a
certain point in time, and we had no other information on them
And that still stands today.

’ ~ -

Senator Smith. Let us jump up to the 1980’s. Do you know of any
evidence of any kind, other than human intelligence and other
than the testimony of Robert Garwood, that would give indication
that Americans were alive in Vietnam up through 1989?
Mr. Trowbridge. Well, when you say give indications, we contin-

ue to get human reporting over the years. We’ve continued to.

Senator Smith. Take out human intelligence. And take out
Robert Garwood who is human intelligence. Take that out. Did you



receive any type of reports that Americans were alive using means

other than human intelligence up to 1989? Yes or no?

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, without getting into—I think we did re-

ceive some information relative to Americans, but they weren’t

prisoners of war.

Senator Smith. So you have received no information—I am going

to be very clear on this, you are under oath—no information, no

information, evidence, whatever you want to call it, that Ameri-

cans were alive after 1973—no, excuse me—up to 1989 other than

human intelligence?

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, sir, when you say evidence, again, if we
received information or a report by some other means

Senator Smith. I am not talking about that. I am talking about

nonhuman—I do not want to get into sources here.

Mr. Trowbridge. Fine. Nonhuman. I’ll answer it nonhuman in

terms if we received information, whether it be from imagery or

some other of intelligence that we received information that may
have indicated ah American was held, there probably was.

Senator Smith. Well, yes or no. Did you receive it or did you not?

Mr. Trowbridge. Oh, I can think of a couple indications, yes. -

Senator Smith. So the answer is yes, that you did see informa-

tion other than human intelligence that Americans were alive up

until what year? What year are you saying?

Mr. Trowbridge. These were reported indications. That doesn’t

mean that they’re true.

Senator Smith. Well/ what do you mean by that? I am not talk-

ing about human intelligence. I am not talking about people saying

they saw somebody. I am talking about the sophisticated means

that the United States Government has which I am not going to go

into, all I am asking you to say is from those means
Mr. Trowbridge. I know of no sophisticated intelligence that I’m

aware of

Senator Smith. No signal intelligence?

Mr. Trowbridge, —that has proved, that has given indications of

proof that American prisoners of war were being held against their

will in the 1980’s.

Senator McCain. Proof.

Mr. Trowbridge. Proof.

Senator McCain. I would concur, frankly, but it is not up to me
to testily.

Senator Smith. I am sorry. Repeat what you said about proof. I

missed that point. I do not understand.

Mr. Trowbridge. I said I’m not aware of any.

Senator Smith. That would what? That would be proof, is that

what you said?

Mr. Trowbridge. That would be proof.

Senator Smith. Are you aware of evidence?

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, if there’s a report or there is information

that could be considered as evidence, but that doesn’t necessarily

mean it’s true. It could be good evidence, it could be false, good evi-

dence or bad evidence.

Senator Smith. Last question: in all of the time that you spent

at—or any of you—have spent on the job in what you do, in trying

to resolve this issuei have any of you ever heard formally or infor-
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mally any information about any offer from the Vietnamese, anv

cmers?Yes orno^
the Vietnamese

- that they had American pffi-

yearn"

TR0WBRmGE ' Y°«’re asking me to think through 20 some-odd

Senator Smith. Wait a minute. My goodness. You guys are in
charge of trying to determine whether there is anybody alive I
asked you this question. Let ,me repeat it. Are you aware by any
superior, any individual that you work with in the United States
Government, of any Vietnamese offer stating that they had Ameri-
ran prisoners and they wanted to talk with you about it? Yes or no.
Mr. Trowbridge. Some of those offers that were made maybe

during the war. J

Senator Smith. I mean after the war.
Mr. Trowbridge. After the war. Let’s see. When you say Viet-

namese official, what level of official are we tatting about? Any of-

Senator Smith. Let us not qualify it.

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, I guess my answer is I just don’t know. I
can t recall any.
Senator Smith. No more questions. Mr. Chairman
The Chairman. Senator Brown.
Senator BROWN. 1 thought I might go back through, Mr. Trow-

bndge, not tobekbor the point but perhaps to clarify where we are
witti regard to the use of evidence and proof and all of that. If I
understood correctly, what you have said or implied is that when
administrative officials m the past have indicated that there is no
evidence of American POW’s surviving in captivity or being in cap-

^fyjjy wbat is meant is that there is no conclusive evidence.
Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.
Senator Brown. You also, I think, indicated earlier that in terms

of information that could be classified in evidence from a legal
ofview, not conclusive, that there is evidence of that.

Mr. Trowbridge. Well certainly, we’ve had many reports over
the years that talk m terms of Americans in captivity. We have
tracked many of these down. In fact, most of them. We have very
few that are unresolved. Senator Smith talked of technical reports
a minute ago that indicated Americans may have been held cap-
tive, I can cite you- an example of one where one of these technical
means indicated they had captured somebody, and I can cite many
othere as well where they claimed they have captured somebody
but they had not.

They talk in terms of shootdowns when no one was shot down.
Ihey talk m terms of having captured somebody when we know it’s
absolutely false. So there’s that information, and if you want to

dence
^ evldence

’ weU’ maybe it>s evidence but it’s not good evi-

Senator Brown. Well, I think there has been some confusion in
the public, and I just think it is helpful for us to be precise if we
can. Iam not trying to mislead you, but if I understand the differ
ence here it is that the administrative officials that have voiced an
opinion in the past when they have said that there is no evidence
of Americans being held captive against their will in Southeast
Asia or m Vietnam, what they have meant was or at least what
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information your operation has put out has been that in your view

there is no convincing proof or no convincing evidence that that is

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir. I think you’ll find that written some-

place as the Government’s position, if you go back.
V
Senator Brown. It does not mean that there is not information

available that could indicate people are being held. The difference

is whether you are convinced by the evidence or not,,whether it

has risen to the level of proof, not whether or not there is some

information to that effect.

Mb-. Trowbridge. That’s correct.
, . , , ,

Senator Brown. I must say I talked to a number of people about

this issue, including even one reporter yesterday. The question was

do you believe there are Americans being held. I guess the answer

is consistent. We have information. Do I know for certain that it is

true? Absolutely not. We have information, amll think, the point is

we have to do all we can to find out the facts. But I think that is a

clear difference. . , ,

Now, Senator Smith, I thought, had touched on a very important

point when he asked do you have nonhuman evidence, evidence

from other sources, radio intercepts, other telemetry, and so on,

that would indicate there may be prisoners held against their will.

If I understood your answer there, you indicated that there is not

what you considered convincing proof, but there may well be some

evidence that has not risen to a level that you find it compelling, at

this point. Maybe you would want to improve on my phraseology.

Mr. Trowbridge. I agree with that, yes.

Senator Brown. OK I think that puts it, m context. I do not

think there is a question of people lying or prevaricating here, it m

a matter of making sure we are clear with the terms mat are used.

A mechanical question: dealing with your process from 1973 on,

and even up to today, you indicated you get your list of potential

prisoners from the services, that that information comes to you

from them, and that is the instigator for developing your file.

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir, it is. As I also mentioned, we re ahead

of that curve at times. During the war, of course, the services may

have been receiving that message traffic at exactly the same time

we did and we entered people that went unaccounted for on our

roles immediately, officially. The Gulf War is an example of that.

We did the same thing there. It was fast-breaking, there were jour-

nalists sitting on the end of the runway, and when an aircraft

didn’t return from a mission it was practically reported instantly.

There were people that were appearing on TV on prisoners that

families had not been notified of.

So we certainly didn’t wait for a report to come directly from the

service or from Mr. Sungenis’ office before we started tracking it. It

had no official capacity, but as an intelligence agency we wanted to

be on top of it and moving as fast as we could.
_ .

Senator Brown. So hypothetically only, assuming that a Captain

Jones is reported to be in captivity through signal intelligence or

moved to somewhere from one prison camp to another and you

pprna across that signal intelligence, and I do not mean to indicate

that you have that, I am trying to give an example for what might

have happened You check and you do not have a Captain Jones
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listed, that does not mean you would dismiss that information. I
take it what you would do would be to retain that information and
contact the service to see if, in effect, there was a Captain Jones.
Mr. Trowbridge. Oh, absolutely, sir. In fact, just because it had

a name in it, the first thing we’d do would be to search Our data
base on times and locations and see, maybe they had the name
wrong but they had somebody else there.

Senator Brown. So we can have some level of mnfidpnw that
vital information of that kind did hot just slip through the cracks
because the services may not have reported to you in the first

place?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir, that’s correct. And in fact, we may
have made a judgment, maybe as sketchy as the information may
have been, that there was a shootdown in the area, maybe the
name wasn’t there. It could have applied to four incidents that day
within a 20-mile radius. We didn’t Jmow who it was. That informa-
tion went into all four files, which of course later could cause a
problem because the family got that information, and maybe later

Sadditional information we were able to determine exactly
individual was. We did not pull that information from the

other files, so you can see where that also caused problems.
Senator Brown. As you are well aware, one of the items the

committee will consider is whether or not it is appropriate to de-
classify some of this information. Is there anything you could give
us in the way of guidance as to things you feel should not be de-
classified with regard to the intelligence relating to Southeast Asia
and our POW’s?
Mr. Tbowbridge. Yes. My comment on that would be if it had to

do with sources and methods it should not be declassified. Any of
the substantive information that had to do with individuals unac-
counted for, should be made available to the public. I know over
the years great efforts were made to get that information to the
families. In all cases it didn’t happen.
Another thing that I would protect would be the debriefs of the

returnees. If they have substantive information relative to some-
body that’s unaccounted for in the debriefs, that information
should be made available and it was made available to the families.

However, the debrief, itself, that’s privileged information between
the returnee and the U.S. Government, and that should be protect-
ed.

Senator Brown. So sources, methods, and debriefs. If indeed all

of that information is declassified and made available, would I be
con-ect in assuming that the debate we have had over proof and
evidence and information would then be on the table for everyone
to judge for themselves? In other words, will the fact be out so
people can make their own judgments as to whether or not it is

convincing?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir. It will be out on the table. I’m not so
sure it will resolve anything. There will be lots of judgments that
will be made by some people on one side of the line and others on
the other, but there will be judgments made on the same informa-
tion to where people disagree.

Senator Brown. So the debate we are having now about it will

be one where people will have the facts to judge for themselves.
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Stator Browk Is there anything this committee ought to do or

others ought to do to—
to that information.

tofciteSelate that information, to make sure the infomation that

out is balanced? Or is there some work we ought to be think-

ing about so that a report is complete and understandable?^

,

Let me give you a for instance, that is perhaps helpful. It is very

possible you could have a report that John Jones was seen atRoad

£lt is also possible that you would have reports that mdicate that

is impossible from three other witnesses.

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct. . . M ,
.

Senator Brown. Should we be thinking of some sort of effort to

make all of that information available in a jomt manner and a col-

lective manner? How do we index? Do we simply release this in

total, or should an effort be made to index it and correlate it.

Mi Trowbridge. Well, I would agree wtth *e latter^ and do

some kind of indexing because so often, there is the problem about

perception of the public. You will find individuals that will take

L document and say there it is, there s the smofang gun. But

they won’t show you the other two documents that follow it that

put that to rest. And I think the committee has a tremendous task

ahead of them in writing this report, I really do. And m making

the materials available in’a mannerthat somebody-certamly, it s

not going to be something that somebody even looking at this mate-

rial is going to be able to make judgments withm a few yearn.

SenatorBROWN. Speaking for myself, but there may be others

who share this, if you have thoughts or suggestions that would help

in this process, help make sure that the information is put together

in an understandable manner, where it is considered m context,

ones that would help index it or help make it more useful, I think

that would be something all of us would appreciate hearing.

Mr Trowbridge. The committee might get some suggestions. I

hate to volunteer things, but the central documentation office that

?working“u this committee in the declassiftetion of informa-

tion and providing documentation to it is already working along

the lines and thinking along those lines in response <» Senator

McCain’s legislation for declassification, and I know they have

some views on classification of documents and things which may be

he
^CHAiRMAN. Well, my sense is, Mr. Trowbridge, if I could just

interject, that there is a way to deal with this. I think we are on

the road to it. Frankly, I think that today, while some may focus

on the fact that there was deception in the reporting of where

somebody died, I think the real story is, in a sense, the narrowing

of the universe here. I do not think we are complete in that, but

unices there is some family in America that can come forward and

say, look, my son/brother/father was lost and I have reports he is

over there and you have never handled it and we have not seen

anything like that, we are dealing with this list. Here it is.

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.
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The Chairman. If we are dealing with this list, this committee is
beginning to get a pretty good picture of what is real and what is
not as to who might or might not be missing.
N°w

> yesterday The Wall Street Journal had an article which

f ,

reflectlon
.>
frankly, of what you have just articulated, when

you take one piece of mformatibh and say here it is, this is the
ry' 1w not ^“g 14 “ not tbe story. It may be the story.

But we have _a responsibility to find out what you and others have
2??

e
, ™ tennS

,

of
.“l31/

818 ^ make our own judgment, that we

=ZLytv wu?®8 18 kW. phony, not real, or accurate. And then
say we think this inay be real evidence. We have got to weigh the
ewdence a little bit. As you said, there is evidence here. There is a

cln fu'wt.
some 0

£,
lt may be right out of the sky. And we have

seen that there are those willing to subject this to hoax. We have
seen it most recently in the photographs. You cannot just sit here
kke a goon and accept everything at face value.
On the other hand, I am not soft-pedaling this. I think today has

been extraordinarily illuminating in terms of ah attitude and kind
of something that happened back in 1973 with a Government policy
ffiat was created that was in opposition to the facts. To me, that is
sort of the story, the narrowing of the universe and the reality of
where the policy was versus it. It has created a lot of this energy
tiiat people are willing to grab at any straw because they have felt
so damn frustrated that they cannot get the truth.
Now, we have a lot more work to do to get at that truth There

are unknown things here. But, Mr. Trowbridge, we need your help,

stes fSte®' h*ip,K 'vai“,e u,<““•

Mr. Trowbridge No, sir. Of that figure, 1,095 were declared
dead at the tune of their incident by the service. Now is there an
exception to that? There may well be. They declared one individual
dead during the war that walked out as a prisoner alive. He was in
a helicopter that they had a mass burial on that crew of that heli-
copter. That is one exception.
But to misrepresent all of those individuals as the possibility oftw s is giving, certainly, the wrong impression to the public.
The Chairman. The fact of the matter is that you guys never

stood up and said that until right now. The Defense Department
has never really tried to clarify that. The Defense Department
stands up with everybody else and says 2,266 POW-MIA. It is not

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, DIA is not in the DOD public affairs busi-
ness, but once a month we put out a statistic sheet that has clearly
stated those numbers.
The Chairman. Well, today this committee is trying to narrow

the universe, What we are really talking about in terms of question
marks is somewhere in the vicinity of this 133 names which we do
not claim is—I mean, that’s unscrubbed, so to speak. Those are
namesthat we felt ought to be listed. But you know there are
about 90, correct? Or 60—the Vessey list. Is that accurate?
Mr. Trowbridge. Of the discrepancy cases9
The Chairman. Correct.

'If
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Mr. Trowbridge. Throughout all of East Asia,
.
Cambodia, Laos,

and Vietnam, I think the total discrepancy cases came to about

269. There are 135 on the Vessey list for Vietnam. _

The Chairman. And what about the- potential,- as-Senator bmith

says-we had 500 and some people lost over Laos. We do not know

what happened to them, do we? . ,

Mr Trowbridge. Approximately 300 of them were declared miss-

ing. The services declared 4 of that group as prisoner the rest

^LinE up to approximately 300. The rest were declared dead at

the time of their incident in Laos. " '

The Chairman. The committee is going to need to analyM those

mwi.
obviously, so that Senators can make a judgment, frankly,

not to second guess but to help in this process. Again, to try to let

^ »»

«

people in an aircraft alongside another aircraft saw it blow up,

thm was no chute, it was a fireball of significant proportion and

they report dead, common sense from three different pikte and

from the incidentive report, et cetera, it lends to a judgment 1

think, that sadly that person

process to get into a sort of wishful thinking that creates some-

thing beyond reason here. That is the truth that we are trying to

deal with here. It is not going to be easy.
.

But we reaUy need your help to try to break that log jam, if you

will, and understand the real universe. Now, that does not reheve

us of any responsibility whatsoever for 1, 2T, 5, 10, 50 or- 100 people

that were listed as POW that we had reason to believe were alive. I

by no means suggest that whatever narrowing of the wuverse

ties place diminishes the reality or the importance. Senator

M
Senator McCain. Mr. Trowbridge, is it true that there was talk

in 1974 of shutting down your office?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir. It never shut down, but——
Senator McCain. But you vociferously opposed that. Is that cor-

rect?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.
,,

. , , D
Senator McCain. Let us get back to this. It really is to a large

degree semantics here. I have heard media reports that there were

certain satellite photos or other information that may have shown

markings on the ground or people in caves. There were allegafroM

that there was a tape of prisoners marching. All of that in nonhu-

rnflTi intelligence, is that not correct? You have heard a lot of that

information. Sometimes rumor, sometimes not. Is that nght?

Mr. Trowbridge. That is correct. The business of the videotape

was provided through human source. The other images on the

ground were through overhead photography.
. .

fianat™- McCain. That, of couree, is information and in the view

of some may even be evidence, right?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir. Some view it that way. ....
Senator McCain. But has any of that information which has

come to you in your view, and in that of the—you are speaking for

the Department of Defense in your areas of responsibihty-prowd-

ed you with proof that there were Americans alive up until 19897

Mr. Trowbridge. Absolutely not, sir. •
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Senator McCain. OK. Now let us talk about offers by the Viet-

namese, if I could. Are you aware of any offer, official offer of the

,

Vietnamese government, to return American POW’s in return for

whatever—money,- recognition; lifting embargoes, et cetera?

Mr. Trowbmdge. If it was made in the diplomatic channels, I

may not be aware of it. I am not aware of any, let me say, officials.

That is why I paused a while back.
Senator McCain,

.
First of all, I want to say the Vietnamese gov-

ernment. Are you aware of any offer by the Vietnamese govern-

ment?
Mr. Trowbridge. Not directly, no sir.

Senator McCain. Have you indirectly heard of any offer by the
Vietnamese government?

Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir.

Senator McCain. So, you have never heard of any offer or of any
allegation of the Vietnamese government itself offering that. Is

that true?

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, if I did, I do not recall it today.

Senator McCain. I think that, frankly, that do not recall is not
really a good answer, because it seems to me you would be startled

if the Vietnamese government had made an offer.

Mr. Trowbmdge. That is why I think I would recall it.

Senator McCain. OK. Now, we have hear rumors over the years,

is it not true, of certain Vietnamese military people, Laostian mili-

tary people, nonmilitary people who have made offers to return

POW s for inoneyjs that not true?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir. That is why I paused a while back,

and I wanted to explain, when you say foreign governments—is
this an official? For instance, we have somebody that says, my
uncle is a guard and he is guarding 400 POW’s and for $75,000

each, he will bring them out. I do not consider that a government
approach.

Senator McCain. No, but we have heard that many times over

the years.

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.

Senator McCain. But, I want to reemphasize, you know of no Vi-

etnamese government offer to return POW’s in return for any-

thing, much less nothing.

Mr. Trowbridge. I know of none.

Senator McCain. Your answer is?

Mr. Trowbmdge. I know of none.

Senator McCain. And you think you would recall if there was an
official offer on the part of the Vietnamese government that had
come to your attention?

Mr. Trowbridge. I think so. Yes, sir.

Senator McCain. I just want to make that clear because I have
heard many times over the years of different people who have,

quote, made offers. And we have sent people, sometimes in U.S.

airplanes, to Bangkok to go in and track these down. And they

must be tracked down. But so far is it true, Mr. Trowbridge, there

has been no proof that any of these offers or any of this evidence

shows that there is an American alive? Is that true or false, in

your view?
Mr. Trowbmdge. I know of none that has proven true.
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Senator McCain Thank you. One final question, Mr. Chairman.

Because* of :he incredible leaks out ofthis* committee> it u> well

known in the media that there are reports that will be deda^ified

hy the committee that have been very critical over the yearsof the

procedures, the methodology, the effort made by your organization

a!id other organizations in attempting to resolve the POW-MIA

^Ihope that when those documents are declassified that you.will

be
1

abhTto respond both with the responses to the reports at the

time, and withthe reports now. Again, Mr. Chairman, it has been

in the media. There is a Gaines report, a Brooks report,mid Tighe

report, and all that. Would you care to comment on what actions

w«e tjlrpn in response to those reports over the years that were

issued which werecritical of the methodology and the procedures

some areas. I certainly would agree with that. Those fixes were put

“to place. As fat as anything that was entail of the analy^cal

judgments or some decisions that may haw been “ade. thoM were

lnniraH at bv individuals outside of our office at the toe, and as

you said, thLe documents are still classified. And until they are de-

lieve to be hoaxes but that have proven to be hoaxes'

“
Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, at times they have totally psnalyzed the

office because of the immense attention tot they bring through

to media, and to the Congress, and to the families. You know, we

practically have to stop everything to investigate these. Someof

these reports are fairly complicated, and we are traveling ^l_over

the world. There have been times where our office has practically

come to a standstill following these leads tot have been provided

by to charlatans, scams and artists.

Senator McCain. It is a great regret of mine that this committee

has been unable to uncover the hoaxes which have been proved to

be hoaxes, but the media has been able to. I thank you, Mr. Chair-

man. I thank you, Mr. Trowbridge.
.

The Chairman. Let me just say to you, Senator McCain, you may

not be aware of it. The committee hasactua^orkedquitecl^ely

with some members of the media with respect to the hoax issue,

particularly on the Carr photograph. I think the committee de-

serves some credit for its efforts tore. . . ..

In addition the fraud part of this is a later focus of the comnnt-

tee, but it is one that will take place. I have personaUybeen in

touch with some people in talking to them about that aspectof it.

So I think tot, you know, our principle focus up front has been on

live sightings, POW’s, but there is that other part of this.

Senator McCain. Could I just say to the Chairman when there
^

tot other part of it, as Mr. Trowbridge says, it paralyzes his office.

And clearly, it impedes our progress and their progress.

i

The
,9
HAIKMA?'.1

,

totally concur with that. On the other hand, Iknow Mr. Trowbridge understands that the reason hoaxes work is
that this issue is there 20 years later to be exploited. It is there 20

be
.

e*Plo
!
t®d n?t a small part because of the confu-

sion, the different terminologies, the changes in categories, and the
very thing that we highlighted earlier in this, that there was evi-
dence in 1973 of some prisoners who did not come home. Becausetot was not dealt with nght up front, openly, it has allowed thisHung to gain a life of its own. I cannot avoid making that judg-

I am not saying that you did, but it was a policy. I mean, lookwe have an. assistant secretary, deputy secretary of defense saying
I am going to make all the classifications back in 1973. We have
got a whole senes of events that took place where major public offi-
cials, not the least of which, the President of the United States of
America, made a statement contrary to what people who were
deeply concerned with this issue knew to be true. That is partlywhy it goes on. It is exactly why we are here.

3

I am not unsympathetic to difficulties that you have faced. You
know, you did not make the budget priorities. You did not set the
priorities of the government. And you certainly did not make the

'

policy. I am aware of that, and I think the committee takes note of
tot. But there was a policy and there was an attitude tot has put
us where we are today. I think we are sorting through it. And I,

- again applaud JCS for coming forward. -
-

.

Nobody is sitting here tryingto create ancillary issues Here. The-
issue is what happened. I think Americans will be grateful, finally
for some people helping them to know it. Senator Smith?

*

Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just three quick
points Mr. Trowbridge, in following up on the line of questioning
that Senator McCain asked, I just want to make very clear the
question that I asked and what I meant by the question. The ques-
tion tot I asked—and I do not know if I stated it clearly, but I will
repeat it so that it is clear. What I meant was, an offer, and official
otler, through official diplomatic channels by the Vietnamese indi-
cating that they had American prisoners of war and wanted some
sum of money for those prisoners.
Two questions. Nothing to do with any some field commander

that says, I want $75,000 for them. None of that. Official channel
A, do you have any knowledge of that directly, and B, were you
ever involved in a discussion or ever hear of any discussion about
such an offer?

I d^not
ROWBRIDGE ' SiC’ 1^ 1 think 1 would reC£dl ^ However,

Senator Smith. OK. Two other quick questions. Somebody else
can answer tbs. Chuck has the microphone there, but in trying to
account tor these numbers on the missing, I think somebody used
the term 300. I am talking about Laos now. We did not have an
accounting process m Laos really, as you know. We just declared-I
thrnk the term was declared—missing 300. There were 500 or over
bUU lost, some remains have been returned. But I am talking aboutm trjnng to come up with the numbers here, the universe of num-
ber, I know that the numbers that the Chairman has quoted here



140

In trying to make some determination as toi whether 01-not some-

made its way to us. And sometimes, we were aware oi n ng

a
Tthink the 300 figure may have been one that 1

ting at—I want to make it very bnef because the

MSmsmi
captared. Butthere is a large number that you do not know what

£*," S55*E»M-toA nj“*»Xui£S“
te

address that. I do not think that the services carry anybody dead

unless they have evidence.

Senator Smith. Well, that is not true.

The Chairman. That is actually not accurate.

SKS^JwA iJfflSffi services address that.
^

Senator Smith. I just have one final

the satellite photo issue came up, et me Just
. ^^on

aeysawisaisas.'SSS
W.SlthT. is some smlpv«.Ho« Jo 5"“*““™!
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POW. You get that from the air and it is in Timbuktu, someplace,
Laos. How do you determine that that is a fraud?
Let me start back this way. Is it not true that we have such a

satellite photo; at least one. Is that correct’
Mr. Trowbridge. That is correct.
Senator Smith. OK that is correct. Now, the testimony of your

agency is that that information is not valid. It is not accurate. That

what we^hOTe
n
beeiitold?

missin^ *)erson Sivhig that signal. That is

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, I do not want to get into the discussion
Senator Sima I am not asking for the specifics. I am not sslr.y

for any specifics because that is classified, and I understand that
All I am asking you to say is, in a generic way, how do you make
the determination, which you have the in cases which we cannot^^-how do you make that determination, in a generic way?
Mr. Trowbridge. To give you the complete answer, what you are

looking for here, I would have to discuss some things that I do notwant to discuss in this session.

Senator Smith. Fair enough, fair enough.
^Mr. Trowbridge. That information is available to this commit-

We “ *> ,h“ in rth" -*•
A
r .?

uick
J .

qu
J
esti‘>n- 1 “W for the service-

branches. Did each of the individual service intelligence staffs keep- their own file information on POW’s and MIA’S during the war’
Colonel, did the Marines keep a separate file on POW’s and MIA’saunng the war?
Colonel Quebodeaux. Not that I know of, sir
The Chairman. The Army?
Colonel Spinello. Not that I know of, sir
The Chairman. The Navy?
Captain Debien. Are you talking about the intelligence?
The Chairman. The intelligence.

Captain Debien. Yes, we believe the Navy did.
The Chairman. Navy intelligence kept their own files?
Captain Debien. Yes, sir.

them?
CHAIRMAN ' b there any reason we have not bee° able to get

Captain Debien. In 1987, 1 believe, all the" files were turned over
to the Defense Intelligence Agency.
The Chairman. Is that true, Mr. Trowbridge? Did you receive

tro“ the branches of the service all files they kept on POW-MIA’
1 Cann°^ay all files. Certain information that

they had in their files they did provide to us.

on^POW-MIA’
AN ^ me ask you

’ d° you have any files to this day

Captain Debien. Sir, I am not in the intelligence area. I am in
the casualty reporting area.

listed?

*"'HAIEMAN- ^re y°u not responsible for how people are

Captain Debien. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. Does not the intelligence report to you?
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Captain Debien. The intelligence people have told us they turned

their files over to the Defense Intelligence Agency.

the services relative to intelligence that they may have had, I am

SrtSESU I know was compared against ours. Most of that in-

.hioh

T believe was recently turned over to your committee, sir.

The yL it was. That is accurate. I appreciate it. Is

there any service branch that has at this date a list

whoware according to that service-their casualty m Vietnmn-

either MIA or POT? KIA-BNR? Is there any branch that has such

to o,e otMA. W, to.

283 individLls listed in Southeast Asia. One Hundred and seven^
nine of those, I believe, are listed as killed in action, body not re-

Sver^.X hundred md four of tiiose are listed as missing, and

the presumptive finding of-death, as well as on the KIA-BNR -

Colonel QuEBODEAUX^Yes, sir.-We haye it contained m our casu

alty records, which were turned over to the committee, sir.

ThV&tAiBMAN So, it will be possible for you to review that and

JkeS^ntt 1992 termTvrith respect to the presumptive

finding, mid also with respect to the tody not recoverable.
,

Colonel Quebodeaux. Yes, sir. w
records, we can establish basically, from the DD-1300s which we

helpful to us. Can the Army do the same?

Colonel Spinello. Yes, sir, we could.

The Chairman. Could the Navy?

^fcn^MAK Hmowtiie Air Force is going to say yes. tot me

teU you why. I think it would be very helpful to us; very helpful to

the processf because in the effort here of the committee to ehmi-

nSedS, to try to have a reality base, and to trytode^^th

the strong emotions that suggest that something h?®

here and people are not coming clean, if the committee
T

Can make a

todeal with that sensitively. I think that is very important for us.
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So, I would ask you if you will do that for us. Obviously, we will
forward that request appropriately through the Joint Chiefs and
service secretaries, but it is something that you say you can do, cor-
rect, each of you, and you are willing to do? And you tell the com-
mittee today that you could do and in what kind of period of time.
I know it varies by service, because some have more than others.
Obviously, for the Army, it is a larger task, and for the Marines.

Colonel Spinello. Sir, those documents have been turned over to
the central documentation office, and are available to you as we
speak as far as I know.
The Chairman. I understand, but we are going to need some

help in that. Number one, we are willing to tty to work the process
to help review it. But we are not staffed sufficiently to be able to
review each and every one of those, nor will we understand
and every one of them. So, I think we need to do this jointly. So, if

we could try to do that in short order, that would be helpful.

We will have written questions that go into details of chain 0f
authority, of chain of custody of some of these items. We are not
going to tore everyone with them here now, but the committee will
submit those to you in writing and they will be submitted back to
the committee under the same oath. And we would ask you that
they be submitted back.

If we were to ask them now, you would answer them here, imme-
diately. So we really need those back within a week. And we will
submit those to you. Thatjs not for you,-Mr. Trowbridge. This- is

just for the separate services.

Then, Mr. Trowbridge, and Mr. Sungenis, you will return with us
this afternoon with General Tighe and with Admiral Moorer, and
we will talk more about the process of accountability and listings.

So, we will stand in recess until the hour of 2:30 p.m.
[Whereupon, at 1:24 p.m., the hearing was recessed.]

• *



AFTERNOON SESSION

[2:32 P.M.]

The Chairman. The hearing will come to order. Gentlemen, wel-
come. Thank you Mr. Trowbridge and Mr. Sungenis, for staying
with us. We are particularly grateful to Admiral Moorer and Gen-
eral Eugene Tighe for joining us this afternoon as we go into the
second panel. It is really to look at the issue of the accountability
process, from Operation Homecoming bn, but also obviously to
touch on some of the issues raised this morning and some questions
about the war period itself that remain outstanding from this
morning.

If I may, I would like to ask Admiral Moorer and General Tighe
to make their opening comments, and Mr. Trowbridge and Mr.
Sungenis’ opening comments from this morning will stand. Before
you make your opening comments this morning, gentlemen, if I
may ask you as a matter of committee procedure, Si testimony is

sworn and I will ask you if you will stand so I may swear you in.

If you would, raise jrour right hand. Do you swear to tell the
truth, the-whole truth and nothing but the truth so help you God?
Admiral Moorer. I do.

General Tighe. I do.

Mr. Trowbridge. I do.

Mr. Sungenis. I do.

The Chairman. Admiral Moorer, I would like to ask you to lead
off with your opening statement, and then General Tighe. If you
could, bring the microphone right next to you, admiral.

TESTIMONY OF ADMIRAL THOMAS MOORER (USN RET., FORMER
CHAIRMAN, JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF)

Admiral Moorer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. After 18 years of
inactive duty, you might find my memoiy somewhat mixed, but I’m
going to do my best to assist you in the important work that you’re
doing. Because, as evidenced even by the news recently, this is a
problem that frankly that will not go away.

I, along with all Americans, feel the deepest sympathy for those
who that have lost loved ones and who cling to any shred of news,
rumor or otherwise, with a devoted hope for a termination of their
torment. I knew many of the missing, even since they were small
children and, as a matter of fact, one of them is now on this com-
mittee, I refer to

p mator McCain.
It makes my fc

» boil to hear others suggest that senior officers
or civilians in our ovemment have specific knowledge about the
whereabouts of a POW and because of some imagined conspiracy,
do not reveal such knowledge. Certainly, General John Vessey who
worked his way up to chairmanship of tbe Joint Chiefs from a bat-
tlefield promotion, who is now the ref esentative—has been for

(145)
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two presidents, has been to Hanoi several times, and I just can’t

Kne anyone questioning his statements or the announcements

he
(?£ly the answers to the many questions this committee is

seeking would be relatively easy but for one sad fact, and that is

we lost the war politically and I emphasize the word politically,

and I will explainthat somewhat in just a mmute.

Star' Operation Homecoming

we S nl^^rou"d
y
and roam arEnd and look and go

^v^lace wTchoose in Indochina. We permitted a small country

with a population of less than two counties in one state to defeat^

and we tost 58,000 men in the process. Before I address the ques-

tions proffered to me by the committee, I would like to go back and

describe the general atmosphere and attitude overlaying the coun-

SdSg the kte 1960’s mi early 1970’s 'that made theVietnam

w
£ « i»

»

**• « »» »»»w
Demonstrators were pouring blood on the Pentagon steps, lying

<fc on Constitution Avenue blocking traffic

ifSlteteUm-
personnel, instigating riots such as the tragedy at Kent State Urn

versityTand amj of our young men were escapmg to Canada. The

totSwSd Win. Win or get out and

th^ gefout 'WhenTteLne Chief of Naval Operatic^ m 19
67^

the orders by the Johnson administration ww.not to-mftnn vnyra

of the POWa how roughly these men were being treated. I felt, at

the time, that that was just wrong. Fortunately, this PR^cy was

later reversed by Secretory of Defense

much time was spent planning a means of ratoumg some of the

POW’s and the Sontoy Prison raid was the result.

The morning the raid was to get underway, we ™
formation that the prisoners may have been moved. We aU felt

that even if we had less than a 50/50 chsmce of r^cumg a few, tlmt

would reveal to the public just what kind of people the No^i Viet-

namese were. I thought that the attitude concerning the war may

^Unfortunately, the prisoners had been removed from Sontoy

Prison and moved back to Hanoi. There were no injuries to partici-

pants in the Sontoy raid. I think I would justhke to emphasize the

courage and the skill that the men demonstrated in making that

raid which was very complex, and which incidentally could ordybe

done on a certain day, because we had to have the moon in a cer-

tain place in order to do it. It was done at night.

fused to vote for it. He was the only one.

The South Vietnamese War now had dragged through 1972, and

highlights being the buildup of the South Vietnamese forces, the

Pamiwiian and cross-border operations, the South Vietnamese op-
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eration aimed at cutting the Ho Chi Minh Trail and the mining of
Haiphong Harbor. At the same time the United States began a
large-scale withdrawal program.

In October, as a result of intensive negotiations, Secretary Kis-
srnger reported that a successful end of the war had been negotiat-
ed, but peace was still not at hand. True to form, the North Viet-
namese commenced immediately to violate the terms of the agree-
ment to the degree that it was obvious that they intended to con-
tinue the war. I was personally concerned about the fact that if we
continued the withdrawal of our forces, there would come a timewhen the only Americans left in Vietnam would be POW’s
,.
This was also of grave concern to President Nixon with whom I

discussed ways and means of forcing the release of the POW’s and
bringing the war to a close. It was from these discussions that the
Chnstmas bombmg followed and continued from December 18 to
ItoraBbw 29, 1972 . TIb decision by the President took great cour-
age since he knew full well the hue and cry that would Mow, and
in this regard neither the media nor the Congress failed to live up
to expectation. r

The criticism was universal. When I testified before the Armed
Services and Appropriations Committees only one Congressman
and no Senator approved the bombing. But the North Vietnamese
got the message and on January 22, they signed the agreement

- that brought the war to a close.

Jn addition to the release of the POW’s which drew most of the
attention, there were many other details to arrange and monitor
such as withdrawal of men and equipment, reconnaissance limita-
tions^supervisory committee, Geneva Accords, and so forth. I men-
tion these details of the agreement to call attention to the fact that
it took some tune to comply with all the details of the agreement.

*’une' 1* ?’as hoped to obtain more information about

i £r s!u
s by caref

^
1 “terrogation of the some 591 that were re-

leased. There was also hope to learn additional information by ob
serving the unfolding of events after the cessation of hostilities.

1 will now turn to the specific questions raised by committee

M^e
Vr
Q
.
uestlon: SP™« of 1973

> m you believe that theNor* Vietnamese held more American POW’s than were included
on the list provided on January 27, 1973, and how strong was your
belief and what was the basis of your belief?

y

Having been involved in the Vietnam War for 8 years, I had no
expectations whatever that the North Vietnamese would be forth-
coming on all aspects of the cease-fire. On the other hand, we didknow that about the time of the Sontay Prison raid, the North Vi-
etnamese had concentrated the POW’s in the Hanoi area. Conse-
quently, I expected the interrogation of the POW’s that were re-
leasid to reveal some information on the POW's that were still
held m the immediate vicinity of Hanoi.

I also hoped that factual information would be developed as to
the existence of POW s in outside areas of North VietnamHowev-
er, since the terms of the cease-fire did not permit verification by
U.S. personnel, it would be difficult to separate rumor from fact
What mtelhgence information did you have access to as chair-
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All information that was addressed to the Defense Department

This was voluminous. I assigned a navy captain as actum officer to

withe senior cirtlSTwho kept the Secretary of Defense informed

returned during Operation HomMommg change your strong belief

h=S« ™“SSn“ S- “*
little to the information already on nana. - __j

Those that I talked to could not pinpoint ctrcumstances regard-

ing s^ific individuals. However, I do recaU that

SsSsass3SS$£
^?hfni^fber of POW’s X°n compared to the North Vietnamese

^Here Main I hoped to find others as events unfolded. I-do not

- remember Exactly when I leanfed-the February 1st list was not _

SnS bv Lms forces. I do not recall having «*n an estimate

prepared by an intelligence organization of a specific number, and

=Juritv &!uncU to the prisoner of war list provided by the North

?SAmeitons that may be confined overseas against their wdL

IfowevS! asthe Secretary of State said ordy last Sunday, dacuss-

bvsbsbe.
Esfcswsft:saiMsrww
very often untrue. The rules of engagement imposed on the mUi-

SsSbfessss*
gffllfSS^SSSfEKSw““d>

^”h Viet-

^twifissrsar-*&xsg±
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uary 27, 1973. We could no longer pressure them militarily and
there was no way to verify any statements they chose to malro
about the location of POW’s,
That was hot unlike the problem we had after Desert Storm,

when the Government first announced that all of the nuclear facili-
ties had been destroyed, and then to really check on them, we had
to put men on the ground. We had the same problem here, I think

.

to locate all and run down all the rumors, and all the information
we had on POW’s that was simply not possible. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.
[The prepared testimony of Admiral Moorer follows:]

Prepared Testimony or Admiral Thomas H. Moorer, U.S. Navy (Ret.)

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee. I will try my best to assist the commit-
tee m their frustrating investigation of a problem that simply will not go away. I,
along with all Americans, feel the deepest sympathy for those who have lost loved
ones mid who ding to any shred of news, rumor or otherwise, with a devoted hope
for a termination of their torment I knew many of the missing even since they
were small children. And it makes my blood boil to hear others suggest that senior
officers or civilians in the government have specific knowledge about the where-
abouts of a POW and because of some imagined "Conspiracy* do not reveal such
knowledge. Take General John Vessey for mstance, he is a man that earned his

T commission on the battlefield and then moved up to serve for years as Chairman of
the Joint Chiefs of Staff. He has since served two presidents as POW/M1A repre-
sentatiye. He has been to Hanoi several times where he has established an office to
facilitate his contacts with the Vietnamese in search of dead and missing Ameri-
cans. It is ridiculous to suggest that he would withhold information of any kind no
matter what the source. I have talked to General Vessey about his"experience in -

Certainly, the answers to the many questions this committee is seeking would be
r
<J
aky*Jy easy except for one sad fact. We lost the war politically. Nineteen years

after Operation. Homecoming”, we are not free to roam around old Indochina. We
tW° “ “e °fthe

Before I address the questions presented to me by the committee, I would like to
go back and describe the general atmosphere and attitude overlaying the countrv
during the late sixties and early seventies that made the Vietnam War a very pain-
ful experience. In fact, the country at times was in a state of near anarchy. Demon-
strators were pouring blood on the Pentagon steps, lying down on Constitution
Avenue and blocking traffic, harassing military personnel, instigating riots such as
the tragedy at Kent University, escaping to Canada, etc.

The Congress itself went through three phrases. As I read it they said: “Get in
there and win’, “win or get out". When I became Chief of Naval Operations in 1967
the orders by the Johnson Administration were not to inform wives of the POWs
how roughly they were being tortured. I felt at that time just the opposite. This
policy was reversed by Secretary Laird. Much time was spent planning a means of
rescuing some of the POWs and the Sontay Prison Raid was the result. The morn-
ing the raid was to get underway we received some information that the prisoners
may have moved. We all felt that even if we had less than a 50/50 chance of rescu-
ing a few they would reveal to the public just what kind of people the North Viet-
namese were that attitude concerning the war would change. Unfortunately, the
prisoners had been removed from Sontay Prison and moved back to Hanoi. No inju-
ries to participants in Sontay raid. Fullbright accused Nixon of conducting raid for
political purposes. This was of course nonsense but it shows the environment we
were working m during the SVN War.
The SVN war dragged on through 1972, highlights being the buildup of the SVN

SVN operation aimed at cutting& Ho Chi Minh trail, and the mining
of Haiphong Harbor. At the same time the United States began a large scale with-
drawal program. In October as a result of intensive negotiations Secretary Kissinger
reported that a successful end of the war had been negotiated. But peace still was
not in hand. True to form the NVN commenced immediately to violate the terms of
the agreement to the degree that it was obvious that they intended to continue the
war. I was personally concerned about the fact that if we continued the withdrawal
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to a close. It was from ^hese aisc i
. 1970 This decision by the President

continued from D«»»ter-l8^to I
foil Well the hue and cry that would follow; Nei-

took great courage aace he kaew weU toe «ue ^ w?s

ther the media nor *e.Congr«s fa^ wu Appropriation Commit-
trnivereal. When I Uththe tombiSg. But the NVN

^A0S
the^S»d“

d
Ja^u^, the agreement requiring them to

list and release all POWs. _ which arew most o{^ attention there

m
°«Sd It ^stohopSto lLn .additional information by observing the

^rtSes®g-.‘s
1973?How^w^^teP^t w^he teas of

y
g years Ihad no expect^

tiofZt tK&h VietaBsn^0^^.^Satoutle^of to Sontay

Consequently I rapectal
0?powflh!t rore rtmheldto the immediate vicinity of

M~p£lSi£w »**>'» -»»,

intellieeno, intopnatton did y<« lu« «e«s to. « ChainnMi rf

“Sr. All information that was addressed * »MTup^fcte

vgu >Br. ĵagsgai
^sassssssssa

Question What was your opinion of the completeness of the Uos hst provided by

KBSv^ES.^^fe'SrssssliS

EHsBSSSSSS'SSes--^
-
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McCain feels the same way that we are delighted to have you hereOn a personal level, you had an impact on both of our lives I was ayoung ensign just turning JG whe£ you were CNO, and vou madea

o

^eat nnpression on ali of us then, so we are delighted to have

Admiral Moorer. Thank you, sir
The Chairman. General Tighe.

TESTIMONY OF LIEUTENANT GENERAL EUGENE F. TIGHE JR.
(USAF RETIRED)

•general Tighe. First of all, I’d like to say, Mr. Chairman, that I
jnll restrict my statement to the answers to the specific questions
that you asked that I address. I welcome the request that I discuss

forthe°flnrir
r

?
al
?J

SpeCtS
°aV’

S ’ Preparation in the Pacificmdtt^8UCCe8^,COncluaon of the Paris Peace Accords
f our Personnel held prisoner by the

southeast Asia enemy governments.^?LStaff diligence at Headquar-
tore Pacific Air Forces in August 1971, and in March of the follow-

2? ye??.- uP°n retirement of the incumbent, reassigned as director
of mtemgence at headquarters of the Pacific campcommand on as-Hgnment to Commander-m-chief of all military forces in the Pacific

Mcclhf
811 0Cean areaS’ ^ at that time

’ he was Admiral John

He was relieved om retirement by Admiral Noel Gayler. I report- _

sfkM^Ml l
f dm#ly

,,

m tur?' 111 this brfef statement, as IMid, I will respond specifically to the questions you asked and the
facts I received from you on June 8, 1992. 1 also regret the reputa-

once have deserved, for a near photographic memory iswS il I?
hd 0ne- But

,
then a&ain. 20 years ago may only be along time m the memory of younger people who are here today.

as the raris peace negotiations neared their conclusion, CINC-PAC received tasking relative to his responsibility as military com-
?acific forces from either the Secretary* of Defense and/

=L!,
he

,

Cha
l^an of^ Joint Chie6 of Stefr. that he forward as

accurate a list as possible of the military personnel CINCPAC andms component commanders expected to be returned by the enemies

Sons
successful conclusion of the Paris peace negotia-

CINCPAC directed that I assemble a group of senior intelligence
officers from my CINCPAC intelligence staff and from thehead-

fTMTPAr i * •

comP°nent commanders’ staffs and build a master
bsttn response to the request. Each of the component

commanders, that is the Commander-in-Chief of Pacific Air Forces,
Pacific, the Commander of the Pacific

fleet, and Fleet Marine Forces Pacific, quickly named a senior in-
telligence specialist to work under my direction, and an additional

comptete^flie'task
spec*abst and clerical personnel as necessary to

Their role was to assemble all of the records and intelligence
available at each of their headquarters in the CINCPAC intelli-
gence conference room and to compile a list by military service ofthe names, rank, and other relative data on each missing individ-
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ual on which sufficient intelligence and other data w£B available to

reasonably expect that they had survived and would be returned

Successful conclusion of the Paris negotiations./Toward tha ; end,

S cSSte evidentiary dossier was to be compiled on each individ-

Ldand all together, some 30 people were directly mvolved in the

project. I remember that CINCPACAF was represented by Colonel

James Crichton, and that my principal deputy for the project was

J»:
any and all pertinent data which could support or deny the possi-

ble survival of the missing in action. Information and intelligence

included operational reports, HUMINT reports, eyewitness reports

of fellow combat personnel, jolly green reports of attemptedrrecue

from helicopter crews, communications mtercepts, photographs,

and other data from the print and other news me<ha, and my
other data from any other source which might shed light on the

^Muchof Ae^ta had been collected by the -individual notary

denartments who were responsible for.casualty
^

reporting. I do not

iss^jssssisisaassw£
ing individual on the list or not as an anticipated returnee may

tove been more liberal or less than that used elsewhere. I hayano

way of knowing. They were intended to be_as accurately anticipato-

re
y
as frumaSy possible. LogisBcs planning and a great deal of

human endeavor a^l emotion were ted into the determinaton of

naming an individual to the list
.

sent by the Commander-m-Chief Pacific, Admiral Gayler to me

Secretary of Defense, to whom he reported directly and to the

Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.
x .

..
. ,

I don’t remember whether the date was sent to other mforma-

tinn addressees but presume it was also addressed for acton to me

SSSSSSSTon Oahu. When they tod been sent, I tod

no idea whether there were other lists compiled or how it might

comoare if there were. I don’t remember any feedback from the

lists or inquiry on it. There may have been quMtoninfcComwing

and communications with Admiral Gayler, which I most certaudy

would have shared, but I don’t remember any reacton pnor totoe

actual release of the names of the POW’s by the Hanoi Govern-

^certainly remember the shock and sadness at the paucity of the

lists of names we received versus what we expected. I know my

boss, Admiral Gayler, certainly reacted and there was lots of dis-

ing the expectation of separate talks with an extraction of row s

from Laos and Cambodia, and so forth. Alas. Thank you for allow-
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ing me to come before you. I believe that you are compiling the
largest and most comprehensive body of evidence on the subject of
missing in military action

,
that has ever been assembled.

And it is extraordinarily important that this body of data be
carefully preserved and seriously acted on, in the most open way
possible for future generations of Americans, both as a reference
and historical base, but more importantly as an action base of reas-
surance for the women and men of the armed forces down through
the years ahead and for all those they may leave behind to mourn
them loss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman
[The prepared testimony of General Tighe follows:]

Phepaeed Statement of Lr. General Eugene F. Tighe, Jr., (Retired)

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Senate Select Committee on POW/MIA Affairs I

cords and the return of our military personnel held prisoner by the southeast Asiaenemy governments. I was assigned as Deputy Chief of Staff-intelligence at Head-
qimrters. Pacific Air Forces in August 1971 and in March of the Mowing year,
unon retirement of the incumbent, reassigned as Director of Intelligent at the
Headquarters of the Pacific Command. On assignment, the Commander-in-chief of
all U.S. military forces in the Pacific and Indian Ocean areas was Admiral John

?ewas relieved, on retirement, by Admiral Noel Gayler. I reported to each
or tnem, directly—in turn.
In this brief statement, I will respond specifically to the questions you asked in

1 r“elv«i frj® you on June 8, 1992. 1 so regret that the reputation I may
once have deserved for a near-photographic memory is no longer a valid one, but,

- ugj|® 20 years ago may only be a long time in memory for the younger people

.
As the Paris Peace negotiations neared their conclusion, CINCPAC received task-

rng retatve to his responsibility as Military Commander of Pacific Forces, from

fi.
Se
^?taiJ of Defense and/or the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff

that he forward as accurate a list as possible of the military personnel CINCPAC
and romponent commanders expected to be returned by the enemies on the antici-
pated successful conclusion of the Paris Peace negotiations.

fa?

6

?jf

r0Up °f 8enior kteUigence officers from my

ers‘ staffs to build a master CINCPAC list in response to the^u^Ea^oTthe
component commanders, CINC Pacific air Forces, U.S. Army, Pacific, ONC Pacific
Fleet and Fleet Marine Forces, Pacific quickly named a senior intelligent .nti.lirf
to work under my direction and additional analysts, personnel specialists and cleri-
cal personnel as necessary to complete the task. Their role was to assemble all of

a®1 intelligence available to each of their headquarters, in the CINC-
PAC intelligence conference room, and to compile a list, by military service, of the
names, rank and other relative data on each missing individual on which sufficient

was agitable to reasonably expect that he had survived
and would be returned on successful conclusion of the Pans negotiations.
Toward that end a complete evidentiary dossier was to be compiled on each indi-

vidual. AJtogetherisome thirty people were directly involved in the project. I re-
member that CmCPACAF was represented by Colonel James Crichton, my princi-
pal deputy for the project was United States Army Colonel Logan.
For construction of the list I instructed the analysts to gather any and all perti-

nent data which could support or deny the possible survival of the musing in action.
Information and intelligence included operational reports, human reports, eye-wit-
ness reports of fellow combat personnel, "jolly green’

r
reports (of attempted rescue

from helicopter crews) communications intercepts, photographs and other data from
the print and other news media and any other data from any other source, which
might shed light on the fate of the miasing. Much of the data had been collected by
tte individual military departments who were responsible for casualty reporting. I

i°u
n“t.«®?®ber DIA sms doing, parallel to that being done at PACOM-ior

what OSD/ISA was doing on the task, if I ever knew.
The standards we used for determining whether to show a missing individual on

the list or not as an anticipated returnee may have been more liberal or less than
those used elsewhere. I have no way of knowing. They were intended to be as accu-
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—‘S recall the lists were compiled by country/coordinates of last sighting, by

sendeeA other descriptiveLmcuJ those who had to work wrth the

listto do *e^ job tocoul^vaft ^dato^
the Commander-

'Hr«^23ifssa£^^^
ajgSSSSSSSBSSissaE
sSSSsS3seii{g^^3SSS&

^^^ssssss=»sas?iS
Wbetodto mourn their loss. Thank you kr.Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, General. There are obw-

ausiaeasft^agiffi^sSf-
can, building on what you just said about the gathering of this in

f
°Youhav^had^ number of different roles here. One wasthe role

that you described in helping to gather the lists. I understand the

cat-bird seat with respect to trying to analyze and detenninewhere

Bcly^inone Sticle’oTmiother and ch^ctemations of a stiU ctea^'

fied report have been made in the pubhc media and you have testi-

fi

We^t^rto°sort that out. This morning we came upwith a

erouping of 244 names, specific names we have winch immediately

finished by 111, which only could have occurred, however, after

Oueration H"nM‘ww"™g- The 111 that were taken away were taken

away as a consequence of debriefings and information that came

^^theta^riteSat 244 would have been something

we would have*expected. The committee fully expects 133 can get

scrubbed down a little bit more and we have asked Mr. T^wbndge

to help us do that I am sure it will happen, and that is a.^eiy im-

portant part of this process. But even Mr. Trowbndge is sitting

with, he thought, 169 names, now reduced significantly.
,

General Vessey has a body of names. Our Geverament poli^

today is a Government policy based on the premise that some folks

may have been alive. That is the very reason General Vessey is
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seeking accountability. I have personally read some of the reports
on those people. There is a report, for instance, on a flier shot
down. They watched the chute open. He is in communication on
the ground 'talking 'to" his wing man who is 'flying above him, and
then signs off, and that is the last we know. It is the last we know
that the person was alive.

There are significant questions about those kinds of cases. Obvi-
ously, you have analysed all of them and seen them. Going back to

1973, the time of the accords, the time you were sort of accruing
these lists, what was your expectation about how many should be
returning mid what did you think when you saw the lists presented
by the North Vietnamese, personally?

General Tighe. My personal view was shock because I had a
great deal of faith in the approximate numbers of those lists that
we had compiled and the dossiers, and my reaction was that there
was something radically wrong with the lists versus "our informa-
tion, that they should have contained many more names. That was
my personal judgment and that was a collective judgment of all

those that had worked compiling the lists. It pertained to the per-
sonnel aspects of casualty reporting and the intelligence reports.

The Chairman. This is wnat point in time now, we are talking

Paris Peace Accords, 1973?
General Tighe. It was 1973, Senator. I was out there through

1974.

-
. The Chairman. Did you communicate that to anybody at that
time? _

- ” "

General Tighe. Only to my commander. I had no reason to go
beyond that. It had been made very sensitive.

The Chairman. That was to Admiral Gayler.
General Tighe. That was to Admiral Gayler. To the best of my

knowledge, I probably also discussed it with the intelligence per-

sonnel of the component commands and probably in various and
sundry meetings with my opposite numbers back in Washington,
but I have no memory for that.

The Chairman. Can you give the committee a sense of that dis-

parity of the numbers in terms of your expectations, and I am not
dealing with facts here yet. I am dealing with your expectations.

General Tighe. Now here I think probably we kept reassuring
ourselves there was something yet to come, and the whole aura
surrounding the release of the lists and the preparation to bring
them home dealt with a feeling we were only dealing with part of

the numbers. There was more to come that we weren’t aware of.

The Chairman. When the committee today talks about 100, 133,

90, whatever the number is in that range, would that fit within

your sense of the expectation you had at that time?
General Tighe. I would say probably, yes. I would like to say

something about the numbers though, and I applaud your univer-

sality. Numbers list exploration is very important, but it seems to

me that we should be way past the time when we’re dealing with
lists or numbers. We should have available to each of you gentle-

men a computer sitting in front of you in which each of these num-
bers could be a name, in which you would have a complete file

available to you. I mean, it’s certainly readily available technology
today.
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The Chairman. May 1 say, General, that regrettably it is a

source of anxiety with the committee. We have been laboring for b

months to really collect the data base, get it into one base and

make comparisons, put it in as solid a grouping as we can beside

each person. Now, I am not here to pick on agencies and individ-

uals, but you have criticized that in the context of your report and

otherwise. ^ ,

Mr Trowbridge this morning has acknowledged that there have

been some shortcomings with respect to both resources and meth-

odology, and I think that we understand that now. That is one of

the facts that is becoming evident and accepted here. We do not

need to overly belabor it, but let me come back to Admiral Moorer

on this. Could you comment on the same sense of expectation and

your understanding of what you thought was coming through the

lists that you were compiling and the knowledge you had, both as

CNO and ultimately as JCS, Joint Chief of Staff?
. , T

Admiral Moorer. Of course. In 1970, I became chairman. Up

until that time I think that by and large, the numbers that you

have on the board are fairly accurate up until 1970 or so, but then

the war went on another 3 or 4 years. And, as I said in my state-

ment, I certainly was aware of the kind of people we were dealing

with who have an entirely different sense of value and who view a

POW as having value which could be measured as a source of intel-

ligence, or even a trading item such as occurred when the French

bought several of their POW’s.- — -
After the lists came out—as you may recall—they came out, 1

think, in three separate messages, wasn’t it, the total lists. They

were in Hanoi prison. I too was disappointed in view of the fact

that we’d been fighting 8 or 9 years and at one time we had over

500,000 men down there.

The Chairman. Admiral, let me try to interrupt you there and

suggest it is important for the committee to separate disappoint-

ment from expectation based on fact. Now, as we all know, the cir-

cumstances over there in terms of survival, et cetera, were diffi-

cult. There were a lot of differences in this war, of which you are

well aware, we are all well aware of. The question is really what

did the intelligence base—not a hope that we are going to have a

grand exodus of a lot of people we lost—but what did your intelli-

gence base say to you in terms of that expectation?

Where there hard cases and hard numbers that you said, wait a

minute, I know we have got more POW’s there, or was it just a

h
°Admiral Moorer. Well, it wasn’t hard numbers as I recall, that I

could—I’m talking about in addition to the 591 or whatever it was

that came out of Hanoi. I don’t recall a hard number that people

said, well, having analyzed what took place when a plane crashed,

or the pilot in the air described, what it looked like to him and

trying to judge how many people were still out there.

I don’t recall a hard number. There may have been one, but I

don’t recall it. I do know that, by and large, the figures that Gener-

al Tighe is referring to that were prepared there m CINCPAC were

sent in and I’m sure that Mr. Shields can give a better answer

than I can give. But I don’t recall a hard number where we could
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The Chairman. Did you ’ever give him a specific number thatwas to be expected through the Paris peace talks’
Sir- 1 did

J
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t do that because the way
tte thing worked, he of course was dealing with the Secretary ofwbo was giving him all the numbers that were finally
peaked up at that level from the services and the unified com-

them
6^^' 1 W0Uld 388,11,16 that the Secretar>' of Defense got

Admiral Moorer. Well, not all of them. He was getting- each^ numbers. Iwas get-

SS'SEEnS?
fronLth? Army> Navy. Air Force, and Marine Corps,
umfled “mmander, and also the commander mSmgomand it was not a hard, hard figure that I recall

.

The Chairman. I have obviously some more questions, but I want
to go around here to Senator Smith.

4 ’ ant

‘ Sector Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Admiral Moorer, can
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sense of the atmosphere during the Paris Peace
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ffng out of the war? I do not want to characterize it for you. You
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31^ fdt_I ““ not asking you to mention names,

A^al Moorer. WeU
’ you know

> we 113(1 this agreement in
October when Kissinger made his speech, Peace is at Hand, and itwas quite clear that the North Vietnamese had no intention of

with the terms of that agreement. As I said in my state-
ment, the withdrawal of POW s—I mean, our forces continued to

P°mt where, if we kept it up at that rate, the only Americans
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did in Pans, I think, on January 27. So to answer your question
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*“? obje?ve was to . of course, have the POW’s released
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’ to certainly bring the war to a close because

the Defense Department was out of money, for one thing, so we
couldn’t continue with the war.
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Senator Smith. In your deposition to the committee, without

wan^f
yo“ dlrectly> y°u intimated that there really was not, for

onoursi^tv^n
^oril, stomach among those who were negotiating
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’ to *esume the war. Is that fair? In otherwords, is that a fair characterization of what you implied?
Mooree

,

Yes sir
> that’s exactly right. I mean, at that

point, there werent very many that wanted to continue. Most of

• •
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the people, including the Congress, I must say, wanted to get out as

1

Senator Smith. With that in mind and again, I.am trying to get

a We went to Vietnam. The committee went to Vietnam. We

talked to the Vietnamese on their side of this, but we really have

never had much opportunity to talk to those who were involved on

our side. But you said in your deposition that—let me just quote

vou: There was general agreement among the members, meaning

those who were there on behalf of the United States, that it was

highly likely that there were U.S. prisoners of war being held by

the Pathet Laos who were not going to be released during Oper-

^BuUhSTrMhtical and Congressional reasons there really was

little or nothing, at least at that time, we could do about it, im-

<1U

Ato^
1

Mw)RE^
!

Yes. dr. Let me make a point. & the agree-

Vietnam. In the second and final, agreement that was signed on

January 27, 1 think-I don’t recall whether Inos was actually put

in there, but it was assumed again that if there were PUW s m
Laos, they would come out. ,

But while we’re talking about Laos, I would..like to emphasize

two or three things. In the first place, as to know,.

L

bm tad a gov-

ernment in Vientiane where the Prime Minister was Sauvanna_

Phouma. They had another kind of civilian guard at Ulong Pra-

bong, commanded by a general called Van Pao, and then there was

the Pathet Laos forces and there were the South Vietnamese

forces, but the operations in Laos were primarily air and some in-

telligence penetrations.
,

In other words, what I’m trying to get across is that the volume

of people that would be POW’s in Laos, the number of people,

would not approach that in North Vietnam, because of the scope ot

the effort in North Vietnam compared to Laos.

Senator Smith. Let me also state that in your deposition you

were very forthcoming in stating your very strong opinion, and I

will not get into the method that you stated it because it is classi-

fied, but I will say that in your deposition to this committee you

did state that you did provide to your superiors, and correctme if I

am wrong, indications that you were extremely concerned about

the fact that we had no Laos prisoner lists, that we did not have an

of o*
that the troop withdrawal really ought to be stopped unless we get

an accounting and that you provided that, to your credit—your im-

mense credit. You provided that information to your superiors and

essentially were overruled. Is that a correct assessment of your po-

Admiral Moober. Yes, and I think by and large that’s correct. As

a matter of fact, eight or nine, or ten, I’ve forgotten what it was,

camp out on February 1, were reported, I believe, by the North Vi-

etnamese as being Pathet Laos prisoners. I think it turned out not

to be the case, isn’t that right?
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Senator Smith. I think there were eight, but I think it was cer-
tainly your opinion and the opinion of many others that that was
far less than what we thought that they had.
Admiral Moorer. Yes, they should have had more, but on the

other hand, nothmg—I want to try to differentiate between eight
and nine, and maybe a few tens on one hand and what was in
North Vietnam. I think that people have overestimated the
number of prisoners that were in Laos, but there were undoubtedly
some from some of these operations that were conducted.
Senator Smith. My time is up, Mr. Chairman, thank you.
The Chairman. Thank you very much. Senator McCain?
Senator McCain. Thank you very much Mr. Chairman, and I

welcome both our distinguished witnesses for whom I have great
respect, admiration and affection, and we are very grateful that
you are both here. General Tighe, you might remember that you
and I have had several encounters like this. The last one I remem-
ber was when I was in the House of Representatives and we had a
hearing at which you testified and, of course, at that time you
stated that you were under the belief that there were Americans
left behind against their will in Southeast Asia after the comple-
tion of hostilities in 1973. Are you still of that view, general?
General Tighe. I haven’t had access to any data since 1986 to

change my views that I expressed at that time to that effect. Yes,

Senator McCain. At the time, iH remember correctly, I acUH

Senator Reid. I am sorry, Senator McCain. Did you say that vou
changed your mind?
Senator McCain. No, he has not. He has seen no evidence to

change it. If I remember our exchange at that time, you stated to
me that it was the weight of the body of evidence that gave you
this—caused you to hold this belief. Maybe you can tell me that
again, or for the record, or exactly what the specifics are that have
led you to this very important conclusion.
General Tighe. Yes. I think the discussion this morning, I sat

through this morning’s session and listened to the discussion of evi-
dence, and I take it for granted many of your lawyers and you talk
about an evidential base.

Senator McCain. Do not include me in that group.
General Tighe. That might have been quite different in the con-

clusive evidence that we heard someone talk about later on, but I
think the questions that were usually addressed to me then and
today, you re talking about the weight of evidence again, and here
were talking about the value of largely human intelligence report-
ing which we went to great lengths to prove or disprove. In those
cases where we could not disprove it and could only uphold the ve-
racity and integrity of the witness provided evidence that there
were alive Americans still held against their will in Southeast
Asia.

It had the inevitable result, such testimony, on my part of asking
me what proof did I have and I’ve answered for the record many
times that I didn t have any proof, and that to ask for proof was to
get on the ground in Southeast Asia and examine every inch of the
ground, or to have a cooperative government there from which we
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could get some straight answers. My recommendation at that time,

and still is, that we establish diplomatic relations again and get on

as friendly a basis with the Hanoi Government as possible, as

quickly as possible, and get into'the files ourselves if that will ever

be permitted.
, . .

,

Senator McCain. General, and I say this with great respect, my
hometown newspaper this morning had an article that stated irref-

utable proof. Now, I think that is a little different and,that is quot-

ing you as saying: A former Pentagon intelligence chief says the

United States had, quote, irrefutable evidence that prisoners were

being held in North Vietnam.

I get a different impression from what you are saying. I am not

trying to be in any way combative here, but I think it is very im-

portant-

—

—
General Tighe. Senator, I’d ask you first of all to please try to tie

down the origins of the press reports. I don’t think- I’ve ever used

the word irrefutable about any of the evidence that I’ve talked

about. I’d also like to say for the record today that in the case, in

the last few days of my having been, or a report that I was alleged

to have written having been reported in the Wall Street Journal,

that I asked a reporter on the phone who sounded as if he were

quoting from a classified document, are you quoting from a report

that I wrote in 1986, submitted to General Peroots, and he said yes,

I said, is it classified, and he said yes. And I said, well, I don’t

have access to that document.- It’s classified top-secret and that s

the end of our discussion/This was a telephone discussion. Now,

the quotes that are in there, they are even more interesting be-

cause of one word the Wall Street Journal report said used the

word probable. The report I submitted to the Congress said possi-

ble, and he is referring to a copy of the report that was not submit-

ted officially at all and is, therefore, traceable. I immediately called

. the security shop of the Defense Intelligence Agency and reported

that they had a classified document in their hands, the press, and

that I had been asked to comment on it and refused.

So I think if you’ll check the sources sometime of the words irref-

utable and others, you won’t find them in my vocabulary. .

Senator McCain. Thank you very much. Please note that I do

not think that detracts from your opinion, which is a product of

many many years of work in the intelligence field, because I think

you bring to this committee and to the record a very impressive

and very forceful—I think a very impressive resume that I think

lends great weight to what you have to say.

At the same time, I am sure you understand why we want to

clear up your conclusion as the weight of evidence as opposed to

irrefutable proof. I think there is a significant difference there.

Could I ask your opinion as far as what you have seen progress—

and I know that you have not been on active duty in some years

—

the progress that has been made as far as the cooperation of the

Vietnamese is concerned?

What brings it to mind is you have just mentioned we have got

to get people on the ground and find it. Are you favorably im-

pressed, at least to some degree, that the Vietnamese have cooper-

ated somewhat?

161

General Tighe. Senator McCain, I would suggest that, from what
I read in the press, that I detect more cooperation than I’ve seen in
the past, for a very good reason on their part. I have suggested that
it is important that we get into the files of the ministry of interior
and all of the communications in that apparatus in the Hanoi area
in Vietnam.

Iam not privy to the information as to whether or not your com-
mittee has determined that we have had access to the ministry of
interior files, so 1 don’t know how far that cooperation has gone
But I would suggest that unless we do get full access to those filesi
we 11 never really know what the true story has been, the numbers
and the names.
Senator McCain. Thank you. One final question, Mr. Chairman

And this is very important, General. Have you ever had any belief
or seen any evidence or had any indication that there was a con-
spiracy or a covenup on the part of the intelligence services, any
one you were associated with, or any knowledge of a cover-up or
conspiracy taking place on this issue?

General Tighe. No. And, as you will recall, in the report that I
rendered, the small task force report that I rendered, that was the
principal question that was asked me; have you detected a cover-up
in Government, in any part of the Government, DIA or elsewhere
on this issue. My response was absolutely not.

I doubt it very much that you can have a conspiracy, a real con-
spiracy in Government, with the investigative press and all the
othermeans wo have at our disposal. It is very difficult to believe
this could have been covered up at all by the Government for this
length of time.

Senator McCain. Do you share that view, Admiral Moorer?
Admiral Moorer. Absolutely, yes.

Senator McCain. Thank you.

The Chairman. Just as a follow up to that, is it fair to say that
this issue has been handled in such a way as to give credence to
that theory of possibility?

General Tighe. I'd respond to that, yes, sir.

The Chairman. Admiral?
Admiral Moorer. I’ve read this over and over, in books and

papers and so on. Yes, sir, I know people who make that accusa-
tion, but I don t know of any possible reason or credence to a state-
ment like that.

The Chairman. I understand, but the fact that information is
hard to get, the disorganization at times, all of the things that have
been articulated by the committee and by witnesses, I am saying
would give credence, would give people the ability to say some-
thing’s fishy here, something’s not working.
Admiral Moorer. There are several books that say something’s

fishy. I mean that’s why people write books. Let us say that in my
presence I have never seen the slightest indication of that, and I
think that I know the people too well that I’d just consider it as an
insult to suggest that they would—that any of the people I’ve dealt
with would do that.

The Chairman. Can either of you explain why the Government
said they are all back or they are dead, when, in fact, there was
evidence to the contrary?
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Admiral Moorer. I think that statement was referring to the

first list that came out. I remember it came out in three sections,

and the messages. It also listed four or five—I’ve forgotten which—
that were dead. I don’t agree if.that’s what the Government said.

Whoever said it, I don’t know who. I never have found out who the

Government is. But I think you need a direct statement from some
individual to make that meaningful.

The Chairman. Well we have direct statements. But you agree,

then, that that is not accurate?

Admiral Moorer. I agree that it’s not accurate that there’s any
kind of conspiracy.

The Chairman. Do you agree that those statements are also not

accurate, that they are all back and that they are all dead as of

1973?

Admiral Moorer. Yes, I doubt that’s accurate.

: The Chairman. General Tighe, do you agree that is not accu-

rate?

General Tighe. I agree.

The Chairman. You are aware of the statements l am referring

to.

General Tighe. Yes, lam.
The Chairman. And they are in direct contradiction to the state

of the evidence, are they not?

General Tighe. I presume whoever prepared the statements for

the individual that gave them had a great deal of fog in mind.

The Chairman. And would you not agree that that has contrib-

uted significantly to both confusion and to the whole—not just con-

spiracy theory, but to all of the turmoil around this issue over the

last 15, 20 years?

General Tighe. That, and the semantics that we used and the

different bureaucracies involved in this whole issue contributed to

this same idea, plus the fact—you brought up a desire to get on
with it and get it over. We’ve had an overwhelming sentiment in

this country to get on and get out of it.

I can remember holding prisoners in Camp Lucky Strike, 20,000

of them, who only wanted to come home after World War II. It’s

the same thing after every war; let’s get over, get out of this. But
then the bureaucracies that are all involved, whether they are per-

sonnel or casualty reporting people or the intelligence agencies and
so forth—too many people in the act all doing their same thing

with their own definitions and their own directives. It’s just

brought total confusion to the people of this country, and particu-

larly the ones that have a vested interest in it.

The Chairman. Thank you, General. Senator Kassebaum.
Senator Kassebaum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I guess I am just

curious. Either General Tighe or Admiral Moorer, were there fac-

tors in this war that made accountability more difficult than in

previous conflicts?

Admiral Moorer. Yes, ma’am. I think there’s no question about

that. In the first place, you know, we didn’t defeat North Vietnam;

we had no access to the area. As I said in 1973 the amendment to

the appropriation for fiscal 1973 said that none of these funds will

be used for combat action, on, above, or off shore Laos, Cambodia,

South Vietnam, North Vietnam.

And to my knowledge the North Vietnamese, when they read
that, they, for all practical purposes, just threw the agreement of
January 27, out the window. So they didn’t feel any obligation to
comply with it, because they knew we wouldn’t have any means of
bringing pressure.

In that regard, I think also I would add the fact that, as I said in
my opening statement, the entire Nation—you’ve got to bring the
public into this thing too. They wanted to get out and the Congress
was responding to all of the pressure they were getting. It was kind
of a mindset nationwide that wanted to get out as soon as possible.
Senator Kassebaum. I guess I was wondering, too, if the fact that

it was undeclared, that there was never any declaration of war if
that had any effect on how there were any

’

Admiral Moorer. You just hit on my pet project. I mean, certain-
ly, if we re going to commit

. 500,000 and fight for 9 years, we ought
to declare war. That had a lot to do with it in my view.
Senator Kassebaum. Reporting. Did it in any way effect the re-

porting of the casualties or lists that were kept?
Admiral Moorer. I

,
think, Senator Kassebaum, if we had de-

clared war we would have won it. And if we had won it we
wouldn t ask them, we would just go look.

Senator KASSEBAUM. OK Let me go back to 1973 and the time
when CINCPAC was asked to pull together lists. Is that correct?
And those were presented at that time. What was the reaction-
your reaction, I guess-to the POW lists that were provided in re-
sponse by the North Vietnamese, or maybe you have covered this
already?

General Tighe. Yes I have, ma’am.
Senator Kassebaum. Lam sorry. ,

General Tighe. In answer to your question, there was quite a bit
of shock associated with it, and the expectation that we probably
would get additional lists over and above those that we had, that
there was something more to come that we weren’t aware of
Senator Kassebaum. That you never got.

General Tighe. Which we never got.

Senator Kassebaum. Were you comfortable with the reporting
process at this point, just within our own Government between
DIA and the individual services?

General Tighe. You know, having been associated with DIA for
so long, I hate to tell you this, but ma’am, I wasn’t really very
much aware of DIA when I was at CINPAC. I had gone down
through an Air Force chain and I ended up out of the Air Force for
the first time in a unified command, and DIA had never mHe
much of an impression on me since we were so independent in the
Air Force and thought we had all the intelligence apparatus that
was needed. DIA was probably not all that important to me in
those times. I was a newly starred general officer.

Senator Kassebaum. Well, then, when you switched hats and
were at DIA
General Tighe. I had to change that rapidly.
Senator Kassebaum. But you feel, as you look at both sides, let

us say from this vantage point, that there was a close coordination
between the two. And that DIA, in their investigation, in their
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analysis, was working in close coordination In other words the left

hand and right hand did know what it was doing

General Tighe. I, of course, assumed that there were peop e

"

much brighter than ourselves at CINCPAC and much more capable

of getting a lot of resources together, doing a much betterjobthan

we could do on the subject, and had access to everything that was

^Stor^EBtiM
1

'

I guess the on!y °*er clu®sti°"J Jfgj
have and again, perhaps this was answered. At the time of the

raace accords in 1973, was the reaction at that time on the liste

from the North Vietnamese a factor in the future, in the next few

ve^intte handlingTthe whole POW/MIA issue?

^General Tighe. I would suggest it did have a very defiwte effect,

bemuse it had a chilling effect on the uselessness of pursuing the

suWectfwhen we met no change or alteration or cooperation with

the Hanoi ^vernment. Afterall we were talking about,, they were

the enemy; it wasn’t the United States or any part of it that was

th

I suggest that throughout the military services, and theumfied

and specific command structure, there was a feeling ofsomewhat

uselessness in pursuing the subject for quite a Iom whde. I thmk

that characterised, probably, the early days of DLA s exploration of

this, when they got less and less support, and at one time almost

''^Senator^^EBAUM. That was basically decisions, I suppose, that

wefemade by the executive and legislative branches. -

General Tighe. And the general opinion of the country.

Senator Kassebaum. Thank you very much.

werePOW^ sdUdivTafter OperaS'Komecoming, these POW’s

being in Southeast Asia someplace?
, _

General Tighe. It started, of course, in terms of the Vietnmn

War with my association—I was on the Air Force staff in Viet-

nam’. I had returned there quite often with the Commander-in-

Chief of the Pacific, and also with the Commander-in-Chief of Pa-

^^was’vmy very close to what was. going on in VietnMi. I had

had a long intelligence career up to that d.^. botb^ Worid

War II where we had the same debate going on and “ter the

Korean War, the same thing. I had been m intelligence assign-

ments throughout most of World War II and Korea.

ofenerai Tighe. To get down to the evidential base on which l

based my decision in Vietnam, it was strictly the reports that there

were live Americans still being cited regularly in Vietnam

throughout my tenure at CINCPAC, and then at DIA. I came to
;

D
^nator Reid. Admiral Moorer, would you give me your reasons

why you believed there were POW’s still in Southeast Asia.
.

Admiral Moorer. Why there are POW s still m Southeast Asia.

Senator Reid. Yes, at the time, in the early seventies, why you

believed they were still there?
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Admiral Moorer. Well, because the scope of the operations and
the number of persons that were involved and the number of air-
craft that were shot down and so on, where we didn’t find immedi-
ate information about what happened to the pilot and so on: I

thought also, in view of the fact the war had been going on for 9
years, you know, I certainly would expect it to be more than 591.

1

think that was the number in the initial list.

I didn’t think you could clean it up that fast. I didn’t even think
the North Vietnamese Government knew how many. I dare say if

we ever do get a chance to look at their files, we’ll be surprised at
the incompleteness.

Senator Reid, Is there anything that has transpired in the years
since to cause either of you gentlemen to think that your initial
feelings then were wrong?
Admiral Moorer. I don’t think that they were wrong so much as

that you’re never going to know whether you’re wrong or right
unless, as General Tighe just explained, we get access to the files

and get freedom to go to each point where we have reason to be-
lieve that there may be some there.

..But, after all, wer
re talking about 20 years or so. And I think the

idea that there are large numbers of Americans in a barbed wire
compound somewhere in the mountains of Laos, I don’t think that
is a practical assumption.
Senator Reid. That was my next question to both you, Admiral

Moorer, and you, General Tighe. You have both stated here today
on a number of occasions, that you believed- that following Oper-

,

ation Homecoming, for various reasons—some of which you have
enunciated, some of which you have not today—that there were
still POW’s, American POW s remaining in Southeast Asia, right?
Admiral Moorer. I don’t think that we had exhausted all possi-

bilities completely. Consequently until we had, you had to assume
that there were people still there. Some day, let us hope, we will
find out no.

Senator Reid. You have indicated, Admiral Moorer, that you do
not believe that there is a compound with barbed wire around it

with a large number of Americans now. Do you believe that there
are any Americans? Do you have any basis for a belief that there
are still Americans alive in Southeast Asia who were prisoners or
war or are prisoners of war?
Admiral Moorer. Well, I think there could be Americans that

have deserted and don’t want to come back and get disciplined,
who married local girls or even be employed because of their exper-
tise in some very high tech equipment or something of that kind.
But as I said before, I don t think you’re going to be able to

answer the question precisely until we can get into the area. That’s
why I answered Senator Kassebaum’s question that, until we
defeat them, we’re never going to know, and no one’s going to sup-
port a declaration of war today.

Senator Reid. General Tighe, is your answer any different?
General Tighe. I’d like to—and I don’t want to introduce a whole

new subject on this issue, but something that's bothered me down
through the years. If your records, the records of your committee,
do indeed show—and I don’t know whether this is going to be a
fact or not—but if they do, indeed, show that none of our prisoners



of war who returned were ever interrogated by the Chinese or the

Russians, then my concern is that those nations which had the

-most reion .to interrogate our prisoners must have had other

means of getting information on our technology and of the

things of tactics and operations and so forth that were so impor

^And my'suggestion is that until that is all cleared up and we

find out, theremay have been another track by which ourpnson^

erswere routed and were interrogated bythe Chmesejmd/or the

Russians. That introduces a whole new aspect to the question.

Senator Reid. What you are saying is the prisoners of war who

came home in Operation Homecoming were not interrogated, inter-

viewed to the extent that—we know some of them were. We had a

general here to earlier hearings who
o

did personally interrogate

some of the prisoners. Is that not right? Yes.

The Chairman. No.

The
a
QaSu^

e

He tod not personally. He suggested that they

had he*™ interrogated, but he also suggested that none of them

would have been transferred to the Soviet
£ J

0^'.
have a Politburo decision to make such a transfer because ot tne

nature of the Gold War then, and that there were no records to

th
Senator REiD. Anyway, you raise an interesting potot, and that is

something we need to follow Up on, Mr. Ctoainnan. But I have one

last miestion With the experience that you have had, do you be-

tad domptoteXs to the ml.oftheyi^^-
ernment the Laostian Government, the Cambodian Government,

or any combination thereof, that the fdes would reveal information

relating to people that were left behind for whatever reason.

General Tighe. I have no way of knowing. I only know what

1

read to the press. I read a lot of newspapers but I have no way of

knowing, other than that that’s been reported. I don t know what

kind of access you’ve had. . . .

Senator Reid. Do any of your people have any information m

^Admiral Moorer. Is your question, assuming you had access, do

you think that would reveal all the POW s?

Admiral Moorer. I don’t think so. I don’t think that they were

that accurate or they cared very much about files.

General Tighe. I would respectfully disagree with

suggest that they kept accurate, very accurate records, and that

the reporting system we have of tracing all the way through low-

level communications all the way up would contribute_to what.was.

indeed, a very carefully networked accounting for prisoners of war

throughout the conflict.
. , , - ,

Admiral Moorer. Would you include Laos?

General Tighe. Laos is another matter.

The Chairman. Laos, I think-let us make it very clear Not

only did they not have any records, they barely have any pencils or

OS^«Xh*i IT he ***** to the.

answer, because he has been working on this as of late, and we
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have just come back from a trip to which we have achieved greater
access to records than has ever been had previously. I think there
is a mixture of the two answers, but, Mr. Trowbridge, do you want
to answer?
Mr- Trowbridge. We feel records research is one of the areas

that will provide answers, if we can get good access—and we’re
starting to get some inroads into the records. We’re getting into the
MOI records, as General Tighe had mentioned. We’re not having as
much success on the military side yet. We’re always hopeful, but
we ve had researchers out of our office directly—analysts from our
office doing records research since last July. It was General Ves-
sels initiative to try and open that up. We always want more than
we re getting.

^
Progress has been slow, but there are some strides being made

there, and we are finding documents, a few that they have, and we
feel that they kept good records.

Senator Reid. You feel they have what?
Mr. Trowbridge. We feel that they kept good records, the Viet-

namese.

The Chairman. Let me say that we continue to press Tor further
cooperation. The Vietnamese have stepped up that level of coopera-
tion significantly. We think there is more that can be done, and we
are hopeful that over the course of the next few months that will
be done. It is clear that in some places they had very accurate
records. _ _

But I think you also have to -remember—I mean the nature of
the bombing was such, as we all know, particularly on the Ho Chi
Mtoh Trail, or other movement areas, that prisoners being moved
back on some occasions could conceivably have been obliterated by
our own bombs, accurate? And there would be no records whatso-
ever of anything to that vicinity.

have to remember that the Vietnamese have some 200,000
MIA and 2 million KIA. And they say to us, you know, we need
some help in finding out where you bombed and what happened,
because we are trying to answer to some of our families. So this is

not exclusively a one-sided effort, and I think we need to keep that
m mind. Senator Kerrey.
Senator Kerrey. There’s a 15 minute roll call vote in progress.
Senator McCain. Could I just ask a question real quick, a follow

up? General Tighe, you mentioned that it is a possibility that there
could have been another route of POW’s to China and/or Russia.
Have you ever seen any evidence of that?
General Tighe, No I haven’t, but that’s what bothers me.
Senator McCain. Thank you.
Senator Kerrey, This morning, General Tighe and Admiral

Moorer, I was pursuing a line of questioning with Mr. Trowbridge
Moirt the methodology used in developing the POW/Misstog list to
the first place. In a second line of questioning, I was trying to de-
termine nis evaluation of the political environment to 1973 and
what impact that might have had on the effort made to get a full

accounting at that time.

I would like to continue that line of questioning with you. Both
of you have served at the same time and might be able to provide
me, at least, with some information that will be useful to trying to



determine why it is that we ended up with the discrepancies in the
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Generd.
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Ti^e!' as I understand it you were tasked with the re-

sponsibility, as the peace negotiations were going on, of coming up

with a list, a master list of people that we were expecting to come

home that were serving in the United States Navy. Is that correct.

General Tighe. My charge was just to come up with a list that

the military forces in the Pacific felt should be returned.

Senator Kerrey. And how did you come up with that list? Ihd

you simply go to some Naval office where that was already being

done, or was there some other means?

General Tighe. No, I convened-by direction-convened a group

of intelligence analysts, and casualty personnel at CpTCPAC Head-

quarters. We examined all of the data that was available that each

of these commands, component commands had; determined wheth-

er or not there was a possibility thatJohnX was going tote re-

turned as a prisoner of war, whether the odds were favoring his

return or not. And so listed and came up with dossiers to support

that with the intelligence that we had. That was an analytical

judgment It was based on a variety of both open and closed maten-

^ Senator Kerrey. Was there a coordinated effort to try to make

sure that we had consistent definitions across the services/

General Tighe. As far as we were concerned, we were contribut-

ing only. I have-no idea what happened to the lists once they got

toto the Joint Chiefs of Staff or the Office of- the Secretaiy of De-

&
Senator Kerrey. Do either of you have an opinion as to why

there was not an objective method used to determine who was, in

fact, either held as a prisoner or who was missing, who wasmany

of the other categories? Because one of the things that has hap-

pened to us, of course, is the list has changed. If you have no objec-

tive method to determine who is going to be on the list, then it is

relatively easy to subjectively make a determination of who is

going to do off. . , , . ,

.

General Tighe. I have a couple of suggestions, hearing the testi-

mony this morning. First of all, the intelligence organizations col-

lected intelligence. They weren’t driven by a declaration by one of

the military services that somebody was missmg. They collected in-

telligence and it didn’t bear solely on somebody being on a list as a

Pr
&rondly?right downto the time, at least, that I left the Defense

Department and retired, the object was to collect dataonaE Amer-

ican. It did not exclude deserters, it^ not^exclude the people

that might have had other reasons for staying behind. It had to do

with living Americans left in Southeast Asia.
_

Senator Kerrey. But no written instructions as to how this clas-

sification was to occur. . , , . . . ,

General Tighe. There were—to the best of k)
J.

nobody up with a coordination—coordinated list of instruc-

tions any place in Government.
.

Senator Kerrey. Why was that, in your opinion?
.

General Tighe. My opinion is that the military services had been

charged down through the years with maintaining the data on
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people that they had lost. For the intelligence agencies to be tacked
on to that casualty reporting responsibility was always, in my judg-

f
ne?t

>.
considered kind of an adjunct responsibility, It was support-

ive, but really the military services were determining who was
alive and who was not alive.

Mr. Trowbridge may want to comment on- that, but I think, prob-
ably, the two-track responsibility may have added more to the con-
fusion. Of course, DIA wasn’t in existence at the end of the Korean
War or World War II. It had been created, as I recall, in 1961. So it
had not entered that kind of an act in previous wars. For the first
time now we had casualty reports from the military services and
we had intelligence reporting in a general sense. It was very very
difficult to coordinate the bureaucracies.
Senator Kerrey. Let me connect that to the other line of ques-

tioning, which was. the political environment at.the time. I should
disclose to you that it seems to me, at times in discussing that
period, a great deal of defensiveness about what was going on.
Though I find that understandable—I am not suggesting that you
are. fam suggesting only that I hear it a lot when we pursue any
line of questioning.

Let me disclose that in 1992 there are political problems of even
approaching the POW/MIA issue. You hear all the time people, po-
litical advisors, who say, gee, do not get involved with that. Senator
Kerry, our chairman, and Senator McCain on previous occasions,
you find yourself.getting in trouble because people will say either
that you are doing too much or you are not doing enough, and it is

a very difficult issue.

It was much more difficult in 1973. Admiral Moorer, in your tes-

timony you say that President Nixon, with whom you discussed
this, was also greatly concerned about the POW’s in Vietnam. The
question that I have of you is if that is the case, why in the peace
document itself was there not greater provisions for us having on-
site personnel for verification, some sort of effort to cut off the po-
tential movement of people over into Laos or the return to Laos. It

seems that we did not have, really, much leverage over the Pathet
Laos at all.

Why did this not concern become reflected, either in the peace
agreement itself or in action that followed the development of that
document?
Admiral Moorer. Well, Senator Kerrey, I believe if you read the

articles in the agreement—this is an agreement and not a treaty—
you see that one of the major requirements was that all—and I

think it read all POW’s in Indochina, in the four countries, would
be returned. There was nothing, I don’t believe, in the agreement
that stated what would be done if you didn’t return them; what
pressures were available to force what you were talking about, to
force compliance with the terms of the POW agreement.
The Chairman. Except, Admiral, the Laos did not sign the agree-

ment. They were not party to it, were they?
Admiral Moorer. The Laos didn’t, no, sir. But, as I mentioned

earlier, it was assumed Laos was in it. Le Due Tho, I think, didn’t
object, because it was in the agreement, then Kissinger made the
speech about peace is it at hand; Laos was included. But then when
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they got into the new one that they signed in Paris on January 27,

guess, more or less assumed that the agreement they

made in’ October carried over into the agreement they made in

JaSor Kerrey. You mentioned a great deal about the political

environment, particularly of 1972.

Kebre^ Both before and after the Christmas bombing,

and in 1973 as well, did you Admiral—or General Tighe, either one

of you, ever hear colleagues or friends eitherm or outside the mil^

tarv or in or outside civilian service, suggest or say that perhaps

Apolitical reasons we ought to leave this whole thing alone, after

A,nll»T5,~ ittov

mentiohai usually that for political reasons, perhaps_we ought to

move on to something else because it is going to be difficult to dis-

cuss- that it is going to create embarrassment; that perhaps we

Sfei just let this thing cool because the American people want

A
AdAraTMooRER. No, sir, I never heard anyone say that, not in

m
MnSd

C

TiGHE. It was, by the way, a common mood among mili-

tary personnel in the Pacific that it had been a political problem

from the_start and that the military Imd not b«®n
t^le

t^t

d° a
^-

thing’about what should, quote, haveheen done in this, that, or the

other instance of conducting the war.

In my judgment, there was overall agreementthattbs wasan

almost hopeless poUtical situation in which the had

lost and was continuing to further lose its leverage to get anything

m
Senator"l&RRE^Ghven the changed environment from 1973 to

1992, it is much easier today to talk about Vietnam mid w^at went

wrong and what we ought to be doing about POWs and MIA s

than it was in 1973. Today you hear^ople saw^ leave talonelt

is hard for me to imagine that in 1973 and 1974 and 1975 there

were not people almost all the tune saying that, for political rea-

sons, that perhaps we should not pursue this.

The reason I ask it is I am trying to determine whether or not in

1973, 1974, 1975, despite-Mr. Trowbridge, earlier this morning

when I asked you this line of questioning you said it was in the

fiber of the American people to bring back our people. I am sug

Sng it may hawfteenm the fiber, but I do not believe it was

reflected in our policies during that period of time.

I am putting this line of inquiry to you not to discover whether

or not you made some mistakes, but whether or not the
£
e were

some discussions at that time that, for political reasons, perhaps we

for m,self. I have never tori

anyone suggest that in any sense. As I recall the POW list, again,

bv the North Vietnamese complying in part at least by sending

in—these messages came from, actually, Paris. They went to Pans

and came ^aroimd. But they listed the 591 plus 5 or 6 dead-I ve

t
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forgotten how many dead. And that was kind of the base that was
used from then on.

Tile Chairman. Admiral, I need to interrupt you and I apologize

Jhfnkrtf t

ab
?

I

?nUteS left on a vote - Id‘d not want you^to

£S*£ 0l7to ^vote

mony was scaring everybody away> but they

Admiral Moorer. I wish it was, Senator.
The Chairman. We are going to be back momentarily. Let me“y We

,/
re

rr
g0ln

u
g .*?

come back ’ We have » number of more
questions. Mr. Trowbndge, we need your report on the Spinelli
case. We have a number of other questions to ask on some impor-
tant issues, so we are going to come back right away.
But I might add on Senator Kerrey’s statement thate-I mean Iseem to recall a real hunkering down after 1973. I mean this was

Watergate tune, folks, and there was a real diversion. Am i not

Admiral Moorer. Absolutely, yes.

T^®
re

.

was a real hunkering down within the
military too. Folks had just come back. This was a very different
attitude and_ different time, and I do not think we should sit here
in law and be pompous and pontificate about a certain virtue that

cST G^erd?
beUlg aPPlie<1 10^ then ‘ 1 mean 15 that not ac-

General Tighe. It is as far as I am concerned.
The Chairman. Mr. Trowbridge. - _
Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, sir.

Admiral Moorer. Senator, I’d just like to thank you for saying
that, because I ve made that point over and over again. Peoplejust
find themselves unable to move back into the environment that
they are asking the questions about.
The Chairman. A very different time. I do remember it well Ad-m
[BecKS f

re g°mg t0 recess 411(1 we w111 be back
- momentarily.

The Qiairman. The hearing will come to order, please.We have a fair amount of territory still to cover and we want to

turaTLltor Imith
“ ^ 3 r°Und yet’ S° let me

a
f
tbe °utse

J-
I had asked—Bob, you were not

here, but I think Chuck Trowbridge is ready to respond on the
Spinelli case. So we might even want to lead off with that

Senator Smith. Let me come back just a second. I do have a
couple of questions for General Tighe, but I do have just one follow-
up for you, Admiral. I didn’t want to interrupt the last time be-
cause other members had not spoken, but I wish I could have at
that time and it would have been dearer, but to look at the frame-
work of time that we’re talking about in terms of Shields’ saying
everybody sdead and your message to your superiors saying that
you felt that we had to look at this Laos issue a little closer, that
there were indications there were Americans still there in Laos, we
0U
mL P.ei-haPs suspend the troop withdrawal, et cetera
The period of time, the window that we’re talking about there is

was 011 or about March 22
’

0rMarch ii, 1973, the Shields comment was April 13, 1973. Now, I
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realize that you were not in a policy role there. You were, I believe,

the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs, as I understand it.

Now, what did you do? What did you say inside the councils of

government at that time when you heard Shields say that.
g
Admiral Moorer. Well, first, I don’t think I said that we should

stop all the operations. That wasn’t just my idea alone. I agreed

with it, but there were other people supporting that, too.

So T just want to point out that it wasnt my-I didn t walk up

and say, stop the operations, that way. It came from a discussion of

what are we going to do in a situation like that.

Senator Smith. I guess what Im getting at is, a statement like

that is pretty dramatic, when all the involvement in this issue

right up until this time is prisoners in Laos, prisoners in Laos, no-

bocly’s accounted for, right up there, even to the extent-and you re

not the only one; we’ll have other people who will be deposed who

support your contention and what you said and what you provided

to your superiors, that there was evidence that there were Amen-

^dyetsomebody abruptly, within a 2-week, 3-week period, says:

Everybody’s dead; let’s move on. That’s a very sudden, dramatic de-

cision. It’s a dramatic departure from what was gomg on in the

inner councils of government. ,

I’m not going to challenge you. I was curious as to what you

might have said to your same superiors you sent the_ message to

when you saw that document.

Admiral Moorer: Well, -I -think,' first, you probably will ask-Mr.

RhjplHs tomorrow just how he said and what he said, how he said

^Senator Smith. Did you tell your superiors that you didn’t think

Admiral Moorer. I don’t recall doing that- 1 don t know why he

said it or what was the basis of that at all.
,

'

Senator Smith. Let me just move quickly to General Tighe. Gen-

eral, you’ve been quoted in the press as saying that—first ot all, 1

want to thank you and Admiral Moorer and the other gentlemen

from DIA as well for taking the time and being cooperative with

the committee. ^ ,

I might just say, DIA might want to put your tape recorders on,

but in a complimentary way, as far as DIA is concerned, m fairness

to them, if the policy is that you feel within the inner councils of

government, the highest levels, right up at the Joint Chiefs level,

there are prisoners in Laos and then somebody abruptly says

they’re all dead, that tends to send some very strong messages to

those guys that are down there in the trenches investigating this.

As Mr. Trowbridge has already testified, there were some at-

tempts to cut back funding, and most likely as a result of those

statements. But I’ve made my point there.
-

General Tighe, you’ve been quoted m the press as saying that

you intended your so-called Tighe report to be made public. What

happened? Why was it not made public?
i _ ,

General Tighe. You’d have to ask General Peroots that. I don t

know why it was not made public. As you probably know, 1 wasn t

even asked to participate in the press conference that announced

its findings, nor was I invited to the House of Representatives to
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£ the closed h
,

efrines that were held immediately prior
to at which I was a witness on that report.

P

benator SMiTH. Does that sound strange to you?

rL
GHE ' YeS

’
it; was not only strange; it was almost shock-

ing to me. I have never seen that kind, of action.

aK«Parent
l
y som®tl

?
inS m my report or all of it was unaccept-

able to those who read it or received it or had to act on it, and I

that! J
t

T

6 reactl0n - Mr- Trowbridge may comment on
Was never Prlvy to the reasons for it.

Senator Smith. There was a discussion centering around

mJ
6 D

?..
yo“, have a comment, Mr. Trowbridge?

th^w* ?
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at was a command level decision to keepthat classified. It had nothing to do with my office

P

1)0 y°u - Mr- Trowbridge and General
14 s

.
classified at this point>-because if it is Iwill

dlscuss the reason why you felt thatreport was scrubbed and not made public^
General Tighe. As far as I am able to comment, I see no reason

ffl°r ™c
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’ °.n the matter of classification, it isfar past the tune when there is anything in that report to mv

judgment, that needs to be classified.
^ ’ y

nnf^rtSMnr ?K/,
You feel that it should not be classified. I’mnot going to get into the contents.

SSShXISrt
W"ld “ “ sufr,ci“ t reas»" “

• ^aat“r
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SMITH

.
^act’y- I’ve read it, and I think your -character-

nation is correct. You said that it is not a coverup and you had

Lo 2, >?i!

C1Sm
f

recommendations toward the. process, whichwe don t have to go into because it’s a classified document.
y
°*v.

1 don ’t really see any reason why it shouldn’t
be made public, either, and I think that it will be very shortly.

11 s my miderstanding that the word—and youmentioned it either in response to a question or in your opening

sibUky”
5'’ 1^ 1^ WhiCh

’ 1116 tem “Probability” versu^'pos®

General Tighe.

Y

es.

“nmhaWhtv^Vp’nw-
understanding that you favored the word

nfontinn
ty th ‘ P

?
w^ remam and that others, and I won’t

accurate?
’ preferred the word “possibility” be used. Is that

P* me
!pend j®4 a moment answering that

^
detad

’ because it was the most contentious part of the
receivers are concerned, and I’d like to explain

Win™ t r
1 the

.
Process of commg up with this study that we

?
e
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ot
?
mformed at DIA, and we interviewed

members of Mr. Trowbridge’s organization and some of his superi-
ors regularly. They briefed us on what was going on, they brought
filef to us, and so forth. It was an interactive thing

6

hilitv ^M ^3?an
,

of that er°uP 1 felt a deep sense of responsi-
bility not to unduly alarm anyone, not to give hope where hope
should not be given and to further hurt people that might be hurt
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with hopes, and so I wanted to make sure it was a fair report and

that it was as brief and to the point as possible.
_

For that reason, it is ray memory that the majority of the mem-

bers of my group favored the word “probable” and that it was my
decision on my own to reduce in the final version of the report that

we submitted to General Peroots, to substitute the word “probable”
'

for “possible.”
,

Now, in addition to the report itself there is a rather lengthy ap-

pendix. There was a lengthy appendix prepared to explain the laws

of probability as regards intelligence reporting, and I presume you

have .that available to you. General Peroots requested that we

leave that out of the report. So it was submitted, but not as part of

the report.

Senator Smith. So, correct me if I’m wrong. In characterizing

your statement, it’s fair to say that the majority of the members of

your commission felt that it was probable that men were left

behind rather than possible, but because of some internal discus-

sions from General Peroots it was changed to “possible.”

Now, what about the coverup thing? That’s gotten a lot of ink.

Was it unanimous on the part of your committee members that

there was not a coverup? You don’t have to mention who dissented,

but if there was any dissent, if there were any dissenters?

General Tighe. As the best my memory serves, that was a unani-

mous judgment. We -had cooperation from, everyone we asked to

come-before us and w'e got the files,we requested, and we steered

that part of the canoe in examining the evidentiary base ourselves.

Senator Smith. One final" question. I see that Senator Grassley

has come in. I know it’s his turn.

I was around in the Congress at the time, in the House, at the

time this Tighe commission was formed to investigate this whole

matter, and I have been told by sources that I consider to be reli-

able—I sound like a reporter now—that you had less than plush

conditions to work in over there and that you did not get the kind

of response in terms of resource cooperation that you might have

liked in terms of room and space.

This is a tough one, General, and I hate to throw it out at you in

public, but I'm going to ask you, and if you don’t wish to respond I

understand. Did you ever have any indication that your work space

was bugged during your work?

General Tighe. It was the conclusion, I believe unanimous con-

clusion, of each of our members that our room was bugged through

the telephone system.
_

.

Senator Smith. Unanimous conclusion of the Tighe commission,

that your room was bugged as you worked
General Tighe. Yes.

Senator Smith. [Continuing.] To investigate?

General Tighe. Yes. We took means almost immediately to check

that out and were satisfied to that effect, and took the means to

keep our deliberations

The Chairman. You were satisfied that it was bugged or satisfied

that it wasn’t?

General Tighe. That it was.

The Chairman. In other \yords, you took a sweep, electronic?
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General Tighe. No, we took other means of feeding informationmto the system and then testing the reaction.
The Chairman. To determine that it was bugged.
Senator Smith. Did that extend beyond the room to your person-

al telephones? Do you know that?
General Tighe. I have no way of knowing. An intelligence officer

is usually suspicious anyway, so I didn’t want to add any of that.
senator Smith. Kind of extraordinary efforts to go to if you don’t

have anything that you re worried about, isn’t it, General?
General Tighe. I thought the entire treatment of my group was^ P^rt. First of all, Senator McCain

} head lt UP m October and it was somewhere in the
first of February or thereabouts before General Peroots would
agree on the members that I suggested be appointed to it and the
arrangements for it happening.

I subsequently found out that he in the interim had come up
With his. own report, had Colonel Gaines do an investigation before
he allowed me to start mine.
Senator Smith. Do you have direct information as to who the

bugger was?
General Tighe. No, I do not, nor did I ever inquire.
Senator Smith. Thank you.

Sena^&^ey
Y°Ure^ ^ me hanging on that

-

one?

Senator -Grassley. Mr. Chairman, I don’t have a lot of questions,

"

•
“ut 1 guess the last exchange that’s gone on here between Senator
Smith and the General would be a basis for an understanding why
there are people out in the grassroots of America that feel there is
a conspiracy. I don t happen to believe that there is, or at least I
have no evidence of it.

t
,®u

c
t *e P?^ “ when your work is being bugged, obviously

teat sort of information would lead people to believe that somebody
doesn t want information out or the truth to get out.

In the process of your work, to what extent was the sophistica-
tion and competence of the people doing the investigation and
foUow-up, the general work of our Government to check out live
sighting reports and all the other information available, the compe-
tence of the people involved an issue where maybe things weren’t
being done as thoroughly as they ought to be done?
General Tighe. Well, first of all let me say that in the tenures of

each of my successors—and there have been many by this time
now; I ve been retired 11 years-I see a greater effort done than I
did during my tenure at DlA to put support behind this investiga-
tion. So I want to make sure you understand that I think that they
have been doing a more thorough job and added more personal re-
sources as time went on. It’s certainly true in the last year since
this committee was formed.
Having said that, at the level that you hire investigators in the

Defense Intelligence Agency in a shop at the echelon that this is
heid, you aren t necessarily going to be able to hire the profession-
als that you might get if you, for example, were able to have sec-
onded to you experienced FBI agents or other investigators that
you would find in the ordinary high-level Government agency.
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So they were in varying degrees of competence, but they were
certainly all devoted to the task.

Senator Grassley. And there was never any question in your
mind about their devotion to following through on every lead?
General Tighe. During my tenure, no. As time went on and I

began to read the refinements, for example, in the statements of
the Department of Defense on this issue, I began to believe that
there was less and less attention to proving the correctness of the
reporting they were getting and more and more trying to dispel the
evidence that came in.

Senator Grassley. That situation worsened with time?

_ General Tighe. I think it has become so refined at this point that
I think there is a great deal of analysis over a single word change
in the annual report of the Secretary of Defense on this issue.
Senator Grassley. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.

.The Chairman. Let me come back to a couple of things if I may.
First of all, what you just said in answer to Senator Grassley, you
raid it very politely. It has been labeled in press accounts as a
mindset to debug,” correct?

General Tighe. Correct.

The Chairman. Would you articulate that?
General -Tighe. The effort that went to proving that a source, for

example a live sighting report, was telling the truth, had reason to
be where he made his observation, and so forth, became an over-
whelming devotion- to each source- that we got. And' whether that
just grew with time to make sure-that.we didn’t have any phonies
in the act or that we could—and there were a lot of phonies in the
act that we had to get rid of.

But over time that became the effort, and that is disposal of
every live sighting report to the effect that this was not-this was
out of thousands that they had and we were down to 101, and only
one valid one this year, and five last year, and four—you know,
year after year refining down to the point where there was nothing
left to believe on the issue really bothered me, because, first of

The Chairman. Over what period of time did you observe this
firsthand?

*rS-
n
.
er™ I observed it right from the start on my arrival

at DIA. That began to be a growing thing.
The Chairman. From 1977?
General Tighe. From 1974.

The Chairman. From 1974?
General Tighe. Yes.
The Chairman. Until when?
General Tighe. 1981.

The Chairman. So you did your report when?
General Tighe. 1985-1986.

^ie Chairman. So in 1985 you did an evaluation in which you
felt even more so what you had observed, is that accurate?
General Tighe. Yes, sir, that is accurate.
The Chairman. Now, is it possible—I mean, let’s try to under-

stand this in the context. You also found there was no conspiracy
to do this, is that true?

General Tighe. Correct.
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The Chairman. So does the committee then understand that per-

haps, after 15 years for some people of reading reports and reading
reports and not having them pan out, not watching the Govern-
ment take it very seriously and not having the resources, not
having access, you get another report—I mean, I’m trying to visu-

alize myself sitting there for 10 years reading these things and not
having anything pan out.

I think I’d probably have a hard time going to work in the mom-
mg.
General Tighe. I think you’re right, and that’s why my recom-

mendation on my report was that they start with a clean slate and
get rid of the political overhead that they had to accept down in
Chuck Trowbridge’s shop.

There is no doubt about it that there was a total leak of intimate
activity going on there on a day by day basis to an organization
outside the Government, which made it very difficult to handle all

of the crises and criticisms coming from that group on a daily basis
as they talked to the press. And here I’m talking about the League
of Families, who had representation inside that group on a regular
basis.

So Trowbridge’s people were besieged with the political conse-

quences of that: the pressure to examine, the challenges to reports,

and so forth, It became an almost impossible task and, as you
stated, I think I probably would have given up a long time before
this. - .

-

The Chairman. Mr. Trowbridge; do ,you want to respond to this?

Mr. Trowbridge. Let me respond by starting with the issue of
debunking. I’ll take the firsthand live sighting reports, for in-

stance. Seventy percent of the reports—and the committee has this

information; you have these files—70 percent of those reports, anal-
ysis that was done in our office said that those individuals told us
the truth.

We didn’t debunk those cases. We equated that information to

people that were accounted for.

Twenty-five percent of the reported

The Chairman. Now, how many reports are we talking about?
This is the 15,000 or the 1,500?

Mr. Trowbridge. 1,500.

The Chairman. 1,500. So of 1,500 live sighting reports, 70 percent
you equated to somebody who came home, accurate?

Mr. Trowbridge. Not just came home. They may have been
equated to a shootdown or someone whose remains we have recov-

ered or a returnee who came home. Missionaries who were in Viet-

nam, a sighting report may have equated to them. Folks who
stayed behind in 1975 and finally came out, reports of this nature.

The Chairman. How many did you verify and equate to some-
body who was a)’ edly held in captivity? Zero?

Mr. Trowbrid^ Tero.

The Chairman. ^ 70 percent are OK for people that you can at-

tribute them to, but zero to somebody in captivity?

Mr. Trowbridge. We have some reports. When I say “zero,” I

think there’s 26 out of the whole grou.
' g of them where we have

made a tentative correlation to someone riio was still unaccounted
for. In other words, the sighting, say
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The Chairman. How do you do that? I mean, it seems to me that
there is an incongruity there, sort of, that just hits me. I mean, if

you’ve got 1,50Q reports and 70 percent, of them pan out to some-
body who you can identify but they’re conveniently home, but none
or barely any are true as to, out of hundreds, are true as to some-
one who might still be there, it just kind of strikes me.

I mean, how do you discount? How do you say they’re not telling
the truth?

Mr. Trowbridge. All I can say is that those files are there.
They’ve been made available to your committee.
The Chairman. Well, we’ve got them now, but we’re going to

need your help to understand how you decided. I went through the
files, some of them, not all of them obviously, and we’ve been
briefed on some of them.
On the face of what I read in the briefing, I sort of sit there and

scratch my head and I say to myself: Gee whiz, you know, here’s a
person whose whole family is out of Vietnam, the person has a
good job in the United States, they don’t need a visa, they’re not a
refugee, they haven’t got economic troubles. They’ve sworn under
oath in an American lawyer’s office in a city in the United States
that here’s what they saw.
What they saw strikes me as being fairly documented and

against self-interest. I’m not sure they have a great self-interest in
coming forward and putting themselves in jeopardy. So I sort of
say to myself: Hmm. You know, how does DIA say-this isn’t real?

I still have that question. That’s what we’re going to meet on
next week. But how do you do that?
Mr. Trowbridge. Well, again I’d have to know the report that

you’re talking about. The General has talked about how we attack
the source. Well, in a lot of cases of the refugees reporting, they do
come in to us and they do tell us a story about 25 percent of those
reports we have judged to be fabrications.

They came in to us, they’ll come in to us, for instance, and
they’ll say: I saw prisoners in a re-education camp. Well, we have
50 other refugees out of that same camp that tell us that’s not true,
there never were any American prisoners there.
The Chairman. That’s a good way to do it, and I understand that

that’s been done in a lot of cases. And I accept—incidentally, I un-
derstand some people failed polygraphs—I understand that some
people have alleged things that we know factually, by virtue of the
locations or other things, can’t be true.

But even when you take the clutter away, you’re left with a
grouping that at least personally I find troubling. I think what we
need to do is obviously meet on that. We’U talk it through. We’re
not going to resolve it here.

But you do understand the huge question mark that lingers in
people when you look at those odds. I mean, let me give you an

Bobdfk
^understand that 300 of the reports refer specifically to

Mr. Trowbridge. Very close to that, yes, sir.

The Chairman. Very close to that. So in 300 cases, sometimes
one person might come back and have reported to you: Gee, I saw
Mee, as he was referred, or whatever, or somebody and so forth,
and it turns out that Bob Garwood was there. But in the 20 in-
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your finger in the wound or you can’t check it out yourself, you
have to use other means.

• For. instance, we did use other means, and of course we did go
after the source, if you want to put it that way: Was he telling us
the truth? And how did we do that? I used that example of, well,

he said they were in this re-education camp, that American prisonr

ers were there. Well, what's another way to do it? We canvassed

the. refugees who were there and we fmd refugees that were there.

In a way, we have discredited the source.

The Chairman. We had sufficient information at one point in

time to actually mount a rescue expedition in the 1980’s, did we
not?

Mr. Trowbridge. I wouldn’t say we had enough information to

mount it, not in my view, no, sir.

The Chairman. We did try to mount it, did we not?

Mr. Trowbridge. That was done, yes.

The Chairman. And you’re now saying to us there was not suffi-

cient information for the President of the United States to make a
decision to mount that effort?

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, I don’t want to get into that in this arena.

All that information is available to your committee.

The Chairman. Well, I’m not talking specifics. I’m talking ge-

nerically here. I recognize this, is one of the things we’re going to

declassify and get out. But Fm just asking, you whether you dis--

agreed with that decision. I mean, it’s public knowledge.

It’s been written about in the newspapers before that there was
such an effort.

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, maybe it’s been written about, but as far

as I’m concerned and the guidelines that I have it’s still classified.

The Chairman. We’ll pursue it in another context.

Do you have other comments that you want to make in order to

respond to General Tighe’s comments and to help the committee
understand the “mindset to debunk”?
Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir.

The Chairman. You think you’ve covered that. Let me ask you,

then—Senator Smith is back. I believe you were going to check the

information on Spinelli that was raised this morning, and you want
to respond to that.

Incidentally, this morning we talked about why the committee
really needs to evaluate these kinds of things, and we want to do
that with you so that we can avoid having misinformation out

there, and I think this may be one of those kinds of examples.

Do you want to share that with us?

Mr. Trowbridge. Based on Senator Smith’s request and the fact

that he had a document which indicated a positive identification of

an individual that’s still unaccounted for by the name of Spinelli,

and it referred to the debrief of a Lieutenant Tangeman, well, we
went back to the file, and I have a letter that I will provide to the

committee.



But it goes to show that, if you take a single piece of a document
and you don't have the follow-up to it, how you can go down the
wrong track,. Let me read, something to .you regarding the debrief-
ing of Lieutenant Tangeman:
“The compilation of photographs of all missing and captured

servicemen were made into a book for DLA’s use for identification
purposes. This is used in the debriefing of returned PW’s. “The
pictures were generally obtained from the service records of indi-
viduals concerned and the pictures would have been taken prior to
their missing status.”

“As the returnees were debriefed, they were showed the pictures
of those still missing. The returnee may recognize the picture be-
cause he knew the missing man before he became missing or per-
haps saw him in the prison system.
“When shown the picture that was located in the volume of the

unidentified pictures, Lieutenant Tangeman made a positive identi-
fication of the photo in that book of Spinelli.”

It goes on and further amplifies the comments that were marie
by Lieutenant Tangeman:

“He explained that he knew Spinelli before he became ml«w
He knew him at the Naval Air Station in Sanford. Lieutenant Tan-
geman had never seen Lieutenant Spinelli in the prison system or
heard his name being used in the prison system.”

- When they showed Lieutenant Tangeman the book, he said: Yes,
I recognize that picture. Those comments were put into the debrief"
and they got recorded in that document as a positive identification.
What he did was positively identify somebody that he knew at
Naval Air Station Sanford.

The Chairman. But not as being within the system.
Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.

The Chairman. Understood.
Senator Smith. Well, that’s a pretty faulty way of doing debriefs,

isn t it? I mean, was that commonplace? What good is a debrief if
you put that kind of stuff in there?
Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, that’s what happens when you take single

source analysis and, as was mentioned, when you put documents
on the street. That document that you had in hand was a true re-
flection of the debrief, We asked individuals what they knew or
who they had seen. At that time that information was put in the
document. It was recorded, anything that they had to say about
any individuals, and we have a record of that.
Of course, if you go into the man’s record it’s all clarified.
The Chairman. Let me come back, if I can, because we've got a

number of areas we need to cover. On this issue of conspiracy,
which is part of the analysis here, I guess, is there a distinction be-
tween the notion of a conspiracy, that people are ordered to do this
or are consciously part of something and are actually nnHprtplring
to keep information, is there a distinction between that and just a
habit, just a process that grew out of the mood that Senator
Kerrey, Bob Kerrey, and I and others have referred to, that grew
out of the repetition, that grew out of the lack of attention, that
grew out of the statements of the President and others saying this
is behind us, that grew out of the attitudinal turmoil in the after-
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math of Vietnam, that grew out of the normal problems of bu-

reaucracy, and all of which just grew into a sort of status quo

which nobody could quite break through,, which General Tighe ran

into in a sense and elucidated in his report?

He couldn’t find a conscious conspiracy, but sometimes there’s

sort of a conspiracy of silence, if you will, a conspiracy of inactivity,

of lack of leadership and lack of direction.

Now, my question is, General, first of all to you, is that some-

thing the committee ought to kind of begin to perhaps think about

in this context? Is that a fair analysis of what may have developed

here?

General Tighe. Yes.

The Chairman. For a period of time, at least.

General Tighe. Let me add to that, too. I agree with that state-

ment
The .Chairman. Let me just close off by saying, clearly Secretary

Cheney’s appearance here, the Bush administration’s commitment
of people in Vietnam and effort is different. I mean, that is a

square facing up to something.

There was a point where this shifted, and we have to analyze ex-

actly when it was. But am I going down the right road in your

mind or not?

General Tighe. Yes, I think you are. Let me give two examples of

this. One, during our little task force examination Twe had person-

nel from Chuck Trowbridge’s shop come up and brief us on various^

aspects, and one of the analysts who had been there the longest—

I

don’t know whether he’s still there or not—verbally attacked me
and the other members for daring to come in and ask the questions

that we were asking.

He was clearly very much a victim of fatigue. A challenge to his

integrity simply by asking questions had become very, very abra-

sive as far as he was concerned. And that’s one point I want to

The second point I want to make is that when a very, very high

Government official over your head makes a public pronouncement
about things that you thought you knew and he says things differ-

ently than you know them or you thought you knew them, almost

invariably, an intelligence officer “knows” that he had access to

special intelligence of some kind that you don’t have or I don’t

have.

I don’t know whether or not there are other intelligence officers

that will vouch for that, but I can tell you it occurred at my level,

because I thought: My God, with all the information this man has,

somebody must have given him something I don’t have access to. A
need to know basis pervades everybody that’s in the intelligence

analysis on this issue, so that also is a factor.

The Chairman. I think that’s a very candid answer and it makes
a lot of sense to me.

Mr. Trowbridge?

Mr. Trowbridge. Sir, I don’t have any comment on that I

assume we have access, always have, to information, that there

isn’t anything that’s withheld from us. It goes back to the old

saying: You only know what you know.
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The Chairman. Well, I understand that. But you must admit, I
would think—I mean, your office was slated for extinction in 1974.
How did that make you feel?

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, I always felt we had a job to do, and we
pressed to do it as hard as we could.
The Chairman. But did you have a sense that the generals—and

I say that generically—that the leaders were there for you? I know
it s hard for you, because you work for these folks and it’s hard to
sit here. So I m not going to pretend it isn’t. But this is a moment
of candor and this is the inquiry of inquiries on this subject, if you
will, and we need your help.

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, I think it was difficult at times to main-
tain what we had and maybe sometimes get what we needed. I
think the individuals that worked this issue were treated right
along with some of the others as far as cuts were concerned at the
time.-

The Chairman. Were there times in this when you were a little

demoralized?

Mr. Trowbridge. I’d have to say yes.
Senator Kassebaum. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Yes, Senator Kassebaum.
Senator Kassebaum. I just had one more question I wanted to

ask But before that I wanted to express my appreciation to Gener-
al Tighe and Admiral Moorer. I really think that both of you
should be commended for your commitment and your HeHinatinn
and your honesty through some very difficult times.
Admiral Moorer, you were Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff

. at the time ofthe Paris Peace Accord.
Admiral Moorer. Yes.
Senator Kassebaum. And feeling as you did, I’m sure that you

must have conveyed those thoughts that there were perhaps still

live prisoners, that there were still prisoners of war there. Was the
atmosphere at that time so pervasive just to get this behind us that
no one wanted to recognize that? Were you suppressed by those
over you as commander, as Chairman of the Joint Chiefs?
Admiral Moorer. Well, of course 1 think the whole Vietnam ex-

perience, which I was involved in from the time of the Tonkin Gulf
incident until 1974, actually, I think that it was very frustrating,
for instance, the rules of engagement throughout, from the very be-
ginning, almost drove me crazy because they had no connection to
common sense or military strategy.

But it is true that 1 think that the general mindset in the coun-
try was: For heaven’s sake, get this over with. And I believe that so
far as I am concerned there were many, many things about that so-
called war that I didn’t agree with.
Senator Kassebaum. At that point, when supposedly there had

been an agreement worked out in Paris and these accords were
signed, you must have felt discomfort knowing that there was
really not a clear picture of the reality of what existed still in Viet-
nam from personnel in our armed services who were being held,
that the accounting was not
Admiral Moorer. Of course I felt discomfort. But I at that point

I don’t think anyone could have stopped it. I mean, the Ghnirman
here mentioned Watergate, and the whole atmosphere and so on
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was such that, hurray, hurray, we’ve signed an agreement, the

POW’s are coming home, and there was great attention to that.

Everybody of course viewed it with some satisfaction, and no one

was going to—I think we’d have had really a revolution "if we’d

have turned around and gone back in there with full-fledged

combat at that point in time.

Senator Kassebaum. And that’s what you felt it would have

taken in order to get our prisoners out?

Admiral Moorer. Yes, ma’am, because I still say, and I’ve said

several times today, the only way you’re going to prove all of these

things is to go over there at the point that is under discussion, so

you can query the local people even or examine the sight of a

crash.

But I don’t think you can—I think you’ll dispute all day if some-

one 400 or 500 miles away says there’s a POW at such and such a

point, and I saw him 2 months ago.

Senator Kassebaum. I just heard you say that it wasn’t that you

were suppressed, but that you had been ignored in offering your

comments at that time on what might be the actual situation as

far as the figures and the situation, and I think that’s an impor-

tant part of the record. Not that it would make any difference now,

but just that there were those such as yourself and General Tighe

who really believed that the accurate picture was not being pre-

sented.

Whether it could have been, whether there was even the possibiK

ity to do -anything about it at that point, can be-debated at this

juncture. It wasnk done. But certainly there were voices such as

both of yours that were raised questioning it at the time.

Admiral Moorer. Senator Kassebaum, let me tell you. After we
had had the, I guess you would call it, the disappointment of the

falling out and falling in again in October, ana then to come in

with a final agreement that was put together in Paris, not in the

United States and so on, I don’t think that anyone could have

stopped it.

The point was that the terms of the agreement were literally OK
so far as the POW’s were concerned, because it said that all POW’s
will be returned from all four nations.

Senator Kassebaum. That’s true.

Admiral Moorer. The question is, did you have any confidence

that the North Vietnamese would comply with the agreement?

And my experience was they never had, and so you could just hope

that they would comply or hope that you had some information.

But there was no assurance that they were going to do that.

Then when the money was cut off, as I pointed out, in July 1973,

I’m sure they just threw the agreement in the wastepaper basket.

Senator Kassebaum. Thank you very much.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Kassebaum.
We’re coming near to the end of what we’re going to do today.

Senator Smith, I think you just have one more?
Senator Smith. A couple.

The Chairman. A couple of points. Why don’t you go and then

I’ll close it out.

Senator Smith. In listening to you, Admiral, talk about the

behind the scenes, if you will, or the feelings about negotiations, it
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reminds me that when we went to Vietnam just a few weeks ago
we spoke to some of your counterparts who were there at Paris on

- behalf of the Vietnamese. Considering the record of perfidy of the
Vietnamese, I . don’t necessarily, say that I believe the remark, but
it is interesting in terms of perception.

• I asked the Vietnamese negotiators, on a scale of one to ten, one
being the highest level of concern for POW’s, American POW’s, in
the discussions, ten being the least amount of concern on the part
of American negotiators, how would you rate the American negoti-

ating team on that scale of one to ten? His answer was eleven.

I found that to be an incredible remark, and it seems to me that
some of the things that I’m hearing tend to, even though it was at

A the policy level and not at your level, tend to confirm that, regret-
• tably.

Let me just make a couple of quick clean-up points here. General
Tighe, as the Director of Intelligence, DIA, .when you were there,
not on the Tighe Commission but as the actual Director when you
were in office, did you always feel that you were able to review all

information that you felt you needed to review in your capacity to

make the proper recommendations to your superiors?
• General Tighe. I guess my judgment would be that I was able to

evaluate all that I was able to evaluate, and question that which

Senator Smith. Did you ever request something you didn’t get?
General Tighe. Beg your pardon?_
Senator Smith. Did you ever request something that you felt you

- needed to evaluate to make a" proper recommendation and did not

• get?

General Tighe. If my memory serves me right, on a couple of oc-

casions, yes.

Senator Smith. Would one of those things be the debriefings
from the POW’s who came home?
General Tighe. Well, that’s an issue I’d like to answer separate-

ly, and that is the sacrosanctness of some of the intelligence we
m had access to. It had to do with compartmented intelligence.

Senator Smith. So the structure—the system was so structured
and so compartmentalized that even you as the Director of DIA
really did not see all of the intelligence?

General Tighe. Since I participated in very small compartments
on occasion, I’d say absolutely. I knew that I didn’t have access to

all the intelligence.

_ Senator Smith. A final point. I must say, and I realize the criti-“ cism that comes to all of us in Government, including us sitting

here in the panel, but I must say
The Chairman. Speak for yourself.

Senator Smith. I am. I always speak for myself, Mr. Chairman.
I was frankly shocked when I had heard that your task force,

very reputable people, including Robbie Reisner, former POW, and
many other very prominent Americans who served on your Tighe

• Commission, and it’s a matter of public—including yourself, one of

the most outstanding public servants in many years—to hear that

you were bugged to me is shocking.

I just want to repeat for the record that the task that General
Tighe was given—he didn’t ask for it; he was asked to do it—was to

t
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simply review the process by which we looked at this intelligence

analysis, in an effort to try to correct whatever that process was, to

find the mistakes, correct those mistakes.

When you get the chance to read his document, you will find

that his document, I think, was fair in the sense that he analyzed

errors in procedure and he made recommendations, very specific,

and he also came to the conclusion that there was no conspiracy.

Now, to know that you were bugged leads me to one other point

which I’d like to raise, and I’d like to raise it to Mr. Trowbridge.

We have been—I have received indications that members of Con-

gress have been asked—have been denied information and that

there was a policy or a process in place within the agency or within

the Government at some place to deny access of information to

Members of Congress, to deny access to information to Members of

Congress.

Do you know of any such directive, proposal, discussion, anything

of the kind?
.

Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir. As far as I know, anything that the

Congress has wanted it has had access to. There are various com-

partmented programs, but I think When certain Members of Con-

gress desired information they’ve been provided that information.

Senator Smith. No tasking within the agency to deny informa-

tion to Members of Congress? •

Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir. I have never seen any such directive.

Senator Smith. Anybody else wish to answer that?

General Tighe. I’d like to make a comment-on that, sir, because

I’ve been caught on this a couple .of times, and that is, that you’ve

got to realize that no military man approves the information that

goes to the Congress when they get a question.

If you send a question to anybody in uniform, he’s going to have

to pass it up through the political system of the Defense Depart-

ment. At least my experience was that I had to clear things, so

that they would know, the Secretary of Defense and his people

would know, that the Congress had asked the question and this

was the reply, because they don’t like to get ambushed or they

don’t like to pass on information that may be contrary—it may be

factual, but it may be contrary to what they are trying to accom-

plish, or something of that kina.

So my plea is, don’t ever blame a military man for answering the

question and the answer you get.

Senator Smith. I’m not blaming any military man and I’m not^to put anybody on the panel on the spot, but I do want to say

e record now, so that there’s ample warning, I intend to

present in writing to the Defense Intelligence Agency a request for

the identification of the person who authorized the bugging of Gen-

eral Tighe’s Commission. And I put that on the record from this

Senator at this time.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Senator Smith.

We have a number of important questions, but they are ques-

tions that could be answered in writing. I think it’s been a long day

and a day of a lot of revelations, so I’m not going to prolong it.

We are interested clearly in Laos statistics, and I’m not sure it

would hurt just to take 3 or 4 minutes quickly to talk about the
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difficulty of repatriating people out of Laos. Obviously, it was very
different terrain. We had greater rescue capacity. Where there
were shootdowns, where we knew somebody, I take it we were able
to get them much more than ever in North Vietnam. Is that accu-
rate?

Mr. Trowbridge. I concur with your comments when we talk
about the black hole in Laos relative to people and the numbers
that have been repatriated, and we do have some information
along those lines that might help answer your questions. We can
provide them in writing.

The Chairman. We need to understand that.

Admiral, I take it you concur with that?

Admiral Moorer. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. You were in charge of those operations and
aware of it

We obviously need to understand Laos better, and the committee
wants to develop a record. Also, I want to make certain that people
who are tuning in to these processes and who are following this,

that you don’t end the day saying: Well, why didn’t they ask them
this and why didn’t thev ask them that?

All these gentlemen have submitted to depositions, which are in

the possession of this committee. There’s a lot of information we
have asked them already that will be part of the record and will be
reflected in our report. In addition to that, we will be submitting
additional questions in writing.

-I can assure you.-General and Admiral and also Mr Trowbridge," _

it will not be a huge burden ahd not pages and pages. But there
are, Admiral, for instance, questions about the staff criteria and
some of what the military intelligence staffs did, some questions
about CINCPAC advisory board, and so forth, just things that help
us to fill out the record in order to be able to understand the Ml
picture here, but they are not necessary in terms of this public dis-

course.

I would like to say that, in answer to Senator Smith, I’m not just
shocked about the tapping. And I take at face value—you’re a Gen-
eral in the United States Army, you’ve had an extraordinary dis-

tinguished career. I gather you said that was the unanimous deci-

sion and understanding of everybody on the committee, is that cor-

rect?

General Tighe. Correct.

The Chairman. And you purposefully put information out in a
way as to determine whether or not that was happening?
General Tighe, Correct.

The Chairman. And you know that it didn’t happen by virtue of
leak. It actually happened by virtue of the verbatim language
being

General Tighe. We were getting unanimous judgments from all

the members, so we had no reason to believe that they were leak-

ing.

The Chairman. But more importantly, there’s a sense I have
from your experience that you feel that there was a resistance

level to what you were doing. The General Peroots pre-report, the
process itself, seemed to say: Whoops, we don’t really want this in-

quiry, we don’t really want this interference, in a sense.
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It fits in many ways with the picture that I’ve drawn of the sort

of process by which people do resist those inquiries. Now, I don’t

know. The committee doesn’t know yet whether there's more to

that, whether there’s something else that people were trying to

avoid. We haven’t made that judgment yet.

There’s a lot more inquiry to undergo and we’re going to undergo

it. And I think people can get a sense that we’re doing it pretty

meticulously, and we will continue to do so.

General Tighe. Senator, I’d like to make one comment. I had just

previously served as the Air Force member on the Beirut Commis-
sion to examine the bombing of our barracks in Beirut and had
gone there with a team, and I had seen what a very, very well-or-.

ganized and supported commission operated in the Pentagon.

So I had a very keen sense of comparison with that organization

and my own, and it was with that as background that I was able to

determine whetheror not.our commission was treated fairly.

The Chairman. Well, I accept that. And as I say, we will follow

up with some written questions for you.

Could I ask you, Admiral and General, if it’s possible, that you
could submit those? We will get the questions right to you, and
would it be possible to get those in the next, say a week or so, 2

weeks at the outside?

Admiral Mooher. Yes, sir.

[See appendix.]

The Chairman. And General, I apologize. I put you in the wrong
service.We Navy men are prone to doing that.

General Tighe. You know I served in the Army also.

The Chairman. The United States Air Force. Well, you served in

the Army also, so I wasn’t completely wrong, but General of the

Air Force.

Mr. Trowbridge, we really need—I know you’re overburdened. I

know this takes away from other things. But you can understand

that there really is nothing more important than clarifying this

issue, and it will go a long way to helping you in the long run to do

the other work.

If you could assist us in our analysis of these live sighting reports

and assist us in pulling together our ability to understand them,
then the committee can make much wiser judgments with respect

to this issue. So we do need your help in doing that in the next

weeks and we look forward to it. -

Admiral, I again repeat your service, both of you, General, is ex-

traordinary. You don’t need us here to say that, but we’re very

grateful to you for taking the time to come here and share your

observations with us and your candor.

My own sense is that today has shared a lot with this committee

and with the public, and I think that if you step back from this

issue without looking for recrimination, which for some may be dif-

ficult, but we ask people to do it, that today has helped people to

understand what may or may not have taken place in it.

There’s a lot more to do, but I do personally see a picture begin-

ning to develop and appear. And I think it’s one we can deal with

as a country, that we can understand in its historical context and
in its present day light.
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My prayer is that the Vietnamese will assist us to understand it.

and deal with it. There’s a different set of people running the gov-
ernment there than there were 20 years ago. They are not different
in philosophy, regrettably. Most of us wish they were. But they are
different certainly in their approach to the world and to us. That

• gives us the opportunity to try to resolve this issue.

So Senator Smith and the rest of the committee express our grat-

itude to you, and this committee will reconvene tomorrow at 9:30

in the morning. We stand adjourned until that time.

[Whereupon, at 5:09 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

t
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OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KERRY
The Chairman. The hearing will come to order.
The Senate Select Committee on POW/MIA Affairs meets for its

second day of hearings in which we are trying to establish the -

baseline univeree, so to speak, with respect to this issue. We appre-
ciate all the witnesses presence here today.

"

I will not have a lengthy opening statement as I did yesterday
but just a couple of quick comments, if I may.

y

1 read in one of the news accounts an individual who said, weU,
they haw not listed all of them, or the list should have been
bigger. What I want to emphasize is this is reality time. I hope
people we not going to run around saying well, the list ought to be

t

you have 60t a
,
re^on to Put somebody on a list, now is

the time to come forward. If you have got evidence to show that
Kimebody ought to be on a list, now is the time to come forward.
But it is not sufficient for anybody to simply say gee, it ought to be

We are dealing with reality. We have taken and put together
lists from every possible list we have been able to find, subpoena
summon, locate, uncover in the archives, and there just are not
any other lists. Moreover, there is a finite universe of people who
went to Vietnam and either came back or did not. We Sow their
names and we know the locations and the dates and times and we
have records. And we are going to deal with records. We are not
going to deal with hypothesis, theory, supposition, fantasy, and ul-
timately even hope, no matter how deep that hope may be. We
have got to base this on reality. We all have hope, but we are
trying to figure out what is real here.
Now,

J want to emphasize again that the committee does not
assert that every one of the names of the 133 were alive. We do not •

do that. We cannot do that. No one could do that. We have asserted
that there is evidence that some were, and we have also asserted
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there is evidence subsequent to that which'we are evaluating that

alleges that some were. That must be weighed.

What we did say unequivocally is that there were a body, a

group of people listed as POW for whom there was a reason they

were listed as POW, about whom we knew enough to call them
POW. We did not get an accounting at that time. And we had
reason to believe that many of them were alive. Now, that is a very

straightforward statement.

The committee lists were developed from lists that we have

gotten from the Pentagon and that they have declassified. Within a

few days, those lists will be on their way to the National Archives

for public examination by concerned citizens, and they will indeed

be able to examine this record for themselves.

Three weeks ago, to answer another question of concern people

have had, 3 weeks ago the Select Committee asked the Pentagon to

alert the families of the men that we have been discussing in our

findings, and those are the men that the Pentagon’s own records

listed as believed to be a prisoner of war. The families know who
they are, and they deserve privacy if that is what they desire. The
law guarantees them that. The committee is asking the Defense

Department to release these lists in accordance with the families'

rights, and the DOD’s responsibilities are obviously to balance

those rights against the public’s right to know.

Senator Smith, do you have any additional comments?
Senator Smith. No, Mr. Chairman; _ _

The Chairman. Senator McCain?
Senator McCain. No, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Senator Reid?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR REID

Senator Reid. Mr. Chairman, I -would like to say that we have
now spent a lot of time in this committee, and when I say we have
spent a lot of time, my time pales in comparison to the time that

you and Senator Smith have spent getting us to the point that we
are now. I would like to confirm what you said.

You know, we have worked this until we have actual lists. We
have people who are testifying who are talking about actual events.

And I cannot confirm any more, underline, underscore, what you
said. If anyone anyplace in this room or in this country that has
any information that they feel this committee should have, this is

the time to bring it forward. Because we have to get past the point

of speculation and guessing and get to actual facts, because we are

dealing and have dealt with people’s lives.

I have said this privately and I will say it publicly. I appreciate

very much the work that you and Senator Smith have expended on
behalf of this committee. The time that I have spent, I repeat for

the second time, pales in comparison to the days, hours, and weeks
that you have spent. I personally am appreciative of the leadership

that you have both shown.
The Chairman. I know I speak for Senator Smith when I thank

you for that, We appreciate it.

I think we have work to do yet, as you all know. We are going to

be proceeding through the Paris peace talks to try to understand
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them. I think most of us feel that the story has been hanAlpH re-
sponsibly. We are not looking for somebody to be the fall person for
this. We are looking for real answers, and I think we are on the
road to finding them.
We have, joining us today, a number of people who were here

yesterday, as well as some new people. Mr. Robert Sungenis is back
and Mr. Charles Trowbridge; Colonel Michael Spinello, the director
of casualty affairs and operations of the U.S. Army; and General
McGinty. I think they are available, but we are going to proceed
with Dr. Roger Shields, with Prank Sieverts, the former special as-
sistant for POW/MIA matters to the Deputy Assistant Secretary of
State; General Robert Kingston, U.S. Army, retired, former com-
mander of the Joint Casualty Resolution Center from 1973 to 1974;
and Michael Oksenberg, a former National Security Council staffer
from 1976 to 1978.

We appreciate all of you coming here this morning. If I could ask
you all if you would stand to be sworn.
Do you each individually swear to tell the truth, the whole truth,

and nothing but the truth, so help you God?
Colonel Spinello. I do.

General McGinty. I do.

Dr. Shields. I do.

Mr. Sieverts. I do.

General Kingston. Ldo.

Mr. Oksenberg. I do. -

The Chairman. I know you have some prepared statements
which we would welcome. Dr. Shields, would you start off, please.
We will just run down the list here.

STATEMENT OF DR ROGER E. SHIELDS
Dr. Shields. I’m going to read excerpts, in the interest of time

from my full statement which is available. I have a statement
which has several sentences in addition to the statement which you
have before you, and I will make that available to the committee
Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee, I appreciate the

opportunity of appearing before you to testify on a very important
subject, and one with which I was officially associated for many
years. Before I turn to the substance of my remarks, I should stress
that my official role in this area as a member of the Department of
Defense ended some 16 years ago. My last official association with
the issue of Americans unaccounted for in Southeast Asia occurred
in 1977 as a representative of the Secretary of Defense to the Presi-
dential commission on missing Americans. That was the Woodcock
Commission.

I have maintained an active interest in the matter of those
Americans who yet remain unaccounted for from the conflict in
Southeast Asia, but I have not been privy to all of the information
on this subject which has been gathered since the termination of
the Woodcock Commission, nor am I aware of all of the significant

events which have transpired in this area since that time
It is my belief from what I do know, though, that significant as-

pects of the problem of accounting for missing Americans remain
virtually unchanged from the time my official role on the subject
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ended. I should add that my association with many of the families

of the missing has continued, and I extend my heartfelt sympathy

to them for the trials they have faced and continue to endure.

Before I turn to your questions, there is something that I feel

compelled to say today. We have had many obstacles in our efforts

to provide an accounting for our missing. As distressed as I have

been with these past impediments to an accounting, I am even fur-

ther incensed by what the families of our missing have been sub-

jected to by some of our own citizens. The issue of the missing de-

mands the greatest care and precision possible as it is pursued in a
responsible way. But it has become a subject in which even the

well-meaning nave done a great disservice to the families of the

missing by dealing casually and carelessly in rumor and gossip.

I will turn now directly to the topics which you asked that 1 ad-

dress in my testimony. In considering my views and answers, I re-

viewed the extensive testimony which I have presented in the past

to the Congress. I find that much of what I have to say is already a

matter of public record. Although much of that testimony is many
years old now, I find that my views on the key issues relating to

the missing remain essentially unchanged. And for that reason, I

fear that I will be adding little, if anything, new to this important

issue.

On the subject of POW/MIA lists which you asked that I address,

the subject of prisoner and missing lists appears to be causing some
confusion now, many years after these lists were compiled. I want
to stress that the various lists were never a source oficonfusion or

contention to those within the 'Government who' created and used

them during my time ih- the Department of Defense. I also want to
-

stress that the Department of Defense lists were complete with

regard to the listing of all of our men who became missing or were

killed without the recovery of remains. They were also factual with

regard to the circumstances of loss. Any errors were just that, inad-

vertent, and not committed as a matter of policy.

There were many lists relating to our men who became prisoner

and missing, all created for specific purposes. Some were compiled

by Government and service groups, and some originated from other

sources. Within the Government, all of those lists were considered

official for their intended purposes, and I will detail some of these

lists.

Each service maintained a list of its own prisoners (POW) miss-

ing in action (MIA) and those killed in action whose bodies were

never recovered (KIA/BNR). Some of these lists were for the pur-

pose of maintaining pay accounts, keeping track of benefits, provid-

ing support to families, and other similar uses. Similar lists were
formatted in various ways. These were lists based on the chronolo-

gy of loss, alphabetized lists, lists by country loss, lists by accession

number, and so forth.

There were also subsets of all-inclusive lists, with lists by catego-

ry, by coiintry of loss, and by other criteria, depending on need.

And it should also be emphasized that these were not static lists,

but lists that changed as more information became known about an
individual. The dates associated with each list therefore were very

important. As status changes were made, these changes were incor-

porated in the various lists. From the service list, the Comptroller
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of the Department of Defense also compiled a list relating to the
missing categories.

The Defense Intelligence Agency, DIA, also maintained a list of

the missing. There has. been some concern, I believe, over the fact

that DIA carried some men in classifications, in particular the pris-

oner category, which differed from those of the services. The reason
for this is simple, and I believe valid. There was discussion during

' my term in the Defense Department about whether DIA should be
made to conform its internal classifications to those of the military
services. I opposed that idea and the view that DIA should be
forced to conform to service designations never became policy.

I believed at that time, and I do today, that DIA as an intelli-

gence gathering and interpreting body should be free and uncon-
strained in its own internal efforts to develop information about
missing and captured Americans. I believe that provided a more ef-

fective and complete intelligence effort than forcing DIA to con-

form to service decisions about what Happened to a man. In effect,

DIA’s own internal classifications were worksheets designed to

help their own analysis, and I considered them as such.

I want to emphasize that DIA’s internal list did not result in con-

fusion about a man’s status.- 1 met with intelligence experts virtual-

ly every week to go over information relating to individual men.
The facts regarding individual cases were not in dispute. If a man
listed by the Navy as missing was carried by DIA as captured and
that led to better correlation of intelligence reports, then our own
efforts were improved. I knew, and all those, associated with the
prisoner-and missing effort knew, what the official status of an in-

dividual was. The families also knew. During my tenure in the De-
partment of Defense, we did everything in our power to make sure
that the families of our prisoners and missing knew the substance
of everything known to us about their loved ones, That was De-
fense Department policy, and it was scrupulously observed.

DIA also compiled another POW/MIA list at my request This
list grouped the missing into five categories, based upon our esti-

mate of the degree of knowledgeability of the hostile governments
concerning our missing. Its purpose was to give us some way to

gauge the response we were receiving to our inquiries about the
missing .

There was only one official list regarding a man’s status. The ag-

gregate military status list was compiled from the list provided by
the individual military services, and it was based on status deter-

minations made by the service secretaries pursuant to their duties,

as spelled out by sections 551 through 558, Title 37 of the United
States Code. By law, only the service secretaries have the legal au-

thority to determine an individual’s status, and the law was ob-

served in this regard during my tenure in the Department of De-
fense.

The Joint Casualty Resolution Center (JCRC), based overseas,

also maintained a list of prisoners and missing. The JCRC was re-

sponsible for efforts in the field to obtain an accounting. And the
JCRC list contained information designed to further that effort.

There were other lists, as well. Some lists were passed to U.S.
citizens by representatives of the Democratic Republic of Vietnam,
the DRV as it was then, to private U.S. citizens, and in one case to
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representatives of Senator Kennedy, showing a number of U.S.

military as having been captured or having died in captivity.

These lists were never considered to be official and complete

lists. They were not transmitted by official representatives of the

DRV to the U.S. Government.
The information the lists contained did not conform to the re-

quirements of the Geneva Convention relative to the treatment of

prisoners of war. And we believed the list, with good reason as it

turned out to be incomplete; Statements by the enemy that they

held an American prisoner were accepted by the United States as

confirmation of POW status and were welcome, Statements relat-

ing to those who died in captivity were not accepted as a basis for a

status change.

It is important to understand what the various lists meant from

a practical standpoint. The lists, including our own list showing of-

ficial status, were nothing more than an aggregation of filenames

of individuals. Every name on every list represented a person with

a unique history and unique facts concerning the incident of loss.

Those of us who worked intensively in this area became familiar

with the individual cases. I know many men I have never met.

Today, when discussing the fate of individuals for whom we have

still received no accounting, it is simply not enough to refer to the

status on the official list. The facts of the individual cases must be

examined.

We knew that our own official list' was not accurate and com-

plete. It was based on our best efforts at finding out what happened
to a man. But those efforts were stymied by noncompliance with

the Geneva Convention by the other side, and by the difficulties'

surrounding fiie incident of loss. We knew that our designation of a

man as prisoner did not guarantee him that status or that the des-

ignation of MIA did not mean a man was not a prisoner.

Another significant list is the one passed by the DRV to repre-

sentatives of the U.S. Government in Paris in January 1973, as re-

quired by the Paris peace accords. That list was official in the

sense that it represented for the first time an official statement by

the other side shout the Americans they were holding prisoner and
those whom they reported as having died in captivity. This list was
not accepted by us as a complete accounting for those held prisoner

or for those who died in captivity. First, that list did not include

the names of those prisoners missing in Laos. It also omitted the

names of men we knew to have been in captivity at one time. The
list of those reported as having been captured in Laos passed to us

a short time later by the DRV was viewed in the same way.

The question of lists is one that I believe should give way to ques-

tions about individuals. As I have already noted, the practical

impact of lists relating to status was always limited. As I also men-
tioned earlier, it had a mixed impact on family members, depend-

ing on what status a man had. It appears also to have had a limit-

ed impact on our prisoners and missing. Ronald Ridgeway was clas-

sified as killed in action, but that did not prevent rus repatriation.

Frank Cius was carried as missing in action in Laos, but he also

returned home to his loved ones. David Demmon was carried as a
prisoner in South Vietnam, but to this day, he remains unaccount-

ed for.
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Now, I will turn to the sources of intelligence. The basis for a
man s status was the information concerning his incident of loss

the intelligence received relating to him. afterward. That intel-
ligence was gathered from a number of sources. The most impor-
tant and accurate information came from prisoners released prior
to Homecoming. Some information came from the lists mentioned
earlier that were passed on to private citizens, as the list passed on
to Cora Weiss. Some intelligence came from the constant monitor-
ing of radio broadcasts, television tapes, and newspaper and maga-
zine articles in North Vietnam, the U.S.S.R., and Eastern Europe-
an countries. Friendly and not so friendly governments, including
the then Soviet Union, were also asked for assistance and on occa-
sion were helpful in providing us with information relating to our
men who were missing. .

Enemy soldiers who rallied to the allied side and captured enemy
soldiers were the subject of a standard interrogation requirement
aimed at extracting information about our missing. Dead enemy
soldiers, too, were routinely searched for documents or other types
of evidence relating to our men. Enemy communications intercepts
were another source of information, sometimes accurate, but fre-
quently not.

We also used aerial reconnaissance when it was feasible and ap-
propriate. Agents were also used to the extent possible, and its im-
portant to note here that the Cooper-Church amendment precluded
the use of U.S. intelligence agents in Laos, where our intelligence
lack was greatest.

Indigenous civilians who may have had knowledge about prison-
ers and missing were also questioned, as were refugees. We under-
stood long before we received the DRV-PRG list in Paris in Janu-
ary 1973 that Operation Homecoming would be only one phase of
our work. It was evident that the process of accounting for those
who did not return would be long, arduous, and complicated nndar
even the best of circumstances.
For this reason, Article 8(b) of the accords was negotiated. Arti-

cle 8(b) provided for an accounting for the missing, including any
who way have been listed as prisoner and did not come home in
repatriation during Operation Homecoming. And if it had been im-
plemented, which it was not, we would have received the fullest
possible accounting which we desired, and which the families 0f
these men deserve.

As I have noted, the list which we received in Paris omitted men
held prisoner in Laos, and that, in itself, constituted a violation of
the Paris Agreement because, as negotiated, that agreement cov-
ered those lost throughout Southeast Asia. A short time later a list

purporting to cover Laos was received.

While both lists contained some pleasant surprises, the most sur-
prising thing about the lists was the lack of surprises. We knew im-
mediately upon receiving this list of those to be repatriated and
those said to have died in captivity, that men whom we knew had,
at one time, been alive and in captivity were omitted from the list

altogether. After debriefing those who returned, we knew also that
the names of some men who may have died in captivity were also
not on the lists.
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On the other hand, we received the name of one individual, a ci-

vilian, that was totally unknown to us. In another surprise, Cap-

tain Robert White, carried by us as prisoner in South Vietnam but

whose name.was not on the list of.prisoners,.was repatriated short-

ly after the negotiated period of repatriation had expired. We were

told that the enemy unit holding him in South Vietnam had been

unable to report that they were holding him in time to include his

name on the list of prisoners and release him during the official

repatriation period.

It was obvious by the conclusion of Operation Homecoming that

the accounting problem was going to be even more difficult than

we had anticipated. We had hoped that our returnees would be

able to provide us with substantial information about the missing,

but relatively few cases were cleared up on the basis of returnee

information.

Colonel Robert Standerwick’s crew member came home, but had

little information about Colonel Standerwick, for whom no account-

ing has been received. Commander Harley Hall’s crew member was

also repatriated, but no accounting has been received thus far for

Commander Hall, who was lost only a few hours before the cease-

fire agreement took effect. And so it went.

At the termination of Operation Homecoming we had no current

hard evidence that Americans were still held prisoner in Southeast

Asia—and I emphasize current, hard, evidence. None of those who
returned had any indication that anyone had been left behind. We
knew that there was a possibility that. defectors were" alive in
enemy-controlled areas, but had no firm evidence to confirm this

either.

Robert Garwood was an example of an American whom we felt

might be alive and in an enemy-controlled area, but according to

the returnees who saw him last, he was not being held as a prison-

er. To repeat though, we did know that we had received no ac-

counting for some men who at one time had been alive and in cap-

tivity.

I want to comment at this point on the so-called discrepancy

cases; the cases of men we knew to have been captured, or for

whom the information indicated a high degree of probability of

capture. Those cases certainly exist. It is almost certain, though,

that there are other men about whom we know nothing who were

also just as surely captured. What we do not know, in many cases I

am sure, is just as disturbing as what we know about the discrep-

ancy cases. :

This knowledge, common to those who have worked in this area,

made the accounting for the missing even more urgent. Efforts to

implement the accounting provision, Article 8(b), began even before

homecoming was completed. An early request, for example, was for

information relating to a Naval Officer carried as prisoner in

South Vietnam. Other requests were made to repatriate the re-

mains of Americans reported as having died in captivity.

The record of our efforts to implement Article 8(b) have been

well documented. Without cooperation from the other side, the

JCRC sent teams into the field to investigate crash and suspected

grave sites. An extensive and sophisticated underwater search

lspected crashstrar^ °ff the C08St °f S°Uth Vietnam at susPected crash
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extensive and sophisticated underwat-

outh Vietnam in suspected crash site

jst U.S. military man to die from hostile fire in Vietnam in a US.
initiated action was killed in December 1973. He was a member of a JCRC field

team, and with the ambush of that team and his death, our field efforts ceased.

Even then, an intensive public communications effort to obtain information from

anvone in South Vietnam who might have knowledge ofAmerican prisoners or dead

whsbegun and ended only with t& fall of South Vietnam in 1975.

We were accused by some in those days of being interested only in the KIA/

BNKs, that we were not looking for living Americans. In fact, we were looking for

information and evidence of any kind relating to Americans, whether they were

dead with remains never recovered, carried as MIA or carried as FW. The search

began at the last known location. Inspection of a crash site might reveal remains or

the feet that a man survived. Inspection of a grave site might reveal that the story

of an American's was untrue, or might result in the recovery of remains. Folders on

all of those unaccounted for were passed to the Communists in the hope, vain as it

turned out, of receiving an accounting.

At the end of Homecoming, the distinction between our own official categories

blurred. It was ominous for those carried prisoner that they were not acknowledged

as such by the other side and repatriated. The KIA/BNBs were in a much more

definite status, although we knew a very «m«1l number of mistakerhsd been.made-

in declaring a man dead: A careful examination of individual files would reveal that
-

if major status errors were made, they were made in declaring some who died MIA.

In any case, after Homecoming the problem was to determine what had happened to

thoee who did not return and to recover the remains of those who had died.

As we know, and the primary reason we are hare today, Article 8(b) was never

implemented. No general accounting for the missing has bean received. After Home-

coming, we developed specific and hard evidence concerning the whereabouts of

McKinley Nolan, an Army deserter who was living with a wife and child an the

border between South Vietnam and Cambodia in 1975. Emmet Kay, an Air America

pilot, was captured in Laos after the Cease-fire Agreement and was repatriated

after a period of captivity. The only individuals whom hard and at the tune current

information indicated were in captivity, and for whom no accounting has yet bean

received, were two civilians, an American, Charles Dean, and Neif Sharman, an

Australian, who were captured in 1974. They were unquestionably in the hands of

the Pathet Lao when the events that led to the foil of Saigon and Vientiane at mid-

year 1975 occurred. Our intelligence capability and our ability to track them in cap-

tivity ended with the collapee of the friendly governments.

It is likely, I believe, that an accounting is obtainable now which will resolve the

doubts of many families about the status of their loved ones missing in Southeast

Asia. The record has become too convoluted and distorted for that to happen. While

Congressman Montgomery was in Hanoi being assured that no Americans were

being held captive m Vietnam. Arlo Gay was being held at Son Tay prison, and

Tucker Gouglemann was being held in Chi Hoa prison in Saigon Gay was later re-

leased, but Gouglemann died in prison Only his remains returned home.

Now we are told American prisoners were transferred from Southeast Asia to

Russia, where, according to Boris Yeltsin, they may be alive today. If this hope, too,

turns out to be illusory, hundreds and perhaps thousands of family members will

agonize anew about the fete of their loved ones. Assurances that there was a misun-

derstanding will have little credibility. Some early releases came home from Viet-

nam via Moscow, but we never had any indication that prisoners were transferred

to the Soviet Union and detained there.

Even with the full cooperation of governments in the areas where our men were

lost, s complete accounting will be impossible. In the midst of our efforts to obtain

an accounting after Homecoming, two member of Congress became missing in the

crash of their aircraft along the Alaska Coast. No track of the aircraft and its occu-

The Chairman. Thank you very much. Mr. Sieverts.

STATEMENT OF FRANK A. SIEVERTS, FORMER SPECIAL ASSIST
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Other people in prominent positions took a similar attitude.

When Roger Shields and I were in Saigon, we called on General

Creighton Abrams, the head of the U.S. forces there, and one of the

purposes was to review with him the structure of the searches for

Americans lost in South Vietnam. We wanted to have what we call

an action officer and General Abrams simply said I am your action

officer, come to me if you have a problem. And if there was one, we

did and it was solved. The same was true at CINCPAC, the Com-

mander in Chief of the U.S. Forces in the Pacific, with whom we

had a similar relationship.

It is important to note that the January 1973 Pans Agreement

was the first agreement ending an armed conflict that contained

«if>h extensive provisions for accounting for the missing and dead.

Not only paragraph 8(b) but an entire protocol to the document

was related almost entirely to this subject

A few years later, the 1977 Protocols to the 1949 Geneva Conven-

tions, which set forth the rules and principles of humanitarian law

in armed conflicts, for the first time stated a general obligation to

account for the missing and dead. I served as a member of the

American team at the diplomatic conference that negotiated those

Protocols, and it was my privilege to serve as the chairman of the

working group that drafted this, to me, veiy important provision of

international law. I ask that the text of this section be printed in

the record at this point. -

- [The information referred to follows:]
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Article 34 — Remains of deceased

1. The remains of persons who have died for reasons related to occupation

or in detention resulting from occupation or hostilities and those of persons

not nationals of the country in which they have died as a result of

hostilities shall be respected, and the gravesites of all such persons shall

be respected, maintained and merited as provided for in Article 130 of

the Fourth Convention, where their remains . or gravesites would not

receive more favourable consideration under the Conventions and this

Protocol.

2. As soon as circumstances and the relations between the adverse Parties

permit, the High Contracting Parties in whose territories graves and.

as the case may be, other locations of the remains of persons who haw

died as a result of hostilities or during occupation or in detention are

situated, shall conclude agreements in order: ,

a) to facilitate access to the gravesites by relatives of the deceased and

by representatives of official graves registration services and to regulate

the practical arrangements for such access;

b) to protect and maintain such gravesites permanently;

c) to facilitate the return of the remains of the deceased and of personal

effects to the home country upon its request or, unless that country

objects, upon the request of the next of kin.

3. In the absence of the agreements-provided for in paragraph 2 b ) or c)

~ and if the home countiy of such' deceased is not willing to arrange at its

expense for the maintenance of such -gravesites, the High Contracting

Party in whose territory the gravesites are situated may offer to facilitate

the return of the remains of the deceased to the home country. Where such

an offer has not been accepted the High Contracting Party may, after

the expiry of five years from the date of the offer and upon due notice

to the home country, adopt the arrangements laid down in its own laws

relating to cemeteries and graves.

4. A High -Contracting Party in whose territory the gravesites referred to

in this Article are situated shall be permitted to exhume the remains only:

a) in accordance with paragraphs 2 c) and 3, or

b) where exhumation is a matter of overriding public necessity, including

cases of medical and investigative necessity, in which case the High

Contracting Psriy shall at all times respect the remains, and shall give

notice to the heme country of its intention to exhume the remains

together with details -of the intended place of reinterment.
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So I hppe there is no question about the commitment and dedica-
tion of those of us who had responsibility for this subject during
what I believe must be recognized, and I assume the committee
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lal years; namely the time leading up
the 1973 Pans Agreement; the 1973-75 period of implementation of
that agreement which, of course, included the release and the
return of the prisoners of war and civilian internees on both sides'
and then the penod of the communist takeovers and United States
withdrawal from Indochina in 1975.
As stated above, our overriding objectives during this entire time

were to assure that all our prisoners were returned, and to assure
that we were pureuing all available means to secure the fullest pos-
sible accounting for our men.

.

.

The committee has asked me to address several issues in this tes-
timony. Your first question asks which U.S. Government agency
was responsible for collecting information about U.S. civilian? The
Department of State carried this responsibility within the US
Government, as a result of its general responsibility for assistance
to American citizens abroad.
My office worked closely with other bureaus in the State Depart-

ment to make sure that the information on civilians, all American
civilians, was collected and carefully collated; information from a
great variety of sources. In this and in each of the answers I amgomg to present to your questions, I am going to make the same

- P°int We cooperated fully with -the Defense Department’s efforts
to.account for our civilian and military personnel. There was com-
plete consistency in the efforts to amass information and the ef-

peranmsl
1aS re eaSe and accounting for civilians, as for military

The State Department’s responsibility differed in one respect
from that of the Defense Department and the military services
smee with a few exceptions, the civilians were not direct employees!

ill xM* “Jf
ca?e un

J
der a different of laws;

the law that Dr. Shields referred to does not apply to civilians.
Nonetheless, our efforts on behalf of civilians were just as intensive
as^the Defense Department’s efforts were for the military person-

It should also be noted that our records differed, in retrospect in
an important way. For civilians we did not attempt to categorize
each person as prisoner, missing, or killed. In some cases we had
definite mformation that an individual was alive; in others there
was no doubt that someone had died.
But in the absence of official documentation, we did not label

these individuals in this way. We simply kept files that were as
complete as we could make them. Those files had a number of civil-
lan legal consequences, for example in relation to the Office of
Workers Compensation Programs at the Department of Labor, an
office which provided financial support for the families of those
who were eligible for these benefits.

..
We information about our civilians that we received, at the

time of the Pans Agreement. It was heartwarming, and gratifying
to receive back a number of those civilians in whom our interest
was just as intense as it was for the military personnel. It was a
moment of great joy for me personally to be able to greet American
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civilians released from South Vietnam on February 13, 1973 when

they arrived at Clark Air Base in the Philippines and at the same
timo, on the same flights, as American military personnel returned

from Hanoi. -
, „

Roger Shields and I were two of the small number of American
nffiniflic who were in Hanoi for that first release of American

POW’s that took place the day before that, on February 12, 1973. It

was an occasion and a day that neither of us will ever forget.

The process of treating civilians, in ways similar to the military

continued during Homecoming. Medical care, transportation, and

other assistance were provided. That, of course, included the same

complete, thorough debriefing of all the civilians that also applied

to the military personnel.

The information from civilians and military was correlated and
pnmminplpd in such a way that anything, any piece of information

that came, from any source in the debriefing process or elsewhere,

would be retained and fitted into our analytic process. Similarly,

when we began to provide names in the four party joint military

team and in other places to request further information and explo-

ration, civilians were included with the names of the military per-

Your next question asks that I describe U.S. foreign policy after

Operation Homecoming regarding the fate of American citizens

and U.S. Government officials. Here, again, our efforts paralleled

those that were undertake for the military. To some extent it was
» done through military-liaison channels, as in the four party joint

military team. Lateflt was done through the Woodcock Commis-

sion, on which I served as a supporting staff person, as did Roger

Shields.

We did it in a variety of other relationships and negotiations

with Vietnam. Two notable ones were the bilateral talks with Viet-

nam that took place in 1977-78, and in the very unusual, when

they first began, visits by Vietnamese officials to our casualty reso-

lution and identification facilities in Honolulu.

In some cases, exceptional efforts were made for civilians, such

as initiatives on behalf of United States and international journal-

ists missing in Cambodia, and for civilians missing in Laos, such as

the Dean and Sharman incidents that Roger Shields mentions.

Missionaries were also die subject of special humanitarian con-

cern. Friends and organization affiliates of people like these made
extensive efforts, often through anti-war groups or through mis-

sionary alliances. They would attempt to have relationships with

the Vietnamese and the Lao and the Cambodians that perhaps

were not possible for U.S. Government officials. All that informa-

tion, all this kind of effort, was brought into the picture as far as

we were concerned.
. .

With the fall of Saigon on April 30, 1975 and the collapse of the

noncommunist governments in Cambodia and Laos, there was a_ re-

newed exodus of American and foreign civilians from the region.

U.S. embassies, while they were there, had advised Americans to

leave and most had done so, departed on the same flights on which

American official personnel and many refugees, also departed.

But a number of Americans stayed on, chose to stay on. A few,

journalists, missionaries, and some voluntary agency personnel,
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early 1976 all foreigners had been ordered to leave.
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The remaining Americans in Phnom Penh were forced to depart
shortly after the Khmer Rouge takeover was complete. If you’ve
ever seen the movie The Killing Fields, its whole owning sequence
is about the way the Amencans and other foreigners were rounded
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en masse from kaos, where Ameri-
can and other foreign embassies continued to function, although
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of Americans continued to stay on, one

of whom I recall managed an international airline office, so it was
p<Ksible to continue to fly in and out of Vientiane.

1 want to address one other subject before-concluding my state-
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reflf experience that I gained brth on the
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with refugees. It concerns the

iarge number of refugee reports that were received during and
after the exoduses from Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia.
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U.S. officials put posters m refugee camps in several language acj.°f°ur mterest in information about American prisoners andMIAs. These, were rather large posters, substantially larger than

fluently™
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In response to this campaign, we began to receive a large flow of
refugee re^rts concernmg alleged Americans in Vietnam and else-where w Southeast Asia. The Defense Department and military
services carried out a continuing and thorough analysis of all re-
ports, and in many cases were able to correlate them with Ameri-
cans imprisoned before 1973, foreign visitors, Americans staying
behind m Southeast Asia until 1975 or early 1976, or^er expfa^
nations. But die fact remained that a large number of these re-
porte were not and could not be proven or disproven.
My work with refugees has made me deeply aware of the des-

peration that these people face and feel. Bereft of homeIndliveU-
hood, their overruhng concern is somehow to secure a better future
for themselves and their families. Once it was announced to them
that Americans had a strong interest in information on our miss-
ing men, it was only human nature for refugees to begin to offer
the information which was so welcome to us and, in their eyes
might result in favorable treatment for them.

y ’

• by hatred-an understandable feel-ing—hatred of the regimes that had caused them to flee, and they
assumed that reports of imprisoned Americans would reflect ad-
versely on the communist authorities.
The very large number of these reports should have triggered

caution, since it was clearly improbable that there were ever
enough prisoners to correlate with all the alleged sightings

It is noteworthy that in most of these reports no information was
provided on the name or names of the people reportedly seen.
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While the war was underway, we received reports on captured

Americans which often had names associated with them. Tins was

so even if .the reports came from indigenous, illiterate people who
would render an American name phonetically, in the same way
that we might pronounce a Vietnamese or a Lao name.

An example of that which remains in my memory is the case of

Charles Dean and Neil Sharman in Laos in 1974. These were two

civilians—Dean was an American, Sharman was an Australian-

way off the beaten path. As the reports on them began to come in,

lo and behold there were the names as well. I mean these were

coming in from Pathet Lao and local peasants and observers. The
Dean would be spelled D-i-n, the Sharman was like two words, Sha,

mun, but it was—they even had the Neil for Sharman, as a matter

of fact, Roger reminds me. There was also a photograph.

All I’m getting at is that here was an example of two foreigners

way off the beaten path. They could have totally disappeared, as in

the end they did. We have reason to think that they were possibly

killed in an escape attempt off the back of a truck; that was very

unclear.

Nonetheless, the names were there and it was the way of validat-

ing that information. Among American prisoners we learned over

the years that the exchange of names was the highest priority.

Even prisoners held out of sight or contact with each other would

find ingenious ways to communicate; the first information they

would convey would be their names.

-One can imagine the terrible isolation of a person in captivity

and the desperate need to tell another human your name and
thereby to assure that someone else knows you are alive. Prisoners

would go to great lengths to get this information out.

I met many of the prisoners when they were first released, espe-

cially the ones that came out a few at a time in the earlier years in

the sixties and early seventies, and I saw at firsthand their desire,

their intense, desire to convey information on others in captivity.

Sometimes they would hand me papers on which they had scrib-

bled names while they were flying on the aircraft.

There was one case of a released man who memorized over 300

names of his fellow prisoners during the weeks prior to his release.

They called him the mail box because they knew he was going to

be released, and he brought all this information out. It was a- very

important way of validating lists that we had obtained from other

sources.

When Robert Garwood contacted an international visitor in

Hanoi in 1979 to say he wanted to come home, the first thing he

did was to give that visitor his name and his U.S. military service

number, written on a cigarette paper. The instant we received that

information at the State Department in Washington, we worked
out arrangements for his departure from Vietnam with the assist-

ance of the International Committee of the Red Cross.

1 know the committee recognizes the crucial importance of

names in evaluating refugee reports, because without names re-

ports are simply descriptions: descriptions of people, of places, of

dates. They may be detailed, they may correlate with other reports

and this can give them a surface plausibility, but without names it

was my experience that there is always the potential for wishful

217

thinking, exaggeration, a shift of dates which can malro an the dif-

mTw Iv,f
th
T vetoing

,

wf happening in 1972 rather than
1974, for example, or whole cloth inventions by sources oerhaos too
eager to tell us what we wanted to hear.

> buurcw pernaps too

Its well known that when names were provided in later vears

le
L

S

°A
e
r
meS turned °»t to be fabricated from our ownlisK

^Ub lC sour
f
:es - Our lists were widely available throughout

thereTntheteble
m ““» the^^ that you have up

There’s also the experience of trafficking in fake dog tags which
'°

n
nS‘“e

.
was ^te a problem untl it was disced"
”SS?y

cases correlated with men safely home inthe^United States. They were being manufactured; we were neverquite sure whether it was by individual profiteers or whether thisw
f.

so
“f.^

ld °f disinformation campaign with official sanction
I know the committee is sensitive to the problem of false reportsand only wanted to present this background information from mvownjbservations at the time many of the repo™we?efK
I want to repeat again that a great many dedicated people sever-

at
n
the tabl

f1

toda
?’

worked on this subjertfor numy
a^fre that the passage of time has not healedthe wounds or brought comfort to the families whose hopes have

y
alSed^ d®?hed-'* deeply hope that this^ommit-

tee will be able to conclude its work in-a way that resolves
questions once and for all. Thank you.
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Sieverts follows:]

Prepared Statement of Frank A. Sievebts
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Dozens of letters have come into the Department praising that work. Sieverts has

been described as one who "never lied, never misled .

. _
. always friendly, gracious

and charming, but always with an air of professionalism.”

For some of the returnees, Sieverts was the source of the first word they had of

their families.

“I could associate faces of POW’s I had never seen in person with their families

with whom I had been in contact,” he recalls. “The first night at Clark Air Force

Base, we stayed up most of the night. I was able to tell the men about families they

had been away from for so long.
’’

Sieverts was bom in Germany, coming to the U.S. as a child with his parents. He
grew up in Wisconsin, the eldest of five children. He attended college at Swarth-

more, and then spent four years as a Rhodes Scholar at Oxford, studying interna-

tional relations.

The most vivid memory of the past 6 years for Sieverts is the scene at Gia Lam
Airport in North Vietnam last February 12. The small team of American officials

waited for the first prisoners, wondering if the years in captivity had broken the

spirits of US. prisoners.

Then the busload of prisoners arrived around a corner of a hangar. As the men
stepped off the bus, they set their own formation taking command away from the

North Vietnamese guards—for the short march to the release point, where they sa-

luted the American officers.

In that swift changeover, Sieverts recalls, "we knew that no matter what they

had gone through, the men bad prevailed. They kept up their strength through all

the years of captivity.”

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Sieverts. General

Kingston, I must note we are going to use a 10 minute time here,

so if you can summarize. We want to get to questions, obviously,

and we have a lot of questions. So .General Kingston.

STATEMENT OF GENERAL ROBERT C. KINGSTON; USA RETIRED,
FORMER COMMANDER, JOINT CASUALTY RESOLUTION CENTER
(JCRC), 1973-1974, ALEXANDRIA, VA

General Kingston. Mr. Chairman and Members of this select

committee.

The Chairman. Could you pull the mike close to you, General,

please, and bend it down.
General Kingston. Mr. Chairman, Members of the select com-

mittee, I am very glad that you asked me to be here today. I am,
like a lot of other people, very interested in your outcome, your

findings and if I can contribute I would be just too pleased to do so.

You’ve asked me to answer six questions, which I have done. You
and your staff members have those questions. With your permis-

sion, I would like to deviate for a few moments to tell you about

the establishment of the Joint Casualty Resolution Center and
some of the experiences we had setting it up and on a couple of

type examples of operations that we conducted, to give you a feel of

what the organization was—you have the mission in my state-

ments—and how we went about conducting those missions.

In January 1973 I was a brigadier general and deputy senior ad-

viser to Military Region II in the Second Corps. I was in Plaiku.

General Weyand, COMUS MACV, a four-star- general down in

Saigon after the Paris accords, called me down and handed me a
piece of paper that came from the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of

Staff through the Commander in Chief, Pacific. It was instructions

to establish the Joint Casualty Resolution Center and the Central

Identification Laboratory.

t

It was general guidance. It gave a mission and it gave sugges-
tions on what the staff and field teams should look like. At that
time the Four-Party Joint Military Commission and the Interna-
tional Commission of Control and Supervision were formed. They
were manned by personnel already in MACV Headquarters, the ad-
visory headquarters, which meant that a lot of good people were
not available for me to enlist or ask to volunteer for the headquar-
ters of the JCRC.

_ I knew I would have to have field teams, so 1 went to talk to
Brigadier General Stan McClellan, who headed a group of U.S. Spe-
cial Forces, then in South Vietnam, who were training Cambodian
battalions a battalion at a time, and sending them back trained to
continue the operations in Cambodia.

I asked General McClellan who his field grade officers were. He
told me and I invited Major Charlie Beckwith, who was on the Ira-
nian operation, and a Major Sully Fontaine, and asked them if
they wanted to be my two field team commanders.
Major Fontaine was a Belgique who in World War H, at 17 years

of age,jumped into France with an OSS-OSE jetbird team. He en-
listed in the U.S. Army in 1950 under the Lodge bill, and had vast
information and knowledge of Southwest Asia and was by r.hie time
a major m the U.S. Army.
Both agreed. And I told them to select 11 recovery teams of 5

men each from the Special Forces personnel in Vietnam. My two
requirements were that they had to all be volunteers, and they had
to spend 1 year with the Joint Casualty Resolution Center.

1 then began to solicit volunteers from within the MACV and the
'

advisory groups, for the headquarters. I succeeded in getting about
50 to 60 percent of the personnel with the right occupational spe-
cif16
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that I needed, and the right rank and experience that I

needed to staff that headquarters.
We moved the Joint Casualty Resolution Center to Nakhon

Phanom, Thailand, where it was under the U.S. Support Activities
Group which was headed by four-star Air Force General John Vojt.
I reported through him to Admiral Galyer, who was the CINCPAC
Commander in Chief at that time.
We established the Central Identification Laboratory in Saigon

and moved that to Samieson; that was a port south of Rangknlr
where the ammunition was coming in by water and transported
overland to Cambodia. It was a nice camp and it turned out to be
the right place for the Central Identification Laboratory.

Lieutenant-Colonel Harold Tucker, U.S. Army, was the first com-
mander of the Central Identification Laboratory. I want to thank
Dr. Shields and the other members of the Department of Defense
for getting really renowned forensic anthropologists to staff that
initially.

The initial chief anthropologist was Dr. Warren, who came from
a years sabbatical from the University of Michigan. He had done
this type of work during the Korean War for the U.S. Army. At
that time he was a GS 13. DOD recruited him as GS 11 and he
spent 1 year doing very fine work over there.
The two types of operations that we went on, I’d like to just ex-

plain the type of work we were doing. I had JCRC personnel in
Saigon and in all the four provinces. One night in a hamlet, in the
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vicinity of Cu Che where the 25th Infantry Division Headquarters

had been, the Vietcong came into a hamlet and told one of the

people in the Hamlet that they understood the Americans were

looking for their-missing and their dead. -

He told the individual that a five man VC patrol went through

that village one night, and he gave them the date and the month.

He said while they were in the village a U.S. serviceman fired on

them and hit one of their soldiers. They in turn wounded the

American, bound his hands with wire, took liim to the well, shot

him three times in the head and dropped him down, the well. I’m

sure the water was very tasty after that.

This individual told the hamlet chief who told the district chief

who told the province chief. My representative in the province

went down there to ascertain himself what was going on and if it

was actually—the reporting up the chain was true. He found it to

be true-We got the information through Saigon, to us up at NKP,
and I sent down a recovery team.

The first two people down the well were demolition people to

make sure it was not . booby trapped with demolitions. There was

about 3 feet of water in the well and about 2 feet of silt. In several

hours , of work they found most of the bones of a complete skeleton.

His hands were bound behind him, and the . skull had three bullet

holes.

In working our recovery operations we did a radius. If we had a

suspected individual crash, or a gravesite, we drew a 1 mile, 3 mile,

and 5 mile radius. In this case we drew a 1 mile radius and there

were several people missing. So my Central Identification Labora-

tory people went and got those folks’ records and they identified

the individual. He was a soldier who had been on duty on the pe-

rimeter of the 25th Infantry Division; he disappeared at night and

they never heard of him again.

Another type of operation, thanks to the information program

that we were allowed to put out, and were allowed to put out in

that part of South Vietnam held by the South Vietnamese, that’s

the only area that we were allowed to send in recovery teams. Into

those areas that we thought were secured by South Vietnam only,

not in accordance with Article 8(b) of the Paris accords.

Again information came to us from one of the friendly villages.

This time, that an American aviator had crashed his helicopter on

the beach. He had mechanical problems or maybe shot down, the

village didn’t know. He told us where he thought our man was

buried. The VC, by the way, recovered him, killed him, and left

him on the beach. The local inhabitants buried the man on the

beach.

I sent a team down there and for 3 days we sifted and shoveled

about 100 tons of sand. A local fisherman came up and asked what

are you doing. We said we’ve got this information, and the fisher-

man took us about 200 yards down the beach and said dig here. In

a very short period of time we found the remains of the aviator.

The Chairman. General, the time is a little fouled up. We actual-

ly have a yellow light on, so if I could as you to summarize.

General Kingston. In the first 10 months we did over a dozen

search operations. We recovered 21 remains of which 11 were iden-

tified as Americans. You don’t walk into a job, an assignment like
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very much
Walk away without emoti°nal baggage. Thank you

[The prepared statement of General Kingston follows:]

Prepared Statement or General Robert C. Kingston





Mr. Oksenberg. Thank you, Senator. You are to be congratulat-

ed for these hpgrings and the work of your committee and its staff.

Such a congressional inquiry has long been overdue. From January

1977 to January 1980, when I returned to the University of Michi-

gan, I was the staff member of the National Security Council re-

sponsible for POW/MIA issues. .

I worked closely with my colleagues at the Defense Department

and the State Department. They were much more deeply immersed

in and understood better than I the subtleties and Complexities of

the POW/MIA issues and the recovery of remains.

I did not have much background to prepare me for the MIA/

POW issue. I am primarily a China specialist. Gradually I became

aware of its complexities, its history and the politics surrounding

it. The Carter administration inherited from the Nixon/Ford ad-

ministrations a set of policies, institutional arrangements and a ne-

gotiating record with the Vietnamese that established the param-

eters within which we initially operated.

The policies we inherited then evolved through two overlapping

stages. In order to seek a full accounting of POW/MLAs and to re-

cover remains, an effort to establish diplomatic contact with Viet-

nam peaked in 1977-1978, and diminished but did not end follow-

ing the Vietnamese occupation of Kampuchea. Then with the in-

creased reporting of live sightings derived from the massive flow of

refugees from Indochina from 1977 on, we intensified our efforts to

interview refugees and verify their reports.

Certainly no issue in which I was involved during my 3 years in

the Government was more tragic, emotional and heart rending

than this one. Fifteen years have passed and my memory has

dimmed considerably concerning many of the details, but I vividly

remember two particularly moving meetings with family members

of MIAs. One was the elderly mother of a missing American soldier

from New Jersey. During her visit she showed me wom pictures of

her son as a child and a honor student in high school.

It became clear to me that her life had been devoted to the nur-

turing of her son. She assured me that her son was still alive. She

sought my commitment to help recover her boy. I felt that this

woman would not survive if her faith and hope somehow were ever

lost.
.

Equally moving was a meeting with the wife of a missing Ameri-

can pilot whose plane had been shot down over North Vietnam.

She told me she was desperate. She explained that she had lived in

suspended animation for I think 6 or 7 years. She wanted to know

whether the U.S. Government thought her husband was alive or

She could ask the Pentagon what was known about her hus-

band’s fate. This request might lead to his being reclassified from

being missing to being dead, but she told me that she was psycho-

logically incapable of initiating such a review. She felt that in some

sense her request for a review would be an abandonment of her

loved one. She wanted to remain faithful to her husband as long as

there was any hope, and she would do nothing to destroy that

hope. But if the Government informed her that her loved one were

dead, she would then reluctantly seek to . rebuild her life. That is

She felt that the Government owed her its best judgment about
her husband s fate without her having-to do anything to ascertain
what that judgment was. She requested that the Government
change its policy and implement an automatic review of all cases
including that of her husband.
Such meetings and other information available to us greatly af-

fected me and my colleagues. They convinced us that we had to
pursue several not easily reconcilable objectives. First, our Govern-
ment had to make every reasonable effort to obtain a full accountmg from the Vietnamese of the fate of MIAs. The Government
owed it to the New Jersey soldier and others like him as well as to
their families and friends, to persist in a search for them as long as
a straw of hope of their survival existed and to recover their re-
mains, if all hope had vanished. But we also -had a responsibility
not to arouse false hopes and unjustified expectations.
Second, the American Government owed the pilot’s wife and

others like her the Pentagon’s best judgment about the fate of
their loved ones unless the next of kin preferred for the Govern-
ment not to review the status of the missing relative. But a reclas-
sification of someone from MIA to KIA status should not dimmict,onr^w to Montain the Precise fate of the soldier involved.

Third, this issue became a constant reminder of the high human
c^t of war. It prompted the Carter administration to redouble its
ettorts to help build a more peaceful and prosperous Asia Pacific
region. We would best honor soldiers who sacrificed so much by our
contributing to the long-term stability of a region where we had
fought three costly wars in 30 years.

Fourth, the POW/MIA issue was full of continuing human trage-
dy, so we sought to avoid playing politics with it. The entire Gov-
ernment owed it to those involved, the soldiers, their family^
mends to treat this issue with the resoluteness and decorum it de-

The Carter administration therefore eschewed using this issue
for such purposes as to demonstrate its patriotism, to inflame
public opinion or to advance other foreign policy objectives.

Before providing my summary of the Carter administration’s
actual record on MIA/POWs two other points should be mentioned
The Defense Department and State Department stressed to me
that information about MIAs supplied by the government in Hanoi
could not be taken at face value, and Pentagon officials informed
me that there was sound evidence that the authorities in Hanoi
were holding back the remains of deceased American servicemen.
In early 1977 there was no firm evidence, either to confirm or

challenge Hanoi s assurances that no Americans were being held
against their will in Vietnam. But the flood of Vietnamese refugees
beginning in late 1977 and 1978 led to an upsurge of refugee re-
ports of sightings of live Americans. Efforts were then redoubled to
ascertain whether any live Americans remained.
This was done through extensive cross-checking of refugee inter-wws and use of other sources of intelligence. Despite this massive

effort, as I recall at the time I left Government in early 1980 no
firm evidence existed to substantiate claims that American service-
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. men either voluntarily or involuntarily remained in Vietnam, Laos

or Cambodia.
Finally, it must be recognized that one reason the POW/MIA

issue achieved such salience was -the excellence of American rec-

ordkeeping compared to our previous wars. In no previous was it

possible to identify remains with the precision of the Vietnam war.

The precision of recordkeeping in Vietnam makes the unknown
category even more vexing. Many Americans did not in 1977-80

and evidently do not now accept that a residual category of soldiers

exists whose precise fate may never be known.
All of these considerations help explain the many measures that

the Carter administration undertook. One of the first initiatives in

Asia was the dispatch to Hanoi of the commission led by Leonard

Woodcock. This grew out of a pledge that President Carter made
during his campaign for the presidency. The Woodcock Commission

soug^o encourage the Vietnamese to provide a full accounting of

Partly because of humanitarian concerns such as those raised by
the pilot’s wife that I have just described, we reinstituted a review

of the status of MIAs. I vaguely recall, and I may be incorrect, that

due to the concerns such as those raised by the New Jersey s sol-

dier’s mother, these reviews could be halted if the family wished.

In all contacts with the Vietnamese in 1977, 197-78, we always

stressed the importance of obtaining a full accounting of our sol-

diers’ fates. Whether a soldier was listed as MIA or KIA with re-

mains not recovered was irrelevant_to our desire to obtain a full

accounting.

The reclassification process had no impact upon our resolve to

pursue this issue. Many in our Administration believed that im-

proved diplomatic relations with Vietnam would encourage Hanoi
to be more forthcoming and more cooperative on MIA issues.

That was one reasons some officials sought to cultivate diplomat-

ic contact with Vietnam or to permit Vietnam to enter internation-

al organizations; however, we were not prepared to offer reparation

payments or economic assistance to Hanoi in order to improve rela-

tions. Until early fall 1978 Hanoi considered such assistance to be

related to normalization.

As the number of Indochinese refugees soared in 1977-78, the

Administration established an extensive system for interviewing

refugees about any knowledge they might have, either about live

Americans or the location of remains. This information was sys-

tematically compiled and carefully evaluated.

As I recall, at the time I left Government this information was
not so persuasive or compelling as to justify new policies or actions.

Most officials privately remained skeptical that any American was
being held against his or her will, but out of consideration for such

as the New Jersey’s soldier’s mother we did not express this skepti-

cism openly and more importantly we did not allow our skepticism

to intrude on our resolve to press forward for a full accounting and
recovery of all remains.

In sum, as I try to reconstruct Carter administration policy on
Indochina, POW/MIAs and the recovery of remains, recognizing

that after 15 years my ability to recall events is quite limited, I

think my colleagues and I discharged our duties as responsibly, and
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The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Oksenberg. Let me
say obviously for all Members of the committee that the emotion of

°b™u
* £ everybody and we respect and understand

tor each of you that that doesn’t go away, and General, I appreci-

hMe
y°Ur COmments ' There * a burden. and that is why we are

And 1 hope that each of you wUl respect in our questions not an
ettort to dump that burden on somebody but an effort to get at
this, to try to understand it ourselves and we can’t avoid some of
the tough questions that exist as a consequence of it, and so those
questions will I know come from each member in that spirit
There are a lot of questions obviously, not all of which we will be

able to proceed fonvard with today, but I would like to go if I can
to the heart certainly of some of the issues that we face and if Imay I would like to just share - T this is a tape Mr. Shields, and I



234

just want to be absolutely accurate so I share this with you and
with those listening.

(Tape.)

Question: Do you think .there still are POWs alive and well some-
where in either Laos or Cambodia? Answer: We have no indica-
tions at this time that there are any Americans alive in TnHm-hing
The Chairman. That was your statement at a press conference

on the April 12, 1973. We have no indications at this time that
there are any Americans alive.

Now it is a fact, is it not that as of February 1973, you personally
had information about an EC or an EQ-47 shot down in Laos and
you believed that four members of that crew had survived, did you
not?

Dr. Shields. Senator, in that case, the Air Force had investigated
the incident and had declared those men dead.
The Chairman. I asked what you believed.

Dr. Shields. My concern was that someone may very well have
survived I hold that concern today.

The Chairman. Didn’t you believe personally, you had made a
determination, you thought that four people had survived based on
intelligence?

Dr. Shelbs. I thought that it was possible that four individuals
had survived. We did not have a complete investigation. The Air
Force went into that crash site and found remains within that air-
craft-They were not able to establish how many-remains they saw
There were very serious questions about that and I had learned
that it was unwise to make early opinions about serious questions
like this without investigating the facts.

Now 1 am a still concerned about that, although j am told by
DIA that a very thorough analysis of the intelligence relating to
that aircraft does not support the contention that people were
alive. I still have very serious questions about that, yes, I do.
The Chairman. But in point of fact, you in your deposition said

to us that you disagreed with the quick determination of the Air
Force and you said: My own feeling was, I disagreed with the serv-
ices in their determination. That is your quote.

Dr. Shields. That is correct. There is an alternative to carrying
men as prisoner, and that is a missing category, and that is exactly
what I believe that category is for.

The Chairman. But that is an indication that men were alive.
Dr. Shields. A missing in action category indicates that you do

not know whether the man—
The Chairman. I am asking you, Mr. Shields, that is an indica-

tion that men were alive?

Dr. Shields. That being an MIA is an indication
The Chairman.. No, sir. You made a determination based on in-

telligence that four people might have survived.
Dr. Shields. Senator, yes, they might have, and they might not

have
The Chairman. Stop there, yes, they might have. That is an indi-

cation that people might have been alive?
Dr. Shields. Certainly people might have been alive.
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ment, we have no indication at this time there are any Americans
alive m Indochina.

Dr. Shields. I don’t believe the circumstances of that case indi-
cated those men were alive. Saying that men might be alive- -
The Chairman. Let’s come to another circumstance, if you want

to contradict your own determination
Dr. Shields. Am I allowed to answer your question, Senator?
The Chairman. Absolutely.
Dr. Shields. Then I would like to be able to do that if I could. My

concern would be about whether men were prisoner or missing.
The MIA category is specifically appropriate to cases where you do
not know whether men are alive or dead. That is the case of those
men in the EC-47, in my own mind. I did not know.
The Chairman. In your deposition: Question: Then just to review .

biddmgagEim on February 4th and 5th, we had the downing of
the EC-47Q and within several weeks after that we have intelli-
gence, you said, I think we had the intelligence sooner than that.
Question: That the four may be prisoners of war. Answer: Yes.
Dr. Shields. May, Senator, and every man who became missing

nag"1 nave been a prisoner of war. Don’t write off the missing
The Chairman. I am not writing off the missing, but you madp a

judgment in February based on intelligence that four people might
have been a prisoner of war. You stood up in April and said, we
have no indication that anyone would be alive. That was not true
Dr. Shields. Senator, if you—- - “

The Chairman. That was not true, was it, Mr. Shields’
Dr. Shields. Yes, it was true.

The Chairman. Let me ask you, you wrote a memo to Ambassa-
dor Hill on May 24, 1973 in which you said, in a DOD sponsored
Press conference held April 12, 1973, I made the statement that
DOD had no specific knowledge indicating and any U.S. personnel
were still alive and held prisoner in Southeast Asia. This statement
has been the basis for all subsequent answers from DOD to ques-
tions concerning the possibility that Americans may still be held
prisoner in Southeast Asia.

Quote, it was a totally accurate and factual statement at the
time it was made, which I take issue with: In light of more recent
events, I believe that answer is no longer fully satisfactory. You
then citen downing of an aircraft in Laos but you specifically site
the EC-47 crew and the four people.
You made your own judgment later that you were not accurate.
Dr. Shields. I believe I said, if you would quote that, that may no

longer be correct.

The Chairman. Well, it was not correct as of February when you
had the knowledge and as of April when you made the statement.

Dr. Shields. Senator, those men were in the same condition that
many other men were who might have survived their incident.
Many of those were carried, and appropriately so, as missing in
action. I said that those individuals may have survived, and you
carry them in a missing in action status until you can ascertain
whether in fact they are prisoners.
The Chairman.. Mr. Shields, we have uncovered some 244 people

should have been carried and were carried—excuse me, were car-
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ried—were carried by DOD as POW, prisoner of war. You did not

know until after the debriefs that 111 of them died in captivity.

When you made this statement, those, debriefs had not been com-

pleted, had they? Yes or no?^
;

; -

Dr. Shields. Senator, the debriefs went on

The Chairman. Had they?

Dr. fin™™ No, they had not—1 assume that they had not been

completed, although many of them had.
.

The Chairman, So you did not have the information from the re-

turning prisoners when you made this statement to inform you

that 111 had died in captivity, did you? Yes or no? You did not

have the information.
. . , .

Dr SwiBi-hs. I did not have negative information, I did not have

positive statements from them that they were alive.

The Chairman. I agree. But they were carried as prisoners of

war, based on the latest information we had that they were still

prisoners, is that not accurate? .

Dr SmBT.ns Yes, it is, Senator. And that was well known to ev-

eryone involved in the issue. I have testified in many other occa-

sions to that fact, that men certainly were carried as prisoner of

war at one time and had not come home.
.

The Chairman. Mr. Shields, do you not think it is a little disin-

genuous to stand up before the Nation and have a policy an-

nounced that says we have no indication that there are any Ameri-

cans alive when you know people -are carried as POW and have

nothing to suggest they are dead? .

Dr. Shields. Senator, if you have the rest of that transcript, you

might hear the circumstances which surrounded that. You will find

out that we were debating the issue about whether we had current,

hard information relating to men who were alive or who were

dead, and we had no hard, specific, current information at that

time. And I think we had done enough of our debriefings at that

time, because we had asked men immediately if they knew about

living Americans, and the men who had come home, although they

had not completed their debriefs with regard to the conditions of

their activity, they certainly would have completed their debriefs

with regard to men that they knew were still alive and in captiv-

,ty

fhe Chairman. Well, the Department of Defense never corrected

your statement, did they?

Dr. Shields. I think they believed it to be accurate.

The Chairman. They never corrected it, did they?

Dr. Shields. I don’t believe they did.

The Chairman. You stated yourself in May that it was not accu-

rate. It is in your own memo.
t

Dr. Shields. I said it may not have been, Senator. We were very

concerned about these issues. We did not want to rush to judgment.

The Chairman. No, you did not say that. You said I believe the

answer is no longer satisfactory.

Dr. Shields. Would you read the complete statement for me?

The Chairman. In light of recent events, I believe that answer is

no longer fully satisfactory.
. .

Dr. Shields. We may have subsequently investigated those inci-

dents, and if you will find out later, Senator, if you want to talk
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about Department of Defense corrections, I have a hearing here
from the House committee which investigated this, and if you’ll
allow me to read just very briefly, I will tell you what I said and
what other individuals in the Defense Department said about this
The Chairman. Before you do, can I read you your own state-

ment?
Dr. Shields. Yes, please.

The Chairman. From your deposition: Now, did you ask that a
retraction be made for this? Answer: No, no. Question: Did you con-
sider that a substantial misstatement of what had taken place at
those news conferences? Answer: I considered it to be erroneous
just as I consider many things that the newspapers said over the
years to be erroneous, but I did not ask for retractions.

Dr. Shields. I did not ask the newspapers for retractions? Is that
wiiat wc re

—

The Chairman. You did not ask—no, you did not ask the Defense
Department.

Dr. Shields. I think we were talking about the newspapers.
The Chairman. No, sir. No. The question was about the misstate-

ment at your news conference, the inaccuracy that you had stated.
Dr. Shields. And who would I have asked—the Department of

Defense could not correct what a newspaper said. If you are asking
whether I asked the newspapers for a retraction, I did not.

Senator, ifyou will allow me to read
The Chairman. Well, can I finish? You keep changing reality

Here is the next question: Did you ever ask the Department
of Defensejhrough the Secretary of Defense for a retraction or cor-
rection, because that is what you would have needed. Answer- No
we didn’t.

Dr. Shields. That’s correct. We did not. I did not have to ask for
corrections.

If you’ll allow me to read here.

The Chairman. Absolutely.
Dr. Shields. A statement I made, and that I made shortly after

that period of time. This is to the House committee known as the
Montgomery Committee.
“With regard to the other reports we have received, we have

never been able to correlate them positively with Americans, with
military, who would still be held captive in Southeast Asia. We
have endeavored even through the use of such things as polygraph
tests for informers who would come over and tell us these things to
find out if we could pinpoint these reports which we had received
so that we could refine them and say yes, that’s valid, we are sure
some Americans are there. We have never been able to do that

”

It continued here in an exchange with Congressman Gonzalez.
Mr. Gonzalez says, “so in terms of numbers, what or how many
would you feel there is reason to believe are alive?”
Answer: “That’s the most difficult question of all to answer. My

own feeling, and anyone working in this area simply forms his or
her own judgment, frankly is one of question. There were men
alive at one time. Whether these men are still alive or not is an
open question. There are men who should have been captured who
were alive, having successfully ejected from an aircraft, who were
seen alive on the ground, who talked to the men in the air and said



238

here comes the enemy and I’ll see you when the war is over, and of

whom we have heard nothing more.

As for how many men are still alive, it’s certainly possible that

some men ..are, but throughout this whole thing we have not been

able to put our hands on a missing man who was alive and say he

is alive.

So that was a statement officially on the record, Senator Kerry,

and probably better than a press conference and a newspaper

?he Chairman. But Mr. Shields, the point is that the policy—you

have to understand, 1973 is the critical point. You sire talking

about the Montgomery Commission, that was 3 years later.

Dr. Shields. Senator, people were asking if we knew whether we
had left anyone behind, and the answer was we do not have indica-

tions at this time.

1116 Chairman. That has been the official line, and that has been

the line that was articulated in 1976 and 1980." But the question is

what did we know in 1973 and what did we do?

Dr. Shields. We knew that men had been alive in captivity at

one time.

The Chairman. Correct.

Dr. Shields. And those who returned did not know of men who
had been left.

The Chairman. To say that all prisoners had returned as the

President announced on March 29, a week before your press confer-

ence, was wrong. He knew it was wrong. Let me tell you why. You
recall going farsee Secretary of- Defense WiHiam Clements , in his

office in early April, a week before you April conference, correct?

Dr. Shields. That’s correct.

The Chairman. And you heard him tell you, quote, all the Amer-
ican POW’s are dead. And you said to him, you cannot say that.

Dr. Shields. That’s correct.

The Chairman. And he repeated to you, you did not hear me.

They are all dead.

Dr. Shields. That’s essentially correct.

The Chairman. And you reported to the ambassador that your

statement about POW’s saying there is no indication anybody is

alive became DOD policy, correct? In 1973.

Dr. Shields. That was a response regarding the question of do we
know that men are alive.

Senator, Defense Department policy

The Chairman. But why did you not say—here is the disingen-

uousness—why did you not say you know, we have got 244 ques-

tions. We have got people we list as POW and we do not know, in-

stead of saying there are no indications that anybody is alive. Be-

cause the last thing you knew was that they were alive.

Senator McCain. Mr. Chairman, could I interrupt for one second

here? I believe that according to this document you just quoted, Dr.

Shields did say that. He said I am scheduled to testify on the MIA
issue before the Subcommittee on National Security Policy and Sci-

entific Developments of the House Committee on Foreign Affairs.

With your concurrence, I will maintain the position that we do not

know whether those now unaccounted for are alive or dead. The
same one you just quoted from.

Dr. Shields. I do not know whether they are alive or dead, Sena-
tor Kerry, and that is Defense Department policy as I understood

was Defense Department policy.
The.CHAiMtAN._Let us come back. You had indications that some

were alive. Now, in your own testimony—let me go back to it—the
question was asked of you during the deposition, do you agree with

that th<
?,
absence of information about a knownPOW s fate does not allow you to logically make the statement

thm-e are no Americans alive in Indochina as of April 12, 1973.
Dr. Shields. Yes, I agree with that
pie Chairman. Then to say there are no indications that any-

body is alive when the last information you had about a prisonerwas through intelligence that they were captured, that somebody
returning earlier as a prisoner saw them alive, that you had either
signal intelligence or tracking intelligence that they were alive. To
stand up, as you-have said, within a framework of 6 months or 12

“s£ly 5[cS^y
th6re^ “° indiCati°nS Wyh0dy * not aKw '

Dr. Shields. Senator, there is a difference in saying people are
alive mid in captivity and saying we don’t have indinatjons now
that they are.

The Chairman. That is the disingenuous piece of this.
Dr. Shields. It is not disingenuous, Senator. This was and still is

a “s™*- 1 rad in the newspaper yesterday that your

sssfeSfsr “ American was^ in m°- -
The Chairman. No, no, no. That is wrong.
Dr. Shields. It was reported in the paper, Senator.

,

-fa® Chairman. Let me just make it very clear. Senator Smith
has an opinion personally as to that. I will tell you I personally do
not share a judgment on that or that opinion, nor do I think has
the rest of the committee come to any conclusion whatsoever as to
anyone in 1989, and I will tell you that this committee has no evi-

aKvTnnw
°f^ Specific individual “ any specific pin™ being .

Dr. Shields. And that’s exactly what I said, Senator.
The Chairman. But it’s not.
Dr. Shields. The information you have on an individual in 1989

ls.“ore recent than a lot of the information that I was dnalingwith and that s exactly why I did not say they were all alive, nor
they were all dead. And I did not know that

What I said here, and this was Defense Department policy if you
are looking, for policy, because it is not a newspaper, it’s not a press
ciippmg, its an official document of the U.S. Congress in which Isay people were alive at one time, they should have been accounted
tor. they weren t. The question now is an open one. I don’t know if
they are alive or dead.

they wwe^an
1^^?^^^ Clements, your boss, want to say

.

Dr- Shields. I suspect it was his view, just as it’s Senator Smith’s
view that someone was alive in 1989, and you don’t have evidence
enough to believe it. People disagreed on this issue, and they still
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General Vernon Walters, a deputy CIA director, in this docu-

ment also testifies that there is no firm evidence about Americans

being alive, and I can read that and quote that to you if you would

h
ThTconcluston also states that the intelligence community-and

this is what I based my information on, the intelligence communi-

ty—also states that the inteffigence community did not have firm

evidence. And so what we were talking about. Senator, to family

members, wives, children, fathers, husbands, of men who had teen

in captivity for years was that we did not know specifically wheth-

er a man was alive or dead. _ „ .

Warrant Officer Frederick, who was held with Senator McCain,

died just a few months before the repatriation of our men m 1973

Had we said that Warrant Officer Frederick was alive, it would

have been a misstatement of fact.

The Chairman. I did not ask you to say. that.

Dr. Shielos. And I didn't say that.
.

...

The Chaikman. No one on the committee is suggesting that the

1973 policy should have suggested that you say yes, they are all

^Dr What is the difference between saying they are alive

and we have indications now that they are alive?

The Chaikman. We did have indications that some people were

alive. We had absolute intelligence. You in your own deposition—

I

am going to end my questioning here and give Senator bmith an

opportunitjrand the others. But let me just say that in your deposi-

lion you agreed that recent information could go back 6 months, 12

months. And we had recent information 6 months and 12 months

that so and so was seen alive or so and so was alive.

Dr. Shields. I’m not aware of that, Senator. Within 6 months.

Recent information specifically relating to ,a man? Im not aware of

that information.

The Chairman. Well, we can go into thatm a second.

Dr. Shields. I hope that we do.

The Chairman. Senator Smith.

Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I did not realize we

were going to get to a debate here on differences between members,

but since that has come up let me just say what I had stud on the

record before and speaking only for myself, that based on the intel-

ligence analysis that I have seen by our investigators I stand on

what I said that that intelligence does indicate that Americans

were alive through 1989. 1 stand on that and I do not ask anyone

else to share that view. All I am saying is that the evidence, when

it is presented, will be allowed to be judged by all of you, including

you, Mr. Shields. I believe Dr. Shields had an opportunity to review

it and see it long before I did.
, ,, ^

Let me just pursue this a little bit on the line of questions that

Senator Kerry was following, Dr. Shields. Let me just quickly cite

some chronology. I know this is emotional for you. Just relax for a

minute.
'

Dr. Shields. Thank you, Senator.
.

Senator Smith. Let me come back through this. On January 27,

1973, the Paris peace accords were signed and we exchanged lists

vrith the North Vietnamese. On January 28, the POW/M1A Task
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Force analysis shows 56 POW’s on our Government list were not
on the NVN list February 1, 1973, a list of 10 POW’s were received
from Laos. On February 5, the so-called EC-47Q, which was basi-
cally a reconnaissance aircraft was shot down over Laos and men
were lost. Four, we know died. Four, based on intelligence informa-
tion, we had good reason to believe were alive.
We can dispute that, and I want to get into that specific intelli-

gence a little later. But the point is the difference between what
you said-let me finish the line. On March 23rd there were some
memos written by your superiors. You should not sit here and take
all of the heat. I might also point out that Mr. Clements who
agreed to come here today refused to come. For whatever reason,
ne is not here. He did provide a deposition, but he refused to come
and we may have to deal with that later.
On March 28, another memo higher up, and I do not want to get

J™, . speoncs;_of this at this point because they are classified,
but

fe?° ba
?
1Cally “‘y that the« are POW’s in Laos. Hey, there

are POW s in Laos, the President is about ready to bring the last
prisoners home, what do we do? Essentially, that is the thrust of it.
And on April 6, you have the meeting with Mr. Clements which

you have already discussed with Senator Kerry, and on April 12
your press conference which speaks for itself.

So my point is on January 27 and 28 there were lists exchanged
mid provided. But we still were flying missions over Laos after
those lists were exchanged. We were losing Americans in Laos in a
secret war, if you want to call it. Families did not evenJcnow, andwe were losing people. So when -you say on April the 12th that-you

tnie
haVS lnforraation on hve Americans, that is simply not

As an official of the Government at that time, how long did we
fly reconnaissance or do anything in Laos, how long did we do that
after the Paris peace accords were signed, roughly?

Dr. Shields. I’m not certain, Senator. You’d have to look at the
record on that. I don t recall when those flights ended.

Senator Smith. Well, it was certainly months, and it certainly
went beyond February because we lost people on February 5.
oo the point is we negotiated an agreement; Laos was not a party

to that agreement. We negotiated that agreement with the Viet-
namese. We were losing people; we knew we were losing peopleWe know we lost eight. We know four of them died. Whatever hap-
pened to the other four, we know we lost them on February 5. You
knew that when you gave that press conference, and you knew we
had also lost other people over Laos, and we had no idea what hap-
pened to those people, no idea whatsoever.
So ‘°r the President of the United States to come out and say all

of the POW s from Indochina are returned, maybe all the POW’s
and maybe not, as far as Vietnam, but we certainly had no infor-
mation on Laos, is that not true?

Dr. Shields. Senator, I agree. I can’t speak for the President on
*at issue. To go back to this EC-47, and I think it is important,
that was an aircraft that was downed. I would have put those indi-
viduals, had I been doing it, in a missing in action status, because I
thrnk that’s exactly what it’s for.

Senator Smith. How were they classified?



Dr. Shields. They were classified as lulled in action.

Senator Smith. It is a very important point, and I am not accus-

ing you of making the classification.

Dr. Shields. I did not, Senator, I can assure you.

Senator Smith. I know that. I understand that.

So here are four people on the EC-47 who we received intelli-

gence on, whether it is accurate or not, but we received it almost

immediately that four of these people .survived. Whether they did

or not is a matter of conjecture. But we do know that we received

intelligence that said they were alive. We immediately classified

^Dr. That is essentially what happened. The report said

that four pirates had been captured.
, , x

Senator Smith. The report said that four were captured, but we

rigccifipd them KIA/BNR. Now, I would like to pursue that at

some point in time to find out who did make that classification,

SP
I^t me

y
get to another matter I would like your comment on.

This is a communique from Ellsworth Bunker, the U S. ambassa-

dor The Four Party Joint Military Team's responsibility was to

follow up and implement Article 8(b) regarding the returnof Amer-

ican POW’s. It was supposed to be a priority, correctly._Frank, you

said that., and others said it was a pnonty. Let me list what the

priorities were in order on this memo from Ellsworth Bunker.

The first priority, in accordance with informal Washington in-

structions, and I want to pursue just what they are, but here is the -

first priority.'This is now the follow-up of Article 8ibJ, which is the

implementation of the Paris peace accords regarding accounting for

POW’s and MIA’s in accordance with informal Washington instruc-

tions- Recovery of remains of 70 U.S. and third-country nationals

who appear on the DRV and PRV lists presented m Pans as

having died in captivity. That is the second priority—remains.

The second priority, and I am reading exactly what it rays right

off the memo, the second priority should be to seek mformation

from the other side on specific MIA persons who, ^cowing to U.S.

records, were believed captured alive. This is April 1973—April 14,

1973, right about the time you made your statement. What is going

on here? Who knows what?
. ,

We have got a period of time here, and you happen to be the

focus because you are sitting here, but truthfully, we had memo-

randums sent to the President of the United States from the Secre-

tary of Defense, from the national security adviser, with input, I

am assuming, from Admiral Moorer, who testified yesterday, and

other very high-ranking military officials and policy officials, that

Americans were alive in Laos, that we believed they were, and m
spite of that—in spite of that-2 % to 3 weeks later a pronounce-

ment is made that there are not any more MIA s/POWs. The

President said it, and basically, you said it. Now, why the change?

Senator, I understand your consternation. First of

all, again, to go back to my statement. My statement was about

current information. There were questions, and if we had the toil

tape of that press conference it might shed some light on that. We
had questions about the status of Americans. Did we leave anyone
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there? Did we know that they were there? And did we know so we
could go get them? The answer to that was we did not know at that

!!«
e
t^°

Utwny m“ that w
.

e P«t our finger on and say he
was there. We carried some individuals as prisoners. My statement
here was echoed many times. Official Defense Department policy
was that that was an open question. We did not know whether they
were alive or dead.

With regard to the EC-47, there were a number of crew mem-
bers. Four, according to the intercepts, might have, survived. We
don t know who those four would have been. We would have putthem in an MIA category again.

r

We went to Laos, Senator, with the message that said tell the
’ Lao we know you have Americans and you’re holding them prison-

^'3e
tf

ald
i,

that
i

r
,
ea
??
n w

? “id. ttat was because we were not
going to acknowledge to the other side that we had accepted their
confirmation that there were no more prisoners.
Senator Smito I read that in your deposition.
Dr. Shields. That explains that.
Senator Smith. My time has expired, but I just want to ray that

I
the P°mt “ that we continued operations in a third country thatwe were not supposed to be at war with, and we were losing people
while we were bringing home American POW’s from Vietnam We
were still losing people and still standing up saying that there are
no prisoners when we had no idea what happened to them! And
somebody has to be accountable for that
-Dr. Shields,i believe those flights-were known. They were cer-

I
tainly known to the families of the crew members who were flying,
because in this one aircraft we’re talking about, one man sent a
letter home to his wife expressing his concern, or to his family, ex-
p
j
ess

,

m
l,

hls concern about that flight. I think they were acknowl-
edged. To my knowledge, they were not secret flights that were
considered unlawful in any way. I think that was a statement of

The question, of course, is what happened to those men, and I» still wonder. But I did not have information at that time thatw9Blcl have allowed me to say they certainly are prisoners.
The Chairman. Senator McCain.
Senator McCain. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to ask you again, Dr. Shields, you said with your concur-

rence, I will maintain the position that we do not know whether
those now unaccounted for are alive or dead. Was that the official

• position of you, of your Department, or the administration, or who?
Dr. Shields. Yes, Senator, I think that’s a fair statement. We did

not know at that time because we lacked the current specific infor-
mation that would have allowed us to put our finger on an individ-
ual. It was not the kind of information we had later with regard totmmet Kay, for example, or with regard to Dean or Sharman.

Pa^cr McCain. Mr. Sieverts, was that the policy on your
# watch, that we did not know whether they were alive or dead’ Or

was it that we assumed they were all Hparl or what?
Mr. Sieverts. Let me answer that with a little broader perspec-

tive. Our approach during that entire period was to present infor-
mation in a positive spirit through the channels that were avail-
able pursuant to the Paris agreement and, to the extent that it was
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possible, and it was not at all easy, to do so in Laos, as well. At f

every opportunity, we would shade the interpretation of cases and

lists in a favorable direction.

Senator McCain. What do you mean by favorable?

Mr. Sieverts. In the direction of saying we know you have more

information. This is a list of prisoners, _ ,

Over a period of time, we broadened those lists. We added to
:

them, we gave specific case records, detailed case records. One of

the innovations that I was responsible for was translating them

into the local language in each case. For years, we presented cases

with this positive assumption, exactly, I believe, the way the com-

mittee would have wanted us to pursue this issue.

Senator McCain. You were assuming they were alive?

Mr. Sieverts: For the very purpose the committee is concerned

about, we were going on that assumption. The difficulty was that

at the same time if you overstated that assumption for a domestic

audience you would create what was clearly an exaggerated and

possibly an entirely false hope among families, among many thou-

sands of Americans who were needing to deal suddenly with the re-

ality and the grief that their men weren’t coming back.

Senator McCain. Thank you. . _

General Kingston, you were head of the DIA from 1973 to 1975,

is that correct?

General Kingston. No, Senator.

Senator McCain. I am sorry. JCRC.

General Kingston: JCRC from January 1973 to December 1973.

Senator McCain. And your involvement after that? “
.

General Kingston. When General Vessey was appointed Presi-

dential emissary to Hanoi, my having established the JCRC and

having worked for him in Korea, he asked me to join him on the

trips to and from Vietnam. I accompanied him on five trips.

Senator McCain. When you were head of the JCRC, did you ever

see any hard evidence that Americans were alive?

General Kingston. Not to my recall.
.

al

Senator McCain. Were you assuming that there Americans
(

General Kingston. I don’t recall that either, because I do know

that the Pacific Command had an op plan for the JCRC to go after

and recover victims of crash and grave sites. They also had an

operational plan for the recovery of evadees, escapees, and POw s.

I was not involved in that one.
. ..

Senator McCain. Mr. Oksenberg, what was the policy on your

watch?
,

Mr. Oksenberg. We never assumed that there were was no live

American left in Indochina. We always felt that we had a major

obligation to pursue this issue and pursue it through all channels

available to us.
, . , .

,

Senator McCain. Did you see any hard evidence or any evidence

that Americans were alive?
,

Mr. Oksenberg. I saw no hard evidence that Americans were

alive. Obviously, with the upsurge of refugees came increasing re-

ports of live sightings.

Senator McCain. Thank you.

245

Mr. Trowbridge, you have been sitting here with some p^tipr^c
for some time; do you have any comments on the proceedings or
anything you would like to suggest for the record to clarify any-
thing that has gone on?
Mr. Trowbridge. No, sir. I think my position along these lines

has teen-stated, and I agree with the comments that I heard from
Dr. Shields this morning relative to the live sighting issue.
Senator McCain. Which is?

Mr. Trowbridge. That we had no current information at the
tune where we could go and put our hands on some individual that
was alive at that time.

Senator McCain. Dr. Shields and Mr. Sieverts, are we talking to
some degree about semantical differences, here? Or are we tollring
about the fact that the American Government and people aban-
doned those who were still listed as missing in action? In other
words, if Dr. Shields said—in his memorandum, he says DOD had
no specific knowledge, that is different in my view than no indica-
tions. That is a very different use of language. I t.hinlr, frankly,
that inyour memorandum no specific knowledge is a Hpfptigjh)p po-
sition. No indications, I think, is not.

,,
1 what I am trying to get at here is what was the thrust of

the belief? Is it that the President of the United States said there
are no more Americans alive in Southeast Asia and we closed the
book until the agitation on the part of families and other Ameri-

£
ans wrought this back to the attention of the American people, or
has there been, a goockfaith effort, or is it somewhere in between, in
the view of many of us, that during the 1970V the issue was ig-

'

nored to a certain degree because of the desire of the American
people and the American Government to put this issue behind us
which could have led us to some failed opportunities to return
some Americans who may have been held alive.

I know that is very difficult, but I think it is a philnsnphirpi
question that is important to be cleared up, and maybe we could
begin with you, Mr. Sieverts, and Dr. Shields, your response after

Mr. Sieverts. The root question is whether there were any op-
portunities to achieve the return of living Americans. That’s the
sole question. And no, I don’t think there were any. I don’t think
we had any indications of Americans in captivity. Some of my testi-
mony is intended to bear on that question, by describing our past
experience of the lengths to which Americans would go—we're
talking about POW’s held against their will in captivity—the
lengths they would go, one way or another, to let us know of this.
It bears on the photographs, for example. The idea of Americans
cheerfully being photographed and not using that opportunity to
somehow convey who they are and what the circumstances are is
beyond my imagination.

It’s beyond my experience, more importantly, of being responsi-
ble for this subject during a long time when we really did have
Americans m captivity and we did get indications which were quite
solid, that included information that you could really hang on to
and then do something about as we did in the case of Garwood in a
very obvious way. Once the name arrived, we, of course, immedi-
ately got him out of there.



So I think it’s not merely a question of semantics. It is, rather, a

question of phraseology, of dealing on the one hand with Vietnam-

ese, Lao, and other Indochinese in a positive spirit to hold them ac-

countable, to seek that accounting which
.
in many ' cases, .

of course,

was going to involve the return of remains, but at the same time

not to present a false impression, a misleading, overly hopeful im-

pression to the American people. I think the difficulty of phrasing

it in a way that handles that situation properly is essentially

what’s being discussed right here today. It may well be that it is a

question of semantics. I think it’s a question of phrasing for differ-

ent purposes.

Dr. Shields. Let me describe again some of our efforts. Regard-

less of Ambassador Ellsworth Bunker’s message, one of the first in-

dividuals that we asked about was Commander Graff of the Navy,

who was carried as prisoner of war in South Vietnam in approxi-

mately the same area that Captain Robert White had been repatri-

ated from. So we had hoped that perhaps he had been held there,

too. That was an inquiry made even while homecoming was under-

way, or shortly thereafter, while we were trying to find out what

The issue at the time that the men came home was one where

we had Article 8(b), providing for a full accounting of the missing.

Now, the missing at that time were the people who had not been

repatriated, who were carried as MIA because we did not know,

carried as prisoner of war because we hoped and had reason to be-

lieve that they were prisoners of war, but did not come home
either. We pinned our hopes on Article 8(b). We negotiated. We
staffed the FPJMT in the field. We had the JCRC in the field, to

the extent that one of our soldiers was killed on a humanitarian

mission, killed by the enemy. Now, that details some of the records

of the efforts that have been mode.

You are aware of the chronology. You have in your possession

the chronology of the efforts of the Pour Party Joint Military

Team. We did not have access to Laos. We did not have access to

North Vietnam. We did not have access to most of the areas in

South Vietnam where we thought we could go. The man who was

killed, Captain Reese, was killed in an area which we felt was

under friendly control. As it turned out, of course, it was not. So

we could not go into the field. We were limited to negotiations, a

part of a treaty which was never observed, and never implemented.

We faced extraordinary difficulties in those days. You are aware

of the efforts that were expended on behalf of Chai Charn Harna-

vee, Lieutenant Dat, and so forth. They were men that you and

your comrades said had been left behind. And even though they

were not Americans, we left no stone unturned to bring them

home. And in fact, they did return home to their loved ones. In the

case of Emmet Kay, we knew he was a prisoner, and we pursued

his release and he was returned. In the case of Charles Dean and

Neal Sharman, we knew that they had been captured. That was

not a secret. We made that evidence available to anyone, and we
acknowledged that. We did not bring them home. We were not able

to do that.

So we did our very best to bring Americans home, because not

knowing means you have questions, you want to know what hap-
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pened to someone. But you do not write them off. You do not say
they are dead. You say you expect an accounting. And ultimately,
we should expect an accounting for far more than 244 men.
.Senator McCain. How do you account, for the President of the
United States saying all POW’s are home?

Dr. Shields. Senator, I don’t control the statements of the Presi-
dent of the United States. I did not at that time. I was as dismayed
at that statement as anyone else was.
General Kingston. Senator McCain, with your permission I’d

like to discuss the circumstances of Captain Richard Reese’s death
It was my requirement that JCRC personnel go down to the po-

tential crash or gravesite to ensure that was secured by Vietnam-
ese, either the local force or Vietnamese army. Obviously on every
case I had to get the approval of the American embassy, Four
Party Joint Military Commission. The U.S. chief discussed it. The
South Vietnamese agreed, the Vietcong and the North Vietnamese
would not discuss it and say only that we disapprove of these mis-
sions.

On the 13th of December we were going into a crash site south-
west of the airfield out of Saigon. It was about a 15-minute flight
It was in a fairly open rice paddy, scrub brush area. The area had
been flooded. On the 13th they located it and they started building
a dike around the area they wanted to search.

I allowed the people to return to into Ton Son Nhut Airfield
overnight so they didn t have to stay in the field. On the 14th they
completed the dike and on the 15th they were cnming in with
pumps. As the first ship landed it received an"RP-40 rocket "gre-
nade and RPG and automatic weapons fire. The pilot was killed.
The team jumped out of the aircraft. The two succeeding aircraft
circled around, pulled up and were circling around the area. My
people wore international orange on their headgear and interna-
tional orange on their pockets. The aircraft had international
orange stripes, so it obviously could not be mistelrpn for what it

• When we finally had access to the area, there was no indication
of any spent rounds and we could find no indication of who sprung
that ambush. Capt. Rees, drawing fire, stood up, waved his arms
shooting stop firing we are unarmed, that is when they killed him.
Senator McCain. Thank you.
The Chairman. Senator Reid.
Senator Reid. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Oksenberg, a ques-

tion was asked at least you answered that there came, because the
posters and other things live sightings reports. Did you believe any
of those? 1

Mr. Oksenberg. As I recall, I would choose to say that I had nei-
ther a belief nor disbelief. I felt that the information merited pur-
suit, but I recall that I did not reach any judgment, definitive judg-
ment about those reports.

Senator Reid. Dr. Shields, tell me, you were at the time that we
have made inquiry Deputy Assistant Secretary, is that right’

Dr. Shields. That’s correct.

Senator Reid; Was this a political appointment?
Dr. Shields. It was a schedule C, I believe it was called at that

time, appointment, yes.
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Senator Reid. What did you do prior to coming into the Govern-
;

ment?
Dr. Shields. I had been at General Electric Tempo which is a

General Electric think tank, and prior to that I had been at the

University of Texas at Austin.

Senator Reid. Mr. Trowbridge, it is my understanding that the

Pathet Lao declared after Operation Homecoming that Laotian

communist forces were holding American POWs and were pre-

pared to give an accounting, is that a true statement?

Mr. Trowbridge. Well, the Pathet Lao over the years they had a=:man, Soth Petrasy who made many statements relative to

can POWs.
Senator Reid. I ask you the same question I asked Mr. Oksen- (

berg, did you believe the statements that he made?
Mr. Trowbridge. As far as the intelligence reporting that we

had, it wasn’t-supporting his statements. We have talked with him
subsequent to that time and he has indicated to us that his state-

ments about holding prisoners were for the purpose of propaganda.
Senator Em. So the statements that he made, there has been a

determination made based upon his statements that he was doing

this strictly for propaganda purposes. i

Mr. Trowbridge. That is what he claims, but as far as the intel-

ligence that we had coming out of that country, again, that has
been stated here this morning, we had no information that these

prisoners remained there. We did have information on prisoners

such as has been discussed here this morning. - _
Senator Reid. My jjuestion is, based upon your vast knowledge of „

this area was he telling the truth or not?

Mr. Trowbridge. We have no indications that there prisoners

beyond that. We had information on—I mentioned yesterday, two
prisoners that were in captivity, however, we also had indications

that they died prior to 1973. They did not come home in 1973. They
are among those discrepancy cases that we are talking about here

this morning.

Senator Reid. So based upon what you have said, when the De- 1

partment of Defense declared a week or 10 days later after he had
made some these statements, right after Operation Homecoming
that people were alive, you know of no information that would sub-

stantiate his claims that they were holding Americans alive?

Mr. Trowbridge. At that particular time, no, sir, we did not.

Senator Reed. At any time?
Mr. Trowbridge. We don’t today either. f
Senator Reid. Pardon me?
Mr. Trowbridge. We do not today either.

Senator Reid. Dr. Shields, do you recall a memo that you sent to

the Secretary of Defense in 1976 indicating your concern that

POWs were not all dead?

Dr. Shields. I would have to look at the specific memo, Senator. I

frequently expressed my concern that there might be Americans J
alive in Southeast Asia.

Senator Reid. You did that on at least one occasion in a memo to

him, isn’t that true?

Dr. Shields. It may be, Senator, I would have to look at the

memo.
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[The information referred to follows:]

Response From Roger Shields

PRESS CONFERENCE, APRIL 12, 1973

Response. Two months ago today, w^receivod
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thej^ mcrement of men held





finding of death will be made. We have men, for example, who wc..

“ter. Some cases we have only a last-known-poeition of an aircraft or » UMU1UU U.O

und who was in an area, but a poorly defined area. As you know, this is going to

a very difficult task to account for these men. It will be a timeconsuming task,

some cases we may never know. It is not our intention to continue a man in a

wing status and to continue the carrying the family in that state of anxiety and
uncertainty with all the legal problems, for example, which attend this thing, with-

out regard to the emotional problems, which are considerable also. It is not our in-

tention to continue to carry a man in this status. We will make a presumptive find-

ing of death, as I say, when, if we uncover no indication that a man is alive, and we
have no prospect for

happened to him.

Question. Dr. Shields, do you think there still are POWs alive and well somewhere
- T

-os or Cambodia?

.u.v — ... „ _ie_list of men that we received

froin Laos, the recovery of 10 individuals 9 of whom were "American and 7 military,

to be a complete accounting for all Americans who are lost in Laos. Nor do we con-

sider it to be a complete statement of our information known to the LPF Pathet Lao
in Laos With regard to Cambodia, we have a number of men who are missing in

action there, some that we carried as captive. We intend to pursue that too. With
regard to these men and these uncertainties which we have, even though we have

no indication that there are any Americans still alive, we are going to pursue our

efforts through the process of accounting for the missing. This is exactly what th

procedure is for. And we anticipate that if any Americans are yet alive for or

reason or another, that we would be able to ascertain tb
" '

Response. The general emotional psychological condition of the men who have re-

turned, I think, is excellent. You run into the problems which you would expect I

suppose we could call it culture shock. A man who has been gone for 8 or 9 years, or

even a lesser period of time, has returned home to a country which has changed a
great desk This was very evident at Clark Air Base with regard to the things that

the men saw when they returned, new fashions, new hairstyles, different attitudes,
' "

’ ings. These really
'' ” ' ^ — •

these kinds of things. These really aren't problems for men, this is to be expected,

and they’re handling this very well. So I think in general you can say that the psy-
chological state of the men, mental state is very good.

Question. Dr., to get back to the 556 men who say came backvuesnon. ur., m
|

Response. 566.

Question. Five hundred sixty-six you. said came back generally good conditions.

How many needed treatment for fracture limbs, dislocated joints, and other medical
problems associated with their imprisonment?
Response. I don't have the hard numbers on that I would have to go back and

look at those numbers.

Question. What percentage?

Response. I can't even give you a percentage figure. Some of these men, of course,

had had these injuries as a result of their shootdown. These had healed in a satisfac-

tory manner, and for all intents and purposes these mei

Question. Do you have any indication that any of the people who were shot down
in Laos may have been executed?

Response. There have been a number of str
' J ’ r ‘—

'

cally executed. There is no basis

I

for North Vietnam is lower than that.!
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genafor 8*®. So to short, because you have recawed a lot of at-

fontfon here today, taring yottr tour of duty, you are Sating that

you did not know whether or not Americans were stiDaKve?

Dr, &HttUM, We had no certain evidence, Senator, either way.

W* had known the

—

tkiimtor Km, Or I could have said just the opposite and your

answer would have been the same, you had no information as to

whether the live sighting information, all the other reports you

got, you had no information generally speaking whether they were

alive or dead?

Dr, ftnsui*. We could not correlate them specifically to those in-

dividuals shout whom we had information of prior captivity, nor

about Individuals whom we could say were at that time specifically

there, We had tons of information such as your committee, I am
sure has seen, and such as all we have seen, as the recent photo-

graphs, We had that kind of information, and it did not allow us to

say specifically we know that individuals are alive in captivity in

Vietnam,
You Hit-one POW returned alive, Robert Garwood. There is a

book called Prisoner of War, POW, and on page 400 on that book—
that Is written by an author by the name of Hubble and put out in

1070, 1 believe, by the Readers Digest that explains his circum-

stances veiy well and includes an instance in which he was holding

a rifle on Mow Americans In a prison camp. We did not consider

him under those circumstances to have been in captivity. We
always knew that he might have been there. We know about
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Mr. Oksenberg. I must confess that (some 20 years later), I do

not remember that statement being made, but I would like to say

that the Carter administration’s policy on this issue was not gov-

erned by Mr Nixon’s statement. Our-policy, as -I indicated in my
statement, was based on the assumption that we did not know
whether there were any live Americans in Indochina being held

against their will and we pursued a policy that reflected that view.

That was one of the reasons that Leonard Woodcock was dis-

patched to Vietnam so early in the Carter administration. That

was one of the reasons that we mounted a major effort to debrief

the refugees. I can assure you, Senator, that at no point during my
time on the watch did we come to the conclusion that there were

certainly no live Americans in Indochina.

I would also however be less than truthful to you if I did not say

that in my private thoughts, I harbored some skepticism as to

whether there were live Americans. I never gave voice to that

skepticism however because that skepticism did not govern my re-

solve and the resolve of all of my colleagues to pursue this matter

with the vigor that it truly deserved.

Senator Grassley. Before General Kingston answers, let me
make clem for Mr. Trowbridge, I am not talking about deception

on your part, I am talking about the question of deception of

Nixon’s possible deception and the public thinks that this is the

case.

Mr. Oksenberg. My President was President Carter.

Senator Grassley. I am talking about President Nixon’s state-

ment General Kingston.

Mr. Trowbridge. Senator, I certainly can’t comment on Presi-

dent Nixon’s statement.

General Kingston. In 1973, I was spending my time between

South Vietnam and Thailand. If I ever heard that statement I cer-

tainly do not recollect at this time.

Senator Grassley. Mr. Sieverts.

Mr. Sieverts. Senator Grassley, I never thought it would fall to

me to defend President Nixon in this context but let me do so by

offering a bit of 1972, 1973 perspective. I think it is clear from some

of the materials the committee’s staff has seen that in the run-up

to the Paris agreement and in the preparations for the return of

our POWs, probably the overriding concern we had on our part

was that there would be a hang-up in the process of the POW re-

leases. On our side we had to arrange for the release of over 60,000,

what we called enemy, that is to say Vietnamese communist pris-

oners of war, and a larger number of civilian internees of the com-

munist side who had to be released, actually before the Paris agree-

ment.
That is a substantial number of people to return, in most cases

across the North Vietnamese border. The way the agreement was

written, each side could in effect interpret compliance with that

agreement in such a way as to determine the pace of release of

those POWs.
So as of the early spring of 1973, when Dr. Shields and I spent 2

weeks at Clark Air Base in the final preparations for the first re-

lease, one of our major concerns was that there would be a hang up

in the release of the POWs. I would just urge you to think of the
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Senator Brown. Thank you. Mr. Trowbridge, I wanted to go hp'-V
to a statement you made earlier because I think it bears on discus-
sions we had earlier in the day with Dr. Shields, and in the past,
with you, and perhaps with others involved in Defense Intelligence.
If I recall what you. said .earlier today,, it was. something to the
effect that we simply had no information that would lead us to
think that Americans were being held captive.
My understanding is that there were literally hundreds of sworn

statements of people who had passed polygraph tests who say that
they saw Americans being held captive. Now, is that understanding
incorrect, or do you consider sworn statements, where someone has
passed a polygraph as not information.
Mr. Trowbridge. I wouldn’t go, sir, to the point that we have

thousands.

Senator Brown. I did not say thousands. I said hundreds.
Mr. Trowbridge. Even hundreds.
Senator BROWN. So there is not more than 100 or 200?
Mr. Trowbridge. Even at that, I could show you polygraphs that

have been passed by individuals where what they have said is
physically impossible for them to have made those statements.
They haven’t been correct.

Senator Brown. I asked a pretty direct question. Do you want
me to repeat it?

Mr. Trowbridge. Yes, please.
Senator Brown. My understanding is that we have hnnHroHs of

statements that are sworn statements, where people have passed a
polygraph test, indicating there "are Americans - being held- asPOW s. You have said that there is ho information, if I nndarcfjnH
your statement correctly and, obviously, I hope you will correct me
“I have misunderstood it, but I thought you just said earlier today
that we have no information that indicates Americans are being
held.

Now, how do we reconcile that? Do we not have hundreds of
statements, or do you consider a sworn statement, where someone

o&erexplana
test 35 not information? Or is there an-

Mr. Trowbridge. I guess we had a similar discussion on this yes-
terday on the term of evidence and information. There is informa-
tion that individuals have indicated that there are prisoners being
held. Of that information, we don’t have convincing information, or
we have none that we have confirmed.
Senator Brown. Your statement, though, unless I misheard it,

was that we have no information.

' t<Pt

Trowbridge. I’m sorry if it came out that way. There was no

Senator Brown. I am trying to get our terms correct. I assume
the purpose of these hearings is to get the facts out. What you
meant to say, or what you feel is the clear implication of your re-
marks is that you are not convinced with that information. That
there is information, but you do not find it convincing or rising to a
level of proof?

Mr. Trowbridge. That’s correct.

&nator Brown. I think that is important because what has been
said publicly is similar to the statements that I think Dr. Shield
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Senator Brown. The implication was that they did not lie. They
simply did not respond.

Mr. Sieverts. That’s -correct. They didn’t respond. They also
didn’t respond, for example in 1977, to the Woodcock Commission.
There have been other Vietnamese, subsequently through the
years, who have made the point that he was what they regarded as
a "rallier.”

Senator Brown. Are there other names like Garwood where we
submitted and asked and they simply would not make a response?
Mr. Sieverts. A great many. Just about everybody. We were,

needless to say, comprehensive, and we provided them with the
entire MIA list. And then, shortly thereafter, the entire MIA and
BNR lists. One of the things that we specified, I think I nakad for
this to be done, was that the MIA’s and BNR’s would simply be
listed alphabetically without that faintly adverse inrii<ytion that
one is killed, BNR, the other is MIA.
They had all those lists, and we attempted to add depth to that

by picking out the best kinds of cases, making case files with mane
and records, translating them into Vietnamese, or into Lao in some
cases.

So that was a continuing effort but I think Garwood was covered
and I can only accept the fact that the decision on the Vietnamese
side to hold back information reflected a situation in which this
man was staying there, as they said, at his own will. Those are re-
corded statements.

In fact, if I could just add one anecdote about it, one bit of
memory. When we got the word that Garwood wanted to come
home and we had that with a little information written on a piece

'

of paper with his name on it, we immediately set out to get him
back. One or 2 days later, there was a statement made by a Marine
Corps spokesperson which referred to him as a POW. That’s be-
cause the Marines had never changed his status from POW despite
the indication that I have referred to.

The Vietnamese at that point balked and said, no, we can’t agree
to that We can’t sort of just let him go, because he is not a POW.
He is someone who stayed at his own will. We straightened that
out with a further communication. We involved the International
Red Cross, and he was home on the next flight.

Senator Brown. Thank you. Dr. Shields, would you be willing to
share with us that information you had indicated earlier you
wanted to put in the record?

Dr. Shields. Yes, sir. It is a very short statement and it, I think,
goes back to the comments and concern about the statement I
made shortly after the end of Operation Homecoming. The first
statement that I made.
Admiral McCain repeatedly asserted that he felt-he was being

asked about whether there were prisoners still left and he repeat-
edly asserted that he felt a small number of American were still
alive in Indochina. When asked how many, he opined that perhaps
20 to 30 were alive. When asked whether he had any evidence at
all that there is anybody alive, he admitted he did not.
The Chairman. Who was that? I missed that
Dr. Shields. This was the Commander in Chief of the Pacific

forces, Senator McCain’s father. Senator McCain was in another
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donesomething about it. There were three foreign nationals and

The sendees, I think,^agreed with this statement. The indication
from the Montgomery Committee is that the Intelligence Commit-
tee agreed with this statement. If there were people who had feel-
ings, they were based on a belief that maybe, perhaps someone was
there. Not with regard to evidence. And, when I made my com-menU was deahng with regard to specifics and I think it is impor-
tant that we understand that.

^

Senator Kassebaum. I would agree with that. I think it was
clearly not a statement based on evidence so much as, however
wanting to create an overall policy statement. Sort of a presume
five statement that there were no farther live Americans.

It just would seem to me that it was done, perhaps, out of a
desire, whether it was that specific or not, to create a belief. That
they wanted to get this behind us and we were bringing people

would^ a
?
k > 811(1 1 d° not want to be-

labor that point because everybody has talked about it, is, that
there must have been specific names; DIA had specific the
services had specific names. Was there any effort made to investi-
gate at that point in April specific evidence? Were we going after
specific evidence at that point?

6 6

Dr. Shields. Senator, I have already commented that even while
Operation Homecoming was in process we asked about the first in-
dmdual, a specific Navy commander in a specific area of Vietnam,
and we inquired about him. We followed that up. with regard to
specific requests about all of our men. Those' who we believed to
have been captured and those for whom the evidence was less com-
pelling.

Senator Kassebaum. I heard you say that. I guess I should have
been a little more specific. Were we following it up? Were we get-
ting any kmd of cooperation from the Lao at that point? They were
not even a part of the Paris accord.

3

^Dr. Shields. They were part. And we received no cooperation at

Senator Kassebaum. And from the North Vietnamese, there was
no cooperation there?

recei
Yed touted cooperation with regard to the

repatriation of the remains of those individuals that they said diedm captivity. Even that took about a year to accomplish.
*

Senator Kassebaum. And that they said, too. So I guess, perhaps
I would ask how good our intelligence was, Mr. Trowbridge, at that
time, so we that were really being able to get some feeling of
whether, in the specific instances that we were checking out, we
were able to do much. To do much in country, evemWereour
sources such that you were confident that we were being able to"gy some °* information we were hoping to track down?
Mr. Trowbridge. Senator, intelligence analysis is not a perfect

science. We can only work with what we have. What we were
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best 4116 intelligence community
could do, and that was provided to our office for our analysis and
as has been stated here this morning we had nothing—we didn’t
have any definitive proof that any were left there. We just didn’tknow in a lot of cases, and we dont know today.
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Just a couple of very quick questions, one with respect to your
testimony, Dr. Shields. In reviewing your testimony, I do not recall
seeing any reference to any coordination with the CIA during the
course of your testimony or analysis. I’m just curious, was there
any that related to this particular matter, the whole question of
POW’s and MIA’s?

Dr. Shields. Well, there was, Senator. Most of that coordination
was accomplished through the DIA and the intelligence areas. We
asked that the CIA be included and they were included. From time
to time I had contacts with, some of the individuals at the CIA, so
^es^ we did. Most of their information came to me through the

Senator Robb. We can pursue that in a different vein.
General Kingston. Senator, if I may, the JCRC had reports from

CIA also through DOD.
Senator Robb. Let me just go back to the question that I think

has troubled the panel or the committee yesterday and again
today, and ask this in as neutral a way as I can.
Dr. Shields, it has to do with the whole question of compartmen-

talization of information during a critical period and what ap-
peared to be the lack of sharing of information and/or critical
questions being directed to those who might have been able to help
in that reconciliation process.

General Tighe observed during his testimony yesterday that
when policymakers in the early 1970’s made statements about no
Americans being left behind, that the intelligence analysts tended
to believe them despite contradictions with most current intelli-
gence simply because they felt that the policymakers had to
compartmentalized information not available to thom

I wonder if you could comment on whether or not you believe
this is a reflection of your own assessment of the state of the art, if
you will, at that point, or the way that the various agencies operat-
ed, with respect to each other, and indeed, with respect to them-
selves? If you could just comment on that, and then Mr. Sieverts, I
am going to ask you to comment on that as well, too, if I may.

Dr. Shields. Senator, to my knowledge, all of the intelligence
agencies, including the NSA, were part of our process. That infor-
mation was fed in, the interrogator reports from the field were fed
in, and through various State Department sources who talU/i to

into th^IA
ma<k t*lem ava^a*)le to interrogators, and that came

The DIA coordinated with the military intelligence services, and
that was the basis for the information which we had. You need to
understand again at the time, after Operation Homecoming, we
had families who were very much concerned about individual.; who
did not come back, some of them carried as prisoners of war, and
the comment was from a lot of these individuals and interested in-
aividuaJs, did we leave someone behind, and the answer really was.
we didn’t know. .

^e -had people for whom we had to account, and that’s why we
had Article 8(b). The services, the intelligence agencies, did not
have any information which was funneled to us which indicated
that we could put a specific finger on an individual and say he’s a
prisoner of war at that time.
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sponse. You said you proposed, or you did in fact prepare such a
volume?

Dr. Shields. No, I was out of the Government at that time, Sena-
tor. I proposed at a hearing that we do that, because I thought that

the issue should be washed and aired before the American people.

Senator Robb. And the response to your proposal was what?
Dr. Shields. Simply, we’ll look at the issue, and I never heard a

response from it after that, but I think that would have put out all

the intelligence information that we had on every individual about
whom we were concerned.

Senator Robb. Do you have any reason to believe that that pro-

posal was ever specifically declined or negated?
Dr. Shields. No. I just heard nothing about it. I was never told

about it. I have no information on it.

Senator Robb. Mr. Sieverts, could you address the same general
question from the State Department side?

Mr. Sievebis. The State Department had every reason to think
that aU the intelligence-agencies and the mihtaiy services and all

the others of our Government were fully seized of their responsibil-

ity to seek out by all available means information about Ameri-
cans, and they did so with some success, often remarkable success,

and we obtained very definite information with names and so forth

right through 1973 with the return of our men.
To my knowledge, they kept up that effort. 1 think it’s a question

that you might want to review, but I have no reason to think that
there was any diminution of effort.

There’s a phrasejin the intelligence business about halting a pri-

mary tasking and a secondary tasking. I.e., the primary goal may
be to discover exactly where airplanes are based, but the secondary
would be then three other ones: where do the pilots live, are there
any POW’s, and so forth. This remained an active if not primary
secondary mission of all the American intelligence agencies to my
knowledge right into the mid-Seventies and even to this day.
The problem is that the kinds of information that began arriving

after 1973 were qualitatively different from what was coming in

before 1973. It’s not a question of attitude by analysts, but rather
simply the information itself. It’s for that reason that I drew atten-
tion to what is, to me, a significant difference. And that is the
sudden absence, even when you have very detailed information, of
many alleged live sightings, the absence of that kind of verifying
information in which the name or some other detail that in a court
proceeding or something else would let you know that this was
real, something that could only be real if it was really real, tended
to be missing.

I have said that the very large number of sightings themselves
raised incredulity. There could not have been as many American
prisoners as the live sightings suggest were there, so you have an
information problem. If there had been just a few live sightings I

would find that more convincing than to have a thousand live

sightings or several hundred live sightings over the years.
There’s a real problem of credibility of information after 1973, so

I don’t think it’s correct that there was any loss of effort by those
agencies. I think there was a loss of product for the reason that it

just wasn’t there.
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needed to begin with the incident of loss and track down what hap-

pened to them from that point.

We searched some over-water areas where we had men lost. I

think We received an accounting for men lost in those areas. We
had a very limited accounting in . other, areas. But. in the . areas, of

Laos, we did not have access. We were not allowed to go. The gov-

ernment was hostile. The same was true of North Vietnam. $j

The Chairman. But what about Vietnam itself? Did we raise
1

that? I do not remember us raising that to the kind of level of con-

cern that expresses this breach, if you will, with the agreement.

Dr. Shields. You mean with the Four-Party Joint Military team?

The Chairman. Correct.

Dr. Shields. Yes, sir. We did raise those issues, and we raised

them with a great deal of vigor.
.

The Chairman. You recall that being a sort of publicly perceived

grievance that was expressed, or you raised them in private chan-

nels? I do not recall this.Nation being in turmoil oyer the notion

that we thought Vietnam might be holding people. In fact, it was

the opposite, as everything has suggestion.

Dr. swtet.hs. I think, Senator Kerry, that the Nation was prob-

ably ecstatic that the conflict was over, and that we were not

adding to those POW/MIA lists. \

The Chairman. So we kind of get to something here, do we not? I

moan, does that not begin to say something about where the stated

public priority was?

Dr. Shields. Senator, I think what it says something about is the

public mood. The public,was very happy to have the people who
came back. I think a lot of families ait the.time felt that the Nation

as a whole had lost a lot of interest in this area and a lot of inter-

est in this issue.
'

. .

.

,

I can assure you that in the Department of Defense we did not,

as we cited the case of an individual who was killed in the field

trying to pursue an accounting. Even though we were not having

the cooperation that we needed, we made overtures to the Viet-

namese time and time again. A Presidential commission went to

Hanoi and to Vientiane, Laos, in 1977 appointed by the President,

and manned by distinguished Americans specifically for this pur-

pose of accounting for the missing.

We had a complete set of hearings, and numerous other hearings

within the Congress on this issue, and the Department of Defense

spoke out and maintained contact with families, and let the fami-

lies know exactly where this issue was. So if there was not a hue

and cry in the country, it was not for want of effort on our part.

The Chairman. But the Commission came back with a letter

that the Vietnamese gave them saying, Henry Kissinger promised

that we were going to get $3.5 billion. Where is it? Is that not

I

^br. Shields. That is correct, Senator. That was one of the issues

and one of the obstacles to an accounting, I suppose.

The Chairman. Let me go back over one other area. I mean, I

think what you are saying helps shed a lot of light on something,

and I will try to draw it together in a few minutes, if I can.

I do not want to leave this other issue that Senator McCain

raised, as if we are trying to score debating points here or some-
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The Chairman. But in point of fact, was there not an official

military list of POW’s that did not come back which was used by

you, which was 56?
, ,

.

Dr Senator, we did have that list of prisoners.

The Chairman. Let me just stop you. If you have a list of 56 pris-

oners that you expect back, and you have a presumption they are

going to come back, and they do not; you have information that al-

lowed you to say, these men were prisoners; you have intelligence

of one kind or another that indicated, or the incident report; so

there is a presumption, a list, 56 people, but they do not come back,

correct’ Is there not a very obvious expectation by families and by

the Nation that there is a terrible gap here that we have got to

Dr. Shuctos That is correct, and we all shared that same feeling.

The Chairman. But is it not also fair to say—I mean, it is my
iudgment that notwithstanding the, quote, official position, that be-

cause of the mood of the Nation, because of the leverage of the

faiiW because of the nature of the talks, because the terms, be-

cause of all kinds of problems, those 56, let one the 133 or 244 or

whatever you want to call it never really rose to a level of public

demand. We have got to have these folks accounted for, or we do

not go forward. There never was that kind of confrontation. Is that

n
°DrSHiEU»s. Senator, there was that kind of confrontation in cer-

tain groups. That clearly is true.
-

The Chairman. But never really publicly, as a national policy.

Dr. SmELDS. I do not believe the debate ever rose—even with the

Montgomery Committee, we commented on the discrepancies. I did,

with regard to the Presidential commission that went to Hanoi, ex-

press my concerns. We were at the Vientiane cemetery and we

were told we were going to receive a certain number of remains,

and I said, but that does not include one man that we knew was

buried in this cemetery. And the reaction of the Vietnamese to

that was, we are not sure about that. We will have to find out

about that. Later on, during the course of that visit, they acknowl-

edged that. __ ,

So we were raising these issues, Senator. What we had was a

Nation—and I might point out that we still have skeptics today

who really do not believe that, one, our intelligence was ever accu-

rate in the first place or, two, that whatever happened to those

people, they were alive after Operation Homecoming, because they

read accounts like accounts of Dieter Dengler. I had to escape or I

would have died in captivity. They read the book of Nicholas Rowe.

They know that certain men died in captivity. Aroyo Baez, Ser-

geant Aroyo Baez died.

The Chairman. Quite a few died in captivity.

Dr. Swrer ng Exactly. And including one man who, if we had had

repatriation 9 months earlier, would have come home, and he did

not. So, those fact were known.

The Chairman. But we also know of some people that returnees

came back and said to us, I saw so and so in captivity, and I cannot

tell you he died in captivity, but he did not come back with us.

Richard Van Dyke.
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The Chairman. I also want to say, there are. a lot of dedicated
people who have worked a long time at this under very difficult

circumstances. There were some real lost opportunities in 1970’s all

across the board. I think attitudinally the reaction to the invasion
of Cambodia and the efforts with respect to'the Khmer Rougeand
Hun Sen come back to haunt us today, even in the United Nations
effort to get peace there, which includes the Khmer Rouge.
So there have been a lot of lost opportunities. That is not the

subject of this hearing now, but it may well weigh into some judg-
ments that are made about what could have been done previously.
Senator Smith?
Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, we

have heard some discussion today centering or focusing around the
issue of evidence. And, frankly, I am somewhat angry because I

have been singled out as one member of the committee, both by
those on the panel and; to some extent, comments made by the
chairman and others on the panel regarding my position on evi-

dence.

I want to get into that very specifically. Mr. Trowbridge, you said
that there is no evidence that Americans were alive after 1973 or
alive up until 1989. Is that correct?

Mr. Trowbridge. Prisoners of war. And after 1973, to your com-
ment, for instance, we did know of

—

Senator Smith. I am sorry, after the accords.
Mr. Trowbridge. Talking about individuals related to the war

that we could verify.

Senator Smith. So there,was no evidence of any American POW
after the accords and

T

after Operation Homecoming from 1973 until
1989?

Mr. Trowbridge. I think we had Dean and Sharman. We had
Emmet Kay. Individuals of that nature.
Senator Smith. Take Garwood out. Take Emmet Kay out.

Mr. Trowbridge. None that we were able to confirm that I am
able to recall.

Senator Smith. So, there is no evidence.
Mr. Trowbridge. Again, we are getting into information and evi-

dence. We had information.

Senator Smith. No, I want to get into evidence. To hell with in-

formation, I want evidence. Let me read you the dictionary defini-
tion of evidence. Facts or signs on which a conclusion can be based,
is the first definition. The second definition is, an indication. Does
anybody disagree with Webster on the definition of evidence?

Listen, it is not funny. My integrity has been challenged by
members of this panel.

The Chairman. Can I interrupt, Bob, for one second.
Senator Smith. Please let me finish my line of questioning. You

have had your opportunity.

The Chairman. But I want to make sure you understand, no one
is challenging your integrity. All someone has said is, there is a dif-

ference in judgment with respect to the evidence.
Senator Smith. I am talking about evidence. Mr. Trowbridge has

said that there is no evidence. We are not talking about judgment
of evidence. I have not gotten to that point yet. Is there evidence or
is there not evidence that Americans remained alive as prisoners of
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Mr. Ch airman, I would like an answer to this question before I

conclude, What would you consider evidence short of a Senator or a

Congressman saying that he saw the person individually? What is

evidence, what would you accept?

Dr. Shields. Senator; if you' will go back and -look at the case- of

Emmet Kay, who was the last person who was downed on an aerial

mission and was returned, you will see the evidence that was devel-

oped at that time. That might be a classic case. You can under-

stand the kind of information that was developed and why we be-

lieved he was a prisoner.
'

You could do this also with Dean and Sharman, and you 11 see

the kind of reports, and you’ll see the differing sorts of proof and

why, in some cases, things start off as hearsay. Even with regard to

clustering, Senator, I don’t know where these clusters are, but I do

know that we put out locations, physical locations on maps, of sus-

pected prison camps. And that information has been made public.

Now these clusters may coincide with “those points. That may be

because someone read that, and said if I’m going to find a prisoner

and I want to make the story convincing, I’ll point to that location.

So that information is in the public domain. You would have to

check those but first.
,

'

Senator Smith. So none of the things that I have read off, all of

the things that I have listed, they are not evidence.

Dr. Shields. I don’t know, Senator. I would have to examine

them beyond what we’ve discussed here. It may very well turn out

_to be evidence.
"

-
. .. . .

"Senator Smith. I submit, Mr. Chairman, that it lsevidence. And

I submit that when I say, as one U.S. Senator, that I have seen evi-

dence, that is what I mean. And I do not, frankly, appreciate

having my reputation and my integrity challenged as a result of it

and that is exactly why we need this stuff declassified: every single

one of these documents, every single one of these depositions.

There is a gentleman sitting in the audience right now by the

name of Barry Toll who is a former Government official who

claims that he can verify what Boris Yeltsin said that aircraft not

only flew Americans from Vietnam, POW’s—from Vietnam to

Russia, the Soviet Union, but that we knew it and followed those

aircraft. We tried, in some cases, to take them down or to divert

them.
Now is that evidence?

Dr. Shields. Senator, if it can be verified it would be.

Senator Smith. How do you verify that?
,

Dr. Shields^ I know of no such thing. You’d have to ask the

source of this information. It’s certainly worth looking into. I know

of no such evidence. I’m not impugning your integrity, Senator. I

don’t know the nature of your evidence. I can only say that with

regard to this gentleman, I do not know of anything that I have

heard that would corroborate that. I’m just unaware of that.

Senator Smith. Well, in conclusion, the only thing that I can see

that is acceptable evidence is that somebody walks out on their

own, as Garwood did. And contrary to what you said, Mr. Sieverts,

we did not do a hell of a lot to get Bobby Garwood out of Vietnam.

He got himself out with the help of the Swiss.
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- said this is evidence, evidence of what? I mean you have to analyze

it

Senator Smith. I did not use photographs.

The Chairman. Well you have mentioned one photograph: one

image, one photograph, whatever you want' to call it; I personally

do not interpret it yet the same way. I do not know how to inter-

pret it. And I want, personally, more interpretation of it.

I can guarantee the public that 12 U.S. Senators will make a de-

cision on how we treat evidence. And 12 U.S. Senators will report

to their colleagues on our interpretation and evaluation of evi-

Now I will agree with the Senator, there is evidence of people

who have been held. The question is how do you qualify it; how do

you interpret it. We have yet to go through a lot of that interpre-

tive process. My personal opinion is it should be interpreted re-

sponsibly and cautiously- by-this committee during its period, and

not tried in a piecemeal fashion in selective news journals, reputa-

ble and competent as they may be. But I just do not think that that

is the way to do it.

Now the committee is going to vote next week to declassify mas-

sively. I will state as a guiding principle, there is nothing the com-

mittee does not want unclassified, with the exception of something

that can be legitimately shown to 12 Senators as being in current

national security interest or something that protects sources and

methods of the U.S. Government.
.

Beyond that, we will have to have a strong-showing of cause for

why it should not be made public, and that will be-the vote we will

take next week. I am confident it will be a unanimous vote. I do

not think it is an issue with this committee.

I absolutely want the Senator to understand that nobody is chal-

lenging his integrity on this. I know you believe there is evidence.

And I concur with you, there is evidence. The question yet to be

determined is what is the quality of this evidence. Is it evidence in

which we are willing, as Senators, to make a judgment that we side

with it, or we side against it, or we cannot determine what it is.

Now on that note, we have about a 1 hour break here before

General Vessey testifies. And he has an airplane to catch, so we

will start promptly at 2 p.m. and we stand recessed until that time.

[Whereupon, at 12:58 p.m., the hearing recessed, to reconvene at

2 p.m. this same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

(2:02 p.m.)

The Chairman. The hearing will come to order. This is the last
panel in the sequence of these 2 days of hearings, which really
begin to set the stage for further analysis of the 1972 and 1973
period. I would like to say that this panel is a very important panel
in the context of what we are. doing.

This afternoon we look at the question of what is happening
today? What is our policy now? What progress are we making?
What presumptions are we operating on in 1992? What is the rela-
tionship with Vietnam, with Laos, with Cambodia? What resolution
of this, 20 years later, can we really look for?

I am delighted to have General Vessey, whom I have been get-
ting to -know well over the course of the last year and a half. His
dedication to this is really extraordinary. For 5 years now he has
been laboring in the vineyards in an effort to help bring this to a
close, and I know his testimony is going to be very important.
He has an airplane scheduled, which will mean that the commit-

tee will hear his testimony and then have a dialog with the Gener-
al, and then we will excuse him from the panel. We will proceed
with General Christmas and Mr. Bob Sheetz of DIA and Mr. Sun-
genis, should we have questions that we need to proceed with.
General Christmas, we are delighted also to welcome you. We

thank you, as a committee, for your help when we traveled to the
Far East in April. Your staff was very helpfhl to us; we got a good
sense of how things are progressing. And I am very appreciative
for your travel to Washington today to share with us an up-to-date
sense of where this is going.

-

I want to, obviously, point out that the committee feels very
strongly that the effort of the last 2 years, has increasingly been
augmented. That the Bush administration and the Department of
Defense and Secretary Cheney have put money and personnel
where they have put their stated priorities. And today we can
boast greater attention to this issue and greater effort to put it to
rest than at any time, I think, in the history of the issue. So it is

not something that we are still struggling to achieve. It is some-
thing that, I think, we are achieving and we are doing it on a good
schedule.

We now have, as General Christmas will testify to, a lot of people
on the ground in Vietnam. We have an unprecedented level of co-
operation, though there are still things we all think could be better
and we hope they will be. But we will, I am sure, touch on some of
the reasons for some of those problems and go through that.-

I would like, also, just to make part of the record at this time, if

I can, a document which we received from the declassification proc-
ess. And this is a memorandum from DIA to the various superiors
in the chain of command regarding the 1974 process. It specifically
addresses the proposed reduction of personnel, which goes a long
way, I think, toward explaining the atmosphere within which we
were working back in 1973 and 1974, and the attitude about this
issue.
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0 January 4, 1974, in fact, significant personnel reductions were

proposed to take place in the PW/MIA section of DIA. And literal-

ly, the personnel within that section had to go to bat to explain to

superiors why they were important to the resolution of the ac-

countability process.

There is one paragraph of note. I will read it, paragraph 13, page

10: The personnel in the PW/MIA section, and I myself, would be

the first to cite possible phase-down and eventual dissolution of the

section when its functions or usefulness ceased. This memorandum
should not be construed as an attempt to maintain an office entity

for its own sake. This memorandum was written because I feel the

decision to reduce the PW/MIA section was premature.

Clearly, 20 years later, we can understand that such a decision

was premature, but it goes a long way to explaining some of the

problems of attitude that we explored earlier, this morning in our

panel, as well as yesterday. That will be made a part of the record,

& there is no objection.

[The information referred to follows:]
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The Chairman. If there are no other opening statements, we will

proceed to the testimony. I would like each of you who are not yet

sworn, if you would rise so I can swear you.

.

General Vessey, for this purpose I thmk this is new testimony, so

I would ask you to rise as well.

General Vessey. I plan to continue to tell the truth.

The Chairman. I know you do. Do you each of you individually

swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,

so help you God?
General Vessey. I do.

General Christmas. I do.

Mr. Sheetz. I do.

Mr. Sungenis. I do.

The Chairman. General Vessey, as I mentioned, you are on first.

We appreciate your being here.

Senator McCain. May I say, General Vessey, I am a little embar-
rassed too, that you should have to be put under oath. Go ahead.

The Chairman. I want to say it is not because we doubt you will

tell the truth. It is because I want to be able to look at everybody
as we go down the road here, and say that the committee is swear-

ing everybody’s testimony so no one, at the end of this, can say to

us why did you not get sworn testimony. It has nothing to do
beyond that.

Senator McCain. I understand that ,and appreciate it.

STATEMENT OF GENERAL JOHN VESSEY, U.S. ARMY RETIRED,
FORMER CHAIRMAN, JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF, 1982-86, PRESI-

DENT’S SPECIAL EMISSARY TO HANOI ON POW/MIA AFFAIRS,
1987-92, GARRISON, MINNESOTA

General Vessey. Well,' Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportu-

nity to come back and appear before the committee again and help

with the important work that this committee has.

In your letter of June 5 you ask me five specific questions. Many
of those were questions, the answers to which I covered in my testi-

mony last November. In the interests of time, since you’ve had my
statement, I’d like to have it included in the record. I would like to

pay attention to three of those questions which I think are very im-

portant.

The Chairman. Without objection, all testimonies will be placed

in the record in full as if read.

General Vessey. The first question you asked of me was what
were my instructions from the President. My first instructions

came from President Reagan in 1987. And as you know from earli-

er testimony, President Reagan started an effort' in 1982 to bring

more focus to this issue. Negotiations had been underway for about

4 years, and they stalled in 1986, in late 1986, and I was asked to

take on the job in early 1987.

I was instructed by the President to conduct negotiations with

the Vietnamese Government to attempt to get cooperation on a
number of humanitarian issues, and the specific goals were as fol-

lows:

The first goal, and the number one priority, was to get the coop-

eration required to achieve the fullest possible accounting for all
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Americans missing from the war in Vietnam. And I’d like to em-
phasize that goal as an overriding goal and the premiere goal that

I had: the fullest possible accounting for all Americans missing

from the war in Vietnam.

It has been the center of all POW/MIA activities before I was
involved, it’s been the goal throughout my involvement, and it re-

mains the goal today. And as I said in my prepared statement, I

can’t imagine any modification to that goal.

Both President Reagan and President Bush repeatedly empha-
sized that goal to me. I emphasize it here today because of their

emphasis, but also because when people look at the steps we are

taking, sometimes they lose sight of that goal. They’ll look at aS set of lists that were used in a specific set of negotiations and
that we have lost sight of fullest possible accounting, or we’re

going to let someone else lose sight. And I want to reassure you
that that’s not the case.

Within that goad of fullest possible accounting, the first priority,

was to go after the business of whether or not live American pris-

oners were continuing to be held by the Vietnamese Government.
And if there were live Americans either in captivity or living

freely, to seek their immediate return.

Then the third point was to get Vietnamese cooperation, and an
expanded effort in the return of remains that had already been re-

covered, and in searching for and recovering and returning those
- remains which had not yet been recovered.

Then there were some, other humanitarian goals beyond the
POW/MIA goals, which were important goals. The first of those

was to seek the release of all remaining reeducation camp inmates.

And as I told the committee last fall, in 1987 we estimated that

number to be about 8,000 at that time.

To get the orderly departure program going so that separated Vi-

etnamese families could be reunited. And get agreement on
The Chairman. Orderly departure, for those who are not famil-

iar with it, is the process by which Vietnamese gain exit permis-
sion from Vietnam to the United States, correct?

General Vessey. Yes, without having to escape by boat and run
the gauntlet of the pirates in the South China Seas or the other
hazards.

And the third part of those was to get agreement to establish a
mechanism for getting the Amerasian children and their immedi-
ate family members out of Vietnam.

I was also told to listen to Vietnam’s humanitarian concerns and
seek some ways to help within existing legal, political, and policy

constraints. And as I told the committee last November, whatever
we were to do was to be solely for humanitarian concerns and was
to be done for humanitarian reasons, and not as a trade for Viet-

nam’s POW/MIA efforts. I was also told to listen to Vietnam’s po-

litical concerns and bring those concerns back to the President.

President Bush reappointed me in the spring of 1989 and con-

firmed the same general set of instructions, modified slightly to

take into consideration progress that had already been made. It is

worth remembering that original instructions were given in light

of conditions which existed in 1987.
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Vietnam’s military forces were in Cambodia. We had no relations
with the Government of Vietnam other than those preliminary
talks I mentioned earlier. We had consistently said that the POW/
MIA issue should be settled as a humanitarian issue; We had regu-
larly told the Vietnamese that resolution of the POW/MIA issue
was not a requirement for discussing normalization, but we’d also
said consistently that the pace and scope of cooperation on POW/
MIA matters would affect the pace and scope of our talks on nor-
malization.

Now your second question was what have you accomplished over
the past 5 years. And I’ll just say that I’m not sure that I’ve accom-
plished anything, but I’ve put in a lot of hours. And what I’d like
to do is tell you what has happened in the last 5 years in this
matter, and recognize that the credit goes to many many people
who have worked very hard.

But I also want to say that I believe everyone involved under-
stands that, despite whatever we’ve accomplished, a lot remains to
be done. And that the work—there’s at least as much work to be
done as has been done, in some cases statistically more work.
Just to point out the support we’ve bad from the people of the

United States and the Congress. When I first went there I had res-

olutions of support from both the House and the Senate, thanks to

some of the people in this room. And those resolutions were impor-
tant in getting the Vietnamese Government to recognize the impor-
tance of the subject matter, but here we are 5 years , later, we’re
still wrestling with it.

” -

I’ve had 13 major sets of meetings with senior Vietnamese offi-

cials and made 5 trips to Hanoi. I ve exchanged countless letters

and messages with senior Vietnamese officials. I’ve spent many
hours in meetings and communications with U.S. Government offi-

cials, and several sessions with the House and Senate committees;
hours and hours responding to questions from the news media and
answering letters and telephone calls from concerned citizens. But
most importantly, I’ve spent many hours studying and conferring
with the very competent Americans who have been doing the field

work and the analytical work.
Now what has happened on the larger political scene in South-

east Asia. The Vietnamese have reported that they’ve withdrawn
their forces from Cambodia. The peace agreement was signed last
October. The U.N. is supervising the implementation of that agree-
ment. The United States has laid out a road map which would be
used to pursue normalization of relations between the two coun-
tries. The first talks on the issue have been held, and we’ve taken a
couple of tentative steps down the road.

In the area of humanitarian concerns other than POW/MIA, I

am very pleased to report that the Vietnamese have reported that
all of the former reeducation camp inmates—that is, the officials

and military officers of the South Vietnamese Government—have
been released. We have some information that there may be some-
one who was not necessarily a government official still in one of
the reeducation camps; but only one, so that’s great progress.
The Orderly Departure Program is working and about 200,000

Vietnamese families have been reunited in tins country. And as I

told you last November, about 60,000 people involved in Amerasian
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children and their immediate family members have been resettled
into this country. The system for bringing the reeducation camp in-

mates who have been released into this country is working—seems
to be working reasonably well.

A considerable amount of American hongovernmental humani-
tarian assistance has been given to the people of Vietnam. There’s
a very good prosthetics programs going and a number of nongov-
ernmental humanitarian organizations are working. And the ad-
ministrative mechanism for enabling that nongovernmental sup-
port has been improved and simplified, and we have, in fact, now
given some governmental humanitarian assistance;

In the area of POW/MIA, a lot of work has been done but the
resolution of individual cases has been slow and plodding. In many
cases you look at, the results have been somewhat disappointing.
Nevertheless, we have completed 22 sets of technical talks between
our experts and Vietnamese experts. We’ve had two special meet-
ings of information and archival experts searching for ways to get
information from the Vietnamese archives.

We’ve had some preliminary talks trying to get investigations
underway for cases of individuals lost in the border areas of Cam-
bodia and Laos that were then under the control of Vietnamese
forces. In 1988 we agreed to joint field investigations in Vietnam
with American and Vietnamese investigators participating. We are
entering now into our 18th set ofjoint field investigations, attempt-
ing to learn what happened to individuals involved in a specific set
otdiscrepancy cases. - -

In the past 5 years we’ve received 332.sets of remains. I had-308
in my testimony and I found out more had been returned since I

wrote the number. Of those, 125 have been identified and returned
to their families. Another 107 might be those of Americans, but
have not yet been identified, and the remaining 100 sets are not
remains of missing Americans.

In the 119 discrepancy cases which have been the focus of our
joint field investigations, 22 have been resolved through recovery,
return and identification of remains. In 39 other cases we and the
Vietnamese have agreed that the individuals involved are dead
which confirms an earlier presumptive finding of death. In four of
those cases we agree that we wifi not be able to recover the re-
mains.

For the other 35 of those cases we believe that there still may be
an opportunity to recover the remains or that the remains may al-

ready have been recovered and are somewhere in Vietnam. Conse-
quently, those cases remain open.
The other 58 cases continue to be investigated. They have all

been investigated at least once and most several times. My under-
standing is, as I told you in November that, of the new evidence
gathered, although there has been considerable new evidence, that
none of it points toward any of the individuals being alive.

•

Perhaps the most important accomplishments in the past 5 years
have been in improved communications with the Vietnamese Gov-
ernment and an improved organization for dealing with the issues.
With the Vietnamese Government we have moved from a condition
of almost nonexistent communication and cooperation to a condi-
tion where we usually understand each other now and can speak

9
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probably published in January 1989 and certainly covers the activi-

ties in winch I was involved.

Your fifth question for me—back to this other question of what

has been made public. Certainly more needs to be made public and

I commend the committee. I saw the broadcast reports of your

Southeast Asian trip; those were superb, the clips from that trip.

The American public desperately needs to see the whole picture

rather than sensational tidbits that seem to come out. So I certain-

ly commend the committee for its work and I think the commit-

tee’s report eventually will turn out to be one of the most impor-

tant documents we have in the public record on this issue.

Your fifth question for me was what lists of individuals have you

presented directly or indirectly to the Southeast Asian Govern-

ments? Which agency prepared those lists and what was the crite-

ria for placing names on them and what is the difference between

what has been at times termed your Vessey- 1 and Vessey-2 lists?

I want to tell you, those were not my terms.

The Chairman. Pull the mike down—

-

General Vessey. Yes. Let me say first that all of my dealings

have been only with the Vietnam Government, so any list that I

have given have been given to the Vietnam Government. I will try

to trace the development of those lists.

As the committee well knows and as you have delved into in

recent days, through the years there has been much speculation on

the' issue of whether or not the Vietnamese Government continue

to hold live Americans who were not returned at the time of Oper-

ation Homecoming in 1973.

The Vietnamese Government continually denied holding live

prisoners. The U.S. Government position at the time of my appoint-

ment was, although it had no specific evidence of any particular

prisoner being held, the possibility of live Americans being held

could not be niled out. That position was based on much of the in-

formation that you have heard in the last few days—the cases of

the people that the United States believes should have been cap-

tured and were not returned in 1973 and on a series of live sight-

ings reports of Americans in Vietnam that came out after the war.

In preparation for my first meeting in 1987, 1 knew of the Viet-

namese Government’s position and I wanted to be able to confront

that assertion that they had held no live prisoners with the sort of

glaring examples that led Americans to believe that there may
well have live American prisoners held. So at that time, the De-

fense Intelligence Agency officials gave me a list of about 70 cases

and they were then referred to as I recall, “compelling discrepancy

cases.”

They were the cases for those individuals for whom the Vietnam-

ese should have been able to account readily, some of them were

not cases of people we thought had a chance of being alive. Some
were people we knew had been reported to have died in captivity,

but the remains had not been returned and we believed that the

Vietnamese Government should be able to account for them.

But most of them were in fact people who the United States be-

lieved we had the evidence to show that they were alive when we
last saw them, they were captured or about to become captured.
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when we last knew of him and we had evidence that he likely came

under Vietnamese control or was captured and for whom we had

not yet had an accounting.

...
. And I also asked.that the border areas be searched for. the same

sort of cases. As a result of that effort we added 39 people lost in

Vietnam and came up with 49 so-called discrepancy cases in the

border area.

As in the earlier list, my understanding is that it included some

people we believe to have died but they were included because they

were associated with an incident where there was one of the mem-
bers we believed had a good chance of surviving.

I presented those additional cases to the Vietnamese government

in November 1989 and that is the list that I believe is referred to

by some as Vessey-2.
,

Now as analysts continued to examine available information ad-

ditional concerns were again raised, about whether or not we had

produced the best possible list. In early 1990 1 again asked the DlA

and JCRC review all the information and to refine the list and that

avaminatinn was to cover all Southeast Asian losses. The work pro-

duced 77 more cases for Vietnam, 15 additional for Laos and 9

cases for Cambodia. Like the earlier lists, I believe that it may
have included people that did not survive. I did not give those par-

ticular lists to the Vietnamese but I authorized that they be given

through Admiral McDevitt.
.

. ,

.

So that is the story of the lists as I understand it, and I want to

emphasize that these lists are not the only people that could have

been alive. It is important to understand that what we did is we

looked the information that we had to come up with the people

that we thought had the best chance of being alive in order to shed

light on the issue of whether or not the Vietnamese had live Amer-

icans. We knew that even if we resolved all those cases we still

- weren’t going to answer that question with certainty, but we

thought that we would certainly shed a lot of light on it if the

people that we thought had the best probability of being alive

weren’t alive, then the likelihood of others being there was certain-

ly lower.
, .

But it was not to mean that we weren’t going to investigate the

other cases. We were going to investigate all the cases, but these

were the priority cases because they appeared to be the cases of

those people who had the best chance of being alive.

Now the last question you asked of me specifically, who has been

accounted for since you provided these lists to the Indochina Gov-

ernments and define precisely how they have been accounted for,

who has not yet been formally accounted for but you believe that a

final accounting can be imminent. I want to say, this is a very im-

portant question and a question which I have a great deal of inter-

est, but I am not the one to answer that question. I have specifical-

ly kept myself out of deciding on either which names would be pre-

sented or what the results of investigations were, because I have an

emotional tie to some of the names of the missing, and I don t want

to be involved in deciding priorities.

I would close my prepaired statement by saying that as we ad-

dress these questions, it is important to remember that we are

seeking two different but related goals. One is to get as full as pos-
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I stated it last November, but it is worth mentioning again that those original

instructions were given in the light of conditions which existed in 1987. The United

States had consistently said that the POW/MIA issue should be settled as a human-
itarian issue. We had regularly told the Vietnamese that resolution of the issue was
not a requirement for discussing normalization, but we also had consistently said

that the pace and scope of cooperation on the POW/MIA issue would affect pace

and scope of normalization discussions. Vietnam’s military forces were in Cambodia
in 1987. The United States had maintained that' normalization discussions could

er complete
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Much has r , , ,„r ve been involved, and many deserve a

lot of credit for the accomplishments. At the same time, I believe everyone involved

understands that, despite the accomplishments, much remains to be done, and that

the work to be done is at least as important as what has b8en done. For example, .

my first trip to Hanoi was supported by resolutions of support from the House and
Senate. The support of the Congress-was important in ebnveying the importance or

the mission to the Vietnamese Government, yet here we are in the Senate looking

into the matter 5 years later.

My own involvement has consisted of 13 major sets of meetings with senior Viet-

namese officials, including five tripe to Hanoi, the exchange of a number of letters

and messages with senior Vietnamese officials, countless hours in meetings and
communications with US Government officials,, several sessions with House and
Senate Committees, many hours in responding to questions from the news media,

many more hours answering letters and telephone calls from concerned citizens,

and, meet importantly, many hours studying and conferring with the very compe-
tent Americans who do the field work and the analytical work. The connection be-

tween those efforts and what has actually happened, I will leave to others. What is

important is what has happened.

On the larger political scene in Southeast Asia, the Vietnamese have reportedly

withdrawn their forces from Cambodia, a peace agreement was signed last October,

and the UN is' supervising the implementation of the agreement. The United States

has laid out a ’’road map” to normal relations between our two countries. The first

talks have been held, and we have taken the first steps along the road.

this country, and the system for processing applications for those who
ne to this country seems to be working fairly well. The orderly departure

program is working, and about 200,000 Vietnamese families have been reunited in

this country. As I told you in November, about 60,
f"
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American nc

10 Amerasian children and

tive mechanism for enabling the non-governmental support has been improved and

In the area of POW/MIA, a great deal of work has been done, but the resolution

technical talks between our experts and Vietnamese counterparts We have had two
meetings of information and archival experts searching for ways to get information

from Vietnamese archives . We have had some preliminary talks trymg to get inves-

tigations underway for cases of individuals lost in the areas of Cambodia and Laos
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Chairman, that completes my answers to the questions you forwarded to me.
I am ready for additional questions from the Committee.

The Chairman. General, thank you very much. I am going to try
to ask if we can to keep the answers fairly tight so that all Sena-
tors can have a chance and we can meet your schedule, we want to
try to do that.

As I mentioned earlier and I just say it again, you are an Ameri-
can of extraordinary reputation and you come to this with impecca-
ble credentials. You are a combat veteran, field general and now
you have undertaken this 5 year mission, and in a sense you come
to this without a portfolio on the POW/MIA issue except for the
emotional linkage that you have cited.

This has not been your field, correct?

General Vessey. No.
The Chairman. Nor did you have responsibilities within the mili-

tary service for this issue?

General Vessey. No.
The Chairman. So you come to it as somebody who has assumed

responsibility with one goal and that is to get the truth and get an
accounting, is that accurate?

General Vessey. That is correct.

The Chairman. In the course of the last 5 years you have had
occasion to travel to Vietnam how many times?

General Vessey. Five times.



General Vessey. Correct.

The Chairman. Have you ever had occasion privately to take
former Foreign Minister Thach aside and say to him, hey, look,
why don’t you come .clean on this? Why. don’t, you—if .you. need,
money, if you need something for it, just give us the guys who are
alive, did that ever happen?
General Vessey. I have raised that issue at every meeting.
The Chairman. Have you ever had any nibble or any indication

whatsoever that there was a deal to be made if the right terms
were struck?

General Vessey. None.
The Chairman. Has anyone ever offered you at any level of the

government entree, to live Americans by Virtue of your position?
General Vessey. No, sir.

The Chairman. Do you have any evidence today whatsoever
from those five trips and from your journeys aroundVietnam that
someone is alive today in Vietnam?
General Vessey. None of the new information we have gathered

leads one to believe or adds to any of the information we had
before that led one to believe there might be live Americans.
The Chairman. Let me ask you a difficult question in some re-

gards but one I know you are up to and willing to tackle, based on
your knowledge of the country and your ability to travel around it

that you have had, and your involvement with Vietnamese, etc., is
there a plausibility in your mind to the notion that the Vietnamese
Government would ~be holding 20 prisoners, -30 prisoners some-
where secreted away?
General Vessey. One looks at the build up of information from—

through the 1960’s and 1970’s and one can come up with a case and
say, yes. If you look at what we see today, it is hard to come up
with it. You say what is plausible and you say is it plausible you
have to ask why. I frankly can’t find a reason why other than it

might have occurred and there was no way to explain it so the Vi-
etnamese Government continued to do it. But otherwise, I don’t
find it plausible.

The Chairman. But there is a distinction, is there not, between
the state of the evidence as it stood in 1973-74 and those probabil-
ities today, is that not accurate?
General Vessey. That’s correct. The goal for us has been to ex-

amine these cases where we thought there was a probability that
an individual serviceman might be alive and investigate those
cases and find the facts in those cases and see whether or not they
are alive and if they are get them back.
The Chairman. The whole premise of our policy today, General,

is based on the notion, the whole concept of a discrepancy case is

based on the notion that there is evidence that somebody might
have been alive, is that accurate?
General Vessey. That’s exactly correct.

The Chairman. So a statement in 1973 that there is no indica-
tion that anyone was alive would simply be inaccurate, would it

not?

General Vessey. I would say yes. You could say we have no firm
evidence or something like that, but certainly, the discrepancy

cases we have were clearly discrepancies that were unanswered at
the time.

I want to say I don’t know what statements were made back in
1973 and 1974. - ....... ...

The Chairman. I understand. I am simply asking you based on
the reality of your cases.

Now, we have exhaustively gone through every list we can get
our hands on, every potential and possibility, and we came up with
244 names that we thought were legitimately people one should
have thought were POW’s in 1973. With the return of the POW’s,
after the debriefings, we were left with a pool of about 133. What is

your reaction to that number, in terms of all the numbers you have
worked with?
General Vessey. Well, that number comes very close to the

number that we re working with now as discrepancy cases. Yours
is slightly smaller than ours, but I would suggest that the workers
here, that General Christmas and his people get with your staff
and make certain that we have scrubbed those lists. And if you
have any that we ought to have on our list, we ought to add to
them to that list..

The Chairman. We intend to do that. And incidentally, I am
going to ask General Christmas later for his help in doing that. I
am also going to ask Bob Sheetz for their help on two aspects of
this. And my hope is that we are really going to narrow this down
and then air the joint information that comes out of that to the
^hhCt^d people can make some judgments: 1 think it wifi add a-

My time is up. Senator Smith.
Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me repeat what the chairman said, General Vessey, in

thanking you for the service that you have provided long after
your, quote, unquote, retirement from the service of your country
as you try to help us tnr to resolve this very difficult issue. Certain-
ly, the American people owe you thanks for the service that you
aredoing.

Within the last 5 or 6 months we have gotten different signals
from both State and DOD regarding how cooperative the Vietnam-
ese have been. I am not trying to embroil you in that debate, but
just your own sense—State basically says they are being very coop-
erative or more cooperative and DOD says they are not being as
cooperative as they should be, we need more information. Where
do you see it?

General Vessey. Cooperation has grown steadily through the
tune that I’ve worked on this issue, and particularly storting with
1988. The cooperation is far greater today.
One of the problems with evaluating Vietnamese cooperation is

we don t know how capable they are of cooperating. For example,
the major issue that concerns the field work to be done by General
Needham and his task force needs support from Vietnamese archi-
val records, from their wartime records. In fact, we don’t know how
good those records are. We make assumptions based on the intelli-

gence that we gathered during the war that we knew they said
record certain things. Now, whether or not those records have been
maintained, we don’t know. But we need Vietnamese cooperation
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in searching for those records, and I think there’s room for more
cooperation. But I also want to say that cooperation has increased
greatly.

Senator Smith. On a relative scale, I guess.
General Vessey. Yes.

Senator Smith. General Christmas—I am sorry, you have not tes-
tified yet. I apologize.

Mr. Chairman, at this time, then, I would be happy to yield. Be-
cause I did have a question I will move when General Christmas
testifies, I will come back. Thank you.
The Chairman. Senator McCain.
Senator McCain. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you,

General Vessey, for all of your outstanding service, not only on this
issue but to our country, I believe since sometime in 1943.
General Vessey. 1939, Senator. I was only a child.
Senator McCain. Well, we are very grateful for it and we are

grateful to have American citizens like you who have contributed
so much.
You stated in your comments, you said so far as a result of your

investigation or mission you have no evidence that any individual
is alive today in Southeast Asia. Is that accurate?
General Vessey. What I said is none of the new evidence that we

have gathered as a result of the work that I’ve set in motion, none
of the additional evidence supports that contention.

- Senator McCain. Have you seen any evidence at all?

_

General Vessey.- Well, the evidence we have is the evidence in
these cases, these discrepancy cases.

"

Senator McCain. Which clearly indicates the possibility.
General Vessey. Yes, sir.

Now, the other point is the live sighting reports, and there are
unresolved live sighting reports through the years. And what we
need to do is resolve those reports.

Senator McCain. And you have never heard of any offer on the
part of anyone in authority in Vietnam to return Americans in
return for money or assistance?

General Vessey. Absolutely not. In fact, the contrary. The Viet-
namese officials with whom I’ve dealt have said we cannot do it,
whatever you were to offer. We cannot do it because we do not
have any.

Senator McCain. Have you ever seen any evidence of any con-
spiracy or coverup?
General Vessey. No, sir, I have not.

Senator McCain. Did you when you were in your position as
chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff?
General Vessey. No, sir.

Senator McCain. Or at any other time in your military career9
General Vessey. No, sir. .

Now, I guess the one thing I do want to say, I know that oper-
ations that were conducted in Laos, that the names of Americans
who were lost in Laos were not reported as having been lost in
Laos because under the agreement at the time we were not sup-
posed to have people in Laos, and we had people in Laos, including
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Senator McCain. What if in 1973 the Government had said we
do not know if any Americans are alive or dead. Would you have
agreed with that policy?

General Vessey. Yes, sir.

.
McCain. What is your—now over these many year rela-

tionship with the issue—best explanation, even if it is instinctive or
intuitive, as to why there were so many not returned from Laos as
opposed to Vietnam?
General Vessey. Well, Laos is a sparsely populated and rugged

countnr, as file committee well knows from looking at it on the
ground and in the air. We lost physical things in Laos that we
wanted to recover and couldn’t find after they had been dropped
from airplanes or something like that So just finding anything in
remote regions of Laos is difficult.

Additionally, Laos is a different sort of. a country. It is a tribal
comitry with different ethnic groups. The central government
under any regime in Laos has had very little control over many
parts of Laos. Even though it is adjacent to Vietnam, in terms of
culture,

'
M1<* 80 ôrtk’ languages, it’s complete-

So there are a lot of reasons for the number in Laos not account-
ed for. We didn’t have as much surveillance on what our own
people did in Laos during the war. That is to say, airplane were
outside the radar coverage in Laos, where they were not necessari-
ly m Vietnam. Theywere doing different sorts of things.

_ Senator McCain. I just have two more questionsrMr. Chairman.
One is you said that the Vietnamese are being more cooperative,
mid Senator Smith said relatively speaking. How cooperative are
they being, in your view? Are they sincere or just giving you lip
service or somewhere in between, and what more specifically do
theyneedtodo?
General Vessey. Well, I think the committee has received the

same manifestations of cooperation from the highest levels of the
Vietnamese Government that I have received, and that is to say
that they are going to provide full cooperation in resolving these
issues.

Getting down to the workers in Vietnam, the cooperation has
been a little spottier. Getting things done in Vietnam specifically
isn’t particularly easy. The economy is in bad shape; they have a
lot of other things on their mind. But certainly, the one area where
cooperation is needed, as I said to Senator Smith and Senator
Kerry, is the business of archival research. Both the prime minis-
ter and the foreign minister promised a complete and diligent

search of their archives for all information about missing Ameri-
cans. That’s difficult to do. We need to work with them to guide
them to do it. But at the same time, it can only be done with their
cooperation and work. They have to do it. It’s just tough work.
The Chairman. Are they doing it?

General Vessey. I think General Christmas can give you more up
to date information on that. I read the task force reports and it
seems to me that yes, cooperation is improving. But it’s not inhibit-
ed by lack of room for more improvement.
Senator McCain. Finally, in the many years since 1939 that you

have been either in or associated with the military—let me re-



phrase that. In order for there to be a conspiracy or a coverup of
this issue, do you agree with me that it would have required the
active participation of hundreds of members of the military?
-General-VESSEY. Yes, sir. And Hhink that’s-an improbable sort

of thing. American soldiers, sailors, airmen, and Marines are not
conspirators. It’s hard to keep military secrets long enough to get
the operation going without the enemy knowing what’s going on.
Even at the time when we were at low ebb, we still had 100-and-
some-odd people involved, and those rotated. Many of them rotated
every 2 or 3 years. So I’d say the prospect or probability of a con-
spiracy being kept without it being blown wide open is almost zero.
Senator McCain. And that would certainly not be in keeping

with the behavior of members of the military that you have known
since 1939.

General Vessey. It certainly wouldn’t, except a few that I’ve
helped chuck out. [Laughter.]
Senator McCain. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chaibman. Senator Kassebaum.
Senator Kassebaum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

_
General Vessey, I would like to ask if from your experience was

there much interrogation done by the Soviets or the Chinese of
Americans in Hanoi? Or do you have any indication from anything
that you have discerned, both in being there and later, that they
were taken to China or to the Soviet Union?
General Vessey. The information: we’ve gathered, and some of

this has been from reports made by other governments: We are
-

sort of at the mercy of spokesmen of other governments now. We
have President Yeltsin saying that he knows of Americans coming
from Vietnam to Hanoi. The Vietnamese Government has given a
statement that says it didn’t happen. I have sent a message to the
foreign minister asking him to have the Vietnamese Government
institute a complete investigation of this issue and give us the re-
sults of the investigation.

As you’ll recall earlier, General Kalugin was in this country
some time ago and said that he knew of reports of Americans
having been interrogated in Vietnam after 1975. The Vietnamese
Government said they conducted an investigation of that and that
it did not happen, and they said that one American—perhaps it
was two, but I don’t have it right at my fingertips, but one or two
Americans had been permitted to be interrogated. I think it was
one American was interrogated. The Vietnamese said he was a CIA
officer who had been captured, and they specifically permitted the
Russians to investigate this.

Kalugin’s source
Senator McCain. He was not active duty military?
General Vessey. He was not active duty military.
Senator McCain. He was CIA?
General Vessey. He was CIA.
Senator Kassebaum. And this is a known case.
General Vessey. This is a known case, and we knew that, too.

And Colonel Nadje Perenko, who was Kalugin’s source, said that
t what I told Kalugin. I told him I interviewed one person in
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Now, I said he wasn’t active duty military. He may have been
active duty military seconded to the CIA at the time, if I’m not

!!* at ®ny rate, he was interrogated.. Nadje. Perenko,
Colonel Nadje Perenko from the KGB, said yes, I intenrogated one
and I did it in 1973. The Vietnamese say yes, that’s what hap-
pened. And that squares with our information. So that’s the only
case we know of.

J

Now, surely the Soviets gave questions to the Vietnamese. There
are all sorts of information that , the Soviets desperately wanted
from our people, and surely they had worked out some sort of an
arrangement to try to get that information from our people. As far
as we know, from debriefing the prisoners who returned, none of
them Teported having been interrogated by Soviets. There were
some Cubans involved, but none were interrogated by Soviets.
Senator Kassebaum. Any. Chinese?
General Vessey. And so far as I know, none by Hh inese
Senator Kassebaum. Now, of course, again, we do not have much

in the way of information from either Laos or Cambodia.
General Vessey. That’s right
Senator Kassebaum. Is there anything that you have found that

would indicate that any prisoners were sent into—how forthcoming
are the Chinese? Have we put any pressure on the Chinese?
General Vessey. I am sure we have. I know we have. But I’m not

the one to answer.exactly how we’ve done that. But I "know this
question has been raised with the Chinese,

~

Senator Kassebaum. So in your work in Vietnam and with the
archives that you have seen and had access to, there has been
nothing there that has had a trail that led
General Vessey. No, we found nothing.
Now, you know of the NSA analyst, and I think he’s wifiH to

the committee, has he not, who says that he believes he saw infor-
mataon showing prisoners were transferred. Other analysts have
looked at the same inforamtion and said, no, we don’t come up
with the same conclusion. So it is another one of the negatives
There are all sorts of people who we knew to be prisoners who did
not come back. We don t know who interrogated
Senator Kassebaum. Perhaps this is something you could not

even realty answer, but would you think that we should be press-
ing the Chinese to be more forthcoming now that President Yeltsin
has ostensibly said that and given Senator McCain his personal as-
surance that he was going to be forthcoming and male* sure that
the records were available?

General Vessey. Well, certainly. If there sue any questions that
we believe the Chinese can answer, we should press them for it.

Senator Kassebaum. Thank you.
TCie Chairman. Thank you, Senator Kassebaum. General, I think

we have just a few more questions and then I think we are going to
be able to boast that a U.S. Senate Committee did something not
only on time but ahead of time. We sue going to get you out of

Very quickly, I would just like to ascertain. You personally have
been^through those files when you started putting these lists to-
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General Vessey. The lists were put together by others. I want to

make that clear. I didn’t put the list together. I went through the

files, that is, I had the people who put the lists together explain the

cases to me.
The Chairman. What I am getting at is, you are familiar with

the cases that make up the files.

General Vessey. Yes. To say I am familiar with, them—don’t ask
me any questions about any specific case, but I went through each
of the cases that was to be presented and I was satisfied that they
were in fact discrepancy cases.

The Chairman. That is what I mean. And you are satisfied that

there is a body of evidence within these cases that legitimates our
having a concern that those people might be alive or might have
been dive?
General Vessey. Makes it legitimate for us to investigate those

cases? Certainly.

The Chairman. So this is not a fool’s mission. This is not some-
thing for hype?

General Vessey. No. We are seeking the answers to questions

that ought to be answered.
' The Chairman. And they are real?

General Vessey. They are real questions.

The Chairman. And they are legitimately questions that would
have been even more real in 1973, is that not true?

General Vessey. They certainly wouldn’t have been less.
-

The Chairman. Another quick question, and this is again sort of

the murky area that the committee is trying to wade through but
it is, I think, at the center of this. Senator Kassebaum has hit on it.

Senator Kerrey has hit on it, Bob Kerrey. I have hit on it a few
times. I think some others. That is the whole mood of the period

and what we were able to leverage and What we were not; what
America was willing to deal with back in 1973.

It is easy for us to sit up here, and sort of say why did you not do
this, and why did you not do that? Families probably feel particu-

lar anguish about this because—not probably, they do feel particu-

lar anguish about this. Because many of them were saying, hey,
wait a minute. And there just were not a lot of ears around.

Do you share a feeling that that climate of 1973 may have con-

tributed to, not a conspiracy in the terms that Senator McCain
talks about it, but to an attitudinal approach that accepted. A sort

of unwillingness to, perhaps, ask some tough questions and deal

with some realities. Would that be your judgment?
General Vessey. Well, I think that certainly the analysts, some

of whom are still working on the program now, and as you point

out from that memorandum from DIA, there were many people in-

terested in this issue at the time. There were unanswered questions

at the time.

At the same time, the country seemed to be desperate to get out
of Vietnam and be separated from that issue. And I think that

people made the decisions that they thought were the best deci-

sions at the time, based on the information that they had.

The Chairman. Senator Grassley has come back. Senator Grass-

ley, I had promised the general that we were going to do something

f’
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unprecedented and get him out of here on time. He needs to catch
a flight.

General Vessey. I’ve still got time.

The Chairman. We have got about 10 minutes or so.

Senator Grassley. Thank you, because it was General Christmas
that I did have some questions for.

The Chairman. We are going to come back for General Christ-

mas. It is only a question of General Vessey, who has to leave.

Senator Grassley. I do not have any questions of General
Vessey.

The Chairman. General, we are very appreciative to you for

your time. I look forward to continuing to work with you on this. I

hope we can get together soon to follow up on some of the informa-
tion the committee has acquired.

Senator Grassley. I do need to offer congratulations to General

,

Vessey for the hard work he puts into this. I know that he is work-
ing very hard toward the same goals as this committee and I want
to pledge him my cooperation and appreciate his cooperation with
us.

General Vessey. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. My best
wishes to the committee in this very important task that you have.
The Chairman. General, thank you very much. Senator Grassley

has particular respect for you because he knows you know how to

manage chopsticks. When we went out to the Far East, he said,

please do not tell the citizens of Iowa that I learned how to do this.

Senator Grassley. You just did. [Laughter.]

The Chairman. I thought I could sneak that one by. Just trying

to sneak it by. Let me tell the citizens of Iowa, he did learn, and he
did not do a very good job. [Witness excused.]

The Chairman. General Christmas, if we could ask you please to

share your prepared testimony. If you could summarize, we will

put the full text in. And then, Mr. Sheetz, if you could proceed, we
will come back for a round of questioning. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF MAJOR GENERAL GEORGE R. CHRISTMAS, U.S.

MARINE CORPS, DIRECTOR OF OPERATIONS (J-3), U.S. PACIFIC
COMMAND

General Christmas. That’s what I will do, Mr. Chairman. I cer-

tainly appreciate your agreement to accept my presence here today
in place of Brigadier General Needham, the Commander of our
Joint Task Force for Full Accounting. He. was unable to attend

these hearings because he is in Vientiane discussing upcoming op-

erations with the Lao officials.

I am pleased to respond to your questions regarding the work of

the Joint Task Force, and I have submitted a veiy detailed state-

ment for the record which responds to the three issues as well as

the many other questions which you raised in your letters to me
and also to General Needham.

I would like to make an opening statement, however. As you and
your committee observed during your recent trip to Southeast Asia,

we have a number of highly skilled and dedicated men and women
committed to resolving the POW/MIA issue.
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tivities, our teams recovered or obtained from villagers fragmen-

tary remains believed to be from 7 loss incidents and involving 10

individuals. We believe that 2 remains are associated with those

from our priority listing of 135:

From the other last known alive individuals whose cases we in-

vestigated, we found no evidence which suggests they are alive. In

some instances, we interviewed witnesses to the death and burial of

Americans. Further efforts now are required to locate and to recov-

er those remains.

These mixed results reflect a number of variables. Certainly the

very nature of many combat losses precludes the recovery of all re-
(„ fk» korck tan-ain in antna araocmains. Adding to the difficulty is the harsh terrain in some areas,

and the time which has elapsed. A second factor affecting the suc-

cess of our operations is the completeness and accuracy of records

compiled by our units during the war.

Some records contain first-hand accounts, which provide a fairly

accurate location of a crash site, as an example. Other records are

simply not complete. Those of us who served in combat can under-

stand why some records are incomplete. They reflect the realities

of war. For example a rifleman may be within sight of his buddy

for one moment. The next moment, they and the rest of their unit

are fighting for their lives in an intense firefight. After the battle,

they regroup and the buddy is missing.

But what do we—what do our files contain for cases like these?

Regrettably for many, they contain a report prepared by the unit

following the engagement which provides an account of the battle,

an approximate location where the individual was last observed,

but little else.

Other loss records may contain additional information which a

refugee provided to our interviewers years after the incident. But

the key element of information is missing: the current location of

the person or his remains.

This is why we need Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia to share

whatever records they possess on American prisoners and the miss-

ing, and make available for interview former members of their

military units.

A third variable which has certainly had an affect on results is

the degree of host nation cooperation. Vietnamese cooperation in

some areas has been good. However, in other areas their officials

do need to do better. We find the best way to assess Vietnam’s co-

operation is to measure the implementation of the five agreements

reached during Assistant Secretary Solomon’s visit to Hanoi last

March.
The first concerned access to former cadre and archival records.

While some improvement has been noted, this is an area in which

we feel the Vietnamese can do better. Per the committee’s request,

I will provide for the record a list of archival documents which the

Vietnamese have turned over to the Joint Task Force, or our DIA
personnel assigned to our search teams, and our Hanoi detachment

staff, and ensure that the committee receives translated copies of

those materials.

The second agreement concerned the implementation of a credi-

ble live sighting investigation mechanism. In this area, we have

seen progress.
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The third agreement was to implement an expanded plan for
joint field operations to resolve the last known alive discrepancy
cases and others in close proximity. Here, too, the Vietnamese are
compliant. Their vice foreign minister recently agreed to. step up
the tempo of these investigations so that the teams can investigate
cases involving all 135 last known alive by mid-January 1993
Conversely, we have seen little progress on the fourth 'agree-

ment, to facilitate the resolution of cases which occurred in areas
of and Cambodia which the People’s Army of Vietnam forces
controlled during the war.
To resolve these cases, the Vietnamese must, at a minimum,

turn over archival documents and provide other leads to American
and Lao or American and Cambodian search teams. They have not
yet done so. They have, however, indicated a willingness to permit
search teams to cross into Laos from Vietnam. Unfortunately, the
j^erament of Laos has not agreed to this arrangement, nor to tri-

The fifth agreement concerns unilateral turnover of remains
Sance March, the Vietnamese have repatriated, unilaterally, five
remains.

Jn describing the effort in Vietnam, I sometimes use the meta-
phor of overlapping circles. The efforts to recover remains, the ef-
forts to mvestigate in the field the known cases of missing service-
men, and the efforts to establish a working procedure for the short-
notice .investigation of live sighting reports. These three major
overlapping processes are mutually supporting and should never be'
-seen as either separate or competitive.-These efforts" must be done

We all agree that answering the question of whether there are
Americans being held prisoner our is first priority. Investigating
known loss cases, particularly the last known alive discrepancy
cases, recovering remains and investigating live sighting reports
must proceed as a comprehensive campaign. Now the Solomon five
agreements have great potential in supporting that campaign

t urning to Laos, we have investigated, since January 1992 the
circumstances of loss involving 30 unaccounted for. These activities
have resulted m the recovery of three remains, one of which we
are confident will be identified. We had hoped to have investigated
by.“Us point in the year, cases involving over 100 other individ-

opwations
he La° Government^ not kept pace with our proposed

One of the reasons for General Needham’s visit this week to Laos
is to impress upon them, his counterparts, our desire to pick up the
tempo of operations.

5!
g?rj. t? Cambodia, our teams have investigated cases in-

yolvrng 22 individuals since January. During the period, they have

duri^S
10 hlve

?
ti^te the loss of 18 Amencans

durmg the 1975 S.S±. Mayaguez mcident. These activities resulted
in the recovery of four sets of remains believed to be those of miss-mg journalists. Partial remains from Tang Island have also been
recovered and are undergoing analysis.
The Phnom Penh authorities have been most cooperative. They

have even agreed to allow our teams to travel to sites by U.S. mili-
tary helicopters, a proposal which the Governments of Vietnam

319

and Laos have flatly rejected. Our efforts in Cambodia are not
without problems. The remains of millions who were killed by the
Pol Pot regime lay on or below the ground in Cambodia. Among
those millions are the remains of our war dead.

Altogether, 81 American service members and civilians are unac-
counted for in Cambodia.
The committee also has a number of questions concerning catego-

ries of cases and figures on unaccounted for which various Depart-
ment of Defense organizations have published and maintained over
nearly 20 years since the end of the war. The Joint Task Force has
reviewed its records, and those of the former Joint Casualty Reso-
lutions Center, or JCRC. I will submit for the record four listings
compiled in response to the committee’s letter of June 5.

The first is a list of discrepancy cases which field teams assigned
to the former JCRC began to investigate in September 1988. The
second list contains additional discrepancy cases which General
Vessey proposed for field investigation during a meeting with Viet-
nam’s Foreign Minister in October 1989. These two lists go to 119
individuals and served as our search team’s priority focus from
September 1988, until October 1991.

The results of the search effort over this period were mixed. Of
the 119, the remains of 22 were repatriated and later identified.

For four others, the results of these investigations confirmed that
they had died and that further efforts to recover their remains
would be to no avail. For 35-others on the lists of 119, the results of
the Investigations led the JCRC, DIA, and the POW/MIA inter-

agency group to eonclude that these men died during, or a short
time after, the incident of loss. Through further joint or unilateral
efforts their remains may still be recovered.

For the remaining 58 who comprise the 119, the investigations
were inconclusive. A reasonable determination of their fate could
not be made. The third list constitutes the Joint Task Force’s cur-
rent operational focus. It includes a total of 135 individuals as you
know. Fifty-eight of those are from the first list on whom the ini-

tial investigations were inclusive.

There are 64 other individuals on which there is information
that they survived the lost incident and fell into Vietnamese
hands. These cases have not been the subject of previous field in-

vestigations. Rounding out the list of 135 are 13 other individuals
who, during the war, were classified by their commanders and
service secretaries as prisoners of war, but did not return during
Operation Homecoming in 1973.

The Vietnamese have agreed to investigate these specific cases
and others in close proximity. Our Joint Task Force search teams
have already looked at 32 of the 135 cases, and with the agreement
of the Vietnamese Government will investigate 135 by mid-January
1993. 1 must give a word of caution. While we will in fact have in-

vestigated all 135 by mid-January, the Vietnamese cooperation
willing, we will, of course, in some cases only develop superficial

information and will have to go back again and again, until we
clear that 135.

Mr. Chairman, I will also submit a fourth list which provides a
complete breakout by country, of all Southeast Asia unaccounted
for which the Joint Task Force for Full Accounting maintains in
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toeir data base. Of note, we have completed a thorough review and
reconciliation with the Defense Intelligence Agency to assure that
our data bases agree.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I know the committee’s concern for how
many remains of our war dead may yet be recoverable and those
which nre nonrecoverable. I believe it is premature to attempt to
identify a specific figure or even a range of figures which once
wac

,
. wlU represent the fullest possible accounting. Despite the

nearly 20 years which have elapsed since the war, it has only been
recently that American teams have been permitted to cany out
anything approaching sustained search operations.
As we obtain increased access to loss locations and records from

these Southeast Asian nations, I believe we will obtain a clearer
picture of what we can expect to achieve. Mr. Chairman, when I
appeared before the committee last November, I indicated that the
establishment of the POW/MLA Joint Task Force would provide
the necessary command structure and resources to launch a sus-
tained effort, and that is exactly what General Needham has done
over the past 6 months.

ne

We now Imve a full-time presence in each of the Southeast Asian
capitals, and are deploying our search teams to conduct field oper-
ations with increasing frequency. To be sure, much remains to be
done. But I think it would be a mistake, Mr. Chairman, not to ac-

ed
6* °nCe m0re ^ hard work ^ which our people are en-

Many of these losses occurred in remote areas "where the temper-
ature routinely exceeds 100 degrees. Our teams-are exposed to risks
of tropical diseases and unexploded ordnance. They are carrying
out their mission diligently and with the highest morale. The Pacif-
ic Command has begun an Mgressive campaign to publicize the
work which our teams are doing and to ensure total openness
about the Joint Task Force ongoing operations and what we find.

Additionally through the Service Casualty Affairs Office, we are
keeping individual families informed of developments. The only in-
formation which we do not make available to them are the names
of assigned personnel or their Southeast Asian sources. This is in
accordance with departmental directions.

mi^Tliha^uy?Ur Ur the opportunity to appear before the com-
mittee. I hope that I have answered satisfactorily in my detailed
statement for the record, many of your questions. I also hope thatmy comments today, together with the insights which you obtained
during your recent visit to our field sites show you the extraordi-

rtfi
7?^ ®xc®pt*onal efforts of the men and women who make up

the Jojnt Task Force Full Accounting, and our supporting activi-
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[The prepared statement of General Christmas follows:]

Pbhpaeed Statement or General Geobge R. Chkistoas

JotaJ ml * y0Ur qUeSti0n8





I

also hope that my comments today, together with the insights which you obtained
during your recent visit to our field sites, show you the extraordinary and excep-
tional efforts of the men and women who make up JTF-FA and our supporting com-
mands—CHAD and DIA—to bring about the fullest possible accounting for our miss-
ing Americans.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, general, Mr. Sheetz?

STATEMENT OF ROBERT R. SHEETZ, DIRECTOR, SPECIAL OFFICE
FOR POW-MIA AFFAIRS, DEFENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY

Mr. Sheetz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. I could ask you in the interest of time to summa-

rize. I will not cut you off at all.

Mr. Sheetz. I have got a very short statement.

The Chairman. OK.
Mr. Sheetz; I appreciate the opportunity to participate in these

important committee hearings. We, at DIA, are proud to be part of
the overall U.S. Government effort to account for Americans still

missing from the Vietnam War. Our working relationships with
the Joint Task Force Full Accounting and the Army Central Identi-

fication Laboratory are strong and productive.

We stress communicating effectively with the Service Casualty
Offices to assist them in keeping the families fully informedof new
developments, and we at DIA take very seriously our responsibility

to support senior Government policy and decisionmakers, including
the President’s Special POW-MIA Emissary to Vietnam, General
Vessey.

DIA senior leadership and each and every person in the Special
Office for Prisoners of War and Missing in Action clearly under-
stand that this is the crucial time in the long quest for answers
about our unaccounted for men from the Vietnam War. The time
when the governments of Vietnam and Laos, and Cambodian offi-

cials, are beginning to take steps to facilitate our quest for an-
swers.

However, we know that this quest leads immediately to the ques-
tion of legitimate access, and I mean access in broad terms to in-

clude freedom of movement for live sighting investigators and JTF
field teams; to include short notice inspection ofprisons and other
possible detention facilities; access to records repositories in Hanoi
and in the field; access to witnesses in areas of live sighting reports

and at last known alive locations; access to government officials

and military personnel who have knowledge of both overall proce-

dures and individual incidents; and last, access to artifacts and doc-

umentation from crash sites in lost locations. With this access be-

ginning to open up in Vietnam and Laos, I might add here paren-
thetically that Cambodian officials have been incredibly supportive
in the last 6 months or so, and there has literally not been any-
thing that we have asked for that they have not been willing to

support us on, DIA realizes that our supporting role is becoming
even more important in the search for answers in Southeast Asia.



The Director of DIA, Lieutenant General Clapper, and the Com-
mander-in-Chief, Pacific Command, Admiral Larson have signed a
memorandum of agreement that formally designates DIA as a sup-
porting command, to CINCPAC’s Joint Task Force Full Accounting.
Under this agreement, DIA functions as Admiral Larson’s execu-
tive agent in vigorously pursuing the JTF’s number one priority
mission—that is determining if there are any Americans still alive
in captivity, and should any be located, doing all we can to facili-

tate their release.

DIA pursues this responsibility through every means available
to include actually stationing in Vietnam DIA personnel from our
Stony Beach debriefing element in Bangkok to conduct live sight
ing investigations. In order to properly fulfill our responsibility as
a supporting Command to CINCPAC’s JTF Full Accounting, DIA
has increased the manpower of its Stoney Beach element in Bang-
kok, so. we can not only continue our refugee debriefing program,
but also conduct on the scene live sighting investigations, and sup-
port JTF investigation teams in Vietnam/Laos, ana fhimhnAia

My office here in Washington, also recently increased in size,

produces field-support packages which analyze the areas involved
in upcoming JTF field operations, with a principal focus on identi-
fying arcluval research targets and key information gathering ob-
jectives. We also assist the JTF in analyzing results obtained from
field activities to determine if information collected has a direct
bearing on the.fate of individuals.

This entire process is involved, difficult, and unfortunately, time-
consuming. But, I anrconfident that the teamwork and full coop-
eration that has developed between the JTF and DIA elements,
Jwth here in Washington and in Southeast Asia, will provide the
kind of results this committee, the American people and, most im-
portantly, the families of unaccounted for personnel deserve.
Mr. Chairman, my experience is that most people who become

well-informed on this issue have no trouble agreeing that account-
ing for our missing men means obtaining information from Viet-
nam, Laos, and Cambodia. Those who maintain that there is some
secret set of files being kept by misguided U.S. Government person-
nel intent on maintaining some type of bizarre coverup are delud-
ing themselves and the American people.
The answers are in Southeast Asia and that is where the U.S.

Government is, correctly in my view, putting its emphasis. Yet, Mr.
Chairman, when I read or hear of the criticism heaped by some on
DIA s efforts, I wonder if these people are talking about the same
office in which I work. Are they talking about the truly outstand-
ing military personnel in our office like Army Lieutenant Colonel
Alan Young, Navy Lieutenant Paul Maguire, Army Captain Sandy
Caughlin, Air Force Technical Sergeant Mike Deckert, and all the .

others who work 10 and 12-hour days, day in and day out, weekday
and weekends, to help develop investigative leads for field research
in Vietnam?
Are they talking about the civilians in our office who served

military tours in Vietnam during the war. People like Chuck Trow-
bndge, Bob Destatte, Gary Sytow, Warren Gray, Lloyde Nash, and
all the others, men who have personal friends among the unac-
counted for. Just where are these heartless, faceless bureaucrats
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that would take active measures to cover up information and con-
tinue to keep agonized families of missing comrades-in-arms in the
dark?

_ Mr- Chairman, the answer is that there are no such people at
DOD, or at DIA, nor are there any at the Joint Task Force Full
Accounting, at the Central Identification Laboratory, or at the
Service Casualty Offices. We are conscientious, hardworking
people, both military and civilian. We go to church, serve our com-
mimities, and try to raise our children to have proper values.
While at the office, we tirelessly work together, each doing his or
her small part in the overall effort to determine if there are any
unaccounted for personnel still alive in Southeast Asia, and to
reach the fullest possible accounting for those who perished therem defense of their country.

In this final panel, the committee will explore the remainder of
the story, that being the efforts being aggressively taken by these
conscientious dedicated personnel to account for our mining men.
To be sure, mistakes were made over the years and erroneous deci-
sions were sometimes reached when fragmentary information was
all the analysts and decisionmakers had with which to work.

It is far too easy to criticize the past when looking back through
the lens of today, when so much more is known, both about individ-
ual cases and about the wartime procedures employed by our
former adversaries. But, much more still remains to be learned.
What I can promise this committee, the American people and, most
importantly, the friends, comrades and families of our
men, is that at DIA we will continue to keep -the faith by tirelessly
carrying out our responsibility until our intelligence mission in
helping to reach the fullest possible accounting is complete.

I look forward to participating on the panel. I and all the others
in DIA dedicated to the POW-MIA issue are proud to play a part in
the extraordinary efforts being undertaken today in Vietnam,
Laos, and Cambodia. I look forward to telling DIA’s portion of the
story and to answering the committee’s questions. Thank you
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sheetz follows:]
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The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Sheetz. General
Christmas, let me begin with jrou if I may, and then come back and
comment on Mr. Sheetz’s testimony and ask a few questions. The
committee, I think, is particularly concerned obviously on the issue
of whether or not somebody might be alive and that is one of our
primary missions, is to try to help ascertain what that likelihood or
probability is.

Much of the energy that we observed and that you have even
talked about here is energy directed at remains recovery, and I

want to make certain and I think the committee .wants to make

.

certain that the highest priority is the follow-up on live sighting re-

ports. Now, my first question to you is how many live sighting re-

ports do you now have that you are actively following up on?
General Christmas. First of all, Senator, let me indicate to you

that, as I said in my statement and you will see in detail in the
detailed statement, that obviously the first priority is the search
for live Americans. The key to that, however, I believe is the cam-
paign plans that we have established which are those three inter-

. twining circles of search and recovery of remains, investigation, of
the last known alive discrepancy cases, and the live sighting inves-

- tigations, because they are mutually supporting.

What I mean by that is very simply, if in fact you see an excava-
tion going on as you visited, we have constant contact during that
excavation.

. The Chairman. I understand that.

General Christmas. The same with the search in that shared in-

formation leads to developing those cases, not only for the last

known alive discrepancy cases, but in fact also potential live sight-

ing cases.

The Chairman. I understand that and you well articulated that
to us when we met with you in Hawaii and General Needham fol-

lowed up on that. But the question still is, even within that con-
text, how many live sighting reports are in front of the group that
they are going to actively work on in that context, or they have as
a priority.

General Christmas. I’m going to ask Bob Sheetz to help me out
in just a moment, but right now we have completed about 25 live

sighting investigations. We have completed, up until last week,
nine short-notice investigations, the very last one being in Dien
Bien Phu. Now, part of that was getting our live sighting investiga-

tor established within the Hanoi detachment. He is now firmly es-

tablished within that detachment, has established his particular

Vietnamese counterpart contacts and he is now moving very rapid-

ly.

The Chairman. Did any of the live sighting reports produce any
sighting of a Caucasian?

General Christmas. At this point sir, all of them have been nega-
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The Chairman. Negative as to any American, or negative as to

^(LneraltousTMAS. Negative as to any Caucasian being sighted

“SbChSSm. Mr. Sheetz, how many live sighting reports are

you forwarding to the Joint Task Force forresolution.
y
Mr. Sheetz. Our current inventory as of last week w^ 109 firrt

ssss SuJSitai «**
questions that were not properly developed when information first

Ca
We

<

calTthese source-directed requirements or SDR’s. So of that

109 ttoe “re approximately 45 SDR’s that are out with Stoney

Beach for field follow-up. Once those SDR’s ar® complete, toe ana-

lyst will go back over them and determine^ whether or not some

they may be appropriate for nomination as live s^htmg mvestiga-K Them are 38 additional cases that are out there nght

now with the live sighting investigators.

The Chairman. 38 in addition to the 109/

have any viable current live sighting report
_i^

concur with you as to what is current and viable, have thoserun

-dovm and reported on during thetimeframe of this committees ex-

istence and that would mean withm- the next.several months, so

tot we would be able to report clearly on this .progress. Would

^Mr^HEm^Mr. Chairman, if this committee has developed any

information which has come directly to the co“imittec

The Chairman. That is not what I am asking. I am ?omg to ask

vou that as a matter of fact, because we are developing some of

that but I do want to ask you, with respect to the numbers of live

SSfifiSTt have already identified as active, can tiiis com-

mittee know that those live sighting.reports, as a of n^°",

al highest priority, will be examined within the next few ®°n“s
,31

Mr. Sheetz. I can assure you they are being examined now. And

I can feel confident in saying that because we have put a team of

personnel outln Bangkokand in Vietnam to speed up the investi-

* » we « «.»«»* it

within the next few months?

Gene
SrK>™. And as you know, Senator, anytMng you

give us in the way of questions, and anything you give the Joint

Task Force in the way of desires, we will work them into our work

Pl
The^HWRMAiT'can^we also anticipate, Mr. Sheetz, that any-

thing that the committee develops in teims of lei

£;^Jf&toth
tion or if we just happen to have questions, like Senator Smith

mieht on a particular piece of evidence that the committee makes

a judgment about tot is different from yours, can those be run

down by your people? Can we jointly—

—

Mr. Sheetz. I would encourage the committee, if you’ve devel-

oped information that we have not seen before that could somehow
add to what we have, we’d be pleased to include it in our investiga-

tive agenda.

[List of 133 names follow:]
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The Chairman. Could we also request assistance from you, which

I think would be extremely helpful to us, and that is to try to take

the 133 names that we have been left with, take the names that

General Christmas has come up with, andjour names-frankly ,

wof'the problems is, there are-too many lists. around...That has J

been a problem for 20 years. And some folks cannot make sense of

why one is here and one is here. This committee needs to-we have

got to make sense of that. So we need your help to scrub those. Can

we anticipate that in the. next couple of months we can do that to-

gether?

General^HRiswws^^rtainly ,
sir. If you will provide that listof

your 133, we’ll make that comparison. We will do that analysis be-

tween the Joint Task Force and the DIA and we will provide you

^ThefChairman. Now, Mr. Sheetz, I really respect your statement

and it was a good statement. And I particular y respert your de-

fense of hard working and good people. I do not think that I have

ever questioned that. I do not think this committee is here to ques-

tion anybody’s commitment to their job at this foment. But I

think that policy is somehow different from_that kind^ cpmxmt-

moni within an Agency of our Government. If often is. That is the

^And 20* years^ago there was a policy and there were people

trying to carry outwhat they could of it, but we had testimony ear-

lier today that 8(b) of the peace accords was simply not implement-

ed. There was not a capacity for full accoimting. It was not your

fault Certainly, you were not there at the time. And it was not Mr.

Trowbridge’s fault at that time. That was the reality of the world

that he was trying to work in. And they were even trying to cut

the office, as we have evidenced. ,

But there have been criticisms, over the years, and you have ad-

mitted it. Mistakes were made. I am not here, now, to rehash all of

th<>m But there have been mistakes made. I mean this database is

simply inadequate. I think you would agree with me, would you

n
°Mr. Sheetz. The database contains many, many records from lots

^T^Chairman. It is inadequate in its current form. It is inad-

equate, do you not believe? Should we not have one list which is

^Mr^SHEm. Fthink one of the major accomplishments that we

have reached here in the last couple of months with the formation

of the JTF is combining our files with their files.

The Chairman. I agree. And I applaud the effort you are making

now. It is going to help us. We are doing the same thing. But 20

vears later we are putting this database together, correct.
y
Mr. Sheetz. Date has been kept in different places. We have all

tried to exchange it from time to time in the past. But the point is,

at this time, we have a good team that is working together and we

^Th^Chairman. I agree with that. I think there is a good team. I

think it is working together, and that is obviously very

to people. But we have to sift out the history of this effort. And
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that is what we are trying to do, obviously. I do have some more

questions, but my time is up. Senator Smith.

Senator Smith. Mr. Chairman, in the shuffling in and out, Sena-

tor Grassley missed his first round, so I am going to yield to Sena-

tor Grasdey"at this time.

The Chairman. Senator Grassley.

Senator Grassley. Thank you very much. General Christmas, I

want to ask you some questions. My point is, hopefully, you will

have the answers. If you do not have the answers—and maybe even

General Needham would be the one who should be asked—but

what I want to establish here when we are done is a process so I

can get answers to these questions.

First of all, let me observe that you are the first person from

Hawaii to come here and not be darkly tanned. You are doing your

job, obviously. So I want you to know that I observed that. I think

that you must be dedicated to getting the job done.

General Christmas. I hope you'll tell my boss that, sir.

Senator Grassley. The first thing I would like to raise with you

is an issue that we raised in Hawaii, perhaps with the admiral as

much as with you, but that involved BUI Bell. Has he left Hanoi for

Bangkok yet? Does he have an office and telephone yet? And just

kind of in general has he been treated in a manner expected by

this Committee? As I think we made very clear at our meeting and

which was attested to by the Defense Department.

General Christmas. Sir, the answer to the first two questions is,

yes, yes. The third question: Mr. BeU currently: has assumed his

duties as our Special Assistant for Negotiations. He has just recent-

.

ly come back to Hawaii to be fully briefed on his position and how
that position as Chief of Negotiations works. Obviously, there were

some areas that he had not previously worked in. He has since re-

turned to Bangkok.

As you know, we feel very strongly that Mr. Bell has an awful

lot to offer this entire process and this entire effort. He brought

with-him very fine recommendations as he always does. And to the

betterment of the program. General Needham is evaluating those.

Some have been taken. Some won’t be able to, but it is my judg-

ment that Mr. Bell continues to serve very well and continues to be

a very important part of our entire POW/MIA effort.

Senator Grassley. So, I think you are saying, in regard to the

third question that, at least as you would define it, he has been

treated in the manner that we have expected and was stated to you

in those meetings we previously had and attested to by the Defense

Department.

General Christmas. I believe so, sir.

Senator Grassley. I would just like to follow up on some private

matters and questions, as I said privately, with respect to Mr. Bell,

and I would like to know if you would agree to designate someone

in your organization with whom I can communicate these matters

within just a few days.

General Christmas. Sir, I would be more than willing to take

them myself.

Senator Grassley. OK. Those must be done outside of this room.

General Christmas. OK.
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Sir. first of all, as far the details of the con-
tract I would like to take that question and provide you that.
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was done with complete U.S. Government grade A-this is how a
contract is supposed to be written.
As you know. Senator, the Vietnamese have flatly refused to

allow us to use U.S. helicopters in Vietnam. And, in fact, as part of
the negotiations we were very limited as to who we could deal with
as far as obtaimng that helicopter service. What we did was get the

^operations*
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And as you know we are now completely throughout Vietnam,
both south and north. Right'now our teams are in three widely dis-
persed areas of the country; the country as a whole, south and
north. And obviously we need that helicopter support to be able to
do the things that we have to do.



I wish we could do it with our own helicopters. As you know, in

Cambodia right now, we have a Marine helicopter detachment sup-

porting our operations there. They will do it for two field activities.

Then the U.S. Army will come in and do two more. We are very

comfortable with that. But in both Vietnam and in Laos, they have

flatly rejected our requests

Senator Grassley. I cannot draw a conclusion until I hear, final-

ly, from you, but I would almost think, based upon just some pre-

liminary investigation I have done, that we could have bought

those helicopters and given them to the Vietnamese and done it

much more cheaply.

The next is kind of along the same line but, in addition to the

helicopter contract, I understand that we are entering into other

contracts with the Vietnamese for such things as hotel space, per-

manent housing, and other things. A couple of follow ups. Are all

such contracts being handled by the Navy contracting office in

Singapore?

General Christmas. It’s a combination, sir, of both our office in

Hawaii, in Honolulu, and some have been worked with the office in

Singapore. But it is under the Navy’s PACDIV as they call it.

Senator Grassley. What benchmarks do we use for establishing

that these are fair market prices?.

General Christmas. I would have to take that question, sir.

Senator Grassley. OK.
[The information referred to follows:]

The Navy Regional Contracting Center in Singapore is administering the helicop-

ter support contract in Vietnam and the vehicle maintenance contract in Vietnam,

Laos and Cambodia. Pacific Division, Naval Facilities Engineering Command has

negotiated and is administering the contract for rental and renovation of the office

and quarters site for the Joint Task Force-Full Accounting (JTF-FA) Detachment 2

in Hanoi For JTF-FA Detachments in Thailand, Laos, and Cambodia, contractual

support is provided by the respective Embassy General Services Offices. Whenever

local purchases in Thailand are necessary, the JTF-FA detachment in Hanoi uses

the General Services Office of the American Embassy in Bangkok as its agent

These various contracting officers determine fair market prices based upon the ur-

gency of need, the required service or commodity, and its availability.

Senator Grassley. Would you facilitate a review of these con-

tracts with those of us on the committee who have an interest in

this?

General Christmas. Of course, sir.
—

Senator Grassley. Last, I would like to stress that I am, at this

point, not making judgments of whether the price of helicopters

are excessive, but I do intend to make some inquiry on the con-

tracts and others, and for that you promised me, and I appreciate

your assistance. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Senator Grassley. Senator

McCain?
Senator McCain. I would be happy to have Senator Smith go

ahead.

Senator Grassley. It is Alfonse and Gaston and I am caught m
between them.

Senator McCain. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. General Christmas,

I would like to ask you the same question I asked General Vessey.

What is the extent of Vietnamese cooperation, in you view, and
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say, though, m the first 6 months in Laos, they’ve done more than
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In Cambodia, they have been very receptive, sir.

McCain. I think it would be very important if you
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be done m addition to what is being done, in order to resolve this
issue so that members of this committee who are interested can do
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what we can in our way to increase pressure on both the Vietnam-

ese and Laotians to show greater cooperation.

General Christmas. Sir, if I might suggest, every month, using

the five agreements, we draft a message which measures that coop-

eration. That goss right to the central documentation office and it

is unclassified. The same with our weekly sitreps. You know, our

situation reports. At the bottom of each one, I have tried to evalu-

ate where we have been that last week in the cooperation.

Perhaps, if the committee’s staff can, in fact, just establish that

with the Central Documentation Office, we would have it on record

continually.

Senator McCain. Thank you. Mr. Sheetz, how long have you

been with the DIA?
Mr. Sheetz. I joined the DIA as a civilian in 1987, but I served a

tour there as a military officer in the reserves for 4 years.

Senator McCain. How long have you been in your present posi-

tion?

Mr. Sheetz. 16 months.

Senator McCain. Why is it that it took 20 years to get one list, in

your view?
Mr. Sheetz. 20 years to get one list? We always had access to the

files of the JCRC in paper files. What’s been difficult is that every

time a team goes out into the field in a joint iteration we learn

something that we didn’t know before, and that information causes

us to reevaluate what we know about a particular case, and our da-

tabases are always sort of chasing after one other as new informa-

tion comes in. - -

The critical point is that these numbers are not static numbers.

They are always in fluidity. And the exercise that DIA and the

JIT just went through was another attempt, one of many, to get

our two databases in sync. And we’ll have to do that again, 6

months from now, or a year from now.
Senator McCain. I hope every effort will be made to do so. I am

sure you have seen the Americans recorded in captivity list that is
1 up here.

Mr. Sheetz. I have, sir.

Senator McCain. Have you got explanations for that list?

Mr. Sheetz. We’ve seen the list itself the day before the hearing.

It came over piecemeal in three letters to us. What I had asked

Senator Kerry for, and he promised we would get it tomorrow,

would be a breakdown by each name under each of the categories,

so that we could see how you have been able to develop this list of

names.
And what I promised Senator Kerry, and I promise all of you, is

that we will sit down, our analysts with yours, and work through

each and every one of those. And, at the same time, share with you
what we have in our discrepancy cases and see what the common
ground is and where the outlying points are.

Senator McCain. Well, it is unfortunate that could not have been
done before the hearing, but obviously that is not under my author-

ity. Mr. Sheetz, tell me, finally, what happens to your organization

when you get a picture purported to be Lieutenant Commander
Borah or Major Carr and it appears in all the newspapers of the

country? What happens?
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Mr. Sheetz. Typically, they become very sensationalists, as com-
pelting photographic evidence sometimes is. And literally many of
other efforts are stopped and people are pulled off onto special ana-
lytic teams to support a veiy detailed approach to gather informa-
tion on every lead that we can develop or these photo cases. Essen-
tially, we set up a series of task forces to run to ground any lead
that we can develop from one of these photograph situations.
Sometimes they can be resolved quickly; other times, they take

months and months, as was the case in the Carr photo.
Senator McCain Have you seen the impact on the families of

something like this?

Mr. Sheetz. I have indeed. Probably the toughest part of my job
is having to speak, either on the phone or in person with people
who are agonizing over their particuar circumstance.
Senator McCain. Have you seen what happens to the families

once.it is proven to be a hoax as in-the case of Borah or Carr, the
photos?

Mr. Sheetz. I can only imagine, but it must be one of the most
deflating and emotionally hurtful situations that you could encoun-
ter in your life.

Senator McCain. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Senator McCain. Senator

Kassebaum.
Senator Kassebaum. Mr. Chairman, I just have one brief ques- -

tion, I have, to go- to another hearing, that I-would like to ask- Gen-
Christmas as a follow-on on Cambodia. It has been reported

that the Khmer Rouge is pulling out of the peace negotiations. You
have commented that they have been much more forthcoming. Do
you see this as something that is going to be a setback?
General Christmas. Senator, I don’t believe it is going to be a

setback as far as our joint field activities. However, one of the
things that we are greatly concerned about is the security of our
field teams. Right now, we avoid Khmer Rouge areas, and our. ac-
tivities have worked so that we do not, in fact, come in conflict
with those areas where the Khmer Rouge have t^lrcn hold.
Second, we are working very closely with the United Nations

command. We tell them exactly what we are doing, where we’re
going and when, and we share intelligence, if you will. And please
don t take that out of context. We share information, hey, this is
not a gaid place to go. We would back off from that. But we keep
them informed of our activities. Obviously, we are concerned that if

It s so good. Senator, that we actually have the deputy minister
of Interior, who delayed our operation the last time by 1 day only
because he wanted to go, because he’s so involved in the activity
We would hate to see that go away.
Senator Kassebaum. But you say we cannot go into any area

that is controlled by the Khmer Rouge.
General Christmas. That is correct. We do not go into those

areas. Fortunately, at this time, we do not have active cases in
those areas.



Senator Kassebaum. So there is no active case in that area?

General Christmas. That’s correct.

Senator Kassebaum. Do you have anything that would indicate

that the Chinese were involved? That any of these that are on any

list, any of our people oh'the list might have gone into China?

General Christmas. I have no personal knowledge of that

ma’am.
Senator Kassebaum. Thank you very much.

Senator McCain. Thank you very much, Senator Kassebaum.

Senator Reid.

I might add just before Senator Kassebaurii goes, 1 think, Gener-

al, am I accurate or not, that there are really very few questions of

any live—I do not think there is in fact any live issue in Cambodia.

The only issue at this point, I think is remains recovery. Is that

accurate?

General Christmas. Not completely, sir. We continually follow

through on cases that indicate that there possibly sue Americans in

Cambodia, and Bob’s people with the

Senator McCain. How many live sightings in Cambodia?

Mr. Sheetz. I don’t think we have any live sighting reports right

now, but we do have nine discrepancy cases in Cambodia that are

at the forefront of both the DIA and JTF work in that country.

General Christmas. The possibility is they could have possibly

been alive, so we have to follow through on that.

Senator Kassebaum. But none in the areas where you say we
cannot get into?

-

General Christmas. That’s correct,'ma’am.

Senator Kassebaum. Is that true, Mr. Sheetz?

Mr. Sheetz. I don’t think any are in Khmer Rouge areas.

Senator Kassebaum. Are not in. Thank you.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Kassebaum. Senator Reid.

Senator Reid. Gentlemen, what is the latest live sighting report

that any of you know of?

Mr. Sheetz. We receive them all the time. The inventory of

Senator Reid. When you say all of the time, it would not be un-

usual to receive a couple a week?

Mr. Sheetz. Many weeks we could receive two or three or four or

more. We have a working inventory that we are investigating ag-

gressively. Between 80 to 125, and about every 3 months, we hold a
review board where representatives of the entire intelligence com-

munity plus the State Department and the Joint Staff and OSD
come in and listen to our analysts describe what we have been able

to do to resolve or otherwise investigate the case.

And cases get closed out at that point, and the inventory drops

down to maybe 75 or 80, and then over the next couple of months

it will build back up. And we will hold another review board. So

it’s a very fluid figure.

Senator Reid. General Christmas, the Cambodian situation you

touched upon but it seems clear to me that recovery of bodies there

would be, I do not know if I am using the right term, but next to

impossible. There are millions of people that are in graves, or re-

mains scattered on top of the ground. Is that not right?

General Christmas. That’s correct, sir.
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General Christmas. Yes, sir.

Senator Reid. And you are constantly on the look? On the watch

for additional histories published in various areas of Vietnam, is

that right?

General Christmas. That’s correct, sir.

Senator Reid. And to your knowledge you are familiar with only

one of them now. Is that right?

General Christmas. I have given the committee a list of what we
currently have.

Senator Reid. I will check that out then.

General Christmas. But I will tell you, sir, they can do better

and we want more.

Senator Reid. Do you have at your disposal adequate resources?

People to read those?

General Christmas. Yes, we do.

Senator Reid. You have no problem with that?

General Christmas. That’s correct, sir.

Senator Reid. What is being done to develop, or perhaps it al-

ready has been done, a reliable list of deserters? .

General Christmas. Sir, that is a difficult question. If you were

to ask me, do I have a reliable list of deserters, my answer is no, I

do not. Those we do know of, and those that we have been able to

find, we have interrogated. But I could not say to you in all hones-

ty that we have, that I have or the JTF has, an accurate list of

deserters from the war.

Senator Reid. Are we working on one?

-General Christmas I’d have to defer that to the Department of

Defense, sir.

Senator Reid. Can anybody answer that?

Mr. Sheetz. We mounted a major effort, some years ago, to

review files to try and see if it was possible to get a handle on de-

serters who could have deserted in Vietnam, and we found out that

it’s an incredibly complex topic. The numbers in the way they were

kept by the military services during the war, make it almost impos-

sible for you to distinguish between someone who actually deserted

in country versus someone who deserted outside the theater. For

example a soldier got a set of orders. He just got out of basic train-

ing, and he got a set of orders to report to a unit, a combat infan-

try division in Vietnam. And he never reported. And on the day
that his orders called for him to report, he wasn’t there, and they

count him at that point as a deserter.

He may have never, ever set foot in Vietnam, and you have the

circumstance of guys who went on R&R who decided that they

weren’t going back and never reported back from their R&R. It’s

an incredibly difficult exercise to sort put who deserted in country

versus who deserted from a unit and was carried on the books but,

really, wasn’t even in country when they deserted. Very difficult.

I understand the committee is trying to work that. I’d be pleased

to see what the committee has come up with and see if we can add
something to it.

Senator Reid. The reason is obvious. You know it is easy to get

them mixed up with people who are prisoners of war or missing in

action.
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General Christmas. I will go on record and say that I personally

do not believe that we have any live Americans in the three coun-

tries at this time.

Mr. Sheetz.- And I would tell the Senator- that if I had that kind

of information, the Senator would have already known about it.

Senator Reid. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Senator Reid. Just a

couple quick questions before we wrap up. First, of. all, Mr. Sun-

genis, you deserve the patience of the year award for your remain-

ing available for questioning. It is a tribute to you that we have not

come back to you more, but I want to ask you a couple of quick

things.

You kept your own set of casualty statistics, is that accurate?

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT SCNGENIS, CHIEF, DIRECTORATE OF IN-

FORMATION, OPERATIONS AND REPORTS (DIOR), OFFICE OF
THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE (OSD), 1973-92

Mr. Sungenis. Yes, sir. I have what is generally know as the offi-

cial file, and it’s based on the individual casualty reports provided

to my office by each military service.

The Chairman. Do you have a record of what each branch of the

military gave to you?

Mr. Sungenis. I have the names, sir. It’s an automated file. As I

mentioned in my testimony, my' detailed statement, I essentially

went out of.business in 1980 and the file was transferred-to the Na-

tional Archives, the hard copies of all of those individual 1300's be-

cause they contained privacy information regarding the next of

kin, it was determined they would not be transferred and the offi-

cial files were retained by the military services and my copies were

destroyed.

The Chairman. Fair enough. And we have, actually, a copy of

that.

Mr. Sungenis. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. Did you have close contact with DIA in the ex-

change of your information and the maintaining of your file?

Mr. Sungenis. Periodically, sir. Regularly, I’d provide my infor-

mation to anyone who asks for it.

The Chairman. What I am asking is was there really a relation-

ship? Did you have an exchange process where your casualty fig-

ures, as you have maintained them—the word that has been much
here is scrubbed. Was there really a kind of here is what we have

got, here is what you have got, are we in sync? Did that process go

on?
Mr. Sungenis. I do not look at DIA’s files. I provide my informa-

tion to DIA.

The Chairman. So you just give it to them and that is the end of

it.

Mr. Sungenis. Well, no, not quite, sir. Because invariably, as I

say, periodically—and 1 mean regularly, I would provide the infor-

mation to DIA and their staff members, always with the request if

you find something wrong, let me know, as I do with all of the mili-

tary services.
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casualty board, that in the best judgment of all concerned there is

a certitude in their judgment as to that person having been killed

in action. Is that accurate?

Mr. Sheetz. The list breaks down almost in half in terms of
people who—- -

v
- - - — - —- —

The Chairman. When are we going to kind of call that one? I

mean when are we going to deal with the issue of finality with re-

spect to that, rather than having this larger world that raises peo-
ple's questions about this? I mean I have not talked to anyone in
the Pentagon, DIA, CIA, anywhere, who has anything to do with
this issue, who does not confirm to me that there is a significant

body of the 2,266 who fall-into that category. Is it that there is a
timidity? Does nobody want to do that? Are we going to go on?
Help me.
General Christmas. I think for one thing, sir, you are above our

pay grade. That is certainly a policy decision. I can assure you,
however, from the Joint Task Force perspective, and T know from
the Joint Staff perspective, we have made recommendations. And I

think that, at the policy level, considerations are starting to be
made at this time of looking into what should be the appropriate
procedure, based on your question.

The Chairman. Are you reviewing those cases in order to make
certain as to the judgments that were made so we do not wind up
with a situation where someone is so categorized and it is simply
not appropriate?

General Christmas. Sir, those decisions are made at the inter-

agency group level. We provide the information.
The Chairman. Who is in charge of that decision?
General Christmas. Well, as you know, the interagency group is

composed of both the State Department, as well as the Department
of Defense and other representatives.

The Chairman. Should there be this new category of killed in
action, body not recoverable?

General Christmas. I think—and someone may have to correct
me—I think the Department of Defense has now put—well I best
not say. I’m not sure, sir.

The Chairman. Let us pursue that after this. I know we need to
work with the families and with others, there is no question of
that, but I think it is something that ought to be a part of this
process.

Another question that is on the minds of a lot of Americans, is

there a kind of catch-22 to this process, that we search and search
but there is always some ravine in some location that somebody
has not been to, so you can never say? I mean it is the nonproving
of a negative.’ Are you fearful of that in any regard? Is that a prob-
lem here?

General Christmas. I believe that we’ve put into effect an oper-
ation that, if given the access to the countries involved, given
greater cooperation or expanding or increasing cooperation by
those countries involved, I believe we have put into effect the oper-
ation that can, in fact, bring about the information where correct
decisions can be made on the fate of the 2,266.
The Chairman. And when will the province by province process

be in place?
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The Chairman. I hear you. And there are some reasons they
might not. Mr. Sheetz.

Mr. Sheetz. I’d like to underscore this. There’s something that
Senator Smith and Senator Kerry, both, I think, could help us
with. I. recognize you’ll probably be making another trip to South-
east Asia before your committee Completes it work. If you do, or if

another opportunity presents itself—
The Chairman. We may be.

Mr. Sheetz. I wish you would underscore to both the Lao Gov-
ernment and the Vietnamese Government the need for unfettered
access in conducting live sighting investigations. Basically, not frus-

trating our officers when they’re out there in the field trying to fa-

cilitate the process. We’re making progress, it’s getting better, but
it’s got to get a lot better before I’m going to be happy. And if

there’s anything this committee could do to underscore with those
two governments.

The Chairman. You know what I would like to ask you to do. I

really would like you to give me, in writing, a memo that sets out
specifically examples of the kind of thing you are talking about.
Mr. Sheetz. I’d be pleased to do that
[The information referred to follows:]

(4) Senator Kerry: Mr. Sheetz provide, in writing, details of the obstructions which
DIA/JTF-FA live sighting investigators have been subjected to by the Vietnamese.

(4) Mr. Robert R. Sheetz: Let me say at the onset that in general, and at a policy
level, the Vietnamese have become open, with some reluctance, to live sighting in-

vestigations. The problems which the Vietnamese have raised to the live sighting
investigators have been at a working level and of an operational nature/ln the
start-up period in the Fall 1991 they demanded a long notice investigation process,
sometimes as long as weeks. Through negotiation they have accepted the idea of a
short-notice investigation. However, in recent weeks, they amended that to noteshort-notice investigation. However,
that it precluded any short-notice visit to any governmental facility, stating that a
week’s notice would be necessary. Recently, they have suggested that in the future,
they would have to be provided a list of the sightings with the substance of the re-
ports, *e specific lotttions, and the sources made known to them beforehand. The
Vietnamese indicated that they would like to interview the sources to assess their
validity. Additionally, they would like the list to be prioritized and finite since they
are unwilling to accede to this process in the long term. However, these objections
were denied at the policy level by a Vietnamese spokesman, and in fact, a short
notice live sighting investigation was conducted successfully after the objections
were raised.

The Chairman. That would be very helpful to us. I will say that
Senator Smith and I could not have impressed on people more—
and I think that what General Vessey said, at the upper level there
is a lot of agreement. We went out to a prisoner. The upper level
was pushing extremely hard to get the permissions; the lower level
just had not quite gotten the message completely.
As we all know, there are 20 years of habits. There are a lot of

different feelings and ideologies and different levels of willingness.
So you have to break through all of that, and I think we under-
stand what you are talking about; we need some help.

Before I summarize, let me ask Senator Smith if he has any addi-
tional questions.

Senator Smith. Three or four points to jump around with, Mr.
Chairman.
General Christmas and Mr. Sheetz, would you agree that this

committee and the American people would be entitled to see, sub-
ject, you know, to any national security problems, all of the data
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You know, but you asked for a personal opinion, and from what I

have seen to this point, sir, I don’t think there are. But I would tell

you that that in no way hampers a tremendous effort that the

Joint Task Force and the support of DIA, is going to upturn every

possible lead. ^ -

Senator Smith. Let me just ask one final question of you, Mr.

Sheetz. In your remarks you talked about—you named by name,
actually, a lot of the people who work in your office, many of whom
I have known over the years as well. And I just—some of the criti-

cism, as you know, there have been two or three internal reviews.

And if we are going to comment on all the criticism it ought to be
in a way that helps iis to resolve the issue and find out what hap-

pened to these people. I mean I think that is the spirit of any criti-

cism, as far as I am concerned.

And I think that, as I look at the categories in the so-called Si

Report, which is not a classified document but it does go into the

categories of the missing, . and we. have a list of certain people who
are missing and their circumstances of

,

missing. And you have
some categories—and this is a very brief question, Mr. Chairman.
You have some categories and here is what the categories are.

Now these are the categories of the people are missing. One catego-

ry is unresolved cases—this is on your sheet, a DIA document, (hie

is unresolved cases. That would cases that can be correlated to

know—or second category is cases that can be correlated to known
individuals such as returnees. The third category is cases that offer

no information on POW’s. And the fourth,category is information

on camps only; I assume POW camps. And then there is another

category of cases judged by DIA to be fabrications or possible fabri-

cations.

It is interesting, as I read down that cover page, that there is no
category for POW’s, none. There is no category for somebody who
is telling the truth, none. It just seems to me that if you are going

into this thing totally open-minded, and you have got a sheet that

lists all the missing, you ought to have a category on there for

POW’s even if you do not have anybody in it. You ought to have a
category on there for people telling the truth, even if everybody is

lying, because somebody may come along and tell the truth.

Now that is the kind of thing that makes me want to rebut you
when you talk about total commitment, and I am not trying to pass

any aspersions on any individual. But I see this and these are the
kinds of things that bother me very much, and there are other ex-

amples of this and this is just one.

Can you give me any explanation—and this is a final question—
any explanation as to why such a document would exist that covers

2,200 and some missing people from the Vietnam War, with live

sighting reports all over the place and other intelligence as well,

that does not ever have a category for POW’s or people who are
telling the truth. I mean that is what is says, it speaks for itself.

Mr. Sheetz. The way I would answer that question, Senator
Smith, is of the 2,266 unaccounted for, DIA has worked hand in

glove with the people at the JTF, the predecessor organization,

JCRC, and policymakers, in identifying a total of 269 discrepancy

cases in which the last information known to the U.S. Government,
or other significant facts that have been developed about that case,

fsF ££StlrAMB

Ss’K5S2S, '*“'

to Sheetz. This report, which the Committee has called th*

answers from the Vietnamese on tihisS^ BaS1CaUy we want
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I thinlr it gives you a chance to deal with some of these things

that kind of come out, as you have characterized them in a sort of

sensational fashion when freestanding, but when you measure

them against other things, they may change. On the other hand,

also it may be that we will discover that they cannot be measured

against other things or that there is a reason to believe some of

these. The committee cannot just leave that hanging out there.

Mr. Sheetz. We have lots of work to do.

The Chairman. We do have lots of work to do. We need to do

that work quietly and together, and I know we can do that.

Senator Smith. Excuse me one second, just one final point be-

cause it just occurred to me as I was questioning. A live sighting

report comes in and there is no category for it I just do not under-

stand the thinking. Is that true? Where do you put it?

Mr. Sheets. Of the roughly 1,500 first-hand live sighting reports

that we’ve had for evaluation, there’s almost 1,100 reports that

we’ve judged that the source, quote, told the truth, and there’s only

roughly 300 reports where we’ve said the source fabricated, and

there’s roughly 100 reports that are still under active investigation.

So if you add 1,100, 300, and 100 it takes us to the 1,500 we’ve

received. Eight now, of all the resolved reports, we’re telling you

that-over 1,100 of them the source the truth. We are not, debunk-

ing or otherwise casting doubt on what that particular source had

The Chairman. These are going to be in the public domain

pretty soon, so it is going to be vital for you to have explained

them to us and to be able to. explain them, publicly, so you do not

have somebody running around the country with a piece of paper

saying see, here, I told you so, and it is a meaningless piece of

^So'whether you do it for us or you do it for the Nation, you are

going to have to explain those kinds of things. It is going to be very

important, the press is going to inquire, and it does mean you have

a lot of work, but it has got to be done in order to explain this

^General, let me just say to you that I do not want you to leave

here with an impression that there is any doubt in the committee,

as a consequence of the question you were asked with respect to

your opinion by Senator Reid.

You are a Marine General, and I know from experience that the

Marines have a saying that they never leave behind even their

dead. And I know that in Vietnam many a mission was run and

people lost their lives just trying to bring back the dead. Am I cor-

rect?

General Christmas. That’s correct, sir.

The Chairman. I also notice that you—if I have still the ability

to see that far and read my medals correctly, that you wear the

Navy Cross and Purple Heart and you were wounded in Vietnam.

So I want you to know that this Senator, and the committee, have

no doubts about your commitment to follow up any live sighting

report or to do this mission.

Let me also say that this brings to a close 2 days of important

and emotional hearings. I think we have laid open a lot and I think

we have disclosed a lot. I am not going to summarize all of it now,
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FULLNAME

7 OYO-BAEZ, GERASIMO

AUERBERRY, EDWIN.LEE

BLACKBURN, HARRY LEE JR
BOWLING, ROY HOWARD

BURDETT, EDWARD BURKE
'

BUTT, RICHARD LEIGH

CAMERON, KENNETH ROBBINS

COBEIL, EARL GLENN

CONNELL, JAMES JOSEPH

DENNISON, TERRY ARDEN

DODGE, RONALD WAYNE

DOYLE, MICHAEL WILLIAM

DUCAT, BRUCE CHALMERS

ESTES, WALTER 0

FREDERICK, JOHN WILLIAM

GARWOOD, ROBERT RUSSELL

GRAHAM, JAMES SCOTT

GREGORY, ROBERT RAYMOND

GRIFFIN, JAMES LLOYD

GRUBB, WILMER N

HANSON, ROBERT TAFT JR

HARTMAN, RICHARD DANNER

HAUKNE5S, STEVEN

JOHNS, VERNON l

LINDLAND, DONALD FREDERICK

METZ, JAMES HARDIN

V LOE, VINCENT DUNCAN
POWERS, TRENT RICHARD

PUTNAM, CHARLES LANCASTER

SMITH, HOMER LEROY

STAMM, ERNEST ALBERT

STORZ, RONALD EDWARD

SULLIVAN, JAMES EDWARD
TEAGUE, JAMES ERLAN .

TUCKER, EDWIN BYRON

VESCELIUS, HILTON JAMES

WALTERS, JACK

YONAN, KENNETH JOSEPH

ZAWTOCKI, JOSEPH S JR

STATUS
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Answer 7. The requested lists ares attached.
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CONNELL, JANES JOSEPH

OENNISON, TERRY ARDEN

DODGE, RONALD WAYNE

OOYLE, MICHAEL WILLIAM

DUCAT, BRUCE CHALMERS

ESTES, WALTER 0

EVANS, JAMES J

FREDERICK, JOHN WILLIAM

FREDERICK, WILLIAM V

GARWOOD, ROBERT RUSSELL

GRAHAM, JAMES SCOTT

GREGORY, ROBERT RAYMOND

MONROE, VINCENT DUNCAN

POWERS, TRENT RICHARD

PUTNAM, CHARLES LANCASTER

REILLY. EDWARD DANIEL JR

RISNER, RICHARD F

TUCKER, EDWIN BYRON

VAN DYKE, RICHARD HAVEN

VARNADO, MICHAEL B

VESCELIUS, HILTON JAMES

WALTERS, JACK

WHITE, ROBERT THOMAS

CLARKE, GEORGE WILLIAM J|

COCHEO, RICHARO NEWELL
COOK, OONALD GILBERT

DEXTER, BENNIE LEE
OUSING, CHARLES GALE
ERSKINE, JACK D
ESTOCIN, MICHAEL JOHN
FERGUSON, WALTER JR
FLYNN, SEAN LESLIE
FRANCISCO, SAN OEWAYNE
GERBER, DANIEL A
GODWIN, SOLOMON HUGHEY
GRAF, JOHN GEORGE
VEILING, DAVID SCOTT
grzyb, Robert h .

MITCHELL, ARCHIE EMERSON

MORRISON, JOSEPH C
NIEHOUSE, DANIEL LEE
NOLAN, MCKINLEY
OLSEN, BETTY ANN

JSJERSON. JAMES KELLY
JHJLLIM. .ROBERT PAUL
WOE, 6UNYAN DURANT
™J°EHORE, DALLAS REESE
RAY, JAMES MICHAEL



SCHMIDT, WAITER R JR

SHAFER, PHILIP R

SHELTON, CHARLES ERVIN

SIMPSON, JAMES EDWARD

SMALL, BURT CHAUNCEY JR

SPARKS, DONALD L

STONE, DANA

SYKES, DERRI

TERRILL, PHILIP B

TOWNSEND, FRANCIS WAYNE

TROMP, WILLIAM LESLIE

VANBENDEGOM, JAMES LEE

VIETTI, ELEANOR A

WEATHERMAN, EARL CLYDE
- YOUNG, ROBERT M

\
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August 13, 1992.The Honorable John F. Kerry. -

Chairman,

M&%%Lt^UeeonPOW/mAA
ff*i*vruiea states Senate

,

Washington, DC 20510-6500.

pieMUita^D^Steare

IfI

Sbce^r/,
fllrther asfdstance

' Please let m

Honorable John F. Kerry
Chairman,

!!&
<£2X&kw/™ a^.

Washington, DC 20510-6S00.

Dear Senator Kerry: This resoonds to w
3u?e 2?mh6r “f0nDati“ ^
The following re

ed below.
re provided to the Select Committee questions as restat-

tio^with the SeFKt’cMomittM'reWew the
“ consults-

on soldiers listed detenninati«“s

tt^WiW^SKSsaa'Sj;
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,
5 How™ny casualties were deliberately

«t actions in Uos orffiStT^i7^65 wh° had >*“ ><*

j

Vietnam or in SoutheaH^At SaTtoiS ^ " either

have been a total of 22 caisualtiesTdentifiS^thi^,^,'!?
°f

bes in this later group were Worari oft^L tlu£ «*sequeat group. Fami

sttttr "*»“^u^txaar&ifss

MT.Smnello,

Director, Casualty and MemirialAffain.
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COPNTRY-CAMB0DIA

ANTUNANO, Gregory A.

Armstrong, Donald g.

AUSTIN, James' E.

BARTLETT, Larry P..

BENGSTON, Frank W.

BLACK, Paul V.

BROWN, Hark L.

BURCHARD, ' Mark W,

CARRINGTON, Fred E.

CASEY/ Richard W.

CINKOSKY, David E.

DALTON, Randall D.

DAVID, Gary C.

DULLEY, Kenneth L.

EVANS, William A.

GIRAD, Christian G.

GOULET, Ronald M.

HAGEMAN, Joel T.

HAMILTON, MilbertW.

HARRINAN, Gregory M.

HIGGINBOTHAM, Michael
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ALLEN, Leonard P.

ALMENDARIZ, Samuel

ANDERSON, Wayne M.

ARBEIT, Martin I.

AYERS, David W.

BABCOCK, Ronald L.

BARKER, Jack L.

BATES, Carl C Jr.

BAXTER, Bruce R.

BEAN, John R.

BECKER, Janes C.

BILBREY, Edmond D.

BINGHAM, Dennis W.

BODZICK, William J.

BOOKOUT, Charles F.

BORJA, Domingo R S

BOUDREAUX, Lee J. Jr.

BOYLE, William

BOZIKIS, Ronald H.

BRASSFIELD, Andrew T.

BRUNSON, Jack W. W02 124-40-8319
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JOHNSTONE, James M.

KEDENBURG, John J.

KING, Paul C. Jr.

KUSICK, Joseph G.

LANCASTER, David c.

LUCAS, Larry F.

MANTHEI , James W.

MARSHALL, Joseph H.

Me ELROY, Glenn D.

McKIBBAN, Michael J.

MILEY, Joseph H.

MIXTER, -David I.

MONNETT, Leonard A.

MUSIL, Clinton A. Sr.

NASH, John M.

PALEY, Norman F.

PIACENTINO, Michael A.

PLATO, Robert D.

PREISS, Robert F. Jr.

PREMENKO, John A.

RIPANTI, James L.

RIVEST, Mark H.

ROCHE, Jon P.

SCHMIDT, Peter A.

CRT 214-34-9307

SP5 123-36-4049'

pRC 015-36-4991

SGT 202-34-8813

WOl 538-46-2222

SFC 492-36-5749

W°1 528-78-9360

CRT 232-66-1778

WOl 397-52-5407

1LT 370-52-9080

LTC 352-24-8426

SSG 541-52-6142

SGT 400-76-3865

SGT 041-46-5193

SP5 219-56-7518

CRT 470-44-2943

CRT 313-34-1278

SP4 281-46-9965

SSG 219-40-0970

MSG 447-32-2904

SSG 056-36-0888

SGT 549-76-4894

1LT 222-30-4989

1LT 031-34-4563

WOl 123-36-0567

SP4 396-54-5986

SP4
SHERIDAN,

569-74-7



SHULTZ, Charles E.

SIDDONS,. Janes G.

SIETING, Stanley L.

SIMMONS, Billy L.

SMITH, Ronald E.

STEPHENS, Larry A.

STRIDE, James D. Jr.

SULANDER, Daniel A.

SULLIVAN, Robert J.

TEETER, Roger L.

THRONTON, Dwight J.

WALTERS, Tim L.

WATKINS, Robert J. Jr

WHELAN, Joseph V.

WHITED, James L. .

WORTHLEY, Kenneth W.

ZUMBRUN, James, H.

SSG 551-62-4930

OPT 333-36-1366.

SGT 372-48-3277

SGT ^ 526-68-4789

SFC 315-40-4807

SGT 559-62-5429

SSG 456-44-7397

WOl 474-48-3312

MSG 014-26-8080

SSG 238-72-1261

CPT 252-60-9321

SSG 304-44-1492

CW2 557-58-3970

CPT - 135-34-0470

MAJ 547-20-4708

SSG 469-50-8194

SFC 215-40-7849

I

COUNTRY-NORTH VTETU1M

ALGAARD, Harold L.

HENTZ, Richard J.

MARKER, Michael W.

musil, Clinton A. Sr.

OSBORNE, Rodney D.

STRAWN, John T.

WOODS
, Lawrence

BANK • SVO/SSAN

WOl

SGT

CPT

469-

52-7807

393-46-3791

450-72-9399

470-

44-2943

537-52-9737

543-38-9150

410-64-3101



BERG, James M.

DEMPSEY, Walter E. Jr,

HOMMEL, John F.

JOHNSON, Gary L.

LLOYD, Allen R.

MILLINER, William P.

RAY, James M.

WATSON, Ronald L.

WOODS, Gerald E.



jam when they actually occurred in

presently working with OSD to reconcile our records regarding these countries of

loss. However, correct Navy information was made available to PNOK once declassi-

fied, as was previously stated.

Please let me know if I can be. of further assistance.

Sincerely,

M.S. Debien,
Captain, VS Navy,

tor, Personal, Family and Community Support

Memorandum From David Smith, Deputy Duuctoe, Human Resources Division

September 1, 1992.

Subject Request for POW/MIA Related Information.

Ref: (a) Senate Select Committee letter dated July 1992

ft) Director MHDiv memo 3000/MHP-10 dated August 13, 1992

End: 0) Memo for SECNAV dated October 15, 1949

(2) HQMC Route Sheet dated November 16, 1978

(8) SECNAV memorandum dtd July 6, 1973

(4) DON Regulations for Holding Hearings

(51-USMC POW/MIA’s from Laos
"

1. In further response to reference (a), the following information is provided. Ref-

determine the date of death of Vietnam POW's and

found to have died?

Answer 2. The Head, Personal Affaire Branch, Pi

When information was received which indicated that death may have occurred

(for example: eyewitness accounts of repatriated POW’s), the Status Review Board
was required to make a recommendation as to whether such information should be

acted upon as a report of death. If the Board’s recommendation was that the infor-

mation should be acted upon as a report of death, and if the designee was in accord

with that recommendation, the Board was required to make a further recommenda-
tion as to whether the information could be considered as a reliable report of the

date (or approximate date) on which the death occurred. If the Board's recommenda-
tion was mat the information was considered as a reliable report as to the date (or

approximate date) on which death occurred, and if the designee was in accord with

that recommendation, the information was acted upon as a report of death and the

indicated date of death was included on the official Casualty Report (DD Form 1300)

as the date of death with an explanation under remarks as to the basis for assigning

the date of death.

In a case where information regarding the fact of death was not received, the

Board was required to make a recommendation as to whether the lapse of time
without receipt of information of survival was a sufficient basis for a finding of

death to be made under the Act If the Board recommended that the lapse of time
without receipt of information of survival was a basis for making a finding of death,

and if the designee was in accord with that recommendation, the Marines missing

or missing in action status under the Act was terminated by the making of a pre-

sumptive finding of death. In a presumptive finding of death case, the fact of death

was determined, and a date of death was assigned for three statutory purposes: Ter-

mination of pay and allowances; Settlement of deceased member's pay account; and
Payment of death gratuity. The date of death assigned in presumptive finding of

death cases was either, (1) the date on which the period a member was carried in a

missing status for 1 year and 1 day expired, or, jf a member was continued in a

missing status after tbe expiration of that period (2) a date assigned by the designee.
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Davjub Smith,
Deputy Director,

Human Resources Division.

Senators Boa Smith add John F. Kerry,
United States Senate,
Select Committee on POW/MIA Affairs,
Washington, DC 20510-6500.
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10 *e ®5m“Ittee proceedings, during December 1991 toJune 1992, we thoroughly reviewed the casualty data on 253 unaccounted for Air
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2. KIADT. Killed in Action Date. Either the date the member was killed in action

outright as reported by local command authority based upon receipt of conclusive

evidence of death, or the date the Secretary of the Air Force or his designee de-

clared the member killed in action based upon an Air Force board recommendation

of presumptive finding of death. This date applies to members killed in action out-

right, died while captured or died while missing in action.

8. DECDT. Deceased Date. The date the member died as the result of nonhostile

actions as reported by local command authority based upon receipt of conclusive evi-

dence of death.

4. RRDT. Remains Returned Date. The date a member's remains were recovered

by U.S. authority or returned to U.S. custody.
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JOINT TASK FORCE FULL ACCOUNTING

DATA PROCESSING BRANCH

13S Olscrtpwcy Cuts

FOSTER, ROBERT E.

FOULER, OONALDR. .

FRANCISCO, SAND.
GAGE, ROBERT H.

GALLANT, HENRY J.

GERBER, OANIEL A.

BgEHLEAF, JOSEPH G.

grzybI robert'h.

HAMILTON, JOHN S.

HAMILTON, ROGER D.

HAW, JANES E.

HAMMOND, DENNIS W.

HARGROVE, OLIN J.

HASENBECK, RAUL A.

HASTINGS, STEVEN N.

HELD, JOHN W.

HESTLE, ROOSEVELT J.

HODGSON, CECIL J.

HUNT, ROBERT U.

IBANEZ, 01 R.

INHES, ROGER B.

JAKOVAC. JOHN A.

JEFFS. CLIVE G.

JOHNSON, BRUCE 6.

JOHNSON. NILLIAM D.

KALIL, TAMOS E.

M LANE, CHARLES J.

LEE, LEONARD N.

MALONE, JIWY N.

KANGINO, THOMAS A.

M HASSUCCI, MARTIN J.

MCDONALD, KURT C.

MCDONNELL, JOHN T.

MC6AR, BRIAN K.

MCLEAN, JANES H.

NILLNER, MICHAEL

MINS, GEORGE I.

MITCHELL, ARCHIE E.



















705



706





711

r«9» No.

0B/06/92

Bright-Light Active Cun
by Country

(South Vietnam)













Sililiilii



iiPSils







731





lliflilg

785





739







744

VIETNAMESE DOCUMENTS

ctTAT.ee no. -TITLE

1. JOINT INVESTIGATION OF CASE 0J11 — VIET BAC
MUSEUM

i. BRIEF HISTORY 0T THE 40-YEAR TRADITION Or THE
ARMED KRCES Or NHAN TRACH VIUASE

3. SOLDEN RESISTER OF MERIT (NHAN TRACH VILLAGE
RECORD)

4. LUC MCAM PRIVATE DIARY ENTITLED COMBAT CHRONOLOGY

5. EXHIBITS AT MRS MILITARY MUSEUM

6. PHU NU ARTICLE

7. TRADITION RECORD OF ARMED FORCES OF LE NINH
DISTRICT

8. BO TRACH DISTRICT STATISTICAL DATA

S. DOCUMENT FROM HOANG LIEN SON PROVINCE

10. TRANSLATION OF A VIETNAMESE BURIAL REPORT

11. ITEMS AT MRS MILITARY MUSEUM

12. MRS MUSEUM EXHIBIT REGISTRY

BO TRACH TRADITION HOUSE

AMERICAN MANUFACTURED PISTOLS EXAMINED AT MRS
MUSEUM

MRS DOCUMENT OF AMERICAN AIRCRAFT LOSSES

EXCERPTS FROM MRS MUSEUM REGISTRY

GRAVES IN VINH LINH

GRAVES IN BA TINH

GRAVES IN SUANG BINH

AIR DEFENSE REGIMENT TRADITION

745
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M CK«: 0911

0011-0-01 BERBER, DANIEL A.

0011-0-02 V1ETTI, ELEANOR A.

0011-0-03 HITCHELL, ARCHIE E.

" Cut: 0004

0004-0*01 DALE, CHARLES A.

0004-1-02 OEHHON. DAVID S.

0114-1-01 KOSKO, HALTER
“

**
016S-2-01*HATER, RODERICK l.

0247-1-01 HAHSOH. ROBERT T.

i0
.l
K!..!«N FORCE - .FULL. ACCOUNTS

AOP Support Sietlon
VESSEY 1 CASES

OSll-l-Ol FUTHAH, CHARLES L.

OS10-2-01 JEFFERSON, JANES H.

** Cut: 0711
:

0711-1-01 RLACKMOD, CORDON l.

** Com: 0727



748 749

* Cut: 07*2

0712-0-01 SCHIELE, JANES F.

07(2-0-02 VAN BEHDEGOM, JANES L.

* Cast! 0903

0903-1-01 HOMAN, JANES S.

0903-

2-02 HUHEVCUTT, CHARLES J.

>• Ctst: 0904

0*04-1-01 CREW, JANES A.

0904-

1-02 COOK, KELLY F.

<* Cut: 0913

0913-0-01 OAROEAU, OSCAR H.

0913-0-02 LEHHHOFF. ENARD H.

» Cast: 0920

0920-0-01 BRENNAN, HERBERT 0.

0929-0-02 CONOIT, DOUGLAS C.
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JOINT TASK FORCE ->UU ACCOUNTINB

ADP Support Suction

YESSEY 1 CASES

1639-0-01 PEDERSON, JOE P.

1639-0-02 AMO, JAMES H.

1639-0-03 PHILLIPS. ROBERT P.

*
lji'-O-Ol’pEAACE, OALSA.

_ 1747-1-01 SOYLAHO, DAVID P.

TOTALS: 80 INDIVIDUALS IN. 62 CASES.

751



JOINT TASK FORCE - FULL ACCOUNTING
ADP Support SlotIon

VESSEY II CASES

lBlM-OpPOTTS, LARRY F.
IM0-1-0E NALKER, BRUCE C.

* Cm: »I1

sstaw
TOTALS: 39 INDIVIDUALS IN 32 CASES.
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JOINT TASK FORCE - FULL ACCOUNTING

ASF Support Section

CURRENT FOCUS VESSEY CASES

OOll-O-Ol GERBER, DANIEL A.

0011-0-02 YIETTI, ELEANOR A.

0011-0-03 MITCHELL, ARCHIE E.

*
OO&oTdALE, CHARLES A.

OOM-1-02 DEIMON. 0AV10 S.

0096-1-01 HASEH, CRAM l.

DOS6-1-02 HALL, HALTER L.

KW^ooHmsr.
0096-1-07 JOHNSON, BRUCE 6.

**
0108-0-01*BRAH, RICHARD C.

0108-0-02 DIHGHALL, JOHN F.

•* Cui: 0101

0100-0-01 TAYLOR, FREQ
.

0100-0-02 SALLAHT, HENRY 0.

f* o'sS-o^omssucci, hartm j.

U 0158-1-02 SCHARF, CHARLES J.

II Not* 1:

F»U hi* bun determined for om of th

Identity of Indlvlduel unknown.

t! *
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06/15/92

JOINT TASK FORCE - FULL ACCOUKTINt

sanwarssr:

** Cut: 120$
1205-1-01 SCHMIDT, HALTER R.

** Cltli 1244
1244-0-01 FOULER, DONALD R.
1144-0-02 HASTINGS, STEVEN H.
1244-0-0) RUSSELL, PETER 0.

** Cm: 1120.

1)29-1-01 FRANCISCO. SAN D.
1)29-1-02 MORRISON, JOSEPH C.



760
761

JOINT TASK FORCED FULL «COONTINE

cJWS&a

« Cut: 1421
1421-0*01 NEWTON, CHARLES V.

1420-0-02 PREVEDEL, CHARLES F.

1420-0-0} DAHILL, DOWLAS E.

« tut: U3S
143S-0-02 ROZO, JAKES N.

1(30-0-03 PHILLIPS, RNEKt P.

- JOINT TASK FORCE— FULL- ACCOUNTING
AOP Support Scetlon

CURRENT FOCUS VESSET CASES

1726-0-01 STROHLEIN, NADISON A.

" Cut: 1120
1020-0-01 POTTS, LARRT F
1420-1-02 UAUCER, ORUCEX.

“ Ctit: 1M1
-

{Ml-J-01 MORRIS, OEORCE V,

2044-0-01 BREENLEAF, JOSEPH S.

TOTALS: 135 INDIVIDUALS IN 92 CASES.
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BN131BZ

lit UASHINGTON PC//VO-PU//
;

JCRC LIAISON BANGKOK TH

INFO CtR JCRC BARBERS PT HI

CIA WASHINGTON BC//SBO/EA/VCL//

SECSTATE WASHINGTON BC//EAP/VLC/CA/OCS/EMR//

PIRNSA FT GEORGE G MEAPE HD

SECPEF WASHINGTON PC//OASP-ISA/PW-MIA//

NSC WASHINGTON PC

S-OlflO/VO-PU

SUBJ: REGUEST FOR INFORMATION
:

REF: JCRC-LN8 nSG PTG 1UB3BZ FEB 6fa, SUBJ: JCRC REPORT T6L-03R-,

RE: Jo

1. REF REPORT FORUARPEP CLAIMS BY - St-

.

THAT. HE -SMI.

U.S." PUS ALIVE IN VIETNAM OJJ SEVERAL OCCASIONS WHILE IN VIETNAM ON

OFFICIAL PRK BUSINESS. YOUR RPT POES NOT SPECIFY HIS CLAIMEP

FUNCTION ANP THE CAPACITY UNPER WHICH HE CLAMS TO HAVE VISITEP

VIETNAN. YOUR REPORT POES POINT OUT THE ERRATIC BEHAVIOR OF NR.

$0. ANP THE PROBLENS ENCOUNTEREP PURING BOTH HIS POLYGRAPH

EXAMINATION ANP IN RESPONPING IN A COHERENT MANNER TO THE FEW

PIA/NMIC/VO/VO-PW

OUESTIO

REGARPING 5.0 FUTURE ACTIVITIES I N THA

OF HIS CLAIMEP PUTIES ANP RESPONSIBILITIES WHILE

COMMENTS FROM LOCAL U.S. ANP RESPONSIBLE THAI/CA

REGARPING THEIR VIEW OF HIS C-REPIBILITY.

3- VO-PU COMMENT: THIS OFFICE HAS HAP C

INPIRECTLY, WITH A NUMBER OF INPIVIPUALS EXHIBIT

BEHAVIOR St HAS EXHIBITEP. WHILE NOT A

ARE flUITE AS ERATIC AS fC THEY HAVE AL

GRANPIOSE CLAIMS REGARPING FIRST-HANP LIVE SIGH!

PETERMINEP TO BE FICTITIOUS. SOME OF THE MORE F

INCLUPE PERSONS SUCH AS F

ALL THESE ENTREPRENEURS HAVE LATER ESTABLISHES 1

PRIVATE CITIZENS ASSOCIATES UITH THE PW/MIA ISSl

CONCERNEP CITIZENS HAVE OFTEN LEVEREPGEP THESE !

THE PRESENCE OF LIVE PUS WHICH THEY FURTHER OFF!

CLAIMS THE U.S. GOVERNMENT IS ENGAGES IN A COVEF
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w that should be m
Is Intended el

ot result In eh

mediate 'herd* copy. The only instances of Its use thet cone to

tnd ere telephone cells for assistance by another agency, requests

or imagery or contect Hith a source to set up an tntervew. Once

—t to the date base (if applicable) it Hill be fil'd in the identH

file. For analyst’s convenience our recall it

uses, to be maintained in the case file.

The follouing information oust be filled in:

a. Date J »-ttl

in ”7^5 iCviillJitlmfail*-

d. Agency DM* ^ J 61>

t. Hotes/eomments/etc /))*.
^ '

hoy 2>/'7e
.. to.

(At K. *«
, mkJvL.'! *»**

%
iff. Other: -

f

I. Analyst: <*» rf 1'-'

1. Piss to Ml for action

UTIKG AND TRANSMITTAL SLIP
--TO -

;

;

»-

—
Sirs—

—

(2?

Q> X, t-t- fa

•«•*** tnt
\

so >. s^ mr*

X

|

--Ur*e^t~aj/—v^lrt^- £t*

Do NOT use tbit fora as a RECORD of approvals, concur
disapproval a. clearances, mod similar action.

-OPTIONAL FORM 41
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:. _snA«.'j»s-AtuA*| i -——* -

„^uoMw*Jc3Uaii^^
"

lutu ^m,U tori «,

wtW^VW^UcttB* JUM-SWE-A e^cd .WtJaw
.' LcOttEJtocWN*,.;. •, -

MiNjs_t«ftL tit J-wyL_.yiU- tonyo seHt-teft.

.Xni i£6rUtj[-'JcOR..S<SVl«JSHEMT To Tb*a TttS;

FliEN<J -kAMSeKE-PjfcHHAvi
'
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SKETCH SHOULD INCUIOE GENERAL SHAPE,

9 RUEKJCS 1386
'

. :

F 5UIL0INGS HITKIN THE.XAMP AND THE bZSTAHtE . FPDF

t»M> OR GENERAL LANONARKS: ioentifieo' on existing:
Tonal pp'FH TfiropHAtioH JteTELOtic.OKR^sjrHE ihj

;
»IA NASHINGTON HC//9I-7C//

USOAO BANGKOK .TH//JCRC LNO//

INFO "
CINCPA'C HONOLULU KI//J-2//J-3//

OR JCRC BARBERS PT Hi//

REdUEST STATUS ;0F REFUGEE INTERVIEN
'

9IA.HSG
:
ONOOa7I »EC 71, SUBJs ADDITIONAL REdUIREnENTS

!

K-NIOMI.-" ; —

REFERENCE REGUESTE9'

• ANt INTERV.IENED REGARDING

TlEdUEST STATUS OF iNTERVIE

INPORfUTION.

DEPARTED.





\ - DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE.

TMMSiT/o i eliis/o i

i

isss/eee i <

CE RUmTUKA N3054 «U!213
.

REFUGEE.NORK
INTERVIEW HE
ANO OtO HOT
HI5.PERI0B. 0
-st-itnms'
one. refugee!
a«UKM10N |

PH USOAO BANGKOK
TO KUEKJCS/DIA* NASHDC
-IHP0-RUHH6RA7JCSt~BAR8ERS-PT-
RUHQHQA/CINCPAC HONOLULU HI

LAG REFUGEE H8.
ASH OC. ALLEGING







' x* stayed In Vlengxay tm days. and„then J .wadltatefy truck to i

prison caap* The road to the prison ctM ms not .In good condition; and there

„'iete.soBe_uan h111s_o«er «Meh..the rond.erosstd._)le.tr»wl1«djpp»i(1W(te.lyT_

.

25 aph-to 30 aph, end It took us 3 J hours to reach the prlsonjeupifrSfVlengsey .

‘
'

I believe tlat * trevelled ir hi ustarty direction.
' ' '

' i Hhenn_err1ved'et''the :lciapi''the 'cupwetsurrourrfedbybuihootreet. 1

There wat m aue at the .Mountain that looked like .theleevew * MtjnSficave

end not nanatde. The MveWa^bdnguteditohold.prltone^^^

•streuaeaulngdcnnffrco the mounUln on theleftrslde et-the icnvenhleh-uns- 1 '

used (hr drlnklng nter.end. also .to tske shoMrs. There neretuo .guardihuts

Mde ofjbesihoo. epiiroxloetely ten yirts fmi.the frontiOf theieVe; .! Maheld ,

In t baaboo tent seoe' dlttanpefroe,these gusrd huts. .The prison caap looked

like It Mt large enough Ito accoenodata approxllately lOO prlsoners.

. I sw.f1veXeueat1en pr1soners be<ng he1d tn the..uive..: I ms to1d

ijy ay guard that these pr1s~oners were Aaerican pilots; Aiffive of the prisoner .

here gulte tell •• approxlMtaly sin feet In height. One of the prisoners «es

slightly shorter then the others. - This prisoner had lined uhlte end dark heir:

Thru of tho
:

prisoner* ’ hed^lght hronnihelr end tte leet prlsciier .eioo.lied uhltish,

dark heir. I noticed a gold" rtngTon one'rfjU*^
of" the prisoners ;thet ihtd.llght;broun.he1r>i:.l;staye4:at.tMsipiiton eanp^for..

approxlnatelyone aonth. During this tlae ny hands Mre tied end 1 ms kept

.,e short distance auay frea the cave. When .I net. Interrogated 1.Ms-brought. .

duel to the cave. approxlnately tan yards fna the entrance; end.interrogated
"

In. baaboo>hutythatuere' located about tin yeart^froa^ eave. /il^i^rthe"., •

Interrogation thegwnda-wMVlntte the/PaarteaTpritonw eskae If

1 'hid Stipes Merlcans. They also uould guestlon.the Paertedn ’prisoners .wislla

they Mere guestlontng ae and I could see the Poerlcan prisoners shaking .their

heads uhen they pointed to at. I: could not hear any of the guestleos being
.

asked of the Paerican prisoners andl don'tsthtok that the Paerican prisoners
,

could hear the questions being asked of ae. .

The.Paertcans More h-light green unlfom that appeared to be a Soviet. .

unifora. They mre pieces of car tires tied onto their feet for shoes. . I also

taken to the streaa to nsh. Allflveofthe Poerlcan prlsoners were culte

siclnny; honeyer, they all appeared to be uninjured. Thera Mre Helve,guards

at the caap, and there Mere alvays tw guards guarding the Paerlcans at.the

cave. All of the guards had guns - apparently, they Mrs A*k guns.
,

l did

notice that Mhtn the Paerican prisoners Mere sitting dom that I could see a

red rash on the loner part of their ankles..

The guards prevented ayself or the three other Laotians Mho Mre

Affidavit











-SUBJECT:- Uo Refugee
•

'%-jkt£-
J~l~ -.

t. On Z Decenber 1980,:' Hr. .Stanford Stone, e IBAIO employee, was

Interviewed concerning his possible knowledge of $i<iuA <. Jtone^ws .

2. In ragard-to „ Stone recalled, although .vaguely, ,ttat

s...J^5as employe?as a waiter at the USAID club In Savannaithet;
, ; ,

He also Indicated .that he thought
,

•«?
as a guard. He could not recall <.«.«r,'s employment wlthUSAIDas

a driver. In regard to "s claimed employment with/,Daps* Cola;

Stone stated that there was no Pepsi Cola slant In^Savannakhet. There

was,” however, a Chinese nan, whose name Stone could not recall ,taiho ,

.

- distributed PepsiCola 1n.iavannakhet..-Stone.op1ned„that„S«u»t^

might hwe been employed by this man

3. Stone stated that the residences of USAID employees tn Savannakhet

were not guarded. The residences of
.
pay* ' wire guarded to Uo

~-nat1ohelSi^Tliese-Uo^natlonals-were^under-the-ebntrtl-of-i^^;Co1:-i:„^_

named te....Col Le,.according «a Jt*!*

.

(SGU) coeannder. who tas . the.dtrect . counterpart;,to the ^

• In Savannakhet. Col Le, then SeneralU, was executed by

the PHwet Uo after the government fell \t, !S7S.

4. Stone advised that Lao natlonals were employed by.USAlDIn one of

two ways: elther es-dlrect hire or as hourly rate employees. - Each

type'of employee would have- been Issued a USAIDl.D. card by the

"USAID H«S in Vientiane.

5. Using a map of Sdvlhnakhet, Stone Identified the USAIO compound, Ms
. residence, the residence of the D*rAr ,

... ., the. USAID warehouse,

the Pepsi Cola distributorship, and the 0>{fit . .. .. ....

Additionally, Stone provided the Identities of several

persons (John Tucker, Jerry Nell, Gordon Dibble) all of whom are In •

the Washington D.C. area, who might be able to provide additional

Information In regard to .

1. On 2 December -1980, Mr. J. Nell, a current USAID employee, was
Interviewed concerning his possible knowledge of Nell«s is$JS5!d to SavannakJiet city Uos with USAID from 1966-1974. . -

2, In. regard, to fOwdupg, tell recalled that he Mrrd a sen named
at, tha USAIO club during the' period Iter 69-Dec 69

He^enployed there- as a wl ter and racaHed that ‘s
wife also -was employed at the club, -Additionally, he recalled that

k.u 7.lV h£*"p
,

1oi
??,

sY dH£r
,
,or “Si10 ,n »" hourly capacity.

mI’JSviSm . . % L
i
?
,ve for „ . . but was not certain of

his recollection. , . Nell, had no recollection of '

's Involvement

0474. . but provided the name

vstfom."Sr"

"

*"
!?!k

s
!
v*n #kh? *!“: A f®11 PnbUgraph of the bearer was

rSr ?nd*nuii‘u
Mrd and t

!l

e wr1t1ng #t three languages (Uo,
French, end English) was present on each card.

’

2ta ?,
e
’L

PTcded “*1 d£««« of hwUo. nationals

s
*fe

t
cupren^ly In the. U.S.^ who might know Scute? ' u Hell con-
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(CHSCK NUMBK (II tmow OK COMWFTE Nil

My enumiiution. incluJiitj Ihe X-ray and olli

(I) No defect. Jiwjrf. <* Jisibility.

(I) Defccl. <Jis«i»«.or (Inability. or pi

• diasnoiis. anJ pertinent details'

WELDERS • STEEL FABRICATORS • BOILER MAKERS





ssarru uipij - n uw hi'k 'purge hilut. clr1h>-: -to

Ml RBERICfiH SEPVICEIiCfc Of IHt VlilRHII MHK’bPH HKb BtlNU--KEL6
f

CHf TIVE f

ih uHb tr MS Pf-F « - /; ât.
-

ri8„C0PSri!tGari;sr^V.SW»?y
i
i torses 1 1 Lb ,Pjl!S I -(.HIELLIOE(ltER..S'flID , «

THE DRjtER iLor 'SflVFH^HOBHSEyHIIT.^H'u 'HIJOJEiCTif ;THE t»(Ttfl'Riiftf' c>
;

CENTER rNC. IN SEftTTLEi ANN SHINED HIS INP'ilkRAUUH FROH the hundreds
DFLHOtlRN REFUGEES ^)'SE%MERYlCE8>KUH HIS HHkHqYXP *

‘
'* -

.'THE TRUTH IS TNHT tHERE HEE-1UDHY II) » SO HHEKH^NSt-NDST tfF.tV.'-r

THEN FILDTS EHO ,SF5 SHOT DOM UVfcK LHUS DDK1HH H 'fVTE’fNHW RBRi
BEING NELDiPRISDHER, TRERE\HBhV*.,SHIP SHYPH. Mff£ KMlE^lMtrnE •

- tHo:FHH!:cY-cEHr£R^rECc^E
,
,fHtrr:rHE'T;iffi«mKrsT-Tri)«D“iiiY Arenichns' .

RUYEIH THE JUNGLES RR0 RH?E IEFT THfcfc* "
' ’

‘
f»*n teres TP

l

r Pc NBbK pBH ElNu HbLD UN E VI (.HO?

ROH'T BE RETURNED FUE'SEYkEBL'BBEE YEHRSjBEURUSbl’ IH HDDiriOR’TU

.

HORNING HS LbBORERS THE? ARE BhliftfrikcED !B PROVIDE TEtmfc :h

CNON-HOH. - Jr- - -v ~

'THE GOYERKHERTS THERE USE THE 'HllfRTCHflS ID JEjicH THEN-HUG TO FLY
’ THE HIRPLBHES BHD HELltDFTERS hARKDUHED- IN 1STS»? :I5H»FB' SHID;: 'TNEY-
BRP BISO BEIHG DSED'HS EIIDLISN'INSTRUCIDRS HHD FUR OTHER BOSE.* •

UNTIL RECEKRYi DFFICfHL' U.S. KULlCY HHS BEEN -.10 DENY SUCH
'

REPORTS. ?UT LHST.HEEC. INE PDST-IHIELLIGtRUtH SKID* SUITE AND » .

DEFENSE DEPRR THENT DFFICIBLS CUHHRGE# THHI IHEY HKb UHHRYINU BUT HR
DHBDING’ INVESTIGATION 'INTO 'SERYlCbHENf H1SS1HU IN HUIIPN.

• tTPI 02-09-81 Gi:08 •

' '

•.

!• °2
1

2

'

febrt'ary
: 1981 , I contacted Mr. John Tucker, U.S; State

^KS^nt
,
(R
?
fus

?
e pr

?3
rams), w*io Is acquainted with V i

askedJr. Tucker to- call v .in regard to the Information in

indicated
' that'- HC *had~beCn "cal led

on 9 February 98T. , , told Mr. Tucker that. NBC deelk to

Tu!u
re

!j
‘r
?,

t0
^e

'

ujS.'
J
PW 1siue'and M '

soliefted Mr.

he hiid'i 1.?t
:

<SnulS
r
?J
ry ,*U -'S> :

J
uc

i'

er contacted,* and stated that
-*5

US
i

to A( .
. .Hr- Tucker $tat«d that . toTd-hfm

?! f
rt1ele

-
. ^ elilined to have no- Information

ot
5,
e\£j" £*V 5pS

h
&d

*
b
!!*

n
u
P!^ ?

u
5
1y pro<,

,
Mad by Hrre-eoe1

PnU
Cke

l IW t-

e h,d f,led-* complaint .with .the Seattle
?o1ns

-
te be re,nt*rv,ew?d "in^rw

Jc^N^ Tucker' that he had' been-eontactediv
ABC-LA and NBC-NY who had also.requested Interviews. /> Indicated
that he had been interviewed hr MC-U but that the focus of the Inter-

?!?? thl n ?
r“e“lment 8eJ1v1ty w1th the Lao refugeecomunlty and

- .that the U.S. PH issue was:,not discussed.. ' fl
'

declined the NBC-NY

• i •n /J
?\i?

1d
,
Hr,

,I
ucker thst he ^d been Intervlwed

,

on film by channel ll (Seattlprlocal)-but that he had disclaimed any
personal knowledge concerning the. U.S. PH Issue. /j reportedly

s deposItlonfwhggThelng Interviewed. VS1

ih5
d
hJ

h
h,5°!I!I!

rS*t1
?
n ?!ti»er hy Indicating that he did not

know why he had been contacted by the Seattle Port IntelH^nra- •

Intelligence Research Speclalis





«&«& JETgWiSKiTCa
sn aopro Imate two-minute Interview it

**«»*{#
~Mr. Nell again stated that he' did employ one

'

•»«««- | at the USAID Club at Savannakhet, Laos, but that the
person presented by ABC did not appear to be the = s..*^ . he

'

employed. -Mrv-Nell-stateMJiat~the wlfe of ' SMiTe-
~

also employedjat the'USAID-Club-and thet she became pregnarit
the early. 1970's. Mr. Nell stated that he could probably Ide

s spouse from a photograph.

.:-_0iitldur 81 an Indochinese refugee, was
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.1. ai.ioiif.1, to. verify; the claimed USAID egmfoyment'of

? 1* i
1 Jerry NellV-Who Is a" '" ^ukhet, Laos

Interviewed

fomerly assigned
' atSavhnnai
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to the homes of USG representatlvesInSavannakhet. He stated
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HAPPINESS ih THEIR FAMILIES, AM FULFILL THE TAOS sSIuHSC tt I®
MINISTRIES OF RATIONAL OEFENSE AND'TNTERIOR AKt) THE HAHOI PARTI , -

^OH^’SME-DAT-. CHAIRMAN DO MUOI-PAID A-TET-VISIT- AND-

-

DONATED GIFTS TO THE FAMILIES OF TOO SISTERS: MRS HOTTER THI,’“ ‘L
'

DUONG, 87 -TEARS OLD, FITE OF USE SONS ARE FALLEN 'HEROES,TOTH .? ' :

ANOTHER CURRENTLY A HIGH-RANKINO ARMY CADRE; AND MRS NOTYEHTHI^ ,

LANH, 79 TEARS OLD,- NWSB ONLY SON IS A FALLEN HERO. BOTH.OP.THEM

LIVE AT NO. IRA LT -NAM OB STREET. .'THE COUNCIL OF

NINISTERSCHAIRMAKATTENflTELY-INQOIRED.ABOtIT,THE.HEALTH.AHD:LIVING.'

CONDITIONS OF THE FAMILIES, EXPRESSED HIS GRATITUDE TO THBS-TOO

SISIERS FOR THEIR 'MERITS IN'; RAlilKG THE CHILDREN, lANDi.NISHEDfTHEM .

.

LOHOTmr-OMD-HEAtTHr'AND-HtfPIH^^ViU--—
CHAIRHAN DO HUOI THEN, CALLED ON 'MRS TO THI TOE, 80 TEARS

OLD, NIHON OF LATE NRITBR NGUYEN- TUAN, TOO LIVES 'AT NO.' 9R TRAN ,

HUNG DAO STREET, HOAN KIEM PRECINCT. HE HIGHLY 'APPRAISED THE > -

MERITS; 0F„ LATE NRRER'NGDTEN TUAN,' NHO HAVE LEFtfBSHIHD:?Ar?RECIOOS

contribution to rsc

HEALTH, LONGEVITY, AND HAPPINESS IN LIVING •NITHiHER.CHILDREN.AND.... ..

GRANDCHILDREN. HE ALSO-PAID A YET VISIT TO ELDERLY- ARTISt -VO. AN

HINH, 83 TEARS OLD, NHO LIVES AT NO. 36 TUE TINH STREET,' HAI '

BA TRUNG. PRECINCT. HE CORDIALLY TALCED NITH THE ARTIST AND BIS -

FAHILT. BE CITED THE ARTISTS HARD: AND :ASSIDUOUS VORTASAGREAT

CONTRIBUTION TO VIETNAM'S PHOIOGRAPHI.. HE NISHED THE ARTIST 'AND
'

HIS; 8BTONDENTS
; MSSroF:D00DjHEALTB:'AHD;HAPPINBSi :;:HE HAD A ;

- -

SODraWPICtURE TAXES’TCiiSiHER NnH'HR VO’ AN NINH AND : HIS '
' T-v'

TallyCoopany'

: M Nf«Y« Do fc.. &W. SRV '

17 Lot Song Sq. . Ho Chi Wall Gtt

QiU* Addreee: VTEQUHRORISM HANOI •

- T«lMr-26R;TCRISVr-fHaaWY.-BllivniusOL.'>QA'oh rM-iwAfc iMtyy- • -— —

Vletaaa final Service

Hetaaaaeai: Toag Cong tjr Gtaa nhaa Eho ran Ngod thooag Vlet-naa

Sigllah: Vloaiaa National Foreign Trade Forwdlag and Iferehoodag

Fhoaaer Hand 54913 Ho GW HiahCtty 99917, 22415

Sobordlaatloa: Htdatry of Foreign bide

Senicaa: Randlea the fnmardlag and trmeportetion opentibna connected dth
Vletaaa foreign trade by aea, rail, land, air or,poet. Uhdrtakaa
to forward and traaaport diplomatic canoe, tranait anode,
exhibition articlea as veUaTpereonelrffectalo aJTfao. Vietnam

foreign tnde varehonaing bualneaa refrigaretina anacea
«d eoolia* ebaabrnTSaU eith all pr^«2^*t2^
forwarding and traaaport aarwlcea: cuatoaa elaaraaee, tooda
aunrey, packing aad repacking cargos, cargo laanraace, boddaa
aea and air freight or acta aa laaaor or leeaee of ccataiaara, etc.
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S/NF-0017/VP-PN

SUBJECT: ''SOURCE OIRECTElf REflBIREIIENT {U>
- - -

REF: JCRC LIAISON REPORT T57-153v 0M1UZ HAY 67, SUBJECT!

FOREIGN PRISONERS {SEEN III VlENSXA* CAVE IN NOV 73 CS/NFJ
'

1. <C> IN REPLY "CITE: T S-.V0P-0S237 . SOURCE

:• -• • - TITLE: PH/HIA INFORMATION tU>r- COUNTRY:

OBJECTIVE: PG2N3D.

2. <S/NF> BACKGROUNO:

A. LAO REFUSEE i LOCATE! AT NAPHO CAIIP,

157/20 NHEN HE HAS INTERVIEUEMN APRIL 1157, CLAMS TO HAVE SEEN

; FIVE .OR SIR HRISOtlERS, HHOH. HE- BO.IEVEO TO BE .
FOREIGNERS

: , NORttNIS

^ AtI’A-XAVE;’ OR ."tHE* SIRE '^F;

'

A ’HARST
'

IN VIEN6SAY AS LATE. AS 'hoVENBER

.i'l73;. :' 'Swiftf '.CLAIRS' 'THAT. HE OBSERVE* THE POSSIBLE FOREIGN

tA/NniC/tC-VA/VP/VP-PH/5AH-l/JAH-3/Mn

6RAY/VP-PH/S0SO1/PT6



,
sSOHET

AN AttERlfANPRISONERINlAOSA ALTHOUGH Wi^ IS PROBABLY

SINCERE ID WrOFFEITTO HELP*LOOK FOR PH INFORHATIOKt THf .AUGUST

48' REP0Rt' 'hAY BE AGOOI INDICATION AS TO ACCURACY OF HIS OTHER

REPORTING, ESPECIALLY THE INITIAL FIRSTHAND LIVE SIGHTING REPORT

'oFtlPRIl'iV- — *•> -yi .

REGUEST FURTHER XNTERVIEU OF LAO .REFUGEE SOURCE *«**f ;
•

.

: V Ulth” REGARD t$ THE FOLLOHlNtf AREAS OF
1

INTEREST.

A. PLEASE TRY TO PINPOINT' LOCATION OF : WEST'S HOHE IN

VXENSSAYo LOOKING" at HAP SHBETASSU ?Vy
SERIES 0O}Sv **lt»

••

ASSURING THlT ’,«W. LIVE*' AT THE VsE OF PHOUKHE, HE probably

VIEH INTO VIENGSAY. IF YOU ARE ABLE TO PINPOINT THE LOCATION

HIS HOHE, AM IF INDEED HIS VIEH HOULD HAVE BEEN OBSTRUCTED,

B; HAS., >..**< - ABLE TO -TRAVEL -INTO .yiENG^RY FROfl. HIS

nearbyV nW:^teh yi»;HE' jo.:”s*V Hov.CtoiE 'k»;hC'Cohe-

t



c. ASSUjllNGJ, HAS ABLE TO TKAVEL HtM mt s»«»

j

(
«

HUESTION, HHAT »I» HE OBSERVE, I.E.v HAS THE NARROH MRT ROAO UP

TO THE CAVE OH THE SI»E OF THE KARST OPEH TO TRAVEL BV AHYOHE^

VEBE THERE CHECKPOINTS EV»£KTi HH*r SlZE^HlOS’-HOULt HAVE BEEN

-ABLE TO-TRAVEL-THE R0A»,-ir ANVf- -

». '"MUCH AREAS' OF VIEHCSAY HERE 0ENIE0, RESTRICTS#, OR OFF LIMtS

TO HORHAL TRAVEL TO,*»»*«f; *N» HIS FAHILYf
.

. .
• ?

p OR WHE SKEtCH HA? PROVIoIeo”'

"

-^45
j^BLE *T0* iOENTIFY THE

hones of several paviet lao persons in viengsay *l hell tz o her

FiCILITJES^ HOr »I»'HE OBTAIN -THIS INFORHATIONf -RECOlHtEN# THAT •

<*»** ; be aske# again to sketch the viengsay >rea, an* to

INCLUDE THE LOCATION OF HIS HOHE. -
.

'
.

" " -

EVER SUBJECTE# TO B0NBING4 HHAT HERE THE

8E TARGETS FOR BOHBINGY

H. JURING THE ENTIRE PERM# OF THE ALLEGE# SIGHTING, 1TLT - 1T73,

HAS THE- SOLE - LABOR ACTIVITY ..OF THE PRISONERS BEVOTEI T# .J*)?.**®:*'

I. ; STATEO THAT HE THOUGHT THE PRISONERS HERE FOREIGN

i

f HMYS:'’HAS"fHtt’''issbWpTliif''iStt^WON'_TH^'H6lSMT.'’ALiONEA *» THE .

FOREIGNERS HORK HARO LABOR ALONG HITK OTHERS AT THE CAVE , OR COUI

J. ? STATES THAT- THE~FORllGNERS HERE PRISONERS 4 HHAT IS.

THIS CLAIN BASE! UPON 4 . COUL# THESE HORKERS HAVE BEEN OTHER THAN

FOREIGN PRISONERS . AT VIENGSAY tURING THE PERI01 1%T - 1173?

£ SIGHTING INfORUATION, IF REGUESTE# IN THE;

SECRET



A. THIS REfltllRENENTCANNOTBE RELEASEDTO FOREIGN — '

C«OTr»TS« THE3S DESIGNATED REPRESENTATIVES ANJ/P* OTHER FOREIGN

COLLECTORS IN CONTACT HITH FOREIGN NATIONALS ONLY AS PRESCRIBED IN

~dian 'sr-iTT^wri,^ffmEOT'p'ARToTB.
— — ••~r

'

8. REGUEST ALL RESPONSES TO THIS REGUIREHENT BE PREPARED IN

HESSA6E FORMAT AND' ForiARiSi'to DIa HASHIHGTON DC//VP-PN//i NITH.

:

INFO FOR CDR JCRC BARBERS PT HI AND JCRC LIAISON BANGKOK TH.

ORICINALS OR LEGIBLE PHOTOCOPIES OF .ALL SKETCHES, DOCUHENTS:'

PERSONAL EFFECTS: .ETC/ CEKCEPT HUNAN , SKELETAL' REHAINS! SHOULD BE

SENT VIA REGISTERED HAfl. DIRECTLY TO THE DEFENSE INTELLIGENCE

AGENCY i ATTN: VP-PN: ROOH 3E330: THE PENTAGON: HASHIHGTON, D.C.

.30310-S3TO. IF HUNAN SKELETAL REHAINS ARE RECEIVED: ADDRESSEES

SHOULD SUSHIT AN HR TO THAT EFFECT AND TRANSNIT AN ELECTRICAL

NESSAGE DIRECTLY TO CDR JCRC BARBERS PT HI REGUESTING DISPOSITION

INSTRUCTIONS..

C. IAV DOD POLICY: RESPONSES TO THIS REOUIREHENT HILL BE

ScCRET

RGRAVESITE REPORTS: " AT THE MINIMUM:

' C3J-; ALLjOTHER
<

pHAHIA- RELATED *JJIjfORNATWit it.S. INFORH/TION ,

.

REGARDING REHAINS: PERSONAL EFFECTS: INCLUDING DOG TAGS: DETENTION

CAHPS: ETC. >: CONSISTENT UITH POLICY CONCERHING SOURCES: NETHOtS

OF COLLECTION: AND CONTENT.

• i'.' ORIGINATOR’S CONTROL NUNBER IS S-VOP-SIDOH. . POC IS

C

......................

SE- KY-3 THE PENTAGON DROP
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i. •'* in reply tint J*»»toiqM. source! source or rep. Tnuiwm immtm . countr'yi la. objective* -sauspi

— —ktS!fiPlW»t_JCRC MESSA6E-OTC 11DS01Z —
SEP BN* tPOUCHE* SEPARATELY*’ >ESCRISES POSSIBLE AMERICAN REMAINS

CONFISCATE* BY MUEBAHAN POLICE. THE SOURCE,, STATE*

THAT IN, JULY„HBk,_BHlLE AT BAN-NONS-CHIEMVIC NCU00* HIS

RESISTANCE SUPERIORS
-
-Wrf *

BiRECTE, * T'o ACCOMPANY Hit) TO

EASTERN SAVANNAEHET PROVINCE TO LOOS TOR AMERICAN REMAINS.

BELIEVEt TKE LOCATION HHERE HEALLECESLYPOUN* REMAINS IMS NEAR BAN
THAENONQ-IN XEPONJISTRICT. BURINt HIS BEBEIEF «*»£ M mrm
T0 *C.P w HEARSAY INFORMATION . C0NCERN1NS Bk U.S. PN AS HE »I*
»U|UNC HIS CIA JEBRIEf CQA T»riR BiS/BlNTS-Ok*. s«- STORIES

Y'tHE SAME' EXCEPT, THAT ^IN^ALKINS TO 'qaVhE
’

,v n.0 <

I TRIP H1TH Vt»c " 4r»U. •fOS+kwLl
'

rf? -w hE'Rially observe bsl Us rfo
'"

jiV^he-

.If nhy *1* he NOT-TELL MMC ABOUT THE SSL

:« TO'POLVERAPH source
1'^ FAmuTioiii's -

.

*• PMUKT AU. REPONSES TO THIS REOUIREHENT

"£«*“E ™«T «» M**»E» T» >2A SASHInCTON >C

iNro roR ciR jcrc barbers pt hi an* jcrc: liaison'
!

0RI4INALS OR LECIBLE PHOTOCOPIES Of ALL SttTCHES,



; - mkt r m §c
- "raw- «?«-««• -a**WH^SJE.H - — -

. , ;
- - —- ~ ’— — -

SENT VIA SESISTERER MIL RIRECTLV TO-RIA, ATTN? VO-PN^NOOB EEE30, • 0 $
^ ‘ “

>

"
<m

'

THE PEHMWN, EOiDl-HU^ir HUMS SKELETAL SEMINS

A« SERVER. ARREKSEK MOLLS SUBWW# IIS Tf THAT-ErfECr*NR • h - -

«* V* *" PCL
?-
CV ’ tt£»««ET TO.THIS COLLECTION EHPHASIS HILL! fj |

- - • «> ALL -0THER_PN/nU-(iEUTE»-INr.«RMTION.a <6.-INftHMTI»N- --

RESARMNf SEMINS, PERSONAL EJECTS, INCLURIN6 ROS TASS, RETENTION

CAWS, ETC>« EONSISTENT UTH POLICY CONCERNING . SOURCES ,• NETHORS Of

--p : .; yy;"^777T
]

;

;
r 7"

:r

'~J

’ Southeast Asia Report

ORISINATOR.'S CONTROL IlinBER-IS SrOOP-AfcOSOi- POC I!

IFBISI FOREIGN BROADCAST INFORMATION SERVICE
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1981 tfld. 20 Apri l 1985V while h* v«s tiUnpittMt at •the.; .jfor/K,

co»irfr«;«- prison facility for-bealth’reasons. Both tines the rcoi the nan store
In.was.guarded aVthe..door.

,
Nr.. a-,/as unable.to learn anything!-,further. about .

the second pan., Contrary to his- salt. description as, ah officer souree-.wa's an
•nmud nan In the Public Security Servlet (HOI), end did not.provlde tn

!tumi»”ilth
n

e»dth.r-4SWc^nd ^ll^!i^OT^™T^erSjSarb»t‘'"'. •

thoee were not dtrertly related to the_PW-HtA Istue He Ins also provided other

CcoJ PU ,luc UnH- SdU) Be fOo'i Vu)

- -
- (U^'iA.riytM

|
rr>r\ }

Sit Nr. ^stated that he was orlglnally brought to-the hospital froe the’

ty Officers' College with Hlarla. He stated that he observed one
*

'<
.

Caucasian sitting; In a rooa.ion hls/hal.lway tilth ‘a/gudrd et'the door. St hoard'-’

fropjlri .••. Wnnc»'/Vv''^i1)«^eiumiliKlet>^-4iei^^a4-thM
therewere 5S. others, In a'ceepsoPewhtre.Vheila. aturned . to; theihospltal three .

and one-half years later for an adonblds operation, he-agaln saw a: Caucasian in
the.iwM.roon s previous hs,«« nly the IH «r. was defl . tely differs -it - -

Source's Inability to locate the hospital within thd city llPIts of Hanoi
reflects doubt on his report. The-polygraph did ’establish that Hr dfe as'an
enlisted pan- rather ’than anoffleer/end that- sugieststhat hls/stateeentt.about’
the SKurtty College are also untruthful. He dpes.hot step knovltdgtablt as
would soptono who had attended the college 1,.and;ho was':uniblt tO reetll the
napes of-other-sUff •of-the?hoip1talr:-Horeovei‘,-he-1s

1
-hlghlyhatyp1eil-.onrh1i

rec*!1.0f speplf.lc dates... Although Lhlghly.jeplauslble, jilsi.report.continues . ..

under analysis as a lead to a possible tnetaent center for PHs and or other
Caucasians In Hanoi. There are no other corroborating sources for this report.

so has bean delayed, In getting docueents, frop another. agen«.gn

2. His source has ePlgrated to France. ,01* will continue- to pursue a
follow-up Interview and another, possible re-polygraph. ..... .

3. Collection has been; Initiated to find other sources with knowledge of
Hospital 198, and to validate the lnfonaatlon,and Identity of Or.

’

OKmT iw SOUIICE'S REPORT HAY BE CORREIATH) T01HE PRES9CE OF
SOHET HOC OR OTHER OIFIOATIC CAUCASIANS IN HANOI:

05(82: THE SOURCE'S REPORT NAY BE PARTIALLY CORRELATED TO
PH5), POSSIB(.Y.AS 'TJC FACIUTT

BASIS OF
^

Cc^c inowf i

foie* vfrMT

f flua VU
,
(fr<L M tiit/k : (mh BjW)

jygufi - QoJdL^ ^ U I( ?.

W\ V '^4%c Ezri"

flfarYf ^
ff) fo* 06X

__ (h\J
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rtf* /mH#*5/t ^t/solfltS P/Z't/l'iy

!**** * /l* w***- £
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Wlrf Cad/f/^cA fa GX/rt&si -





















staff compilation of names based on current and srshiwi DIA
and 00D records yielded 244 Unique names of individuals, all of

whomshouldhave been listed In captivity by DIAat the end of

Operation Homecoming after all returnees had been debriefed.

ExplanatSQiir V-

V

.

Ill Military died in captivity (57 remain recovered) :

l Military deserters died In captivity

16 ‘
Civllierisdledln captivity

"

'5 MiliUryconfirmedbyOIAasPOWs asof February, 1973.

DIA changed status of 14 of these MIA within 6 months of

the end of Operation Homecoming; the last one was
changed in 1976

.

ffl Military missing. DfAchanged status in February-May -

1973 to died in captivity

Military personnel reported in captivity by returnees

during Operation Homecoming

POW returned alive (Garwood)

Symbolic ROW (Shelton)








